EURASIAN SECURITY AFTER NATO

Dušan PROROKOVIĆ Ekaterina ENTINA (Eds.)







EURASIAN SECURITY AFTER NATO

Dušan Proroković and Ekaterina Entina (eds.)

Belgrade, 2023

EURASIAN SECURITY AFTER NATO Dušan Proroković and Ekaterina Entina (eds.) https://doi.org/10.18485/iipe_easnato.2023

Publishers

Institute of International Politics and Economics, Belgrade Institute of Europe of the Russian Academy of Sciences, Moscow

For the Publishers Branislav Đorđević, Director of the Institute of International Politics and Economics, Belgrade Dr. Alexey Gromyko, Director of the Institute of Europe of the Russian Academy of Sciences, Moscow

Reviewing Board

Mahmut Arslan, Full Professor at the *Ibn Haldun University*, Istanbul, Turkiye

Vasily K. Belozerov, Full Professor, Head of the *Department of Political Science at the Moscow State Linguistic University*, Russia Beatriz Bissio, Full Professor at the *University of Sao Paolo*, Sao Paolo, Brazil

Darina Grigorova, Full Professor at the *Faculty of History*, *Sofia University "St. Kliment Ohridski"*, Bulgaria

Časlav Koprivica, Full Professor at the *Faculty of Political Sciences*, *University of Belgrade*, Serbia

Christopher Lewis, Senior Fellow at the *Schiller Institute*, Wiesbaden, Germany

Milomir Stepić, Principal Research Fellow at the *Institute of Political Studies*, Belgrade, Serbia

Dragan Petrović, Principal Research Fellow at the Institute of International Politics and Economics, Belgrade, Serbia

Alexander A. Shirinyants, Full Professor at the *Faculty of Political Science*, *Lomonosov Moscow State University*, Russia

The Proceeding presents findings of a study developed as a part of the research project "Serbia and challenges in international relations in 2023", financed by the Ministry of Science, Technological Development and Innovation of the Republic of Serbia, and conducted by Institute of International Politics and Economics, Belgrade, during the year 2023.

Contents

Biljana VANKOVSKA	
THE FUTURE OF NATO AFTER THE UKRAINE WAR:	
THE EMPEROR'S NEW CLOTHES	9
Stevan GAJIĆ	
THE NEW LITTLE ENTENTE AND OTHER	
EURASIAN SECURITY ALTERNATIVES AFTER NATO	29
Ramachandra BYRAPPA	
THE BATTLE FOR EURASIA AND THE INDIAN BALANCER	51
LIU Minru and YU Xiaoqiu	
THE SECURITY SITUATION IN EURASIA	
AND CHINA'S POLICY ADVOCACY	73
Zhidas DASKALOVSKI	
SINO-RUSSIAN CHALANGES TO AMERICAN HEGEMONY:	
ARE WE MOVING TOWARDS	
A MULTIPOLAR WORLD ORDER?	91
Aleksandar MITIĆ	
CHINA'S NEW INITIATIVES AND THE SHAPING	
OF EURASIA'S STRATEGIC ENVIRONMENT	113
Jovanka ŠARANOVIĆ and Igor PEJIĆ	
THE THIRD OFFSET IN EAST ASIA AND ITS CHALLENGES	141
5	

<i>————— Eurasian Security after NATO</i>	
Ekaterina ENTINA	
HOW SECURITY IS TRANSFORMING	
IN SOUTH-EAST EUROPE?	163
Dušan PROROKOVIĆ	
NATO IN THE BALKANS: CONSEQUENCES	
AND PERSPECTIVES	183
Irina YAKIMOVA	
RETHINKING BULGARIA'S EURO-ATLANTIC CHOICE	207
Guler KALAY	
REGIONAL COOPERATION AS AN INSTRUMENT	
OF CONFLICT RESOLUTION AND SECURITY IN EURASIA	229
Marko PAREZANOVIĆ	
CONSEQUENCES OF INTERNAL DESTABILIZATION	
OF KEY EURASIAN STATES ON REGIONAL SECURITY:	
A CASE STUDY – THE 2016 COUP ATTEMPT IN TURKEY	245
Havva KOK ARSLAN	
TURKEY AS A STABILISING POWER IN EURASIA	273
Marina KOSTIĆ-ŠULEJIĆ and Andrej STEFANOVIĆ	
EUROPEAN ARMS CONTROL IN CRISIS	
– UNDERSTANDING THE SOURCES, RUSSIAN POSITION	
AND FUTURE PROSPECTS	285

Introduction

We are witnessing major changes in international relations. The escalation of the Ukrainian crisis and the consequences caused by that escalation only accelerated numerous processes. A new balance of power has been established, the position of the West has changed significantly, and the role of the US and European countries is completely different than it was two decades ago. In contrast, the initiatives we observe within the Shanghai Cooperation Organization and BRICS indicate that non-Western Great and Regional powers are acting in the international arena with great confidence and offering their own solutions to existing crises. Is the new balance of power permanently changing world politics? What consequences can this have for international and regional security? How ready and capable is the West to maintain its current position? Does NATO have a future? How the EU will transform in political and military sense? What are the perspectives for the EU ambitions to consolidate it on the base of the "Russian threat" and realize its internal transformation?

With this Collection of papers we edit, we want to find answers to these and many other questions. The provocative title "Eurasian Security after NATO" can be taken either literally or figuratively. Certainly, the unpredictability of further events remains high. But that is precisely why we believe that the importance of processing the topics that will be included in this Collection of papers is enormous. Our thinking is directed towards finding answers on: how to guarantee European/Eurasian security in the future; how to ensure peace; and how to organize the system of international relations!?

This Collection of papers is jointly published by the Belgrade Institute of International Politics and Economics and the Moscow Institute of Europe of the Russian Academy of Sciences, and it contains a total of 14 papers (of which 3 are co-authored) by authors from Serbia, Russia, China, Turkey, Bulgaria, Hungary and North Macedonia.

The Future of NATO After the Ukraine War: The Emperor's New Clothes

Biljana VANKOVSKA¹

Abstract: The article aims to envision the prospects of the North Atlantic Treaty Organisation (NATO) in light of the ongoing war in Ukraine. Examining the historical and practical aspects of the issue, the starting premise is that NATO has become an obsolete and dangerous alliance. Ever since the end of the Cold War, marked by the collapse of socialism and the disbanding of the Warsaw Pact, the Alliance has been in a perpetual search for new enemies, i.e., a *raison d'être*, at the expense of global peace and security. During this process, NATO has tried to conceal its genuine interests in sustaining American hegemony and preserving its bureaucratic existence. The war in Ukraine is a direct consequence of NATO's "cosmopolitan militarism" on a global scale. The concept of a "global NATO" or "globalised NATO" lies at the core of this study. The article presents tentative conclusions, outlining possible scenarios for NATO's position in the aftermath of the Ukraine War. *Keywords*: NATO, Ukraine, Russia, China, international security, militarization.

Introduction

In just a few short years, NATO has seemingly gone from a "brain dead" alliance, as French President Macron put it (*Economist* 2019), to a revitalised force with renewed legitimacy and vigour. Recently, two states previously known for their longstanding neutrality, Sweden and Finland, applied for membership in the club; the latter made it in April 2023, while Sweden is expected to follow suit in July. While the ongoing war in Ukraine is often cited as the main catalyst for this shift, we argue that this explanation merely scratches the surface of global developments. As far as these two states are concerned, observant analysts have indicated a paradigm shift in their

¹ Faculty of Philosophy, Ss. Cyril and Methodius University in Skopje, biljanav@fzf.ukim.edu.mk, ORCID 0000-0002-9215-4183.

national security policies towards more military-based options for quite some time. The war on their borders only catalysed what had been underway.

NATO, as an actor on the international stage, is neither the most important nor the most influential one. The period between the end of the Cold War and the current one can be viewed as a transitional phase, during which the United States asserted itself as a global hegemon and an exceptional nation. While the "unipolar moment", as some have referred to it (Krauthammer 1990), was relatively short-lived, it left deep traces in the corridors of American power. As a result, the political, business, and military elites remain resolute in extending this era for as long and as widely as possible, even if it means bringing the world to the brink of a nuclear disaster.

What the US's elites failed to anticipate was the organised response of the "Rest" of the world to the unwelcome and imposed hegemony. The Russian Federation, which had been sending warnings for years, found itself backed into a corner and responded militarily in Ukraine. China has not only emerged as a global power and a competitor to the United States, to quote John Mearsheimer, but it also demonstrates a greater capacity and willingness to take diplomatic and other actions for the sake of a world that no longer depends on *Pax Americana*. Additionally, the majority of the world's states and populations — the so-called Global South — have seized the momentum to demand a more just world order where they are not exploited or bullied by Washington, D.C., particularly in economic and financial terms. The seeds of a multipolar order had already been planted prior to the Ukraine conflict, but now the time seems ripe for a more dramatic global shift.

In this context, we approach the past, present, and future of NATO from a critical peace studies perspective. Regardless of the period examined, one thing remains constant: NATO has always been dependent on the political will and military input of the United States. As the American Empire continues to decline, NATO may become its "last resort" for disciplining allies and weaker states, but the Alliance's further existence will undoubtedly be seriously questioned. The Empire is in decline, but it still tries to put on different "clothes", i.e., to gain some sort of legitimacy. The provisional conclusion is that there is an increasing number of actors ready to cry, "The Emperor is naked!" just like in Hans Christian Andersen's children's fairytale.

NATO's Quest for Purpose (1989-2022)

The end of the Cold War, especially its symbolic act in the form of the 1989 Berlin Wall's fall, was celebrated as a watershed event in the world's history. The enthusiasts saw an exceptional opportunity to gain from the expected peace dividend, i.e., the possibility to redirect financial means and human efforts from the war sphere to civilian/public aims. Other scholars, notably Francis Fukuyama, declared the "end of history", which was a euphemism for the triumph of liberal (Western) democracy over backward and authoritarian socialism. This refrain was repeatedly and uncritically reiterated by a generation of post-Cold War scholars and intellectuals; it has become the "alpha and omega" of international state-building and the compradorial elites of neocolonialism (Milanovic 2023). The result was the creation of a simplistic Western narrative of triumph and defeat. The role of the Soviet leadership, particularly that of Mikhail Gorbachev, has been disregarded and considered irrelevant in offering peaceful solutions and a new vision for Europe and the post-Cold War world. However, other scholars were more cautious and warned that soon we would want to restore the balance of power linked to the Cold War period.

Very few were aware (or cared about the fact) that socialism collapsed due to its internal contradictions and the exhausting arms race that prevented it from achieving declared public goods. Also, the majority turned a blind eye to the fact that the remnants of the Berlin Wall fell over people's heads. In other words, all social and other collective goods and socialist benefits were lost overnight because liberalism promoted an individualist agenda at the expense of the collective good. One could say that the fall of the Berlin Wall represented both a victory for liberal democracy and a loss for many people who relied on the socialist state framework for their livelihoods and social support. The social effects of the so-called shock doctrine were particularly harsh for Russia (Klein 2008).

While ex-socialist armies went through hard times (and in some cases, even traumatic developments)², global changes nevertheless affected

² This paper focuses on the Western military establishment through the North Atlantic Alliance, so the issue of military reform in the former socialist states is not discussed further.

Western militaries. The same applied to their Alliance, NATO. Even though they were made to believe they were victorious, seen through the Western military brass' eyes, it was not a good time but rather a challenge to preserve its relevance in the absence of an archetypical adversary. The feeling was illustrated in the best way by Martin Van Creveld's opening line of his book *The Transformation of War* (1991, 1): "A ghost is stalking the corridors of general staffs and defence departments all over the 'developed' world – the fear of military impotence, even irrelevance". The process of military reform in Western countries went on by widening the military missions to include operations and actions seen as not typical for classical army forces. The first challenge was "operations other than war", while the second was "operations out of area".

The Western militaries (notably the American one) needed reorganisation and a new *raison d'être*. The modern mass military, typical of the era of nationalism, should have adapted to the needs of the allegedly post-modern period, i.e., the post-Westphalian one. Western scholars developed the concept of "post-modern armed forces" (Moskos and Burk 1994). The military was expected to shift its focus to the international arena rather than on the defence of a State's sovereignty and territorial integrity. Almost immediately, a parallel process took place in the form of the privatisation of the military and warfare (Leander 2005). Ever since, the internationalisation and privatisation of military force have become two sides of the same coin: militarization on a global scale at different levels. Actually, NATO is the best example of this dialectics: apparently, the Alliance is supposed to present an image of international military cooperation (beyond the national State), but at the same time, it has been known for hiring private military and security companies in the places of its interventions (Krahmann 2016).

The Fukuyamian world order was characterised by the fading risks of traditional inter-state wars and the rise of intra-state conflicts, which called for international intervention. The Western world is presented as a zone of peace where war has gone into the realm of improbability. For instance, Jung (1997) argues that classical war is an exception within the context of mass violent conflicts. During the unipolar moment, a wide majority of authors discussed regional conflicts, civil wars, terrorism, and even corruption and organised crime as post-modern modus operandi of violent clashes. At first, this worldview was not welcomed by the top military brass, as they feared

that missions other than war would be a waste of already limited shares of the military budget as well as missions that would turn the military away from its primary mission.

According to the former US Assistant Secretary of Defence Lawrence Korb (1997, 24), the top brass' resistance to military interventionism was based on two assumptions: "First, the military did not want to become involved in another long-drawn-out Vietnam-type quagmire. If force were to be used, the chiefs felt it should be applied massively and only for the most urgent reasons. Second, the military did not want to undermine its readiness for real combat by being diverted to peacekeeping or humanitarian operations. As Secretary of Defence William Perry was to remark in November 1994, 'We field an army, not a Salvation Army.' Powell and his colleagues structured the armed forces to fight two major regional contingencies simultaneously. This position, which was popularly known as the Powell Doctrine, was opposed by many civilian policymakers, especially Madeleine Albright, then U.S. ambassador to the United Nations. At one point in the spring of 1993, she exploded in frustration at Powell. 'What's the point of having this superb military you're always talking about if we can't use it?' The current secretary of state embraced what she called a doability doctrine, that is, America should use its military power in flexible ways to address practical if limited goals".

Ironically enough, it was the Yugoslav wars and conflicts that assisted the Western military establishment in settling its dilemmas. At first, with the UN Security Council's blessing, NATO forces intervened in the Bosnian War (1992-1995), but the real turning point was the 1999 bombing campaign against the then Federal Republic of Yugoslavia over Kosovo province. The latter coincided with the jubilant summit, which proclaimed its new global interventionist "out of area" doctrine adopted at the Washington Summit. That moment was probably the peak of US hegemony, which was legitimised by the scholars and policymakers who subsequently constructed R2P (Responsibility to Protect) and human security concepts. Both could be elaborated through Chomsky's notion of "new military humanism" (1999). Other authors have rightly argued that this shift represented not only a change of military and political mind in terms of the use of force but, more importantly, a change in understanding of state sovereignty. Even former UN Secretary-General Kofi Annan told the General Assembly that "strictly traditional notions of sovereignty can no longer do justice to the aspirations of peoples everywhere to attain their fundamental freedoms".

The NATO military intervention lacked formal legal authority in the absence of a UN Security Council mandate, but the advocates of the intervention (largely the Western powers) claimed that the intervention was humanitarian and thereby had moral legitimacy and reflected the rise of new international norms not accounted for in the UN Charter (Independent International Commission on Kosovo, 2000). In that context, David Chandler rightly argues that the concept of R2P was hardly a moral shift away from the rights of sovereignty and that the dominance of the liberal peace thesis, in fact, reflected the new balance of power in the international sphere (2004, p. 59). Thus, the Western states, led by the US, took over the role of moral arbiter and defender of human rights all over the world. Then NATO Secretary General Javier Solana explicitly said that NATO had just got a new (global) mission: "NATO, as you know, is an organisation founded on key principles and key values, but those are not only proclaimed values; NATO actually defends these values. This is why we had a responsibility to act in Kosovo, and that is why we have done so. To my mind, there is no better way for NATO to commemorate its 50th anniversary than to do what we should, that is, to uphold the values on which the Alliance is based" (NATO 1999).

Then British Prime Minister Tony Blair went so far as to introduce the so-called "Doctrine of the International Community", in which he defined the intervention as a "just war", not based on territorial ambitions by NATO but rather on shared values (Blair 1999). In other words, in the absence of a classical enemy, the Western powers invented a messianic mission for themselves and their military apparatus. Values were securitized to a degree to which one could intervene militarily in a sovereign state. Furthermore, the notion of an "international community" was promoted on the basis of values defined solely by the West. NATO remained shielded by impunity for war crimes committed during the campaign, which was only an overture to the forthcoming expeditions in Afghanistan, Libya, Syria, etc. (see more: *Better World Info*). The allies usually follow the steps of the key player, except in Iraq. In that particular intermezzo in the North-Atlantic relationship, the US showed its readiness to bypass the Alliance and use another mechanism, the Alliance of the Willing.

The attacks of 9/11 by Al-Qaeda gave impetus to the Alliance, which had been almost described as "No Action, Talk Only"; it opened the era of a war with no end against a new enemy, i.e., Islamic fundamentalism and the global war on terrorism. Phyllis Bennis noticed that the newly created "enemy" provided "a new way to justify expanding the longstanding US drive for power and control of resources" (2007, 15). This event was taken as a golden opportunity for gaining sympathy and even inciting a wave of solidarity and mutual cooperation against the invisible adversary. On the other hand, in the words of Donald Rumsfeld, US military power was needed to "help discipline the world" (Woodward and Balz 2002). The war against Afghanistan was just the beginning of a list of interventions with a similar pretext. In the background, the military-industrial complex has been thriving. In the case of Afghanistan, Hakan Wiberg rightly emphasised the concept of "war for war's sake", i.e., the US addiction to war (2010). In short, the United States of War, to quote David Vine, has always been behind NATO's existence and interventionism.

However, American hegemony has not relied on muscle and military power alone. NATO's enlargement policy eastward, regardless of all warnings from Gorbachev to Putin, represents the "soft side" of militarism. Merje Kuus deconstructs the practices through which NATO exempted itself from its military content and transferred it to the sphere of fundamental human values. She sheds light on the practices by which military force and military solutions are linked to moral good. These practices are central to the militarization of social life (2007). In a later article, Kuus (2009) defined this phenomenon as the normalisation of military institutions through the narrative of global cooperation, naming it cosmopolitan militarism. Namely, NATO uses global spatial imaginaries to frame military approaches to political problems by presenting them as enlightening and good (but also necessary). This cosmopolitan subjectivity, in turn, produces a teleological narrative of natural progress in which political actors gradually transcend their national contexts and start seeing NATO, but also themselves, as promoters of global peace (2009, 559).

NATO's overall operation of "disciplining the world" was only a small piece in the global puzzle, which is dubbed MIMAC – Military-Industrial-Media-Academic Complex. The notion of a military-industrial complex seems self-explanatory and obvious, but the role of media propaganda and academic whitewashing of militarism have probably played a much stronger role in the "Westernisation" of the Rest (as a part of the West).

A Military Leviathan: Towards a Global NATO?

If there had been prior doubts, the perception that the US and NATO had a hegemonic position in the European security order and that they could use military power without the UN's approval if they so wished definitively got consolidated during the Kosovo war (Marten 2017). Everything that followed from that moment on only confirmed this conclusion. NATO's strategy of positioning itself as a force for stability and security in Europe and beyond is a façade that masks its true objective of promoting US imperialism. And as it goes with imperialism, it is insatiable and non-constrained.

At the time, both Russia and China were not strong enough to oppose the US march "out of area". The global war on terror, however, offered temporary legitimacy for various operations not only on a global but also on a national level, so many countries remained idle during that period. The attack on Syria (and generally, the so-called Arab Spring) as well as the US's strategy in the Asia-Pacific (notably, over Taiwan) raised red alarms both in Moscow and Beijing, as their national interests were deeply concerned.

Outlining where US strategy stops and where NATO strategy begins has always been a tough task, as there has always been mimicry between the two. Interestingly, in the aftermath of 9/11, the US government at first did not even want to activate Article 5 of NATO's Statute; it called upon NATO only after the invasion of Afghanistan. As already explained, the UN mandate and resolutions were misused on many occasions, while Washington behaved as if no one could prevent him from reaching as far as possible in the extension of "US national interests".

The 1999 Washington Summit was a turning point in terms of the factual re-definition of NATO's own fundamental act. At the Summit, NATO leaders declared their intention to take on a more global role in promoting security and stability beyond the Euro-Atlantic area. This included expanding partnerships with non-NATO countries, increasing cooperation with other international organisations, and engaging in crisis management operations outside the NATO area. NATO's efforts to go global were further solidified at subsequent summits, such as the 2002 Prague Summit, the 2008 Bucharest

Summit, the 2010 Lisbon Summit, etc., up to the latest 2020 Madrid Summit (see more *NATO* 2023). Obviously, throughout time, NATO has continuously emphasised the importance of partnerships with non-NATO countries, particularly in the Middle East and North Africa, but most notably in Asia, on the grounds of a "changed security environment", new global threats, and a changed security agenda.

From today's perspective, the Bucharest Summit is particularly important: it clearly marked another important step in NATO's global ambitions, particularly in the Russian Federation's near neighbourhood. Namely, NATO leaders declared their intention to expand the Alliance further eastward by inviting countries such as Georgia and Ukraine to join the Membership Action Plan (MAP). This declaration could be seen as a sort of answer to President Putin's warnings at the 2007 Munich Conference. NATO decided to disrespect not only the promises given to Gorbachev but also the current Russia's red line. Moscow responded soon with a military operation in Georgia. However, in the meantime, Ukraine has become a de facto NATO member state or a bulwark of US interests regarding Russia. This has recently been explicitly said by the Ukrainian defence minister (BBC 2023), a statement that echoed a previous one by Ukrainian President Zelensky. These are not only political statements but rather confirmations of what has been going on since the 2014 Euromaidan (coloured) revolution. During the conflict, as noted by military expert Scott Ritter (2022), the developments reconstituted the Ukrainian military, which had become a de facto proxy of the US-led NATO Alliance. Yet the US's ambitions do not stop in Europe.

The new strategic approach, which names NATO's enemies (Russia and China), *de facto* spells the end of the fallacy of the original NATO (*NATO* 2022); it is an overt proclamation of the so-called global NATO. Obviously, there is a fundamental contradiction even in the term "global NATO". In that context, the Orwellian statement of NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg that "weapons are the way to peace" is also not surprising (*NATO* 2023a). Furthermore, EU High Representative of the European Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy Josep Borrell speaks of "making Ukrainian victory possible" (2023) and also criticises the "enormous naivety" of those who believe that the war could end with a ceasefire or diplomatic negotiations if the West stopped sending weapons to Ukraine (*Euractiv* 2023). It seems that

Western leaders are ready to derogate the fundamental principle of the UN Charter – peace by peaceful means – for the sake of so-called "just peace". Originally defined as regional (i.e., "North Atlantic"), the Alliance is showing its geostrategic ambitions to *de facto* swap the UN collective security system (Vankovska 2022). Almost 20 years ago, a well-known Western pundit went so far as to suggest that NATO should compete with other international organisations, including the UN and even regional organisations in Africa (Tanner 2006, p. 3). The advances to other (non-Western) parts of the world, as already indicated, had been going on for a long time, from the Arctic to the Pacific and Africa (*No Cold War* 2023). However, the number of leaders openly protesting the US's bullying of the smaller states (especially in the context of the Ukraine war) is growing by the day. The Global South is becoming "disrespectful" now that the states see other global alternatives.

What had been envisioned and drafted in the NATO 2023 Report is now displayed publicly: Russia is pointed out as a direct enemy, while China represents "a systemic challenge". The developments of 2022-23 and the collective West's responses show evidently that what the West (i.e., the US) fears the most is precisely a change of the world in the direction of multipolarism. De-dollarization and other geopolitical shifts also weaken the US hegemony, and without the Empire, NATO is a paper tiger. The idea of a "global NATO" is but a chimaera: the original Alliance struggles with its internal problems and the attrition and depletion of its military capacities in Ukraine. The rickety relationships among the Asian partners (and their mutual relations with either Russia or China, or both) make it impossible to even think of a classical institutional design that would fit the one in Brussels. The US Secretary of Defence denies any intention to establish an Asian NATO, but at first sight, the actions on the ground speak otherwise (RFA 2022). At the 2022 NATO Summit, Japan, South Korea, Australia, and New Zealand were invited as observers/guests. The US's "pivot to Asia" policy relies on a few initiatives, i.e., military and political alliances that are expected to only resemble NATO (as a new NATO is not possible). They include the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (Quad 2.0) made of the US, India, Japan, and Australia (Rai, 2018) and the AUKUS (2021), a mini Asian NATO, as it is often named (see: Oniroco Tribune 2022; Crabtree 2022), which is an alliance made of the US, Australia, and the UK. Its end result is the augmentation of the alleged China threat, an increased military budget, and the nuclearization of Australia. The Partners in the Blue Pacific (PBP) were promoted in the summer of 2022 to get together the US, Japan, New Zealand, Australia, and the UK in order to counter development opportunities provided by China's Belt and Road Initiative (Garin and Romanov 2022). More or less, each of them has the goal of keeping the key states in the wider region within the anti-China fold (Vankovska 2022a).

Globalised NATO is supposed to be a sub-contractor for the Anglo-Saxon one, i.e., to provide the Emperor with new clothes. In sum, the concept of a "global NATO" is supposed to serve the same purpose as the Anglo-Saxon one, i.e., to create a pretence of international legitimacy and unity over the so-called "rules-based order". Phyllis Bennis (2022) lucidly points out that it has *de facto* replaced the reference to international law: "We do not hear about international law anymore, we hear about this amorphous thing named 'rules-based order'. Nobody ever says what are these rules? Who makes the rules? Who has to abide by those rules? But we know that the rules are set ultimately by the US".

The Post-Ukraine NATO: Conceivable Scenarios

Ever since the Bucharest Summit, both openly and by other more subtle methods, Ukraine has been NATO-ized, or, as many have suggested, it has become an object of the creation of a *de facto* member state (although the chances of its formal accession were not entirely certain). But the symbolic war with Russia had already begun. For instance, the editor of the *Wall Street Journal* (Stephens 2006), expressing the opinion of the American establishment, declared that "it is time to start thinking of Putin's Russia as an enemy of the United States". Only a few years later, Putin will indeed become the archetypal enemy of the West and thus of NATO.

The territory of Ukraine has been acknowledged as a line of potential and highly probable conflict between the West and the East, even when such terminology of division ceased to be used. Ukraine has become a testing ground for NATO's enlargement policy as a democratisation and peace zone (or security community) as well as for NATO's military capability. Just three years before the current proxy war, NATO was facing the culmination of its long-lasting identity crisis. Its 70th anniversary at the London Summit in December 2019 was celebrated in a tedious atmosphere. Analysts agree that no matter how much we talk about NATO's birthday, the event was more like a funeral (*Defence News* 2019).

What are the benefits of NATO? This has been a question that has been posed for a long time. As early as 2011, the *New York Times* editorial asked, "Who needs NATO?". According to the author "The Americans have not hidden their dissatisfaction with the contribution of European partners in NATO since 1949. President Eisenhower then stated: "The fact that we have troops there does not mean that the Europeans have fulfilled their share. They do not want to make sacrifices and prepare their soldiers for their own defence". He added: "If the US relationship with Europe assumed ambivalent bargaining from the outset, the treaty organisation has at least once shown its clear purpose. Now, if Americans ask why they should cover three-quarters of NATO spending at a time of 'politically ill budget and subsidy cuts', as Gates put it, then Europeans can answer a much more fundamental question: what is the point of the organisation at all? Who needs NATO?" (Wheatcroft 2011).

This position echoes the thesis and criticism of Robert Kagan, who concluded that the United States is from Mars and Europe from Venus, alluding to the fact that the former invests more in military defence while the latter invests more and more in so-called soft power. Some analysts have pointed out that the Alliance is simultaneously endangering American lives and flooding the country with many strategic responsibilities as a result of its expansion (Ruger 2019; Cancian and Cancian 2019). *The Wall Street Journal* (2019) found that the Alliance was effectively dead. Douglas McGregor (2019) argued that saying "dead" is not enough because NATO is a zombie. According to Barry Posen (2019), one of the most eminent scholars in the field of international relations, President Trump had many bad ideas, but rethinking America's role in NATO was not one of them. Former US President Donald Trump accused European allies of financial and military dependence on US protection. The end of the summit came as a relief.

Stephen Cohen, one of the best connoisseurs of Russian and Eastern European history and politics, wrote: "The split of the new Cold War is already happening in Europe — not in Berlin, but on the borders of Russia. The worst is yet to come. If NATO forces move to Poland's borders with Ukraine, as called for in Washington and Europe, Moscow could send troops to eastern Ukraine. The result would be the danger of war that can only be

compared to the Cuban Missile Crisis of 1962 (2019, 29). But that the behaviour of states (and their alliances) in international relations depends on the anarchic international system, and their perception of its survival would make Mearsheimer (1993) anticipate in the 1990s that relations between Ukraine and Russia were ripe for an outbreak of military conflict between them. Later in 2014, as in 2022, he reiterated that the blame for Ukraine's fate should be sought in the West (2014). Despite the seemingly different prism of looking at world division lines, Huntington (2010, p. 46) would agree that "it is possible to divide Ukraine into two parts, a division which, according to cultural factors, could be more violent than the division of Czechoslovakia but less bloody than in Yugoslavia".

In a 2014 article, even Kissinger said about Ukraine that "internationally, it should hold a position similar to that of Finland. Such a nation leaves no doubt about its firm independence, cooperates with the West in many fields, but carefully avoids institutional enmity with Russia". But the opposite happened. Ukraine's determination to join the Western sphere of interest, followed by permission to use the territory not only for advanced weapons systems but also for Western instructors and bases, has made the country a de facto NATO country. The resumption of hostilities and the rising cost of human lives and destruction are creating growing frustration with the Kyiv government over NATO's impotence. Brussels has a good excuse not to directly intervene in the conflict: first, Ukraine is not a NATO member; second, it does not want to risk a nuclear conflict with Moscow; and third, it has finally proved to its European allies why NATO is useful (due to its security and nuclear umbrella). Even Macron has acknowledged that the war in Ukraine has acted as an "electric shock" on NATO, giving it "the strategic clarity it lacked" (Reuters 2022). The best indicator of NATO's new life force and significance is the intention of traditionally neutral countries, such as Finland and Sweden, to join the Alliance.

Nevertheless, NATO's military powerlessness could be seen in a few dimensions. First, despite all available intelligence about a possible Russian intervention, Plan B did not exist. In fact, it was only later that an announcement was made for the internal restructuring and stationing of permanent troops on Russia's eastern borders (especially in the Baltic and Black Sea regions), as well as a regular consultative council. Although it sounds decisive, it is still on a level of improvisation because no one knows

who will cover the costs of such permanent bases, who will provide manpower and weapons, etc. In fact, the pressure is again on the United States because all European countries demand that it serve as a protective umbrella. Second, despite its enormous military power, in recent decades NATO has had experience only in some remote parts of the world which had no military power to respond, unlike Russia. The experience of Iraq and Afghanistan is useless (even if military failure is overlooked) for a confrontation with a large military force through conventional warfare. Third, behind the declarative unity, NATO is not a monolithic bloc: individual members calculate first with their own national interests and only then with collective solidarity (the examples of Turkey and Hungary are most evident). NATO's growth also means a decline in the EU's political, economic, and security influence, so the loser in each case is the EU. Lord Ismay's adage could now be read differently: even militarily ineffective, NATO succeeds in keeping the EU/Germany down, the United States in (Europe) and Russia, with the expectation of destruction or defeat that would enable NATO to focus on its main rival, China.

The ongoing war has had a significant impact on NATO's military capabilities and internal cohesion. Some of them include military capabilities, internal cohesion, defence spending, and relations with Russia. As far as military capabilities are concerned, NATO is determined to fight "until the last Ukrainian", so it is hard to truly detect the efficiency of NATO soldiers in direct combat with a strong adversary. Additionally, official and media sources indicate that Western military depots are depleted, which raises questions about the feasibility and grandiosity of the concept of a "global NATO." However, the key lesson from this ongoing proxy war relates to the (im)potence of military power in achieving strategic goals and avoiding nuclear disaster. What is certain is that the only winner in this war of attrition is the military-industrial complex. The war has had a huge impact on defence spending among NATO allies, which is also true for other parts of the world. The arms race is in full swing.

These impacts highlight the challenges that NATO faces in responding to the conflict in Ukraine and the ways in which the conflict is affecting the Alliance's military capabilities and internal cohesion. It remains to be seen how the conflict in Ukraine will continue to affect NATO in the future and how the Alliance will respond to the evolving security environment.

Conclusion

During its history, the North Atlantic Alliance has had one particular constant: inventing ways to hide the bare truth of NATO as an American power instrument in Europe and beyond. For that purpose, various quests for legitimacy (and foes) have been tried: some more elusive, others more concrete. At the moment, on a factual level but also a normative one, NATO tends to confront two enemies: Russia (or even worse, a personalised enemy, Vladimir Putin) and China. If the first one calls for a revival of the idea of conventional war capacities against a respectable rival and a struggle over a geopolitical (territorial) span, the other one is much more peculiar. In the case of China, the collective West opposes and even declares as inimical the very idea of development and cooperation. In other words, what used to be a dominant mantra for the best way to create a security community and zones of peace (through functional interconnectedness, trade, exchange, etc., in sum, through globalisation), with the EU pointed out as the best example in this respect, now, in the case of China and BRICS+, this same (or similar) strategy is denounced as an act of hostility (towards Western economic, political, cultural, and military hegemony).

NATO's military capabilities are more likely equal to the US's military potential. And it has its limits – not only the obvious one in the form of a potential nuclear endgame. One should not fail to recall the 2021 failure in Afghanistan. Things are not going well or in accordance with Western interests in Ukraine either. On the other hand, NATO has also reached its limits in terms of its enlargement policy. Ironically, Ukraine was supposed to be a Western bulwark on Russia's border, but it has turned into a Russian bulwark on the Western borders. In short, there is a stalemate of some sort. The US warmongering over Taiwan poses the question of whether this is a new Ukraine in the making. The Western allies, even the ones across the globe (such as Australia, Japan, New Zealand, and Korea), have more expectations from the US (nuclear) umbrella than abilities to be an equal military partner to the Empire.

In various conjectures, it seems as if NATO faces a few future scenarios, and each of them depends on the outcome of the war in Ukraine. They include the following: a) Business as usual and continued expansion. In this option, NATO is expected to continue to expand its membership. On the European continent, the options are limited, and on the global one, this scenario looks unrealistic (at least in the form of a classical international organisation or alliance in compliance with the UN Charter). NATO is currently unable to embrace even a weak state such as Bosnia and Herzegovina or Kosovo without deepening tensions with Russia and other countries or increasing the security dilemma. In short, business as usual is not an option anymore because the war business is getting close to nuclear one. b) Transformation into a global alliance means the ability of NATO to evolve into a global alliance, encompassing a wider range of security threats beyond Europe and North America. Before the war in Ukraine, the pretext was seen in deepening partnerships with other countries and organisations and increasing its focus on global security challenges such as terrorism, cyber-attacks, and the proliferation of weapons of mass destruction. Now this is a new world in which NATO/US cannot hide their global hegemonic interests behind a comprehensive security agenda. On the other hand, in a multipolar world, few things would likely remain truly "global". The rivals will respond accordingly. c) The deterioration of transatlantic relations as a scenario at this moment looks highly unlikely. There were crises in the past, but now, in the new configuration of the world, they are less likely for an indefinite period of time. It means that for the time being, US disciplinary politics is tightening vis-à-vis its Western allies, particularly the European ones. d) The decreased relevance scenario assumes that NATO could face declining relevance in the face of new security challenges and changing global power dynamics. This could be due to a shift in priorities among NATO members, a decline in the willingness of NATO members to contribute military resources, or a decline in the perceived effectiveness of the Alliance. e) The renewed relevance scenario is the one that the Western leadership is sticking to at the moment. But after the de facto defeat in Afghanistan, NATO (and the US) can hardly afford to lose another war. NATO's victory in Ukraine is not realistic at the moment, but even if it were, that situation would raise major concerns with Russia and other rivals.

These are just a few potential scenarios for the future of NATO. As said, the outcome of the war in Ukraine would make things more clear if the war ended any time soon. The quest for "just peace" is, ironically, a cry for "more war".

References

- BBC, "Ukraine defence minister: We are a de facto member of Nato alliance".13 January, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-64255249.
- Bennis, Phyllis et al. 2007. War with no End, London: Verso.
- Bennis, Phyllis. 2022. "The U.S. Russia, China & NATO: The Dangerous New Era of Great Power Confrontation & How We Respond". Massachusetts Peace Action debate, 8 August, (37:52'), https://www.youtube.com/ watch?v=p2UJJCD-NIA.
- *Better World Info.* "NATO War Crimes". https://www.betterworld.info/ conflict-regions/kosovo/nato-war-crimes.
- Blair, Tony. 1999. "Doctrine of the International Community", speech to the Economic Club of Chicago. 22 April, http://www.britishpolitical speech.org/speech-archive.htm?speech=279.
- Chandler, David. 2004. "The responsibility to protect? Imposing the 'Liberal Peace' ". *International Peacekeeping*, 11(1).
- Chomsky, Noam. 1999. *The New Military Humanism. Lessons from Kosovo*. London: Pluto Press.
- Crabtree, James. 2022. "Indo-Pacific Dilemmas: The Like-minded and the Non-aligned". *Survival*, 64(6).
- Creveld, Martin Van. 1991. *The Transformation of War*. New York: The Free Press.
- *Defense News.* 2019. "This could get a little ugly.' What to watch for at the NATO leaders summit". 16 November, https://www.defensenews.com/global/europe/2019/11/16/this-could-geta-little-ugly-what-to-watch-for-at-the-nato-leaders-summit/
- *Economist.* 2019. "Emmanuel Macron warns Europe: NATO is becoming brain-dead". November 7. https://www.economist.com/europe/ 2019/11/07/emmanuel-macron-warns-europe-nato-is-becoming-braindead?utm_medium=cpc.adword.pd&utm_source=google&ppccampaig nID=18151738051&ppcadID=&utm_campaign=a.22brand_pmax&utm_ content=conversion.direct-response.anonymous&gclid=EAIaIQobCh MIz5-nzNeA_gIVAWgYCh2agQb6EAAYASAAEgKatPD_BwE&gclsrc =aw.ds.

- *Euractiv.* 2023. "EU top diplomat calls Spanish left 'naïve' over Ukraine war". 23 February, https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/news/eu-topdiplomat-calls-spanish-left-naive-over-ukraine-war/.
- Garin Artyom and Radomir Romanov. 2022. "The Partners in the Blue Pacific: A New Alliance in the Region". ORCA, 22 September, https://orcasia.org/2022/09/the-partners-in-the-blue-pacific-pib/.
- Independent International Commission on Kosovo. 2000. *The Kosovo Report: Conflict, International Response, Lessons Learned*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Jung, Dietrich. 1997. "From Inter-State to Intra-State War. Patterns and Trends of Development Since 1945", paper presented at the COPRI symposium on *Intra-State Conflicts: Causes and Peace Strategies*.
- Kissinger, A. Henry. 2014. "How the Ukraine crisis ends". Washington Post, 5 March, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/henry-kissingerto-settle-the-ukraine-crisis-start-at-the-end/2014/03/05/46dad868-a496-11e3-8466-d34c451760b9_story.html.
- Klein, Naomi. 2008. *The Shock Doctrine: The Rise of Disaster Capitalism*. NY: Picador.
- Korb, J. Lawrence. 1994. "The Use of Force". The Brookings Review, 15(2): 24-25.
- Krahmann, Elke. 2016. "NATO contracting in Afghanistan: the problem of principal-agent networks". *International Affairs*, 92(6): 1401-1426.
- Krauthammer, Charles. 1990. "The Unipolar Moment." *Foreign Affairs* 70(1): 23–33.
- Kuus, Merje. 2007. *Geopolitics Reframed. Security and Identity in Europe's Eastern* Enlargement, NY: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Kuus, Merje. 2009. "Cosmopolitan militarism? Spaces of NATO expansion". *Environment and Planning A*, vol. 41.
- Leander, Anna. 2005. "The power to construct international security: On the significance of private military companies", *Journal of International Studies*, 33(3): 803–825.
- Marten, Kimberly. 2017. "Reconsidering NATO Expansion: a counterfactual analysis of Russia and the West in the 1990s". *European Journal of International Security*, 3(2).

- Milanovic, Branko. 2023. "The comprador intelligentsia". 19 February, https://branko2f7.substack.com/p/the-comprador-intelligentsia.
- Moskos, Charles and Burk, James. 1994. "The Post-Modem Military". In: Burk, James (ed.), *The Military in New Time. Adopting Armed Forces to a Turbulent World*. Boulder: Westview Press.
- NATO. 2023. "Relations with partners across the globe". 16 February, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_49188.htm.
- NATO. 2023a. "Remarks by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg". 18 January, https://www.nato.int/cps/ru/natohq/opinions_210744.htm? selectedLocale=en.
- NATO. 2022. Madrid Summit Declaration, 29 June, https://www.nato.int/ cps/en/natohq/official_texts_196951.htm.
- NATO. 1999. "Press Conference Given by the NATO Secretary General, Mr Javier Solana, and the British Prime Minister, Mr Tony Blair". 20 April, https://www.nato.int/docu/speech/1999/s990420a.htm.
- No Cold War. 2023. 'NATO Claims Africa as Its 'Southern Neighbourhood'. Briefing No. 5, https://news.nocoldwar.org/wp-content/uploads/ 2022/11/Briefing_5_EN.pdf.
- *Oniroco Tribune.* 2022. "NATO and AUKUS: the makings of an Asian NATO". 1 May, https://orinocotribune.com/nato-and-aukus-the-makings-of-an-asian-nato/.
- Rai, Ashok. 2018. "Quadrilateral Security Dialogue 2 (Quad 2.0) a credible strategic construct or mere "foam in the ocean". *Maritime Affairs: Journal of the National Maritime Foundation of India*, 14(2).
- *Reuters*. 2022. "France's Macron: Russia's invasion of Ukraine gave NATO an electric shock". 17 March, https://www.reuters.com/article/france-election-macron-nato-idUSP6N2VB015.
- RFA. 2022. "U.S. not seeking to create 'Asian NATO,' defense secretary says".
 6 October, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/china/us-not-seeking-to-create-an-asian-nato-06112022010121.html.
- Ritter, Scott. 2022. "Reaping the whirlwind". *New Age*, 26 September, https://www.newagebd.net/article/182057/reaping-the-whirlwind.
- Stephens, Bret. 2006. "Russia: The Enemy". *Wall Street Journal*, November 28, https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB116468651000734270.

Tanner, Fred. 2006. "Is NATO Going Global?", GCSP Policy Brief, No. 14.

- Vankovska, Biljana. 2022. "NATO's Prospects in the Light of the Ukraine War", *Yearbook of the Faculty of Philosophy Skopje*, vol. 75.
- Vankovska, Biljana. 2022a. "Heading Towards a Global NATO: Piquing China?". Журнал Вопросы политологии, 12(88).
- Vine, David. 2020. United States of War. A Global History of America's Endless Conflicts, From Columbus to The Islamic State, Oakland: California University Press.
- Wheatcroft, Geoffrey. 2011. "Who Needs NATO?". New York Times, 15 June, https://www.nytimes.com/2011/06/16/opinion/16iht-edwheat croft16.html.
- Wiberg, Hakan. 2010. "The Afghanistan War in a Comparative Perspective". Security Dialogues, 1(1).
- Woodward Bob and Dan Balz. 2002. "We Will Rally the World". *Washington Post*, 28 January.

The New Little Entente and other Eurasian security alternatives after NATO

Stevan GAJIĆ¹

Abstract: This paper considers possible options for the future of Europe after the collapse of NATO, formally or informally, which is the likely result of the Alliance's continued atrophy and the unwinnable proxy war in Ukraine. This paper focuses on what will happen to European security in the aftermath of such a collapse. Caught in the middle of NATO's collapse, Europe has been put in a very difficult position. In this essay, I will discuss the division of the continent into "Old Europe" and "New Europe", as defined in 2003 by then-Secretary of Defence of the United States, Donald Rumsfeld. In addition, I will consider other factors breeding division within Europe, such as the formation of what I term the "New Little Entente" of Serbs and Hungarians, which is disrupting the use of the Intermarium as a cordon against Russia, or the sub-military alliance within NATO comprised of France and Greece, which is designed to counter Turkey. One disturbing unknown factor is the future of Turkey and its special position vis-à-vis the US and its other nominal allies within NATO due to their complex and opposing interests. In the concluding portion of this paper, some possible outcomes will be presented with regard to the highly unpredictable future of Europe in a multipolar world, none of which take the form of a monolithic element like the European Union, despite the hopes of today's European leadership.

Keywords: New Little Entente, Security, Europe, NATO, Russia, Intermarium, United States, Ukraine, Middle East, China, Eurasia, war, de-dollarization.

In search of a purpose

"Pax Romana was an empire; Pax Britannica was based on an empire. It is natural to assume that Pax Americana must be one too" (Cooper 2004, 173).

¹ Institute of European Studies, Belgrade, stevangajich@yahoo.com.

Since the end of the Cold War, the collapse of the bipolar world order, and the beginning of *Pax Americana*, many have questioned NATO's purpose. Since the decade after the fall of the Berlin Wall, NATO has had a very difficult time justifying its own existence. Instead of dissipating, it soon began to expand eastward, ignoring a non-proliferation pledge by Western leaders to the General Secretary of the Communist Party of the Soviet Union, Mikhail Gorbachev.

According to declassified US, Soviet, German, British, and French documents posted on December 12, 2017, by the National Security Archive at George Washington University, US Secretary of State James Baker's famous "not one inch eastward" assurance regarding NATO expansion in his meeting with Soviet leader Gorbachev on February 9, 1990, was a part of a cascade of assurances about Soviet security given by Western leaders to Gorbachev and other Soviet officials throughout the process of German unification in 1990 and on into 1991. A total of 30 declassified documents show that multiple national leaders were considering and rejecting Central and Eastern European membership in NATO. Promises and guarantees against NATO expansion were not only given behind closed doors, but leading politicians in the West also did so publicly. The first concrete assurances by Western leaders about NATO began on January 31, 1990, when West German Foreign Minister Hans-Dietrich Genscher made clear in a major public speech at Tutzing, Bavaria, "that the changes in Eastern Europe and the German unification process must not lead to an 'impairment of Soviet security interests'. Therefore, NATO should rule out an 'expansion of its territory towards the east, i.e., moving it closer to the Soviet borders". Genscher also proposed to leave the East German territory out of NATO military structures, even in a unified Germany within NATO. The notion of moving "closer to the Soviet borders" is written down not in treaties but in multiple memoranda of conversation between the Soviets and the highest-level Western interlocutors (Genscher, Helmut Kohl, Baker, Robert Gates, George H. W. Bush, Francois Mitterrand, Margaret Thatcher, John Major, Manfred Woerner, and others) offering assurances about protecting Soviet security interests and including the USSR in new European security structures. The "Tutzing formula" immediately became the centre of a flurry of important diplomatic discussions, leading to the crucial February 10, 1990, meeting in Moscow between Kohl and Gorbachev, when the West German leader achieved Soviet assent in principle to German unification in NATO, as long as NATO did not expand to the east. In his meeting with Gorbachev on February 9, 1990, not once but three times, Baker confirmed the "not one inch eastward" formula. He agreed with Gorbachev's statement in response to the assurance that "NATO expansion is unacceptable". Baker assured Gorbachev that "neither the President nor I intend to extract any unilateral advantages from the processes that are taking place". At the same time, the unacceptability of NATO's expansion towards the east of Europe was explicitly pointed out. For example, on February 6, 1990, when Genscher met with British Foreign Secretary Douglas Hurd, British records show that Genscher said: "The Russians must have some confidence that if, for example, the Polish government one day leaves the Warsaw Pact, they would not join NATO next" (National Security Archive, 2017).

The reason for NATO's existence soon became the Yugoslav crisis and the first bombing of Serbian positions in the Republic of Srpska and the Republic of Srpska Krajina on the territory of the former Yugoslav socialist republics of Bosnia and Herzegovina and Croatia, where NATO intervened militarily in 1994 and 1995. In 1999, on the 50th anniversary of the founding of the Western military alliance, NATO launched, to use the vocabulary of the Resolution on Ukraine of the European Parliament of March 1, 2022, an "illegal, unprovoked, and unjustified military aggression against and invasion" of the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia. On that occasion, as stated in the aforementioned resolution, NATO troops "committed numerous violations of international humanitarian law, including indiscriminate shelling of living areas, hospitals, and kindergartens (while their allies on the ground from the so-called Kosovo liberation army were engaged in), the plundering of public and private property, and wanton destruction of civilian infrastructure".

The illegal bombing of the Serbs solidified the reason for the existence of this military alliance in the eyes of the political West, but, on the other hand, it inevitably caused chain reactions that irreversibly disrupted the decades-long international order. One of them was putting an end to the vision for a geopolitical order that had been established at the conferences of the victorious powers of the Second World War in 1943 in Tehran and in 1945 at Yalta and Potsdam. The second but equally significant consequence is that the US's flagrant violation of international law, such as military aggression without a decision of the United Nations Security Council, caused alarm in Russia, which had a decisive effect on the end of the era of Boris Yeltsin and the coming to power of Vladimir Putin. Among the Russian elites and throughout Russian society, a turning point occurred, at which point Russia's "honeymoon" with the West was understood to have been a deception, and awareness arose that the expansion of NATO to the east was ultimately directed against Russia. "The only vision NATO seems to have for the Balkans is full integration, and for the Serbs, absolute capitulation is the only compromise they could and should hope for. NATOorchestrated changes in Kosovo, Republika Srpska, Montenegro, and Macedonia, and relations with Russia are the most glaring examples of such a calculated policy. The new cold war with Russia is what is driving the rapid NATO-ization of the Balkans, as are the general insecurity and dissonant tones coming from different centres of the political West. Lord Hastings Lionel Ismay, NATO's first Secretary General, once famously said that the role of NATO is to "keep the Soviet Union out, the Americans in, and the Germans down". From the early 1990s, the goal of NATO in the Balkans has been to keep the Russians out, NATO in, and the Serbs down" (Gajić, Ponomareva 2020, 83).

The next major crisis occurred in 2003 with the Western invasion of Iraq, led by the United States. That crisis divided Europe into old and new, as defined by then-US Secretary of Defence Donald Rumsfeld (Hooper, Black, 2003). In France, especially, but also in other Western European countries, the idea surfaced that Europe should create its own security framework outside of NATO. On the other hand, Eastern European countries, former members of the Warsaw Pact, became increasingly aggressive and enthusiastic members of the Western military alliance. They saw NATO as a ticket to the European Union and the EU as heaven on Earth. At that time, not only did the political elites believe this, but so did many nations among the candidate countries for NATO and the EU.

All this changed in 2007 with Putin's historic speech at the 43rd Security Conference in Munich. With an unprecedented openness and ferocity that stunned the West and shook its previously unquestionable self-confidence, the Russian president, in a speech on February 10, 2007, attacked the policy of the US, then the only superpower, as well as the militarization of international relations and the increasingly frequent unilateral and illegitimate use of force, arguing that it only creates new tragedies and tensions. Putin said that the unipolar world is incompatible with modern times and that the use of force is legitimate only with the blessing of the UN, which cannot be replaced by either NATO or the EU, warning that no pressing problem can be solved without Russia: from the Middle East, through Iran, to Kosovo and Metohija. He also fiercely criticised NATO's expansion to Russia's borders despite earlier firm assurances that the Western military alliance would not expand beyond the eastern borders of a united Germany (Putin, 2007). Then it became clear to the West that Moscow would not stand idly by NATO's eastward expansion, and in 2008, the five-day war in Georgia demonstrated this in practice.

This led to a new moment of loss of confidence among the members regarding the purpose of the Alliance. France, especially with the coming to power of President Emmanuel Macron in 2017, has been at the forefront of rhetoric about European security forces outside of NATO. After Donald Trump's statement during the 2016 presidential campaign that the Alliance was obsolete, Macron stated that NATO had experienced "brain death" (The Economist 2019).

Things are also changing following the escalation of the eight-year war in Ukraine on February 24, 2022, which has brought upon a new revival of NATO, whose purpose is now to openly confront Russia. NATO is growing more and more involved in the war, and practically all members of the Alliance, with the exception of Hungary, are sending huge amounts of military aid, including "volunteers" to fight against Russia. As time passes, it is increasingly clear that this proxy war, in which the Ukrainian army is little more than cannon fodder, is not developing in NATO's favour.

In response to the situation, Macron has revived the narrative of European security and the strategic autonomous defence of Europe in relation to the US (Rasqouet 2023). It seems, however, that it is a bit too late for such an initiative now that the US has utterly humiliated and subdued the whole of Europe. This goes especially for the leading duo of the EU, France and, perhaps even more so, Germany; the US has essentially made them vassals once again, albeit more obviously.

Despite everything, NATO continues to grow: for now, to Finland, and most probably soon to Sweden as well, though the process is currently handicapped by Recep Tayyip Erdoğan's Turkey, but that may change as was promised by Erdoğan at the Vilnius NATO Summit in July 2023. All in all, against the background of the war in Ukraine, NATO continues to expand, but it is very possible that it will soon suffer the fate of an overinflated balloon. Here we will consider possible security options for countries of the Alliance after the collapse of its proxy in Ukraine, i.e., after Kiev's military defeat. The question is what security alternatives European countries will seek for themselves, both those that are members of NATO and those that are under the political influence of the Western military alliance, particularly in Southeast Europe.

In essence, the true dominance of the West lasted from 1991 until it was symbolically shattered by the terrorist attack on New York's twin towers on September 11, 2001. The 1990s were a period of invincibility and belief in the global moral superiority of the West. In addition to the collapse of the Soviet Union, 1991 also marked the first CNN war, i.e., the highly televised Gulf War, which created the perception of the complete invincibility of the American army and the United States. Television observers around the world could watch targets marked with a cross that then exploded, which sent a powerful message of American omnipotence. American weapons seemed absolutely supreme and precise, in accordance with the perception of American moral superiority.

Robert Cooper writes in the book *The Breaking of Nations: Order and Chaos in the Twenty-First Century* that Western superiority is fundamentally based on a monopoly over superior weapons: "The doctrine of prevention therefore needs to be complemented by a doctrine of enduring strategic superiority – and this is, in fact, the main theme of the US National Security Strategy" (Cooper 2004, 65). It is interesting that this book was published in 2002, a year after the first serious blow against the US and the first crack in the monolithic facade of the West, the first hint of the coming collapse of Western dominance.

Regardless of the circumstances behind the terrorist attacks on New York and Washington on September 11, 2001, what we know for sure are the consequences. The results have been fantastically described by Naomi Klein in her book *The Shock Doctrine*, which shows how American society is drifting towards systemic totalitarianism via the creation of a series of intelligence agencies that monitor not only foreigners but also their own citizens, limiting domestic freedoms and the rights guaranteed by the Constitution of the United States. "First, the White House used the omnipresent sense of peril in the aftermath of 9/11 to dramatically increase the policing, surveillance, detention, and war-waging powers of the executive branch – a power grab that the military historian Andrew Bacevich has termed 'a rolling coup'. Then those newly enhanced and richly funded functions of security, invasion, occupation and reconstruction were immediately outsourced, handed over to the private sector to perform at a profit" (Klein 2007, 576–577). She compares these policies to those employed by the Nazis.

The bottom line here is that the images of the 9/11 attacks that were aired in real time around the world had the effect of shattering the Western myth of invincibility. The staggering shock of the events in New York and Washington and the collapse of the twin towers of the World Trade Centre were etched into the collective memory of all of humanity. These attacks represented the beginning of the end for the Pax Americana. Even if we were to accept the conspiracy theories arguing that US elites organised the attacks themselves behind the scenes in order to justify a series of wars, starting with the invasion of Afghanistan and Iraq and the subsequent occupation of those two countries with the larger aim of preventing the political consolidation of the Eurasian continent that could rival American power, 9/11 and these occupations ultimately had the exact opposite effect.

The process of consolidation on the Eurasian continent was largely initiated for two reasons. One was the global recognition that America is not invincible and that it is in fact vulnerable, which sent a signal to the countries whose security depended on the US to start searching for potential alternatives. The second was the doctrine of the so-called preemptive attack that was put forward by the Bush administration as a response to the 9/11 attacks.

The official narrative of Bush's propaganda was that the aggression against Afghanistan and later Iraq that followed 9/11 was actually part of America's self-defence in the so-called war on terror. The direct consequence of this, especially the doctrine of preventive attack, was nuclear proliferation, as countries realised that only possession of nuclear weapons (this primarily applies to North Korea but also to Iran and eventually others as well) would allow them to defend themselves against inevitable American aggression.

The consolidation of the Eurasian continent culminated years after 2001, with China brokering the reconciliation of long-time arch-enemies Saudi Arabia and Iran on March 10, 2023. Photos of China's diplomatic triumph

at a ceremony in Beijing instantly went viral. It was immediately clear that this was an unprecedented event, and the epithet of tectonic changes in the Middle East was attributed to it on all meridians, especially due to the fact that America had not played a role in this extremely important process (Baker 2023), with many believing that the reconciliation succeeded precisely because of America's absence. The processes of consolidation in greater Eurasia are happening as an effect of the collapse of the image of the invincibility of the United States and the West as a whole. This image has become a hard reality on the ground, whether we are talking about the Middle East, Latin America, Africa, Eastern Europe, or the Pacific region. This has been followed by changes in the global economy, such as the process of de-dollarization and the breakdown of the global economic system in which the US played a leading role.

These processes are beginning to bolster one another, and the almost panicked expansion of NATO to the east seems to be a consequence of the fear of Eurasian consolidation.

The next milestone after the September 11 terrorist attacks was the agreement at a NATO summit in Bucharest in early April 2008 that Ukraine and Georgia would become members of the Alliance. This represented the transgression of a point of no return. Four months later, the emboldened regime in Georgia militarily attacked South Ossetia, which ended disastrously for Tbilisi in the short war between Russia and Georgia.

Old Europe

The escalation of the war in Ukraine, or, should we say, the war in Eastern Europe, led to the exacerbation of internal contradictions across the European continent. These contradictions were pointed out by Rumsfeld back in early 2003, when he divided Europe into old and new. According to that division, the new Europe is made up of the countries that Polish dictator Marshal Jozef Pilsudski called the "Intermarium", that is, the countries of Eastern Europe, which belonged to the Warsaw Pact and were quite enthusiastic about both NATO and the EU, as evidenced by the large military contingents that these countries have been sending to various American and NATO missions around the world. Intermarium, or Międzymorze in the Polish language, is a concept put forward by Pilsudski

at the very beginning of the third decade of the 20th century about the creation of a federation consisting of Poland, the three Baltic states, Belarus, Finland, Ukraine, Czechoslovakia, Hungary, Romania, and the then Kingdom of Serbs, Croats, and Slovenes (Yugoslavia). The goal of creating a predominantly Roman Catholic geopolitical formation (an idea that was not realised at the time but has recently been fueled by Russophobic elements, especially in Poland, Ukraine, and Croatia) was to suppress Russian influence, which included the appropriation of the territories of the "Russian world" (Belarus and Ukraine).

Rumsfeld's division was based on the attitude of certain European countries towards the American military invasion of Iraq in March 2003, which Washington wanted to present at all costs as a "joint allied action". The backbone of old Europe is Germany and France. At first glance, it seems that the escalation of the war in the former Soviet Socialist Republic of Ukraine has rapidly revived the internal integrity of NATO but has also essentially resulted in the American reoccupation of Western Europe, which especially applies to Germany. Let us recall that the original mission of NATO in Europe, as defined by the first Secretary General of the Alliance, Lord Lionel Ismay, was to keep the Russians out, the Americans in, and the Germans down. What the escalation of war in Ukraine did in effect was reestablish the American occupation of Germany, as many have pointed out. However, it has now become undeniable, even to those who refused to see it before.

At the end of the Second World War, Germany was divided into four occupation zones, of which three were western: British, French, and American, with the Soviet zone in the east. The occupation zones of Western countries were united into West Germany, while East Germany was part of the Soviet zone. West Germany was unquestionably dominated from the very beginning by the United States, whose hegemony was extended to the entire territory of the country as soon as its creation was announced on May 23, 1949. These are all known facts; however, what is more controversial is the unpleasant truth that the unification of the two German states on October 3, 1990, also meant a new expansion of the American occupation zone.

This unpleasant truth has been fully illuminated by the puppet-like behaviour of the current German political leadership, including Chancellor Olaf Scholz and especially Foreign Minister Annalena Baerbock of the "Greens", a party that was led by Joschka Fischer at the time of NATO's illegal military aggression against the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia in 1999. Baerbock even declared that she was more interested in the defence of the regime in Kiev than the opinions of German citizens. In Prague on September 1, 2022, she literally said: "If I give the promise to people in Ukraine 'we stand with you as long as you need us' then I want to deliver, no matter what my German voters think, I want to deliver to the people of Ukraine" (Ruptly 2022). The logical consequence of this model of political championing is more than mild resistance to Germany's involvement in the NATO war and the constant shifting of the Overton window towards war against Russia on the territory of Ukraine. (Note: "Overton window" is the framework within which the range of ideas considered acceptable to the public is placed. The name is derived from the surname of the concept's creator, the American political scientist Joseph Overton. By "inserting" new ideas into that "space of acceptability", the "Overton window" is also moved in one direction or another, depending on the intentions of those who guide the public).

In a series of lectures, including one in Belgrade in 2014, the founder and former chairman of the American strategic intelligence publishing company Stratfor, George Friedman, essentially a spokesman for the CIA, repeated that the main issue in Europe today is the problem of Germany. Germany has enjoyed its hegemony in Europe for decades, but this hegemony has not come from the physical or military occupation of other countries. Instead, it is a result of economic dominance, as the entirety of the EU's economy has been working in Germany's favour. Germany wanted this to last as long as possible, and that was the main goal of Chancellor Angela Merkel, but Ukraine changed everything. According to Friedman, the Germans themselves bear a part of the blame for this because they promised the Ukrainians entry into the EU, thinking that they would not take it seriously (Friedman 2015). In any case, it is clear that the irrevocably broken arrangement in Europe was created after the Soviet withdrawal, the collapse of the Warsaw Pact, and the unification of Germany.

The miserable current position of Germany, yesterday's European hegemon, was completely exposed by its behavior after the destruction of the Nord Stream 1 and 2 gas pipelines at the bottom of the Baltic Sea on September 26, 2022. As American journalist Seymour Hersh claims in a detailed report (Herch 2023), the explosive used to carry out this terrorist attack was placed on the orders of President Joe Biden himself; the charge was placed by the US Navy with the help of Norway, another German "ally". This destroyed one of the most important pillars of Germany's economic power, and yet Germany did not say a word despite the fact that both Biden and Victoria Nuland had openly announced they would end the Nord Stream in one way or another (Yoo & Delahunty 2023).

As a result of the war on the territory of Ukraine, it turned out that Western Europe, part of so-called "Old Europe", was to be dragged onto the same page with "New Europe" via NATO's Russian policy. France, essentially, turned out to be a vassal state, sending the regime in Kiev even more weapons than Germany had. Official Paris is stumbling on the world geopolitical stage: after everything he said in the past, Macron is trying to revive his idea of a European army, that is, of the "strategic autonomy of Europe" in relation to the United States. Of course, there is nothing to be gained from that for now, especially since he cannot do much of anything after being compromised in the eyes of other international actors, particularly Russia, China, and Turkey.

Macron, who in 2018 spoke about a strategic partnership with Russia and Turkey, actually managed to do what Turkey had already done during the time of Prime Minister Ahmet Davutoglu, when it declared a policy of "zero problems with its neighbours" (Khan 2015, 38), but in effect created "zero neighbours" with its aggressive policy towards Syria. France has done something similar: instead of a meaningful partnership with Russia and Turkey, it let itself get pulled into a proxy war with Russia, actively sending weapons to the Ukraine regime and loudly declaring that Russia must not be allowed to win. On the other hand, it has created its own military alliance with Greece (Wichmann 2021) within NATO, which is essentially intended to counter Turkey. According to that agreement, if a third party were to attack Greece, and this third party could only be Turkey, France would be obligated to defend it. The conflicting interests of France and Russia in several African countries and conflicts between French and Turkish interests in Libya are also at play.

The United States has practically reoccupied the countries Rumsfeld grouped into the "Old Europe" category. The only thing that could save Old

Europe from American occupation would be the collapse of NATO and/or some sort of political collapse, or some other highly unlikely turn of events that would bring about excessive turmoil in the United States, forcing it to divert its attention and resources away from Europe. While unlikely, such an outcome is not completely inconceivable given the history of the US and the domestic turbulence we have seen since 2016, including a series of political scandals that are shaking the country, as well as the decline of the influence of the United States on the world stage caused by the incompetence of Biden's administration.

At the same time, NATO, while it might appear solid on the surface, has serious cracks, and not only because of Turkey, which has been leading an autonomous policy for a long time and has proven quite unpredictable. NATO succeeded in making the war in Ukraine a war of survival for Russia, as John Mearsheimer had warned, but it has also become a war of survival for NATO. "Contrary to the conventional wisdom in the West, Moscow did not invade Ukraine to conquer it and make it part of Greater Russia. It was principally concerned with preventing Ukraine from becoming a Western bulwark on the Russian border. Putin and his advisers were especially concerned about Ukraine eventually joining NATO... For Russian leaders, the prospect of Ukrainian membership in NATO is, as Putin himself put it before the invasion, 'a direct threat to Russian security' – one that could be eliminated only by going to war and turning Ukraine into a neutral or failed state" (Mearsheimer 2022). If the complete military collapse of Ukraine happens, which is the most likely outcome, the divisions that already exist would be too great to ignore, and this would inevitably cause the dissolution of the Alliance.

The crisis in the European Union, which has essentially functioned as the political wing of NATO, is also likely to deepen. The process of the EU's dissolution had already begun in 2016 with the departure of Great Britain, after which the UK immediately started to strengthen its security ties with the US and Australia separately from the rest of the European NATO partners. It is only a matter of time before other countries start looking for their own alternative security options.

Unless major cracks occur, however, Germany and France will very likely continue to be "covered" by American military dominance. However, the possibility of serious ruptures that alter this relationship should not be ruled out. In such a case, it is a question of whether the United States would have enough energy and resources to devote to Europe, especially because the position of the dollar as the world's reserve currency is not nearly as strong as it once was due to the acceleration of de-dollarization and the rapid decline of US economic influence. The dissipation of US influence is particularly noticeable in the Middle East, but it is also occurring in Africa, Latin America, and countries throughout Asia, including in some countries of Southeast Asia, which were, until recently, considered to be US vassals. A significant meeting of finance ministers and central bank governors of ASEAN countries (Brunei, Cambodia, Indonesia, Laos, Malaysia, Myanmar, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand, and Vietnam) at the end of March 2023 in Indonesia went somewhat under the radar. It was dedicated to the necessity of leaving the US dollar, the Japanese ven, and the euro. Local media reported that Indonesian President Joko Widodo, in mid-March, urged regional administrations to be less dependent on foreign payment networks and start using credit cards issued by domestic banks to shield any transactions from possible geopolitical fallout. ASEAN countries are determined to conduct trade with countries outside their ten-member bloc in local currencies. So, immediately after the ASEAN ministerial meeting, Indian media reported that India and Malaysia were starting to settle their trade in the Indian rupee. As a result, the United States is desperate to maintain a dominant position within the Western bloc, where Europe is the key.

The problem in Europe, a peninsula of the great Eurasian continent, consists of the fact that Anglo-Saxon politics, the politics the English geopolitician Halford Mackinder called "thalassocracy", are beginning to lose their influence. The principle of "divide and rule" no longer works as reliably as it once did because Eurasian countries have started to form strategic partnerships. The rapprochement between Iran and Saudi Arabia is one clear example of something that Israel perceives as a security threat, and above all, in the strategic pact between the Eurasian giants Russia and China. Changes in the Middle East had a very significant impact on the politics in the Balkans: "It seems that Serbia, especially during the reign of Aleksandar Vučić, has begun to resemble a kind of joint-stock company. I have already written that, roughly estimated, it can be said that the West and the East have approximately equal influence, with Russia and China on the one hand and the Anglo-American coalition and the European Union on the other, which, for the sake of argument, we could say amounts to 40%

each. The third pole, the Arab factor, and the Emirates above all (the good relationship between Vučić and the President of the Emirates Mohamed bin Zayed al-Nahyan), but also Saudi Arabia, holds around 20% of the 'shares'... It is an interesting coincidence that Serbian foreign policy changed radically during the summer of 2022, at the moment when Saudi Arabia and the Emirates that support it rejected the American request to increase oil production in order to bring down its price and punish Russia" (Gajić 2022, 83–84). The recent trips of Macron and Ursula Von Der Leyen to Beijing, as well as Scholz's earlier visit, hint at the development of a new policy wherein the Europeans try to find a place in the emerging non-Washington-dominated international order, though we shall have to see to what degree these efforts prove successful.

New Europe & The New Middle East

Given these developments in Old Europe, the question naturally arises as to what all of this means for "New Europe". As things stand now, it seems that not only the governments but also the populations of the countries that were either part of the Soviet Union, such as the Baltic countries, or those that were in the Warsaw Pact, such as Poland or Romania, are by and large quite enthusiastic about the war in Ukraine. That is, they are supportive of NATO's assistance to the Kiev regime, including sending weapons and covertly sending military personnel for NATO's proxy war.

All of this would seem like nothing out of the ordinary, save for two problems that have arisen for NATO: Turkey and Hungary. Erdoğan's Turkey is extremely problematic for the West, given that it is an unreliable ally. It is clear that there are mounting problems between Ankara and Washington, especially since the attempted military coup in July 2016, after which Turkey practically accused the United States of organising the failed attempt not only to oust Erdoğan but also to assassinate him. Since then, Turkey has been trying to rebalance its position. After the escalation of the Ukrainian war in February 2022, Turkey sold arms to Ukraine and traded with Russia, cooperating with everyone, but its position was abruptly disrupted by the catastrophic earthquake on February 6, 2023, which killed at least 50,000 people, including about 6,000 in neighbouring Syria. To make things even more complicated, the disaster struck Turkey just three months before a crucial presidential election. It is reasonable to presume that now that Erdoğan has barely succeeded in maintaining his position, he will try to continue to engage in this geopolitical balancing act, but there is now a question as to how long such a policy will remain possible, considering that only a month after the earthquake, the political circumstances in the neighbourhood have changed drastically. Under the auspices of China and with Russia undoubtedly in the background, while the Americans were completely excluded, a second earthquake occurred, this time geopolitical: the two arch-enemies, Saudi Arabia and Iran, reconciled, concluding an agreement that practically ended the alliance between the Gulf monarchies and the United States. Indirectly, the agreement also disrupted allied relations between the Gulf countries and Israel. An alliance that was never publicly announced, for understandable reasons.

The US-Saudi alliance, however, was already on shaky legs, as was clearly seen in July 2022 during Biden's visit to the kingdom (House 2022), when he tried to convince the hosts to increase oil production in order to lower its price. The American calculation was clear: increasing oil production would reduce Russia's income and significantly reduce inflation in the US, and yet the Saudis did the opposite: they further cut oil production. This fundamentally destroyed the American-Saudi agreement of 1945, that is, the policy of Anglo-Saxon domination, which obliged Riyadh to sell oil exclusively in dollars, with Washington in return guaranteeing the security of the desert kingdom, which for decades then bought American weapons with those same dollars.

Russian policy is the exact opposite of Henry Kissinger's doctrine that the United States should rule by balancing roughly equal opponents in the Middle East, all of whom have partnered relations with the United States but are mutually locked in a prisoner's dilemma, that is, in constant fear of one another. The approach of Russia and China is based on mutual trust. These events have created a huge problem for Israel, which remains alone, confronted with Iran, and unable to count on local alliances, i.e., the Gulf Sunni monarchies. We have yet to see how this situation will play out both for Israel and for its neighbours in the long run.

Turkey, in the region where immensely important events are rapidly unfolding, seemed for a while to be frozen by the drama of the tragedy caused by the earthquake. An illustration of this transformation is the fact that defence ministers of Syria, Iran, Turkey, and Russia met in Moscow, which suggests that changes in the security architecture of the Middle East are already underway. But then again, how do we get around Erdoğan's Vilnius summit *Eastern promises*? In any case, Erdoğan won the tight presidential election and will have to change something in his conduct. Or perhaps not? But at what possible price? In the worst-case scenario, the internal contradictions and tensions in the country should not be ruled out.

Thus, while Turkey remains an enigma, Hungarian Prime Minister Viktor Orbán presents another problem for NATO in central Europe. What has changed? In the centre of the Intermarium is Poland, a country that, on the wings of the war in Ukraine, took on a role of massive self-importance, igniting its huge ambitions and fantasies about creating its own empire with implied territorial expansion. Those ambitions are based on historical memory and a sense of the greatness of the Polish state and its mission to oppose Russia, which also has a strong religious component, given that Poles are Roman Catholics and Russians are Orthodox Christians.

The bottom line is that the concept of "New Europe" worked, and one of its integrative manifestations was represented by the so-called Visegrad Group, or V4, which included Poland, the Czech Republic, Slovakia, and Hungary. The Atlanticist idea, the idea of NATO for the V4, was obviously to be one of the security keys preventing the merger of Russia and Germany. When the war escalated in February 2022, Seymour Hersh proved that the United States had mined gas pipelines in the Baltic Sea, although this was already obvious to everyone. Well, to everyone except the Germans, who were and still are too scared to even notice, let alone say anything about a terrorist attack against their most vital economic interests, despite the open gloating of the US and direct allusions to the attack by Under Secretary of State for Political Affairs Victoria Nuland and Biden himself before it occurred.

The Intermarium concept, i.e., the strengthening of the most warlike and Russophobic part of NATO, is further served by the rapid admission of Sweden and Finland into the Alliance. In effect, the US is practically pushing them into the Alliance by force, without a referendum of their populations, according to a recipe already successfully tested in Romania, Bulgaria, Croatia, Montenegro, North Macedonia, and a number of other countries. By joining NATO, Finland has entered into a very dangerous game, destroying an arrangement that suited it fantastically, especially when it comes to its economy. Needless to say, the country was far more secure before it made itself a legitimate target for neighbouring Russia. It will be more difficult for Sweden to join NATO, however. That is another reason why NATO will likely do everything it can to help Erdoğan make the "right" decision. Thanks to Turkey's blockade, Sweden remains formally outside the Alliance for now, although its actions, including sending military aid to Ukraine, show that it has been a de facto member of NATO for some time now.

NATO's attempt to recreate the Intermarium was disrupted by Hungary, which actually withdrew from the formation and began to follow its own independent policy. Although it is close in values to the conservative governments of Eastern Europe, especially Poland, Hungary has begun to play its own game in a spectacular fashion. Orbán has essentially changed the paradigm of Hungarian nationalism. He is perhaps the first Hungarian nationalist to realise that confrontation with Russia will only lead to defeat and national tragedy. In changing the paradigm, Orbán was not hindered by his own anti-communist past nor by the fact that, as soon as he came to power, he erected a statue of the American President Ronald Reagan on Liberty Square (Szabadság tér) in Budapest, just opposite the monument to the Soviet Red Army. Reagan's statue defiantly walks towards the Soviet monument, sandwiching the Soviet monument between himself and the American embassy. Yet, the very next year, Orbán met with Putin, and since then things have gone in the direction of rapprochement between the countries.

Orbán's geopolitical choice became even more interesting when Hungary, which had problems with essentially all of its neighbours, created an unexpected strategic partnership with Serbia. It would actually be more accurate to say with the Serbs, given that Hungary has excellent relations with the Republic of Srpska, which it financially assisted to the tune of 100 million euros at the end of 2021. Orbán, together with Hungarian Foreign Minister Péter Szijjártó, both warned that Budapest would block any attempt by the EU to impose sanctions against the President of the Republic of Srpska, Milorad Dodik (Radosavljevic 2023).

On a symbolic level, the creation of this coalition, which I am calling the New Little Entente, was evident at the military exposition "Granit 2023" held at the Belgrade military airport on April 22, 2023, where Orbán, Serbian President Aleksandar Vučić, and Dodik together observed a parade of the newest equipment of the Serbian army. Only two days after that, Hungary, although it still formally recognises the independence of Kosovo, voted against the admission of this illegal entity to the Council of Europe.

Therefore, in Eastern Europe, we are yet to see how the concepts of the Intermarium and the New Little Entente, alongside the uncertain future of Turkey, will develop in relation to one another.

What does tomorrow bring?

It can be concluded that post-NATO Europe, even if NATO formally continues to exist, will suffer from compromised security. It is very difficult to accurately predict the future, but the contours of the several blocks that will fill the gap left after NATO formally or informally dissolves are clearly visible. On the one hand, we are looking at Rumsfeld's "Old Europe", above all France and Germany, each of which has its own separate path, and the question remains as to which countries will stand by them or whether some kind of new joint alliance might be considered. What would Italy's position be, for instance, given that its interests in Libya are opposed by France and held in common with Turkey? Turkey and Italy support the government in Tripoli, while France and Russia, which have opposing interests in other parts of Africa, provide support to the Benghazi government led by General Khalifa Haftar.

In any case, NATO-dominated Europe is at a turning point: it will either remain firmly under American domination or the US will lose its grip as it has in other regions. There are two potential scenarios that could provoke dramatic change, though both could occur simultaneously: severe turmoil between European countries and/or a deep crisis in the United States. In any case, these societies should brace themselves, given the alarming signs of a coming crisis that are increasingly visible throughout the West.

On the other hand, "New Europe", i.e., the countries of the imagined Intermarium, along with classic NATO member Norway and the freshmen countries Finland and Sweden, will not escape these changes. There remains only the question of Turkey's future, which is extremely uncertain. Turkey is faced with a security dilemma in light of major changes in the Middle East, and it is also uncertain what will happen in Turkey itself. The Middle East, on the other hand, is marked by tectonic changes triggered by Saudi Arabia's detachment from the petrodollar and the normalisation of relations between Iran and Saudi Arabia. The rapprochement of the Sunni monarchies and Shiite Iran, as well as the so-called "Shiite rainbow" (Syria, Lebanese Hezbollah, and Shiite-dominated Iraq), opens up the chilling question of what Israel will do if it feels cornered by its neighbours.

Nevertheless, one should bear in mind the increased aggression and selfconfidence of Poland, which has grown bold enough to begin demanding payment of astronomical war reparations from Germany. Polish imperial aspirations – Warsaw's apparent belief that it enjoys the greatest possible protection and encouragement from Washington and London – have grown to such an extent that, against the backdrop of the war in Ukraine, it has begun to openly bully Berlin. After all, the regime in Kiev has been doing the same, so why not? Certain Polish ambitions have a historical dimension; that is, they stem from the Polish-Lithuanian union known as Rzeczpospolita and the messianic self-perception of Poland as a bulwark of the "civilized" West towards the "barbarous" East.

Perhaps the most interesting process is the birth of the New Little Entente, that is, the alliance of the Serbs and Hungarians, which is undoubtedly a disruptive factor for the Euro-Atlantic Intermarium project. Hungary effectively, although not formally, behaves as if it has withdrawn recognition of the illegal secession of Kosovo and Metohija. On April 24, 2023, Hungary voted against Kosovo's membership in the Council of Europe. At the same time, economic and infrastructural ties, among other connections, between Serbia and Hungary are only getting stronger. Orbán's and Dodik's visit to a military parade at the Belgrade military airport is very significant in this regard. This event provided an excellent opportunity for Serbia to display its newly acquired Russian, Chinese, and French military equipment, as well as the latest weapons and equipment produced by the Serbian military industrial complex. American military equipment was also on display, but on a much more modest scale. The New Little Entente could become a kind of intermediary between the emerging Greater Eurasia and the Western bloc, but on the other hand, it could also serve as the western outpost of Greater Eurasia.

NATO is already so fragmented that it is all but certain that it will not continue to exist in the form we see today, especially after the expected military collapse of Ukraine, which is actually NATO's avatar in its proxy war against Russia. However, the future of Europe and the architecture of Europe's feudal-style security remain uncertain.

References

- Baker, Peter. 2023. "Chinese-Brokered Deal Upends Mideast Diplomacy and Challenges U.S.", *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/ 2023/03/11/us/politics/saudi-arabia-iran-china-biden.html. Accessed April 26 2023.
- Cooper, Robert. 2004. *The Breaking of Nations: Order and Chaos in the Twentyfirst Century*. London: Atlantic Books.
- Friedman, George. 2015. "George Friedman, Europe: Destined for Conflict?", You Tube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=QeLu _yyz3tc. Accessed August 24 2015.
- Gajić, Stevan. 2022. "Is Belgrade the New Casablanca? Serbia's Place in The Emerging World Order", *Governance and Politics*, Vol. 1, No. 3, 58–87.
- Gajić, Stevan, Ponomareva, Elena. 2020. "Accelerated expansion of NATO into the Balkansas a consequence of Euro-Atlantic Discord", *Вестник МГИМО-Университета*, Vol. 13, No. 2, 70–93.
- Hersh, Seymour. 2023. "How America Took Out The Nord Stream Pipeline", *Seymour Hersh blog*. https://seymourhersh.substack.com/p/ how-america-took-out-the-nord-stream. Accessed February 27 2023.
- Hooper, John, Black, Ian. 2003. "Anger at Rumsfeld attack on 'old Europe'", *The Guardian*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2003/jan/24/ germany.france. Accessed April 17 2012.
- House, Karen Elliott. 2022. "Biden's Saudi Arabia Visit Was Worse Than an Embarrassment", *The Wall Street Journal*. https://www.wsj.com/articles/biden-should-have-stayed-home-crown-prince-mohammed-jeddahoil-security-iran-nuclear-deal-pariah-ukraine-putin-opec-11658147469. Accessed September 21 2022.
- Khan, Sheharyar Mohammad. 2015. "The Transformation of Turkish Foreign Policy Towards the Middle East", *Policy Perspectives*, Vol. 12, No. 1, 31–50. https://www.jstor.org/stable/10.13169/polipers.12.1.0031. Accessed March 25 2017.

- Klein, Naomi. 2007. *The Shock Doctrine: The Rise of Disaster Capitalism*. New York: Metropolitan Books Henry Holt and Company.
- Mearsheimer, John. 2022. "Playing With Fire in Ukraine", *Foreign Affairs*. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/ukraine/playing-fire-ukraine. Accessed January 18 2023.
- National Security Archive. 2017. "NATO Exspansion: What Gorbachev Heard. Declassified documents show security assurances against NATO expansion to Soviet leaders from Baker, Bush, Genscher, Kohl, Gates, Mitterrand, Thatcher, Hurd, Major, and Woerner. Slavic Studies Panel Addresses 'Who Promised What to Whom on NATO Expansion?'". https://nsarchive.gwu.edu/briefing-book/russia-programs/2017-12-12/nato-expansion-what-gorbachev-heard-western-leaders-early. Accessed April 15 2023.
- Putin, Vladimir. 2007. ",Speech and the Following Discussion at the Munich Conference on Security Policy", *President of Russia*. http://www.en. kremlin.ru/events/president/transcripts/24034. Accessed February 11 2014.
- Radosavljevic, Zoran. 2023. "Hungarian FM slams Russia sanctions, vows to shield Bosnia's Dodik", *Euractiv*. https://www.euractiv.com/ section/politics/news/hungarian-fm-slams-russia-sanctions-vows-toshield-bosnias-dodik/. Accessed April 27 2023.
- Rasqouet, Angelina. 2023. "France's Macron Urges Europe Strategic Autonomy Amid US-China Tension", *Bloomberg*. https://www.bloom berg.com/news/articles/2023-04-09/macron-says-europe-mustdevelop-its-own-autonomy-separate-from-us?leadSource=uverify% 20wall. Accessed April 29 2023.
- Ruptly, Video. 2022. "Czech Republic: Back Ukraine 'no matter what my German voters think' - Baerbock admits support may cause unrest". https://www.ruptly.tv/en/videos/20220901-012-Czech-Republic-Back-Ukraine-no-matter-what-my-German-voters-think-Baerbockadmits-support-may-cause-unrest. Accessed January 23 2023.
- *The Economist*. 2019. "Emmanuel Macron warns Europe: NATO is becoming brain-dead". https://www.economist.com/europe/2019/11/07/emmanuel-macron-warns-europe-nato-is-becoming-brain-dead. Accessed February 23 2020.

- Wichmann, Anna. 2021. "The Entire France-Greece Defense and Security Agreement", *Greek Reporter*. https://greekreporter.com/2021/09/28/ the-entire-france-greece-defense-and-security-agreement/. Accessed April 14 2022.
- Yoo, John & Delahunty, Robert. 2023. "Constitutional Hypocrisy and the Nord Stream 2 Explosion", *Newsweek*. https://www.newsweek.com/ constitutional-hypocrisy-nord-stream-2-explosion-opinion-1780929. Accessed March 11 2023.

The Battle for Eurasia and the Indian Balancer

Ramachandra BYRAPPA¹

Abstract: The battle for Eurasia is engaged, and it is not the result of chance or strategic miscalculations. One cannot say if it was planned, but a structural analysis of the long durée, along with an eye on economic and geopolitical trends, shows that there was a convergence on Eurasia, or what Mackinder defined as being the "heartland". It seems quite possible that the Russian elite was aware of this convergence. However, the reaction to counter or abort it was late or inadequate, given the scale and swiftness with which the strategic tsunami was arriving. This slight haphazardness pushes Russia to fall back on certain "all-weather" structural elements. One of these elements is its partnership and friendship with India. One can convincingly argue that this relationship has the potential to impact the fast-approaching battle for Eurasia but also to help Russia co-define the world order for the next 50 to 100 years. In this relationship, India will always be India, but it will make Russia even more Russian. And interestingly, this will suit the United States in its careful path towards sustainable multipolarity.

Keywords: Eurasia, Indian Civilization, Russian Civilization, Core Russian Eurasia, Indic-system.

Methodology

When we make a geopolitical and structural analysis of an issue, we consider, of course, what happened before and what is happening now. But more importantly, we are interested in what will transpire over the next few decades. We seek to identify structural alignment over time. In the first part of this study, I will develop and assess some concepts and theoretical

¹ Department of Modern and Contemporary History, Institute of Historical Studies, Eötvös Loránd University, Budapest, byrappa.ramachandra@btk.elte.hu, ORCID ID: 0000-0002-6053-0578.

constructs. The aim is to develop concepts that will help the reader understand the geopolitical situation and evolutions relating to both Eurasia and the Indic system, which together form a unique international phenomenon that I define as the Global Middle Sphere (GMS). Then, in the second part of this study, I will describe how each other's positional structure provides them with mutualized resilience to confront common threats posed by new imperialistic expansionism from Communist China and refeudalizing and re-arming Europe. Europe increasingly declares that Russia cannot and should not win its civilizational renovation. In the rest of the world, especially in India, the echo of this is, "If Russia cannot win its civilizational re-emergence then we are all lost because Europe and China will go on a massive genocidal killing spree again". Without a strong Russia, the Global South will feel very unsafe and disarmed. I would like to argue that the outlines of Russian and Indian defence and foreign policy strategies point to the emergence of a united structure, the GMS, as a defensive measure against this eventuality. Furthermore, through this illustration, I would like to show how India will become a balancer in the international arena.

Theoretical and Conceptual Framework

Unitary-Punitory Civilizations and Polymeric Civilizations

The current dominant civilizations can be classified into two distinguishable types. The first type wants to see uniformization – everyone put into one mould. What does not fit the mould is considered an abnormality and an enemy of civilization. Here, punishment can go as far as genocide. We can, therefore, call this type the Unitary-Punitory civilization type. Both China and Europe belong to this category. One of the reasons China believes it can slip into the Western hegemonic order without much struggle is that it basically has the same modus operandi as Europe. The United States is moving away from this model through its structural dynamism, but it acts as if it belongs to the European unitary-punitory model. One of the reasons for this is that European culture is stuck in the 19th-century feudal mentality of privileges and is hardly compatible with today's universalism envisioned by India, the US, and Russia. The famous Indian strategist, K. M. Panikkar, puts it this way: "The Westerners were, therefore, considered by the peoples of India during these early periods as

uncivilized barbarians who paid no heed to the laws of humanity" (Panikkar, 1960, 138). And, talking about the feudal structure of European relations with the Indian Ocean Region, Panikkar highlights the following: "British authority did not make a distinction between Englishmen and Indians, but between Europeans and Indians. The exclusive privileges which they assumed were not for themselves alone but for Europeans as such" (Panikkar, 1960, 138). The United States, possessing one of the most enlightened constitutional systems in the world, cannot sponsor the survival of this abstruse unitary-punitory model. In the future, the United States will actively disengage from all discriminatory models. As Panikkar puts it: "The fact that for over 150 years political power was centred in Europe has favoured the development of a general European-centrism, which has led to a narrowness of spirit and a condescending approach to other civilizations" (Panikkar, 1960, 140). The same narrowness of attitude is shared by the Chinese system. All other civilizations had a different approach to humanity.

The second type is polymeric, where diversity is the basic structure of civilization. Unity is the result of a careful balance between uniformity and diversity. India and Russia are the best examples of this second type. Here, integration need not be conflictual; although it has to be mentioned that the Fringe Mesopotamian caste system could quickly turn into a punitive model, there is a structural risk. Polymeric civilizations are better suited to accommodate and consolidate an eclectic membership of ethnicities and communities. While the unitary-punitory model sees incompatibility as its main strength, the polymeric model sees compatibility as its foundational strength. What is interesting about the first type is that the United States is showing signs that it might be slowly blending itself into a unique polymeric civilizations. That is a reason why, in the long run, one is led to believe that there will be a structural alignment between these three powers.

However, it has to be said that both models could experience cyclical out-of-norm periods when they diverge from their core principles. That could create the illusion of rapprochement and compatibility, but, in reality, we could be in a period of extreme divergence from the core tendencies of a civilization. It could, therefore, be detrimental to misread the structural evolution of a civilization. It is very important to clearly distinguish between patterns of compatibility and those of incompatibility.

The Heartland Construct and its Existential Reasons

The reasons why Mackinder proposed his Heartland Theory in 1904 are fundamental to a better understanding of his much-quoted contribution to geopolitics. When he formulated his famous theory, the British Empire was in a deep crisis; India was boiling with Bengali militant nationalism; Britain had just finished with the gruesome Boer War; and above all, it was beyond the idea of creating an Imperial Federation out of its white dominions. The object of the federation was none other than the cost-sharing of the ruinous Royal Naval and its competition with the newly unified Germany in Europe, the US in North America, and Japan in the East, who had just defeated the Eastern naval forces of Tsarist Russia. All this coincides with the British ambition to dominate the four great civilizations: Indian, European, Chinese, and Persian. Out of these four, it was controlling three using its sea power. The idea was that if Britain managed to knock out Russia, it could totally dominate three civilizations by land and sea, even more so by controlling the resource-rich Eurasian hinterland (Mackinder, 1904, 436). In this manner, it could keep continental European powers like Germany at a distance. Far beyond that, it could keep the rise of the United States in check. In this way, Britain could maintain its hegemonic status and racial hierarchy. Ruling the world would become an unchallenged, eternal feudal birthright for Global Britain. In short, Mackinder presented his Heartland Theory when the British (imagined) power in the world was on the verge of collapsing (Kearns, 2010, 190). In a similar manner, the same argument is echoed by Brzezinski's Grand Chessboard Theory. More specifically, he argues that the Western coalition (the Greater United States) should control the Ukraine as a stepstone to controlling the Russian (Eurasian) resources and, by doing so, keep the industrial power of Germany insulated from the Russian reserves of natural resources (Brzezinski, 1997, 46). Both Mackinder and Brzezinski were working under the shadow of declining empires, and their theories might not have any universal or scientific value beyond that.

For our purposes, the core of Eurasia is the prime domain of Russian civilization today. We can easily reject the vision of it being a civilization

torn between Europe and Asia. We must accept it as a unique domain of its own, and on its own. For the same reasons, it cannot be considered an intermittent region between the Chinese compact civilization and a relatively compact European civilization. Russia is a civilization, not a hinterland to be conquered or exploited by the West or China. The sooner we all realise this, the better it will be for everyone, because it is a reality.

The Concept of Middle Space/Middle Ground/Middle Sphere

In geopolitics, besides inter-civilizational relations, the concept of middle space, middle ground, or middle sphere is necessary to understand the structural nature of world affairs, in particular those pertaining to Central Asia, core Eurasia, and the Indic system. The middleness is multidimensional and forms the bedrock of India's and Russia's global positioning as well. In their civilization, tradition of statecraft, and conduct of foreign policy, Indians and Russians always prioritise and privilege the middle ground and the middle spaces. All this makes them uniquely aligned with all that is tied to Central Asia and Eurasia in general. In his 2015 article, Luis Simón explains that "The security of Europe and East Asia cannot be separated from "middle spaces" such as the Indian Ocean, Central Asia, and (to a lesser extent) the Arctic, which straddle the Euro-Mediterranean Basin and the Asia-Pacific" (Simón, 2015, 2). What are the main intrinsic (theoretical) characteristics and geopolitical aspects of these middle spaces? There is no simple or obvious answer to this question.

The "middle ground" or "space in between" allows for mitigated relations or transmission with transition, a possibility of reconfiguration to the compatibility of relations with others who otherwise might not be readily compatible. In this process, the middle spaces can be considered an instrument of compatibility. One of their chief functions is to generate compatibility between extremities that would otherwise remain dead ends, unconnected due to the lack of a structure that provides palpability. This intermittence, palpability, and compatibility-creating function could become a geopolitical and strategic asset if the possessor of the middle ground is fully aware of its functional potential. The middle ground is also a posture, unwilling to accept polarity in a "this or that" configuration. Instead of saying "this and that", one could substantiate that India, Russia, and maybe France are civilizations characterised by a non-polarity posture. For them, it is a way of life. This should not be seen as pulling towards neutrality but, on the contrary, as pulling the extremities to the middle ground. As such, it could also mean an interruption of a certain process or phenomenon, a pause before the continuation of it as something different or modified and made palpable. In an argument or debate on something, we can say that there is a middle ground to be found or that the divergence of opinions is so extreme that there is no middle ground to be sought.

Samuel Walker, discussing the issue of Truman's decision to use the atomic bomb against Japan, puts it in the following way: "The polarisation and acrimony over Truman's decision to use the bomb muddied efforts to evaluate the strengths and weaknesses of the competing positions and to reach a defensible middle ground" (Walker, 2005, 311). He then goes on to describe how the distance between the extremes, traditionalists and revisionists, has narrowed over the years (Walker, 2005, 312). Further on, he says that "During the 1990s, scholars of a middle-ground persuasion contributed fresh perspectives on familiar issues that accepted some key elements of the opposing interpretations while rejecting others" (Walker, 2005, 324). Walker then goes on to demonstrate how Barton J. Bernstein made his contribution by basing his arguments on the middle ground: "Bernstein not only questioned the foundations of both the revisionist and traditionalist interpretations but also offered his own middle ground view of whether the use of the bomb was necessary to achieve victory at the earliest possible moment" (Walker, 2005, 327). In the concluding comments of his essay, Walker makes an excellent remark concerning the richness of opinion within the middle ground: "... the middle ground covered a wide spectrum of opinion that allowed much room for conflicting views" (Walker, 2005, 333).

This final remark gives us a fabulous insight into the structural aspects of the middle ground. Notably, it is diverse in content and is characterised by its fluid nature. While the polarities are characterised by immobility and inflexibility, the centre ground is fluid and flexible. This is the structural mapping of an intellectual debate in a metaphysical sphere. It is now up to geopolitical analysts to take this structure further and see if we can make a geopolitical reading of this tri-dimensional intellectual structure. In essence, we would like to know if this sheds light on the function and fate of middle spaces, middle countries, or landlocked countries. We want to know if these above-described aspects could in effect be a guide to building a resilient foreign and strategic policy for the middle spaces or middle-positioning countries like India, Russia, Central Asia, and even countries like Serbia, which have not yet joined the European Union and can still be considered middle spaces.

In a different context, an Indian scholar, Suhas Palsikar, takes us into another dimension by showing us that the concept of middle ground can be applied to a political spectrum: two contending extremes and the majoritarian middle ground (Palsikar, 2004, 5426). He explains that not many people among the Indian electorate wanted to embrace the extreme political polarity offered to them, so they tended towards the middle ground. This political structure shows us that, in reality, consensus does not happen in extremities; instead, it happens in the middle space. This means that the purported "leading ideologies" sit on the extremities, but those preferred by a majority sit in the middle. In other words, although people succumb to the rule of extreme minorities, they nonetheless aspire for the middle ground and what it offers. In this particular case, there is no one representing the middle ground ideology, which forces people to vote for the extremes because they have more visibility. Richard White gives us an explanation: "There are instances in which the process can be evident, but the space may fail to emerge" (White, 2011, XIII). India has long steered on this international middle ground, and Russia has structured itself to do the same, with the fight against racism and decolonization as the main topics that define the middle ground.

Similar dynamics and the effervescent structure of the middle ground are explored by Richard White in the encounter between the first-nation American Indians and the invading European settlers. He explains: "A middle ground is the creation, in part through creative misunderstanding, of a set of practices, rituals, offices, and beliefs that, although comprised of elements of the group in contact, is as a whole separate from the practices and beliefs of all of those groups" (White, 2011, XIII). Sometimes, the middle spaces do not exist and have to be created to fulfil a much-needed function. White thinks that "The space of the middle ground depended on the creation of an infrastructure that could support and expand the process, and this infrastructure was possible only when there was both a rough balance of power and a mutual need between the parties involved" (White, 2011, XIII). His understanding in this context can be extrapolated to the international system in a meaningful way. He confirms my interpretation when he goes on to explain that these spaces are potentially "a place in which peoples adjust to their differences while positioned between cultures" (White, 2011, XIII). Accommodation and compromise are possible in the middle ground.

For his part, James C. Scott describes the middle spaces as anarchic places, as bases for revolt and rebellion, and also as places of escape and refuge, where sovereignty has a variegating meaning: "Beyond such zones, sovereignty was ambiguous, plural, shifting, and often void altogether. Cultural, linguistic, and ethnic affiliations were, likewise, ambiguous, plural, and shifting" (Scott, 2009, 61). Furthermore, sovereignty in such circumstances is the result of insubordination, a reunion of shattered pieces: "Those populations that had managed to fight free of European control for a time came to represent zones of insubordination. Such shatter zones, particularly if they held abundant subsistence resources, served as magnets, attracting individuals, small groups, and whole communities seeking sanctuary outside the reach of colonial power" (Scott, 2009, 132). In short, these spaces can be considered "...extra state zones of flight and refuge. The inhabitants of such zones often constitute a composite of runaways and earlier-established peoples" (Scott, 2009, 133). Just notice how two forms of sovereignty cohabit, one permanent and another temporary: "Between these two zones of forced servitude, however, there was a seam of relative immunity to which many of the migrant poor, particularly gipsies, fled. This no-man's land, this narrow zone of refuge, became known as the 'outlaw corridor'" (Scott, 2009, 133). Interestingly, Scott leads us convincingly to believe that where frontier expansion happens, there are bound to be adjacent spaces transformed into middle spaces of refuge and revolt and, on rare occasions, reconquest (Scott, 2009, 138). This means that middle grounds are "...zones of political and cultural difference" (Scott, 2009, 166). In conclusion, for Scott, these spaces are locations of marginality because "... physical mobility, subsistence practices, social organisation, and settlement patterns can also be deployed, often in combination, to place distance between a community and state appropriation" (Scott, 2009, 183). As an escape route from oppression and colonialism, these middle grounds are transformed into bastions of anti-colonialism and liberation.

Maybe it is this confusion of motivations and intentions that makes Jonathan N. Lipman consider the middle ground as being ambiguous: "Though it may be dominated by one side or the other, the middle ground is always ambiguous ground, always capable of multiple interpretations" (Lipman, 1997, 183). When we look at some Central and Eastern European countries' actions, we can understand what Lipman is proposing. He goes on to assert that this ambiguity could have its origins in the tribal nature of the middle ground. "Tribes are what have been called a "secondary form", created in two ways and only in the context of a state or empire. The antonym or binary to "tribe" is "peasantry". The difference, of course, is that the peasant is a cultivator already fully incorporated as a subject of a state. Tribes, or tribals, on the other hand, are those peripheral subjects not (yet?) brought fully under state rule and/or those who have chosen to avoid the state. Colonial empires and the modern state have been most prolific at creating tribes" (Lipman, 1997, 257). This means that in an imperialistic international order, there are bound to be counter-imperialistic forces and actions that tend towards the middle ground. Middle spaces are a structural inevitability seen from this angle.

To conclude on these conceptual and theoretical aspects of the middle grounds and middle spaces, I would like to return to the arguments proposed by Luis Simón. It is important to consider his perspective because he is part of the transatlantic contingent of ideologues that see the world as being centred in the West and projecting an imperial control over the main resource-rich regions of the globe: "Peace and economic interdependence are institutional expressions of geopolitical balances. For the past two decades, the international geopolitical balances have been largely defined by Western strategic primacy, both globally and in Europe" (Simón, 2013, 1). Contrary to Lipman and others, Luis Simón sees the middle spaces as targets for neo-colonial or neo-imperial control because he sees them as temporary or semi-permanent "strategic middle grounds": "The 'middle spaces' - the Indian Ocean, Central Asia, and the Arctic - should be placed at the centre of the security dialogue between Japan and Europe. These regions harbour considerable energy and economic potential and constitute the main inter-Eurasian conduits. As such, they offer the keys not only to the prosperity and security of Europe and East Asia but also to the preservation of a rules-based international liberal order. Ultimately, the effective integration of the "middle spaces" into a rules-based international liberal order depends upon political stability and the preservation of a favourable balance of power. This requires proactive engagement on the part of Europe, Japan, and like-minded allies" (Simón, 2015, 2). And he continues: "If Europe and Japan are to fully exploit the energy and mineral potential of Central Asia, they must help uphold a favourable balance of power in the region" (Simón, 2015, 2). In other words, Europe should exercise imperialistic control over Eurasia (the Russian civilizational domain) and the Indian Ocean Region (the Indian civilizational domain).

India, Russia, and the Global Middle Sphere (GMS)

One major geopolitical reality that has been overlooked over the centuries is that the Core Eurasian Region (CER) is a mirror reflection of the Indian Ocean Region (IOR), with India at its core. The defence of one cannot be guaranteed or secured without the defence of the other. Together, they represent the Global Middle Sphere (GMS). Since the middle of the 19th century, the strategy has been to keep these two antagonistic regions apart. This was possible because much of the IOR was in the hands of the European colonials, who believed in feudal and racial hierarchies. Soviet Russia, following the longstanding tradition of integration without racism of the former Russian Empire, mobilised considerable resources to decolonize the region and fend off the encroachment of neo-colonialism. It has to be mentioned that the United States, in its own way, mustered all its weight to make decolonization in the IOR region possible, especially in the Middle East and the Horn of Africa. Today, the CER and the IOR have reached a new maturity, and although coaxed by "boundless" friendship from both the East and the West, Russia does not believe that, in the long run, its civilization is safe from these extremities sitting on its borders. India, at the core of the IOR, along with prominent countries like Indonesia, Saudi Arabia, and South Africa, believes the same dangers haunt its neighbours. Rather than being short-sighted, both regions have set their eyes on creating a Global Middle Sphere, allowing any country threatened by "Eastern-Western" racism and colonialism to join this "middle ground" platform in global politics and contribute to the formation of a new strategic balance.

Without surprise, the United States would welcome the creation of the GMS because it would mean the stabilisation of its own position at the global

level. It would give the United States the necessary time and means to adjust its transition from a position of contested unipolarity to an acceptable multipolar configuration. In 2020, long before the Ukrainian conflict reerupted, Manjeet S. Pardesi argued that "Not only is this psychological dimension significant, but so are its implications. A rising India seeks to emerge as a pole in "a multipolar Asia" and "a multipolar world". However, Australia and the US are unlikely to re-establish Western dominance in Asia - an order under which Australia has lived ever since the first European settlements in the Antipodes" (Pardesi, 2020). From this, it becomes clear that the creation of the GMS is not only about creating a protective system against European and Chinese predatorism but also about managing the United States' transition to multipolarity, allowing time and flexibility for it to adjust without noticeable declassification. It knows that it can safely retreat and have a hold on how things evolve only if the Indic Sphere is revived. No other option would be viable in the long term. The United States wants to delegate Asia's security to reliable patterns of relations so that it can wisely use its resources and time to consolidate what it considers to be Western civilization and its core. The US will support the resurgence of a tried and tested security mosaic aimed at bringing order to the Indic superstructure in the world system.

This is exactly what Indo-Russian cooperation in Eurasia and the Indic system is about. The Russian Civilizational Sphere, along with Central Asia and the Indic Civilizational Sphere, are not only mirror reflections of each other, but, together, they constitute the "Great Vertical" in world affairs. The middle ground that will become a framework for all those who want to create a non-discriminatory, non-racist, and multipolar platform in world affairs is sitting on the extremities of Eurasia: East Asia and Europe. They both have problems with racism and colonial tendencies, as history has shown us at regular intervals. Hannah Arendt wrote the following in 1944 in relation to European racism: "The historical truth of the matter is that race-thinking, with its roots deep in the 18th century, emerged during the 19th century simultaneously in all Western countries. Racism has been the powerful ideology of imperialistic policies since the turn of our century" (Arendt, 1944, 36). Using the Ukraine conflict as an excuse, both China and Europe have embarked upon unprecedented arms procurement programmes. Interestingly, their targets are found mainly in the middle ground, namely in the Indian and Russian spheres. These very reasons have led to a sustained rapprochement between India and Russia. They share the same disdain for racism and neo-colonial tendencies, or at least have consistently done so since 1945. They share the same tradition of consensusbuilding in international relations. And they need each other since both are currently economically weaker than the old/new predatory elements of the new international system.

The key alignments in the immediate Indian Ocean Region are the rise of local powers and two outside stakeholders that will form the crux of the region's security system. Since the rise of their belligerent capacity, the Europeans and the Chinese are the potential threats to the region, and because of this, it becomes obvious that the United States and the Russian Federation are the obvious outsiders who have a stake in the region's peace and security. The regional champions will, of course, be India, Indonesia, Saudi Arabia, Pakistan, Australia, Iran, and South Africa. With the possible exception of Iran and Australia, what is particular about this group is that they all enjoy excellent relations with both Russia and the United States. This is a promising constellation for the GMS to take root and consolidate its position, in which the US is a key player.

One of the biggest geopolitical changes over the last two decades that largely went unnoticed in Europe is the shift in the attitude of the United States towards India and the Indian Ocean Region (Roy 2023). The same can be said of India's attitude towards the United States and the role it can play in the Indian Ocean Region. Since the 1970s, India has been suspicious of the US entering its civilizational lake for two reasons. The first was the increasing cosiness between Communist China and Capitalist America. The second reason was the willingness on the part of the Nixon administration to use US naval forces against India during the Bangladeshi War of Independence. For its part, the US was willing to contain or restrict India because of its friendship with Soviet Russia, a friendship that was offered to America as well but was received with disdain. The general feeling is that the US military establishment was very sceptical of the US posture in the region, one reason being that India had rendered a valuable service to the US during the Second World War as a rear base for its operations in China and the Pacific against Japan. Today, the relations between the two are very constructive; the United States is now willing to place greater reliance on India to secure the IOR so that neither Europe nor China can make a predatory re-entry into the Indian Sphere (Roussi and Guillot 2023). Furthermore, the United States wants to see the rise of India economically and militarily in order for it to take responsibility for its own sphere, similar to what it is probably expecting from Russia, to seal off Eurasia from possible incursions by expansionist powers.

Therefore, India has a double-edged responsibility, similar to what is happening with Russia today. In international and global affairs, India is considered a nation-state. But, for its part, it sees itself as a civilization whose engagement and scope far exceed the colonial borders of 1947 (Express News Service, 2023). India's defensive system collapsed once the colonials disturbed the Indic System in the IOR. To regain its pre-colonial strength, India has to have a civilization-wide perception of its security arrangements. Thus, India is faced with a gigantic uphill mission to rebuild the entire superstructure of the Indic system piece by piece. It cannot do it alone; it must build and fend off Euro-Chinese expansionist conjunctures in its sphere. The only solution possible is to implement the middle ground method, pulling diverse forces to a common "middle ground" of understanding and approach towards a defensive mechanism for the whole of the Indic system (IOR). Even in its basic construction, the Indian Sphere will exemplify the global middle sphere. There is absolutely no scope for unilateralism or belligerent posturing on its part, and this was true in earlier periods.

An Indian security analyst, Ravindra Varma, explains: "As a country with major interests in the Indian Ocean, India cannot afford to plan her defences on her own frontiers. She has to encourage naval development in the area" (Varma, 1967, 60). This means India would welcome regional initiatives to build security capacity for the IOR. But today, the reality of this civilizational ocean is that it has become a pool of weakness due to the accumulation of developmental hindrances and economic dislocations. This was evident right from the beginning. K. M. Panikkar, another Indian expert, pointed out in 1945 that India cannot secure the whole of its sphere alone and that it needs to take appropriate steps to stabilise the situation: "Clearly no country in this region is able on its own to undertake the responsibility of ensuring peace and security in the area. Owing to the weakness of the units comprising this area and their great importance as the reservoir of raw materials, the organisation of the region for security is of vital importance to future world peace" (Panikkar, 1945, 248). And he continued by concluding

that "A regional organisation alone offers the possibilities of future security" (Panikkar, 1945, 249). To make things worse, the political situation of India's partner countries in the region has not radically changed since the Europeans withdrew from the IOR. If all the member countries of the Indian civilization were decolonized at the same time, there might have been a common awakening, but it stretched on into the 1980s, and the British "Divide and Run" method of decolonization transformed sister nations into enemies. As Panikkar reminded us in 1945, "Politically, the countries of the Indian Ocean area are not yet fully emancipated" (Panikkar, 1945, 250). The first step for India, therefore, is to restore political unity to the IOR civilization.

Then intensive economic planning has to be undertaken to revive the same unity and rehabilitate the principle of "spherical primacy", meaning that priority should be given to the region before considering relations with friendly regions. And, most importantly, never give a foothold to countries with belligerent intent. In 1945, Panikkar suggested that India should take several steps to reinvigorate the IOR: 1) find the means to remove backwardness; 2) urgently eliminate the colonial exploitative economic model; and 3) improve living standards (Panikkar, 1945, 250-251). Almost 80 years since Panikkar's prescription was put to paper, the situation has not radically changed. The problem was that Europe soon developed a neocolonial industrial policy to strengthen Communist China to the disadvantage of the democracy-loving Indian Ocean Region. India was robbed of industrial capacity development and market possibilities for its goods. The region was handicapped first by colonialism and then by "Communist China-loving" neo-colonialism. Structurally speaking, for these reasons, the region needs impetus from friendly powers like Russia and the United States.

On top of this, India, as the principal guardian of this regional order, has a lot of catching up to do in terms of physical infrastructure and organisational capacity. The colonials had disrupted the Indic system and radically altered its strategic mix. "Countries in South Asia had a very limited conception of defence, which ignored the sea altogether. In India, defences were built to checkmate threats from the North-West and, occasionally, Central Asia. This made the conquest of Asia by the maritime powers of Europe easier" (Varma, 1967, 60). This means that India has to build an unparalleled superstructure from scratch overnight in order to confront the security threats posed by the combined naval strengths of predatory powers. South Asia is one of the poorest regions in the world, with almost 2 billion people; if we add its civilizational sphere, then it would be closer to 2.5 or 3 billion people. No other country in the world faces such a gigantic strategic mission. Recalibrating its strategic needs and turbocharging the region's economic development would be a colossal venture, complex, and fraught with difficulties. But let us not forget that we are talking of India, the historical epitome of the middle sphere method of pulling diverse interests together. As Varma argues, "In evolving an appropriate strategy of defence in the Indian Ocean, India has to play a leading role in concert with other nations" (Varma, 1967, 61). Building a defensive alliance in the region with all the members is in itself a constant pillar of India's strategic thinking, which means reaching out to great powers beyond the region. Harsh V. Pant concords with this when he writes: "In all likelihood, India will look towards cooperation with other major powers in the Indian Ocean region to preserve and enhance its strategic interests" (Pant, 2009, 280).

Two French security experts, Samaan and Grare, see things happening in several phases. In the initial period, they see India building coalitions with resident and non-resident middle powers in order to anchor the regional security mechanism. Once this is accomplished, it will then go on to federate all the others around the system. Both believe that the aggressive Chinese intrusion into the Indian civilizational sphere would act as a catalyst to transform the mechanism into an overwhelming, all-encompassing security system: "In the process, the nature of Indian Ocean regionalism is changing, moving away, even if in a very uneven way, from post-colonial concerns to the reappropriation of the region" (Samaan, 2022, 208). This could possibly lead to the formation of a loose poor man's military alliance in the IOR. Most Indian strategic thinkers would agree with this line of thought, but they would see the revival of the common Indic civilization at the centre of the process rather than seeing it as a solely Indian national initiative. There are practical reasons for this: "... though India has historically viewed the Indian Ocean region as one in which it would like to establish its own predominance, its limited material capabilities have constrained its options" (Pant, 2009, 280). When national capabilities are limited, you turn to civilization – the global middle sphere as a natural way out. It is all about building cooperation and finding the high middle ground.

Although diverging in other regional engagements, Russia and the United States are destined to have a constructive and supporting role in this Indic re-construction and consolidation. The Indian national strategist, K. M. Panikkar, was clear on this geopolitical evolution: "Direct Russian access to the Indian Ocean will obviously revolutionise the whole conception of security in the area" (Panikkar, 1945, 247-248). In essence, after WWII, the US was active in Southeast Asia and the Middle East, while the USSR was active in East Africa and the Arabic region. Since the 1990s, both have been intermittently active in the whole of the IOR. What is more important is that we are witnessing the progressive extinction of the colonial and neo-colonial influence of Europe in the region. As for China, since 2012, it has literally invaded the IOR with its chain of pearls strategy. Contrary to some, I think this is a very positive development because it wakes up the countries of the region to the expansionist and colonial actions of China. For both Russia and the United States, it becomes obvious that there is a seamless replacement of European influence in the region by Chinese influence, as if there was an agreement between them behind closed doors. For both superpowers, it becomes evident that this Chinese "replacement" process has to be disrupted before it can do lasting harm to the Indic Renaissance. We are witnessing this in Eastern Europe with the Ukrainian conflict. The first casualty is the 17+1 forum that China tried to use to replace both US and Russian influence in this key region, and Europe knowingly allowed this to happen. Region by region, the US needs Russia's cooperation to square things up and foil Sino-European designs on the strategic middle spaces. Russia has a military base in the IOR, and it might build on this to increase its presence to counter Chinese encroachment.

Nonetheless, whatever future increases in Russian presence in the IOR, they have to be concomitant with the Indic system restoration. Any other format or reason will be considered an intrusion by all the powers contingent on the IOR, especially India, Saudi Arabia, Iran, Indonesia, and Australia. It is most probable that even the US will be against such moves. Every action by outside powers has to be envisaged as a considerate step to support the regeneration of the Indic system. What might define the future involvement of both the US and Russia might not be the number of bases each has in the region but how much defence manufacturing capacity they will have in the core of the IOR to cater to the integrated procurement needs of the regional players. India has insufficient defence manufacturing capacity to fulfil the security needs of the IOR, which means that as a lead trend-setter, it will look for several safe and trustable partners for regional defence procurement. We should also mention that India will want not only a trustworthy partner but also a supply of armaments without interruption. Understandably, a clog in supply could seriously compromise its defence capability. India and its two superpower supporters should think of integrating the defence procurement considerations of IOR countries into the larger defence strategy of the Indic Sphere. The two superpowers, Russia and the United States, have to see the process as part of stabilising the multipolar world order by giving physical strength to the GMS.

Both Russia and the US have to take part of their defence manufacturing capacity to India so that, in the long run, it can become a common defence procurement base for the whole of the Indic system. There are substantiated reasons for this. The first reason is that it seems that Russia and the United States are having capacity problems, creating tensions on the receiving side (Pant, 2009, 294). This does not date from the Ukrainian conflict; it is a continuous problem. Now that the world, especially China and Europe, is re-arming and becoming increasingly belligerent, defence capacities everywhere will come under strain, and there could be delays in supply chains. This is bound to happen with spare-part producers as well as assemblers. Sanction policies and geopolitical upheavals could further add constraints. What this shows is that countries like Japan and South Korea, as countries with major industrial know-how, should actively participate in the process and converge towards an Indic security platform.

In the long term, this trend can result in two very important geopolitical and structural consequences. Firstly, Russia has to give guarantees that it will not engage in implicit or explicit defence or security arrangements with China. If Russia allies itself with China, it will disqualify itself from playing a predominant role in the IOR strategic architecture (Kaura, 2019, 51). As mentioned earlier, it is primordial for Russia and the Eurasian core to be part of the GMS superstructure that the IOR is. It is not an easy task for Russia because it is also a notable supplier of armament to China, although this might change in the future. Russia will soon realise that making China a strong military power will go against its own national security and integrity in the long run. It shares a long border with China and has a protective civilizational responsibility towards the Central Asian nations and their territorial integrity (Kaura, 2019, 54). In a similar fashion, the US has to completely disassociate its NATO strategy from its Indic strategy. The United States cannot bring neo-colonialism through the back door into the Indic Sphere. It has to keep NATO as far away from the IOR as possible if it wants to make a success out of its IOR strategy.

What Westerners and Chinese often forget is that before the discovery of the Americas, India and the Indian Ocean were at the centre of a sophisticated world system, also called the Indic System. As G.V.C. Naidu puts it, "Let us not forget that for nearly two millennia, the Indian Ocean has been at the centre of much of global political, economic, and cultural activity, with India as the chief contributor and facilitator of these interactions. Even though none of its myriad kings and emperors ever possessed a great navy, with the possible exception of the Cholas, never once did India's status come under threat" (Naidu, 2013, 236). The structures, patterns, and traditions of the GMS have been there for a long time. They just have to be strengthened, and this is exactly what Russia and the United States want to do in the IOR. The durable security of Russian Eurasia depends upon that.

Conclusion

Eurasia. A confusing, ambiguous, and inspiring concept, as all middle spheres are. These middle spheres and spaces are keys to a balanced and peaceful world order; in other words, they are the shock absorbers and conflict interrupters. Eurasia is only one-half of the world's main shock absorber system; it is a land-based system. The other half is the Indic system, the sea-based mirror reflection of the land-based core of Russian Eurasia. Europe's 30-year, well-sequenced plan with China seems to have been to take over core middle spaces at the expense of Russia, India, and, to a certain extent, the United States. Furthermore, strategic and geopolitical initiatives like 17+1 and the Belt and Road Initiative were designed to stifle the Russian Sphere by isolating it from the Indian Sphere, a repetition of a British classic of the 19th century. Those planning to attack the land-based core could simultaneously attack the sea core, the Indic System, sending the balanced world order into an unpredictable spiral of whirlwind and war. From this point of view, both Russia and the United States have a strong interest in revivifying the Indic system, which, by its nature, is also the Global Middle Sphere. That, however, is easier said than done. There has to be intensive strategic and industrial coordination between the leading countries of the Indian Ocean Region — Russia and the United States. Securing the global multipolar world order is synonymous with securitizing the Indian Sphere. As military superpowers, Russia and the United States know that for this order to take root and be sustained, the predatory extremes should be kept outside the Indian System for the foreseeable future. That said, things could radically diverge if Russia decides to make a formal alliance with China and the United States restricts itself to the West, in which case the Global Middle Sphere would come under the leadership of India.

References

- Arendt, Hannah. 1944, "Race-Thinking before Racism." *The Review of Politics* 6, no. 1, 36–73. http://www.jstor.org/stable/1404080.
- Brzezinski, Zbigniew. 1996. The Grand Chessboard: American Primacy And Its Geostrategic Imperatives. New York: Basic Books.
- Express News Service. 2023. "As Fighting Rages in Sudan, Jaishankar Speaks to Saudi, UAE Counterparts." Indianexpress.Com. Indian Express, April 20, 2023. https://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-jaishankarspeaks-to-uae-saudi-counterparts-sudan-crisis-8564193/.
- Ghosh, Jayati. 2011. "Fear of Foreigners: Recession and Racism in Europe." *Race/Ethnicity: Multidisciplinary Global Contexts* 4, no. 2, 183–90. https://doi.org/10.2979/racethmulglocon.4.2.183.
- Kaura, Vinay. 2019. "Deepening Relationship between Russia and China: Implications for India in an Era of Strategic Uncertainty." *Indian Journal* of Asian Affairs 32, no. ½, 49–66. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26902685.
- Kearns, Gerry. 2010. "Geography, Geopolitics and Empire." Transactions of the Institute of British Geographers 35, no. 2, 187–203. http://www.jstor.org /stable/40647319.
- Lipman, Jonathan N. 1997. Familiar Strangers: A History of Muslims in Northwest China. Seattle: University of Washington Press.

- Mackinder, H. J. 2004. "The Geographical Pivot of History (1904)." *The Geographical Journal* 170, no. 4, 298–321. http://www.jstor.org/stable/3451460.
- Naidu, G. V. C. 2013. "INDIA AND THE INDIAN OCEAN." Edited by Ajaya Kumar Das. INDIA-ASEAN DEFENCE RELATIONS. S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies. http://www.jstor.org/ stable/resrep05896.13.
- Panikkar, K. M. 1945. "Regional Organization for the Indian Ocean Area." *Pacific Affairs* 18, no. 3, 246–251. https://doi.org/10.2307/2752583.
- Panikkar, K.M. and Kavalam M. P. 1960. "An Indian View of Europe." *CrossCurrents* 10, no. 2, 138–146. http://www.jstor.org/stable/24456839.
- Pant, Harsh V. 2009. "India in the Indian Ocean: Growing Mismatch between Ambitions and Capabilities." *Pacific Affairs* 82, no. 2, 279–297. http://www.jstor.org/stable/25608866.
- Pardesi, Manjeet S. 2020. "India-Australia Strategic Convergence ... with Differences." TheInterpreter. Lowy Institute, January 8, 2020. https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/india-australiastrategic-convergence-differences.
- Roussi, Antoaneta, and Louise Guillot . 2023. "Fishy Business: EU Flashes Green Money to Support Indian Ocean Tuna Grab." Politico.Eu. Politico, May 8, 2023. https://www.politico.eu/article/environmental-cash-forfish-eu-flashes-green-money-to-support-indian-ocean-tuna-grab/.
- Roy, Shubhajit . 2023. "Doval in Saudi to Discuss US Rail Link Plan for West Asia." Indianexpress.Com. Indian Express, May 8, 2023. https://indian express.com/article/india/doval-in-saudi-to-discuss-us-rail-link-planfor-west-asia-8596962/?fbclid=IwAR0OI7DmlT8U4P433Fq6YAMD bLsycUWc3mJxtCbYCEE9f5H1CDpRfsPemwo.
- Samaan, Jean-Loup and Frederic Grare. 2022. *The Indian Ocean as a New Political and Security Region*. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Scott, James C. 2009. The Art of Not Being Governed: An Anarchist History of Upland Southeast Asia (Yale Agrarian Studies). New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Simón, Luis. 2015. "Europe and Japan: Toward a 'Trans-Eurasian' Partnership?" German Marshall Fund of the United States. http://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep18877.

- Simón, Luis. 2013. *Geopolitical Change, Grand Strategy and European Security: The EU-NATO Conundrum in Perspective*. London: Palgrave Macmillan UK.
- Suhas Palshikar. 2004. "Majoritarian Middle Ground?" *Economic and Political Weekly* 39, no. 51, 5426–5430. http://www.jstor.org/stable/4415926.
- Varma, Ravindra. 1967. "Strategic Importance of the Indian Ocean." The Indian Journal of Political Science 28, no. 1-2, 51–61. http://www.jstor.org/ stable/41854203.
- Walker J. Samuel. 2005. "Recent Literature on Truman's Atomic Bomb Decision: A Search for Middle Ground." *Diplomatic History* 29, no. 2, 311– 34. http://www.jstor.org/stable/24914852.
- White, Richard. 2011. *The Middle Ground : Indians, Empires, and Republics in the Great Lakes Region, 1650-1815.* 2nd ed. New York: Cambridge University Press.

The Security Situation in Eurasia and China's Policy Advocacy

LIU Minru¹ and YU Xiaoqiu²

Abstract: Eurasia is undergoing momentous changes not seen in a century. Competition between great powers in Eurasia has led to a reshaping of the geopolitical and security structures as well as international relations established and continued since World War II. China has proposed initiatives, including the Global Development Initiative (GDI), the Global Security Initiative (GSI), and the Global Civilization Initiative (GCI), which support common security, comprehensive measures, cooperative dialogue, and sustainable security in Eurasia. Multilateral dialogue and consultation mechanisms in Eurasian security will help to maintain peace and stability in this region.

Keywords: GDI, GSI, GCI, sustainable security, non-traditional security issues.

Introduction

The post-Cold War era has brought about drastic and profound changes to the world's economic and political order, including international relations within the Eurasian continent. This transformation has led to reshaping the geopolitical and security structures as well as relations between nations that have been established and continued since World War II. The Asia-Pacific region has witnessed competition, tension, and confrontation between China and the US. To counter China, the US has formed the AUKUS security

¹ LIU Minru is a researcher at the Institute for Party History and Literature of the Central Committee of the CPC, Qianmaojiawan No.1, Xicheng District, Beijing, 100017, China; lminru@126.com.

² YU Xiaoqiu is a researcher at the Institute for Party History and Literature of the Central Committee of the CPC, Qianmaojiawan No.1, Xicheng District, Beijing, 100017, China; qxyu1113@hotmail.com. He is also a guest professor at Fujian Polytechnic Normal University. It should be noted that some of the views presented in this article express the authors' own opinions and not those of the institutions they work for.

alliance with the UK and Australia and established the QUAD mechanism with Japan, Australia, and India. In Europe, Russia has been involved in a year-long "special military action" in Ukraine, resulting in unprecedented comprehensive sanctions by the US and the EU against Russia and military assistance to Ukraine. Finland has become a new NATO member, and Sweden is applying to join NATO, while Ukraine is seeking EU membership. Local conflicts, instability, and crises have also emerged in Central and Western Asia, such as the Azerbaijan-Armenia dispute and the Kyrgyzstan-Tajikistan border conflict. The Ukrainian crisis has led to a global energy and food crisis and created a new refugee problem in Europe, hindering the world's economic and trade recovery post-COVID-19 and the prospects for stability and peace within the Eurasian continent.

As a major country located on the Eurasian continent, China is closely monitoring the changing geopolitical security structure in the region. With the current momentous changes of a kind not seen in a century taking place, China has proposed several global initiatives, including the Global Development Initiative (GDI, Xinhua 2021), the Global Security Initiative (GSI, Xinhua 2022), the Global Civilization Initiative (GCI, Xinhua 2023), as well as the Chinese Position on the Political Settlement of the Ukrainian Crisis ([MFA] 2023). These initiatives aim to promote globalisation and multilateralism and find solutions to global sustainable development, longterm security, and regional conflicts.

The Security Situation on the Eurasian Continent: Reviewing and Evaluating

The late 1980s and early 1990s saw the breakout of the Gulf War and significant changes in the political landscape of the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe. The resulting events led to the 15 republics of the Soviet Union becoming independent and Eastern European countries regaining their autonomy in politics, economics, military, and diplomacy. These events marked the end of the over 40-year-long Cold War era, which was characterised by ideological opposition between the United States and the Soviet Union as well as economic and military confrontation between the East and the West. The normalisation process of Sino-US relations and Sino-Soviet relations made it possible for the Asia-Pacific region to bid farewell

to long-term instability and conflicts caused by the Korean War, the Vietnam War, and the US containment of China.

The world has entered a more open and faster-developing post-Cold War era marked by accelerated economic globalisation. Europe and the Asia-Pacific regions are undergoing economic reconstruction, cooperation, and rapid growth. However, the post-Cold War era has seen regional instability and security issues arise from geopolitical and economic structural changes as well as ethnic, religious, and historical factors. These issues replaced the periodic crises of the Cold War period, which were characterised by tense confrontations between major powers. Examples include the Arab-Israeli problem in the Middle East, the strife between Iran and the Gulf states, tribal conflicts in Central Africa's Great Lakes region, the crises in Bosnia and Herzegovina and Kosovo, the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict, the nuclear issue on the Korean Peninsula, etc.

In the early 21st century, the 9/11 attacks directly challenged the United States' position as the world's only superpower and its security strategy, leading to changes in relationships between major countries and the geopolitical and security situations in the Eurasian region. The US pursued a global anti-terrorism security strategy and launched the Afghan and Iraq wars. Faced with the grave threat of international terrorism, major countries worldwide coordinated and jointly fought against international terrorist activities. Some countries on the Eurasian continent established regional security organisations, including the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation, to deal with international terrorism threats from groups such as Al-Qaeda. While the threat of international terrorism became the main security issue on the Eurasian continent, regional conflicts and hotspot issues eased after the Cold War. For some time, countries emphasised economic openness and market-oriented reforms, leading to the rapid development of global trade liberalisation processes. The result was significant growth in the world economy and trade, ultimately promoting stability on the Eurasian continent.

The 2008 US subprime mortgage crisis sparked the first global financial and economic crisis of the 21st century, which spread from the US to Europe and developing economies worldwide. Due to the impact of the crisis, coupled with the US's Iraq War, the democratic transformation in Iraq, and the US's greater Middle East democratisation plan, the "Jasmine Revolution" broke out in many Arab countries from 2011 onwards. Syria fell into chaos, Libya's Gaddafi regime was overthrown, and Yemen suffered from the civil war between the government army and an armed faction supported by Saudi Arabia and Iran, respectively. Relations between Israel and Iran became increasingly tense. Amid turmoil in the Middle East, the extremist group "Islamic State" emerged and carried out a string of terrorist attacks. The wars in Syria, Libya, and Yemen brought serious refugee problems to the European Union, which was in an economic crisis. The serious threat of Islamic extremism and international terrorism also catalysed the rise of far-right nationalist political groups within some European countries, such as Germany, Italy, and Austria, and allowed populism, racism, and xenophobia to reassert themselves. At the same time, the nuclear development issues of Iran and North Korea also increasingly attracted the attention of surrounding countries and generated pressure and sanctions from the US and Europe on the two countries.

In the second decade of the 21st century, the slow recovery of the world economy and major differences between Atlantic countries on global and regional issues such as climate change, trade tariffs, and NATO's role, as well as internal crises within the European Union, further aggravated disorder in Eurasian politics, economy, and international relations. In 2014, the Crimean crisis and Russia's exclusion from the G8 group led to trade and financial sanctions imposed by the US and the European Union on Russia, resulting in the deterioration of relations between the US, Europe, and Russia, which directly affected the political, economic, and security relations between the Central and Eastern European countries and the US, Russia, and the European Union. The relationship between Russia and Ukraine continued to deteriorate.

In 2017, the Trump administration assumed power and introduced the goals and principles of "Make America Great Again" (MAGA) and "America First," reshaping the United States' economic, military, and international trade relations. The US ended its global counter-terrorism strategy and turned to promoting the great power competition strategy and the Indo-Pacific strategy. China was perceived as a primary "strategic competitor" by the US, which led to increased pressure on China in politics, trade, science and technology, diplomacy, the military, and public opinion. This change marked a departure from the "engagement policy" with China pursued by eight US presidents since the 1970s and has resulted in a reversal

in the relatively stable relationship between China and the United States over the past 40 years.

After the Crimea crisis, which led to both US-Russia relations and Europe-Russia relations worsening, there has been a gradual reversal of geopolitical and security relations established after the Cold War in the Asia-Pacific region. The Biden administration in 2021 continued the great power competition strategy and Indo-Pacific strategy of the Trump administration, viewing China as the primary threat to the US economy and security and the "main challenger" to the US-led international order. The administration strengthened and updated security and military alliances in the Asia-Pacific region, issued the Indo-Pacific Economic Framework (IPEF) to counter China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), and utilised the Taiwan and South China Sea questions to contain China in the Indo-Pacific region.

The global spread of the COVID-19 pandemic from 2019 to 2022 has caused negative impacts and partial disorder to economic recovery and social life in many countries, and each country has taken different measures of "self-protection". There has been a significant reduction in people-topeople communication, trade logistics, government-level communication, and exchanges at all levels between countries and regions, leading to disagreement and contradictions in policy-making due to mutual misunderstanding. Globalisation and the world's economic recovery have further hindrances. The military conflict between Russia and Ukraine broke out in February 2022. It is the first time a large-scale and long-term armed conflict has occurred on the European continent since World War II. The structures and frameworks of the geopolitical, economic, and security situation in Eurasia have shifted since the post-Cold War era. International relations and security defence in Central and Eastern European countries, as well as Nordic countries, were reshuffled as well. It also caused, directly and indirectly, changes in the geopolitical and security relations of the Asia-Pacific, Central Asia, and Middle East regions.

Looking back on the evolution of Eurasian geopolitics and security issues over the past 30 years since the end of the Cold War and analysing the current crises and conflicts, we can draw the following conclusions:

Firstly, Eurasia is undergoing momentous changes not seen in a century. The various security issues and crises faced by Eurasia are a continuation of the geopolitical, economic, military, and international relations changes that took place during WWI, WWII, the Cold War, and the post-Cold War globalisation period. On the one hand, these issues involve deep-seated factors such as ethnicity, religion, history, culture, and territorial boundaries. On the other hand, it was influenced by the disintegration of old empires over the past century, changes in the balance of power of traditional great powers, and changes in the domestic political systems of various countries (This includes the political system changes within the countries of Central and Eastern Europe after the collapse of the Soviet Union, as well as the transitions from the Russian Empire to the Soviet Union and then to Russia). It also encompasses the political system changes in Germany and Japan after World Wars I and II, respectively, as well as the alliance-balancing and confrontational methods of traditional European diplomacy and security.

Secondly, the main factors that led to the increase and complexity of geopolitical and security issues in Eurasia after the Cold War were the competition, intervention, and struggle of the major powers in the region. While inherent conflicts and disputes in the different Eurasia regions also play a role, the United States is the primary driving force influencing and shifting the geopolitical and security landscape in the region. Following the Soviet Union's demise and the transition of Central and Eastern European countries, the US shifted from a defensive stance during the Cold War to a more proactive and aggressive posture, aiming to strategically reshape Europe, Central Asia, and the Indo-Pacific. The US targets countries such as Russia, China, Iran, and North Korea and tries to change their political regimes by exerting pressure on these countries in order to create a new Eurasian order and advance its political, economic, and security interests in Eurasia. The US wants to maintain its status as the world's sole superpower after the Cold War and its dominance over Eurasia and global affairs.

Thirdly, in this context, "national security" has become more vital in major power competitions and confrontations, with expanding means to maintain it. Military competition and defence expenditures are rising globally, particularly in Eurasia. In December 2017, the Trump administration raised the status of economic security in its National Security Strategy, redefining international economic, trade, and investment relations and calling for restructuring the global supply chain to reduce dependence on China. The administration also pursued a decoupling strategy and excluded Chinese high-tech companies from the US, citing national security concerns. The Ukrainian crisis led the EU to seek energy and economic security, reducing its dependence on Russia for oil and gas.

The Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI) has recently released its annual report on world military expenditure for 2022. The report indicates that world military expenditure has increased for the eighth consecutive year, reaching a new record of US\$2.24 trillion. The European countries reported the largest military expenditure increase in the past 30 years, with Central and Western European countries' military expenditure totalling \$345 billion, exceeding the early post-Cold War period for the first time. In the Asia-Pacific region, India and Saudi Arabia's military expenditures ranked fourth and fifth globally, respectively, with \$81.4 billion and \$75 billion. Japan's military expenditure reached \$46 billion (SIPRI 2023). The generalisation of national security means and the rise in the level of military competition have intensified mutual distrust and confrontation among major powers, increasing the risk of military conflicts.

Fourthly, there is a lack of dialogue and negotiation mechanisms that cover a wide range of security issues in both Europe and Asia. Since the end of the Cold War, economic and trade investments between Europe and Asia have continuously increased, resulting in the establishment of more frequent dialogues, exchanges, and cooperation organisations and mechanisms such as the China-EU High-Level Dialogue (2007), Cooperation between China and Central and Eastern European Countries (CCCEEC, 2012), the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB, 2015), the Belt and Road Forum for International Cooperation (BRFIC, 2017), the Eurasian Economic Union (EEU, 2015), the EU-ASEAN Dialogue (1994), the Asia-Europe Meeting (ASEM, 1996), the United States-ASEAN Summit (UAS, 2016), the Central Asia-EU Summit (CES, 2022), and the Organisation of Turkic States (OTS, 2009). Three international forums and organisations have been established to address security issues in Eurasia: the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO, 2001), which focuses on anti-terrorism and security cooperation; the Shangri-La Dialogue (SLD, 2002), which addresses Asian security issues; and the Munich Security Conference (MSC, 1963), established during the Cold War but updated for the modern era. Given the increasing security issues and regional instability in Eurasia, the major powers, relevant countries, and regional organisations must engage in multilateral security dialogues and consultations to seek ways to ease and resolve conflicts. However, given the significant differences in geopolitical and security issues between Europe and Asia (Yu Xiaoqiu 1999), it is not easy to form a comprehensive, inclusive, and consultative mechanism for multilateral security dialogue and cooperation.

China's Basic Policies on Security and Development in the Eurasian Region

As a large country located in the Eurasian region, China recognises that its stability and development are directly impacted by a secure international environment, particularly in the Eurasian region. This region includes China's partner ASEAN countries, Central Asia, East Asia, West Asia, and major European countries such as Germany, France, and Russia, which China values highly, as well as regional organisations like the European Union and many other developing countries that China always supports. China aims to promote economic cooperation with countries in the Eurasian region and maintain a peaceful environment in the region.

Globally, the world is currently undergoing accelerated momentous changes not seen in a century due to a new round of deepening technological revolution and industrial transformation, as well as a significant adjustment in the international balance of power. In Eurasia, the double impact of the ongoing pandemic and geopolitical conflicts has made economic recovery much more difficult. The development gap between countries continues to widen. Trends of change and turmoil show no signs of abating, with unity and division interactions intensifying. However, at the same time, crises also contain hope. Eurasian countries should be more conscious of strengthening unity, fostering more active cooperation, and firmly maintaining peace and security.

To realise the vision of replacing conflict with peace, confrontation with development, containment with cooperation, and decoupling with win-win cooperation globally, including in Eurasia, China proposed ten years ago the concept of building a human community with a shared future and the initiative of jointly pursuing the Belt and Road. Over the past two years, China has also proposed the Global Development Initiative (GDI), Global Security Initiative (GSI), and Global Civilization Initiative (GCI), striving to provide more international public goods. These initiatives contain unique worldviews, values, development concepts, security concepts, and cultural perspectives

that China has formed during its modernization process, reflecting the classic wisdom of Chinese traditional culture. Analysing China's initiatives and practices to maintain international security highlights some of China's basic ideas and positions regarding the security and development of Eurasia.

Common Security, Comprehensive Measures, Cooperative Dialogue, and Sustainable Security in Eurasia

Security issues have significant implications for world peace and the well-being of people across all countries. Currently, the security situation in the Eurasian region is quite severe. The Ukrainian crisis has caused the local conflict to drag on for more than a year. Non-traditional security issues such as energy, food, and refugee crises caused by the spillover of the conflict have become increasingly serious. Their negative impact spread to most countries on the Eurasian continent. Under the shock of the Ukraine crisis, the security situation in the Eurasian region faces some prominent problems.

In response to these challenges, Eurasian countries must consider common issues, such as which kinds of security ideas are beneficial to the whole region and how countries can accomplish common security.

To address these issues, China has proposed the Global Security Initiative, first announced by President Xi Jinping at the opening ceremony of the Boao Forum for Asia Annual Conference on April 21, 2022, and later reiterated during the 17th Group of 20 Heads of State and Government Summit on November 15, 2022. The Chinese government released the Global Security Initiative Concept Paper in February 2023, presenting a comprehensive explanation of China's security concept, its long-term goals, implementation paths, and fundamental methods for achieving common security.

The foundation of China's security concept is the new common, comprehensive, cooperative, and sustainable security approach. It comprises four fundamental elements: common security, comprehensive measures, cooperative dialogue, and sustainability.

Joint Efforts to seek Eurasian Security

China firmly believes that humanity forms an inseparable security community, and countries must jointly maintain regional security while respecting and safeguarding the reasonable security concerns of others. China's approach to Eurasian security is based on the following principles:

Firstly, the security of each country and the common security of humanity are interdependent and indivisible. The security rights enjoyed by countries and their security obligations are complementary and indivisible.

Secondly, the security interests of all countries are equal. Regardless of their size, strength, or wealth, every country should enjoy equal rights to pursue their own security while respecting the legitimate security concerns of others.

Thirdly, any country's legitimate and reasonable security concerns should be identified and respected. Security differences between countries should be adequately addressed and resolved.

Comprehensive Measures to address Traditional and Non-traditional Security Issues

In today's era, security issues have an expanded and nuanced connotation with an extension that incorporates traditional and nontraditional security factors, which are interwoven and inseparable. In traditional military warfare, non-military means are increasingly used as important auxiliary tools in war and sometimes even play a critical role in influencing the outcome of the war. In this context, maintaining Eurasian security necessitates comprehensive planning and measures, which means that countries need to address traditional military security and strategic stability but also meet non-traditional security challenges and threats, including economic, financial, technological, energy, food, and terrorism.

On the one hand, as previously mentioned, traditional security issues have long been present in the Eurasian region, and hotspot-sensitive issues have arisen from time to time. The ongoing military conflict between Russia and Ukraine represents a significant security challenge to peace and stability in this region. China's position on this issue has remained resolute, advocating for a political solution to the crisis. In February 2023, China proposed a 12-point basic proposal for a political solution (MFA 2023b), providing specific suggestions for resolving the crisis on five levels.

At first, regarding international consensus, China advocates for respect for every country's sovereignty without double standards. China calls for the removal of Cold War mentalities and the prevention of the formation of opposing camps. Secondly, with respect to the conflicting countries, China supports Russia and Ukraine in restoring direct dialogue as soon as possible to reduce the escalation of tension and ultimately reach a comprehensive peace agreement, and it emphasises the importance of peace talks as dialogue and negotiations are the only viable way to resolve the conflict. Thirdly, China encourages and intensifies humanitarian aid to the people of both countries, supporting civilian safety, conflict victims, women, and children, and creating favourable conditions for the exchange of prisoners of war. Fourthly, to avoid a nuclear crisis, China insists that nuclear weapons must not be used or fought in nuclear wars, maintains the security of nuclear power plants, reduces the risks of nuclear wars, and opposes the use of biochemical weapons. Finally, in terms of non-traditional security, China proposes the cooperation initiative on global food security, calls for stopping unilateral sanctions and long-arm jurisdiction against other countries, works to ensure the stability of global industrial and supply chains, and assists in postwar reconstruction. Strategic stability on the Eurasian continent relies on the collective efforts of all Eurasian countries. All countries must work together to prevent conflicts from escalating.

On the other hand, the impact of non-traditional security factors and issues on the security situation in Eurasia is becoming increasingly apparent. With globalisation since the beginning of the 21st century, various factors from fields such as economics, finance, biology, and data have spread globally. Non-traditional factors increasingly affect international security, with threats in areas such as ethnic and religious conflicts, terrorism, transnational crime, environmental security, network security, energy and resource security, food security, major epidemics, and natural disasters. These threats affect domestic security but can also spill over from one country to neighbouring countries or entire regions, sometimes even challenging global security. All countries need to prioritise counter-terrorism cooperation, jointly safeguard data security, biosafety, supply chain stability, and technological chain stability, and maintain non-traditional security such as food and energy security.

Seeking Security through Cooperation and Consultation

Dialogue and consultation are effective ways to resolve differences and conflicts, and all countries could use political dialogue and peace

negotiations to achieve security. Seeking peace through cooperation represents the most advantageous solution for all parties, instead of zerosum games. The Cold War mentality is not feasible. Eurasian countries need to strengthen strategic communication, enhance security and mutual trust, resolve conflicts, and manage differences. Major powers need to adhere to fairness and justice, assume their due responsibilities, support equal consultation, and strive to promote peace talks and mediation. The international community needs to support any efforts conducive to a peaceful resolution of crises and create favourable conditions for dialogue and consultation between conflicting parties.

Promoting Sustainable Security

"Stability brings a country prosperity, while instability may well plunge it into poverty." (This is classical wisdom from China's fine traditional culture.) Security and development are interconnected. They mutually influence and restrict each other. Economic development serves as the foundation of national security, and national and international security lend their basic support to safeguarding development. Some experts even argue that sustainable security and sustainable development will become the two major issues in the world in the next 30 years or beyond (Liu Jiangyong 2019, 4).

China's concept of sustainable security provides a uniquely Chinese approach to maintaining global security. In the process of globalisation, polarisation and acute social conflicts caused by imbalanced development often become the root causes of the deterioration of the social security situation in certain countries in the Eurasian region and further affect the security and stability of neighbouring countries and regions. At the national level, prioritising development efforts that focus on improving people's lives, narrowing economic inequalities, and reducing social conflict are effective ways to strengthen the foundations of security. Promoting sustainable development is a key factor in addressing non-traditional security issues. At the international level, if a group of countries become wealthier while others remain in long-term poverty and backwardness, this will become a challenge in achieving peace and stability in Eurasia. A common, comprehensive, cooperative, and sustainable security strategy can help reduce suspicion and hostility among countries, mitigate security costs resulting from mutual contention and arms races, and ensure that high-quality security remains accessible to all nations. Countries could strive to pursue security through development and seek development through security.

In September 2021, President Xi Jinping proposed the Global Development Initiative during his keynote speech at the 76th Session of the United Nations General Assembly. The initiative called on the international community to accelerate the implementation of the UN 2030 Sustainable Development Agenda, pursue more robust, greener, and more balanced global development, and create a global community of shared development. The Global Development Initiative is committed to development as a priority, a people-centred approach that benefits all, innovation-driven development, harmony between humanity and nature, and results-oriented actions. It prioritises cooperation in eight areas: poverty reduction, food security, COVID-19 response and vaccines, climate change, green development, industrialization, the digital economy, and connectivity (Xinhua 2021). Since the proposal of the Global Development Initiative, it has received positive responses from the international community, with over 100 countries expressing their support. In January 2022, the United Nations established the Group of Friends of the Global Development Initiative, with more than 50 countries joining (Wang Yi 2022).

China's efforts have demonstrated that its development has promoted economic growth in many Eurasian countries and also made crucial contributions to security and stability in the region. China puts forth a balanced and inclusive development model and proposes the establishment of an Eurasian development partnership with equality, balance, benefits for all, and inclusiveness, aiming to resolve conflicts through development, eliminate insecurity, promote security through development, achieve sustainable security, and build lasting peace.

Exchange and Mutual Learning with Civilizations instead of Estrangement and Conflicts between Them

Various cultural trends are surging worldwide, leading to frequent ideological conflicts that can easily escalate into security threats. In March 2023, Chinese President Xi Jinping proposed the Global Civilization Initiative during his keynote speech at the CPC in Dialogue with World Political Parties High-Level Meeting. The initiative advocates respect for the diversity of world civilizations, insisting on equality, mutual learning, dialogue, and inclusiveness between them. The initiative calls for replacing estrangement with exchange, clashes with mutual learning, and superiority with inclusiveness in relationships among civilizations.

In the development history of world civilization, there is no universal standard of civilization that applies everywhere in the world. Samuel Huntington, a famous American scholar who raised the concept of the clash of civilizations, also pointed out clearly that "In the world of multiple civilizations, the constructive road is to abandon universalism, accept diversity, and seek commonality" (Samuel Huntington 1996, 304). A civilization should not measure others with its own standards or impose values on others. Each civilization is an indispensable member of the global family, and different civilizations should respect each other's equality and diversity while promoting civilised exchanges that are different but harmonious, inclusive, and accommodating, and avoid using differences in social systems, ideologies, and development models as an excuse or inducement for conflict.

Conclusion

Since the Ukrainian crisis persists and geopolitical crises and conflicts on the Eurasian continent continue to grow, regional security and stability face severe challenges. Urgent attention is needed to ease the situation, and in the meantime, these hotspot issues of Eurasian security need to be resolved. From China's perspective, efforts can be made to maintain regional security in Eurasia at the following three levels:

Firstly, at the overall level of the Eurasian continent, it is crucial to respect the sovereignty and territorial integrity of all countries, adhere to the purposes and principles of the United Nations Charter, take the reasonable security concerns of each country seriously, and support efforts conducive to resolving crises peacefully. (During the video summit between Chinese, French, and German leaders on March 8, 2022, Xi Jinping proposed the "four shoulds" approach for addressing global challenges.) All countries should strengthen their unity and actively engage in dialogue and consultations based on equality, rationality, and practical attitudes. This approach can lead to a reasonable path to resolving crises through political means.

The stability of the Eurasian continent relies critically on major-country relations. In order to maintain Eurasian security, it is necessary for major powers and international organisations, such as China, Russia, France, Germany, and the European Union, located on the Eurasian continent, to actively shoulder this crucial responsibility. Central and Eastern European Countries located in hotspots, such as Ukraine, Poland, and Serbia, need to strive for rationality and calmness. They should not give up efforts at dialogue but leave room for peace.

Secondly, in terms of Eurasian security mechanisms, existing regional multilateral security organisations and their dialogue and consultation mechanisms should promote true multilateralism and address regional security, development, and stability issues more effectively. These mechanisms should facilitate peace talks, mediate conflicts, and prevent crises and conflicts from spreading to neighbouring territories. It is necessary to initiate multilateral security dialogue and consultations between the major powers, relevant countries, and regional organisations. In response to security challenges and changing situations in Eurasia, efforts should be made to explore new methods and mechanisms for resolving conflicts and establishing an effective governance mechanism for Eurasian security.

Thirdly, from China's own perspective, as a major country at the eastern end of the Eurasian continent, China has always acted as a fair, just, trustworthy, and responsible major state. China is willing to play a greater role in resolving hotspot issues in Eurasia. Since the onset of the crisis in Ukraine, China has maintained objectivity and impartiality while actively promoting peace talks. China is willing to make efforts to push for peace talks as long as they are conducive to restarting the process.

In addition, as China embarks on its new journey towards a great country and national rejuvenation, it is committed to playing a significant role in maintaining peace, common development, and security order in Eurasia, as well as contributing to international public goods. Upholding the concept of building a human community with a shared future, China will further promote the joint pursuit of the Belt and Road Initiative to make significant contributions to peace and security in the Eurasian region. To achieve this, China advocates collaborating on critical areas to maintain overall security on the Eurasian continent, as follows:

Upholding the purposes and principles of the UN Charter, supporting the UN's efforts to prevent conflicts, and supporting post-conflict countries in developing peacebuilding work;

Promoting coordination and benign interaction between major Eurasian countries and creating a pattern of major-country relations that features peace, stability, and balance;

Adhering to the "nuclear war cannot be won and must not be fought" consensus to reduce the risk of nuclear war;

Encouraging dialogue and negotiation to achieve political resolution of regional hotspot issues, such as the Ukrainian crisis;

Supporting and enhancing regional security cooperation mechanisms and architectures centred around the ASEAN and striving to create a global security initiative experimental zone;

Building more platforms and mechanisms for exchange and cooperation among Eurasian countries to enhance non-traditional security governance capabilities concerning anti-terrorism, cyberspace, biology, and emerging technologies.

References

- [MFA 2023a] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of The People's Republic of China. 2023.2, "China's Position on the Political Settlement of the Ukraine Crisis", https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjdt_665385/2649_665 393/202302/t20230224_11030713.html
- [MFA 2023b] Ministry of Foreign Affairs of The People's Republic of China. 2023.2, "China's Position on the Political Settlement of the Ukrainian Crisis," https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/202302/ t20230224_11030713.html.
- Liu Jiangyong. 2019. "The Momentous Changes in the World and Sustainable Security", *The Journal of South China Sea Studies*, No. 4.
- Samuel Huntington. 1996, *The Clash of Civilizations and the Remaking of World Order*, New York City: Simon & Schuster.

- Stockholm International Peace Research Institute. 2023. "SIPRI Yearbook 2022: Armaments, Disarmament and International Security", https://www.sipri.org/yearbook/2022
- Wang Yi. 2022, "Address at the High-Level Virtual Meeting of the Group of Friends of the Global Development Initiative", https://www.mfa.gov. cn/web/wjbzhd/202205/t20220509_10683612.shtml
- Xinhua. 2021. "Xi calls for bolstering confidence, jointly addressing global challenges at UNGA", September 22, http://english.www.gov.cn/news/topnews/202109/22/content_WS614a816dc6d0df57f98e0a56.html.
- Xinhua. 2022. "Xi Jinping delivers keynote speech at opening ceremony of Boao Forum for Asia Annual Conference 2022", April 21, http://english.www.gov.cn/news/topnews/202204/21/content_WS6 260ce52c6d02e5335329bb3.html
- Xinhua. 2023. "Full text of Xi Jinping's keynote address at the CPC in Dialogue with World Political Parties High-level Meeting", March 16, http://english.www.gov.cn/news/topnews/202303/16/content_WS6 41262bbc6d0f528699db546.html
- Yu Xiaoqiu. 1999. "Comparative Analysis of Eurasian Multilateral Security Mechanisms," *World Economics and Politics*, No. 6.

Sino-Russian Challenges to American Hegemony: Are We Moving Towards a Multipolar World Order?

Zhidas DASKALOVSKI¹

Abstract: The current state of international relations and the global order is characterised by growing conflicts and rivalries between the United States of America, the declining hegemon, and the rising non-Western powers, first and foremost, China and Russia. Russia's "special military operation" to "demilitarise" and "denazify" Ukraine has galvanised and united Western allies against the attack on the international "rules-based" order. Dominated by the US, the West seeks partners and client states to support its actions against Moscow. On the other hand, Washington, D.C., aims to contain Beijing, nudging European and other partners to limit Chinese expansion, both political and technological. The countries of the so-called Global South seek their own interests and do not uncritically follow American positions. Practically all the states of Africa, Asia, and Eurasia have not allied with the West in their struggle against Russia. The war over the future of the planetary order, the conflict between the unipolar and multipolar forces, has been going on for some time, and unless the US and its allies win, the world is heading towards polycentrism and multipolarity. Keywords: war, world order, hegemony, multipolarity, Russia, China, US, Ukraine.

Introduction

The current state of international relations and the global order is characterised by growing conflicts and rivalries between the United States of America (US), the declining hegemon, and the rising non-Western powers, first and foremost, China and Russia. In February 2022, Russian President

¹ Professor of political science at the Faculty of Security-Skopje, University of Kliment Ohridski, Macedonia, zidas.daskalovski@uklo.edu.mk, ORCID ID, 0000-0003-3945-1004. The author did not receive support from any organisation for the submitted work.

Vladimir Putin announced a "special military operation" to "demilitarise" and "denazify" Ukraine. Russia's invasion has unified the Western world. Among their elites, there is a fear that Moscow, as well as China, Iran, and other non-democratic regimes, vitally endanger the liberal democratic world and the "rules-based order". Rallied around the US leadership, they are mobilised in support of Ukraine. Some analysts fear the worst. For example, the prominent French intellectual Emmanuel Todd argues that the Ukraine proxy war is "existential" for both Russia and the US "imperial system", and that it represents the start of World War III. As the Russia expert Fiona Hill commented, "Whether we acknowledge it or not, we have been fighting this War for a long time, and we have failed to recognise it" (Glasser 2022). I argue that the latest conflict in Ukraine is just a very clear and public manifestation of the struggle where Washington, D.C., strives to remain the only or the main hegemonic power in the world, while Russia, China, and other regional players seek a more balanced state of affairs.

One could also speak of the possibility of the emergence of polycentric governance in the world. As a general definition, "polycentric" governing occurs when "many centres" address a given policy concern. While the diffuse "decision points can be scattered across multiple scales (local, national, regional, and global) and various sectors (public, private, and hybrid), the participating organisations in a polycentric arrangement often have overlapping mandates, ambiguous hierarchies of authority, and no ultimate arbiter. Continual creation and reconstruction of institutions and relationships among them also tend to make polycentric governing processes quite fluid" (Koinova et al. 2008). Polycentrism persisted even during the Cold War as Third World countries sought to shape global norms surrounding national independence and non-alignment. Today, another scenario is possible: a "polycentric order" with multiple centres of authority where the US is the leading power but not the hegemonic one. The war over the future of the planetary order, the conflict between the unipolar and multipolar forces, has been going on for some time, and unless the US and its allies win, the world is heading towards polycentrism and multipolarity.

From the End of the Cold War and the End of History to Global Conflict

The fall of the Berlin Wall in 1989 was followed by the peaceful dissolution of the Soviet Union in 1991. The post-1991 world was dominated by the West, with the US at the top and being highly unipolar. At that time, there was not a single country or alliance left in the world that would offer a global alternative to the democratic political system and capitalist mode of production. Despite the fact that the US and Western powers gave Russia written assurance in 1990 against Northern Atlantic Treaty Alliance (NATO) expansion, former communist countries in Europe were quickly integrated into NATO (Wiegrefe 2022, Goldman 2023, National Security Archive 2017, Shifrinson 2016) and later into the European Union (EU). In academia, the final triumph of the liberal idea and the end of history were debated. In 1994, the Uruguay Round of trade liberalisation was concluded. The General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) became the World Trade Organisation (WTO) in 1995. After tough negotiations, China joined the WTO in November 2001. Thereafter, it quickly integrated into the capitalist economy, actively trading with the US, the EU, and the rest of the world. Globalisation was the new economic order, and the US dollar continued to be the currency of choice. Developing countries aimed to progress trading in the international marketplace. Ideologically, since the early 1990s, globalisation has been linked with the triumph of political liberalism and has been seen as a mechanism for disseminating liberal norms and values beyond the "historical West" to the rest of the world.

Optimism about the prospects of peace and cooperation in the world was the dominant mood around the globe. Meanwhile, the US pursued a grand strategy of maintaining its global hegemony by engaging in regime change, toppling down regimes, and nation-building, using military force around the world with international partners and alliances, from NATO in Kosovo in 1999 and Afghanistan in 2001 to the "Coalition of the Willing" in Iraq in 2003, and the United Nations (UN) resolution approved forces in Libya in 2011. The US dominated the world and Europe, even though leading European intellectuals such as Jacques Derrida and Jürgen Habermas sought autonomy for the EU in relations with Washington, D.C. Despite successes, there were many crises that the US and the West mishandled. The rejection of the proposed Treaty for Establishing a Constitution for Europe in 2005 was followed by a crisis in the Eurozone, the rise of sovereignist and populist political forces, Brexit, a migration crisis, the victory of Donald Trump, and the emergence of illiberal positions among leaders of several, mainly Eastern European states. Western powers failed to find a convincing answer to the challenges of the global financial meltdown of 2008–2009 and the "Arab Spring" of 2011–2012 (Mearsheimer 2019). The fight against radical Islamism has not fully eradicated this threat. In Syria, the West could not topple Assad's regime after Russia came to his aid. President Joe Biden decided to hastily withdraw American troops from Afghanistan at the end of the summer of 2021.

In recent years, Russia and China have become more influential and confrontational in international politics. While Moscow's proposals for a new Security Treaty for Europe, a joint Russia-NATO missile defence system, and offers to establish formal relations between NATO and the Russian-led Collective Security Treaty Organisation were rebuffed, NATO gradually expanded east. In 2014, following the toppling of President Viktor Yanukovich and the establishment of an anti-Russian government, Russia acted decisively by annexing Crimea and helping Donetsk rebels fight Ukraine, ultimately forcing Kiev to accept the so-called Minsk Peace Agreements. For Moscow, this was a necessary reaction following the Euro-Maidan Revolution and statements about Ukrainian plans not to extend the base lease for the Russian Black Sea Fleet in Crimea, to join NATO, and to install policies to limit Russian cultural and linguistic rights. Kiev did not change course, as in February 2019, Ukraine's constitution was amended to make NATO membership an obligatory governmental goal. In March 2021, Volodymyr Zelensky, who was elected President on a pro-peace platform in 2019, adopted the Crimean Platform, a programme to secure the return of Crimea to Ukraine by any means necessary, including unspecified military measures.

At the end of 2021, Russia demanded a radical overhaul of Europe's security system that had emerged over the past twenty years, based on the central role of the US and NATO in the system. After the US unilaterally withdrew from the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces Treaty in 2019 and the Antiballistic Missile Treaty in 2022, Moscow did not want NATO to expand in Ukraine. Placing antiballistic launch systems in Romania and Poland as part of the US project to create a global missile defence system

was already a serious issue for Russia, as these launchers could also accommodate and fire offensive nuclear weapons at Russia, such as nucleartipped Tomahawk cruise missiles (Abellow 2022, 16). Putin and other Russian officials addressed the danger of a lack of response time if Ukraine was incorporated into NATO and the Alliance stationed nuclear-capable missiles there and asked for concessions from the West. As tensions between Moscow and Washington, D.C., rose in the late fall and winter of 2021-2022, Russia amassed a significant number of troops on the borders with Ukraine. On December 17, 2021, Moscow submitted two drafts to European security treaties, one addressed to the US and the other to NATO, demanding no further NATO enlargement, no deployment of weaponry or military forces on Russia's borders, and NATO's return to the force posture of May 1997. Neither Washington nor its European allies could give Russia the security guarantees it wanted, rejecting Moscow's proposals in January 2022 and reiterating that NATO's eastward expansion was nonnegotiable as sovereign states had the "right to choose their security arrangements" (Stoltenberg 2022).

The US promised to continue dialogue if Russia de-escalated its forces on Ukraine's border. On the other hand, the Ukrainian Army had a large force preparing to reconquer territories lost to the Donbass rebels in 2014. According to Russian claims, "half of Ukraine's regular Army was deployed there by the end of 2021" (Roberts 2022, 6). On March 24, 2021, Zelensky issued a decree for the recapture of Crimea, while in October 2021, the Ukrainian Army conducted air operations in Donbass using drones, including at least one strike against a fuel depot in Donetsk (Episkopos 2021). As tensions rose with the military buildup on both sides, diplomacy was focused on finding solutions based on the so-called Minsk Agreements. Thus, on February 7, 2022, during his visit to Moscow, Emmanuel Macron reaffirmed to Vladimir Putin his commitment to the Minsk Agreements, a commitment he would repeat after his meeting with Volodymyr Zelensky the next day. However, on February 11, 2022, in Berlin, at a meeting of political advisors of the leaders of the "Normandy format", the Ukrainians refused to apply the Minsk Agreements. Instead, according to various reports, including those of OSCE observers, the Ukrainian Army intensified its shelling of Donbass starting on February 16, 2022. Moreover, in his speech to the Munich Security Conference on February 19, 2022, Zelensky threatened the Ukrainian re-acquisition of nuclear weapons.

Mass evacuations and general mobilisation began in the Donbass region following aggravations along the "line of contact," a front line that had remained static since 2014. Although Biden warned that Putin was planning to try to fabricate a pretext for invasion, including by making false claims that Ukrainian forces had attacked civilians in the Donbas region (Risen 2022), according to various sources, the large, significantly increased bombardment of Russian separatists' positions in Donetsk in February 2022 provoked Moscow's recognition of the independence of the breakaway regions of Donbass and, subsequently, an invasion. Thus, the Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) maps show a significant rise in artillery strikes in the independent republics of Donetsk and Luhansk since February 16, 2022 (OSCE 2022). While the Western media remained silent, explosions documented by the OSCE increased from 76 on February 15 to 316 on February 16, 654 on February 17, and 2,028 on February 20 (Gala 2022). As David C. Hendrickson pointed out, the great majority of the shelling originated from the Ukrainian side of the ceasefire line (2022). It is plausible to say that Putin reacted to this escalation. On February 21, 2022, Russia recognised the independence of the two Donbass Republics and signed friendship and assistance treaties with them. On February 23, 2022, the two Republics asked for military assistance from Russia, and two days later, Vladimir Putin invoked Article 51 of the UN Charter, which provides for mutual military assistance in the framework of a defensive alliance. Credible US intelligence sources indicate that Putin only made a final decision shortly before the invasion began, and the haphazard and uncoordinated nature of the early stages of the campaign corroborates this claim (Risen 2022). Certainly, Russia could have begun its aggression even without this escalation, but "after more than 14,000 casualties in fighting between Ukrainian nationalists and pro-Russian separatists in Donbas before the February 24th invasion, it is hard to argue that Russia's concerns were groundless" (Goldman 2023).

In any case, Russia's attack on Ukraine is a threat to the Western-based international order. Moscow's aggression has mobilised the West. In essence, the US and its allies see the war in Ukraine as an existential conflict between democracies and autocracies. At the 2023 Munich Security Conference, US Vice President Kamala Harris said that the war had "far-reaching global ramifications", while German Foreign Minister Annalena Baerbock stressed that anything less than a complete Russian defeat and withdrawal would mean "the end of the international order and the end of international law" (Walt 2023). While American and European attention is now mostly focused on Russia, China is also considered a strategic risk. This has been a fact for quite some time already. President Trump has begun, and Biden has continued to impose sanctions on China. Once Washington, D.C., started the struggle with Beijing, Brussels followed. Despite negotiating since 2012 and an agreement in principle by the European Commission at the end of 2020 to conclude a trade pact, the European Parliament decided to freeze the ratification of the comprehensive investment deal with China and now considers Beijing a strategic enemy. Indeed, despite all the drama and monumental international consequences of the ongoing Russian-Ukrainian conflict, it is China, not Russia, that is still considered by US politicians as the main strategic challenge and threat to the national interests of the United States and the West as a whole. In his National Security Strategy, Biden outlined his view of global competition with China and the American desire to "work in lockstep with our allies and partners and with all those who share our interests" (Strategy 2022). Predictions of an armed conflict have been made. In an interview with The Financial Times, James Bierman, the highestranking United States Marine Corps General in Japan, declared that the US is "setting a counter-China theatre" in the Asia-Pacific region (Hille 2023). US Air Force General Mike Minihan sent a memo to the officers he commands that predicts the US will be at war with China in two years (Kube 2023). Washington, D.C., says that Beijing wants to be ready to invade the self-governing island of Taiwan by 2027, and the US is the island's chief ally and supplier of weapons (Copp 2023).

China and Russia on the Rise challenging the American Order

For more than a century, an extreme concentration of economic power allowed the West, despite representing a small minority of the world's population, to initiate, legitimise, and successfully advocate policy in the economic or security realm (Stuenkel 2016). Yet, nowadays, the Americanled international order is not the only game in town. The West is slowly losing the capacity to set the agenda on a global scale. According to US CIA Director William Burns (2019, 7): "Great power rivalry is back: China is systematically modernizing its military and is poised to overtake the US as the world's biggest economy, slowly extending its reach in Asia and across the Eurasian supercontinent; Russia is providing graphic evidence that declining powers can be at least as disruptive as rising ones, increasingly convinced that the pathway to revival of its great power status runs through the erosion of an American-led order...Meanwhile, a quarter century of convergence towards a Western model is giving way to a new form of globalisation, featuring a new diversity of actors and the fragmentation of global power, capital, and concepts of governance."

China, Russia, and other emerging powers "do not accept the dual structure of the liberal international order in which the United States enforces the rules but is not bound by them" (Diessen 2021, 209). Russia is against the Western-backed rules-based order, which introduces divisions between liberal democracies and "authoritarian powers", introducing the ethical categories of "good" and "evil" into international politics, making it very ideologized. For Moscow, the promotion of the "selective combination of rules, unilaterally employed, is with the aim of circumventing multilateral, collective decision-making, and international legal instruments and processes based on the UN Charter as a core of the post-war order" (Ibid., 16). Western states challenge the principle of "indivisibility of security". Efforts by liberal states to "expand the zone of liberal peace encroach on state sovereignty and the right of every nation to determine its own course of development" (Krickovic and Sakwa 2022, 9). For Russia, NATO enlargement eschews restraint and instead pursues "preponderance, upsetting the balance of power and violating the foundational principle of the "indivisibility of security" (Putin 2022a). China and Russia take issue with what they see as US "heavy-handed democracy promotion" (or "collective unilateralism") and proclaim sovereignty to be a "hard" (or fundamental) concept. Sergei Karaganov argued for the US, Russia, and China to be the "twenty-first-century concert of nations", the leading triumvirate that could be supported to include other "real" and "sovereign actors" (2017). In opposition to the American approach, Russia cultivates pragmatic relations with different countries, regions, and organisations, insisting on the principles of peaceful coexistence, independence, autonomy, and non-interference. Russian leaders consistently defend the right of each state "to choose those models of development that correspond to their national, cultural, and confessional identities" (Lavrov 2018).

Shortly before the start of the full-scale Russian attack of Ukraine in February 2022, Putin and Xi signed a statement proclaiming that there were "no limits to Sino-Russian cooperation". In February 2023, after meeting Beijing's top diplomat, Wang Yi, in Moscow, Putin said that Russia and China are reaching new levels of cooperation, adding that he awaits a visit from Chinese President Xi Jinping. Wang told Putin that the relationship between China and Russia would "not succumb to pressure from third parties" and pledged to deepen strategic cooperation with Moscow (Sorgi 2023). Indeed, both Moscow and Beijing favour changing the world order. From the Russian perspective, the existing system of international relations and security is unfair and discriminating against the rival emerging powers, and, therefore, it has been endeavouring to strengthen its security, protect its sovereignty, and multiply its military potential through cooperation with other partners, first and foremost within the military alliance, the Collective Security Treaty Organisation (CSTO), the Commonwealth of Independent States (CIS), and the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO) (Zemanek 2022, 7). The West's support for the 2014 coup in Ukraine "ended the remaining illusions in Russia about a gradual integration with the West to construct a Greater Europe" (Diessen 2021b, 19). Instead, Moscow seeks regional economic cooperation through the Eurasian Economic Union (EAEU or EEU) trade bloc. Russia aims for independence from financial institutions dominated by the West and a transition to settlements in national currencies or the creation of regional exchanges for trading those goods, where Russia will remain an important player in Asian markets. Following the Ukrainian invasion and Western sanctions, Moscow seeks the gradual formation of a new infrastructure for trade and economic cooperation between Russia and its Asian and Eurasian neighbours.

As the international system shifts from unipolarity to multipolarity for the countries of the Global South, China and Russia present economic and political alternatives to the dominant American model. Moreover, realising the "difficulty of single-handedly taking on the United States and its allies, the Chinese and Russian governments are increasingly finding common ground in their world views" (Suri, 2022, 237). Indeed, with the rise of China and Russia, countries around the world have alternative suppliers of development assistance, military security, and public goods—in effect, countries now have "exit options" from US hegemony (Ikenberry 2020). Following the introduction of a new set of EU sanctions in 2022, Moscow has delinked from the EU, seeking better cooperation with Eurasia. Already in the making since 2014, the push for the concept of Greater Eurasia got full support from Moscow. The Greater Eurasia concept aims to "decouple from the West's geoeconomic instruments of power and develop global governance based on a balance of power where Russia develops strategic industries, transportation corridors, and financial instruments beyond the control of the US" (Diessen 2021, 213). Thus, for example, Russia, together with Iran and India, is speeding up efforts to complete a new transport corridor that would largely cut Europe, its sanctions, and any other threats out of the picture. The International North-South Transport Corridor (NSTC) is a land-and sea-based 7,200-km-long network comprising rail, road, and water routes that are aimed at reducing costs and travel time for freight transport in a bid to boost trade between Russia, Iran, Central Asia, and India. In December, a major new Siberian gas field (Kovykta) was launched to help drive a planned surge in supply to China through the Power of Siberia pipeline carrying Russian gas to China. With recoverable reserves of 1.8 trillion cubic metres, the field is the largest in eastern Russia (Reuters 2022). Russia also plans to construct another major pipeline, the Power of Siberia 2, via Mongolia, with a view to selling additional gas to China. The new Eurasian pipeline infrastructure will enable Russia to supply both the East and the West from the same oil and gas fields. If relations improve in the future, clients from Europe willing to buy Russian energy cheaper than American or other alternatives will be competing with Asian buyers.

The Chinese and Russian geoeconomic decoupling from the US is "resulting in the construction of a new autonomous Eurasian supercontinent uniting Europe and Asia by reorganising strategic industries, transportation corridors, and financial instruments" (Diessen 2021b, 20). Beijing and Tehran established their comprehensive strategic partnership when Chinese Communist Party General Secretary Xi Jinping visited Iran in 2016. In 2021, China and Iran signed a 25-year partnership agreement whereby China will provide investments and economic and security services worth \$400 billion over 25 years in return for a steady supply of oil from Iran to the Chinese economy. Other provisions included the creation of a special mechanism to aid banking transactions between the two countries in yuan; intelligence cooperation and developing information infrastructure for a 5G telecommunication network; working to make Iran the centre point of the

Silk Road's commercial route in the Middle East instead of passing through the Arabian Peninsula; and military, defence, and security cooperation, including training, research, and interaction on strategic issues (Rasanah 2023, 7). Most recently, in February 2023, China and Iran agreed to deepen their partnership, increasing coordination under multilateral platforms such as the UN, the SCO, and the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI). Iran is to become one of the first new members of BRICS+ and is about to conclude a Free Trade Agreement (FTA) with the Eurasian Economic Union (EAEU). Beijing is also taking leadership of the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), focusing on infrastructure development, especially from China's western provinces to the Pakistani deep-sea ports of Gwadar and Karachi.

China is reimagining the world as a single, complex network of supply chains and trade arteries. Fueled by commodities from around the world, the country is becoming the keystone of the global economy and the principal engine of globalisation. As observers like Robert Kuttner point out, the country has attained the status of a "global economic superpower" (2018, 207). This also shows the bifurcation of the world into two parts, wherein China is trying to create a new cost-effective alternative and challenge the established order. The alternative order is already in the making; it includes, among others, institutions such as the BRICS, a coalition of Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa (as an alternative to the G7), the New Development Bank, the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (to complement the World Bank), the Universal Credit Rating Group (to complement Moody's and S&P), the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO), the Eurasian Economic Union, the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership, BRICS countries' the Contingent Reserve Arrangement (CRA), China Union Pay (to complement Mastercard and Visa), CIPS (to complement SWIFT), and many other initiatives. Beijing wants to operate in a more favourable strategic environment in multiple domains. Across emerging economies, Chinese-led globalisation has already begun displacing America's "rules-based order". Combined with Beijing's systematic push to expand its influence in multilateral rule-setting institutions and, in some cases, to create new ones, these roads seem to lead towards a regional or perhaps global ecosystem that would disadvantage the United States.

Throughout the world, China is amassing levers of influence. In Africa, Beijing is an important contributor to infrastructure construction and trade

for many nations. China competes with the US for influence on the continent. Following the US-Africa Summit organised by Biden in Washington in December 2022, in January 2023, the new Chinese Foreign Minister Qin Gang went on a tour to Africa, visiting five diverse countries - Ethiopia, Gabon, Benin, Angola, and Egypt - and the headquarters of both the African Union and the Arab League. Qin signed documents in many fields, including debt cancellation, reassuring African partners that China-Africa economic relations would be revitalised. Qin supported Africa in playing an active role in international cooperation, stating that China would support the continental countries in increasing the representation of Africa in the United Nations Security Council (UNSC) and other international organisations (RFI 2023). In March 2023, China facilitated talks between Iran and Saudi Arabia, which resulted in an agreement between the two regional powers to re-establish diplomatic relations and reopen their embassies within two months. Rivadh and Tehran agreed to activate a security cooperation agreement signed in 2001, respect state sovereignty, and not interfere in each other's internal affairs. Wang Yi, China's most senior diplomat, commented that Beijing would continue to play a constructive role in handling hotspot issues and demonstrate responsibility as a major nation (Al Jazeera 2023).

Beijing even promoted a "peace plan position paper" for ending the Ukrainian conflict (China's Position 2023). Suggesting that "dialogue and negotiation are the only viable solution to the Ukraine crisis", China's paper centres around the following 12 aspects: respecting the sovereignty of all countries, abandoning the Cold War mentality, ceasing hostilities, resuming peace talks, resolving the humanitarian crisis, protecting civilians and prisoners of war, keeping nuclear power plants safe, reducing strategic risks, facilitating grain exports, stopping unilateral sanctions, keeping industrial and supply chains stable, and promoting post-conflict reconstruction. On the one hand, the document openly condemns the use of nuclear weapons, calls for a military de-escalation, and claims that China will continue to play a constructive role in this regard. Yet, on the other hand, in raising opposition to "Cold War mentality", the paper categorically suggests: "The security of a region should not be achieved by strengthening or expanding military blocs... The legitimate security interests and concerns of all countries must be taken seriously and addressed properly. [...] All parties should oppose the pursuit of one's own security at the cost of others' security, prevent bloc confrontation, and work together for peace and stability on the Eurasian Continent". The document confirms that China stands with Russia in the ideological confrontation between Moscow and the West. Thus, the paper notes that "[r]elevant countries (the US and its allies) should stop abusing unilateral sanctions and 'long-arm jurisdiction' against other countries". At the same time, the rhetorical formulation that "all countries, big or small, strong or weak, rich or poor, are equal members of the international community" underscores China's attempts at positioning itself as the leader and main voice of the Global South against hegemonic powers (Bruni and Carrozza 2023). While Stephane Dujarric, spokesman for UN Secretary-General Antonio Guterres, called the position paper "an important contribution", Russia reacted positively to Beijing's efforts, and Ukrainian President Zelensky offered a muted response, saving Kviv needed to "work with China" on approaches to put an end to the year-old war. The US and its Western partners snubbed the proposals while warning against Beijing's increasing closer ties to Moscow.

Under the Beijing-led BRI, over 150 countries and organisations that make up roughly 70 percent of the global population and over 50 percent of global GDP participate, with Latin America added as a "natural extension of the 21st Century Maritime Silk Road. Most of the members of the BRI are countries in Latin America, Africa, the Middle East, Central and East Asia, and Central and Southeastern Europe. Under this framework, China is to invest about \$1 trillion in loans and other funds in developing critical infrastructure, including ports, airports, highways, railways, pipelines, and power plants, making it the world's largest official creditor (Wei 2022). The size of the investments and infrastructure envisioned will be enormous, with some estimating it to be seven times bigger than the US's Marshall Plan to rebuild post-World War II Europe (Hillman 2020). Envisioned as a "global infrastructure drive to promote greater economic linkages, the BRI seeks to position China at the centre of key economic supply chains" (Suri 2022, 233). Within the BRI, China focuses on making free trade agreements (FTAs) with other nations and building special economic zones (SEZs). Overall, the BRI has the potential to meet the long-standing needs of developing countries and spur global economic growth. The BRI is designed to advance an array of Chinese economic, political, and geopolitical interests while filling a vital need in many countries for reliable sources of power and better infrastructure. The BRI and the Digital Silk Road (DSR) projects aim to integrate financial markets and connect nation-states with a string of nextgeneration digital infrastructure and satellite coverage.

The normative side of China's digitalization vision does not differ from Beijing's emphasis in international law on the concept of sovereignty; hence, in the digital world, there is a focus on what it calls "cyber sovereignty," strong data localization requirements, and censorship. China's preferred norms of "internet sovereignty" and prioritising the collective "right to development" over individual human rights are promoted at the UN Group of Governmental Experts, the World Internet Conference, and the South-South Human Rights Forum. Indeed, Beijing is guite active in international forums to promote this model of internet governance as a globally accepted norm. Chinese internet experts cooperate with their counterparts in Africa, Russia, and the Middle East on how to shape up internet controls and crack down on illegal activities and dissent online. On the one hand, on the global stage, China has been unequivocal on the importance of multilateralism and national sovereignty. Yet, on the other hand, China exhibits a flexible and functional approach to international law where it seeks to advance interpretations of international law and the development of new international norms that reflect China's values and advance its interests. neither of which are necessarily fixed. While in certain aspects of international law China looks for exceptions, thus ignoring UNCLOS (the UN Convention on the Law of the Seas) in the South China Sea, for example, in other, Chinese-initiated fora, such as the Asia-Pacific Space Cooperation Organisation, the China-conceived Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB), the newly created Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP), and the China-EU Comprehensive Agreement on Investment, it appears to largely reproduce the norms and practices of existing international institutions.

During the annual Boao Forum on April 21, 2022, Xi introduced a Global Security Initiative (GSI) to "uphold the principle of indivisible security, build a balanced, effective, and sustainable security architecture, and oppose the building of national security on the basis of insecurity in other countries". In February 2023, Chinese Foreign Minister Qin Gang officially released the GSI Concept Paper, fully elaborating ideas and principles, clarifying cooperation mechanisms, and underscoring China's responsibilities and firm determination to safeguard world peace by listing 20 major cooperation directions. The GSI affirms the central role of the UN in addressing conflict by promoting "harmonisation and positive relationships" between great powers, including opposition to "hegemonic actions". Furthermore, it encourages dialogue to "cool hotspots" and "release the pressure from crises", while addressing the challenges of traditional and non-traditional security threats and supporting capacity building for global security governance (GSI Concept Paper). The GSI emphasises the role of the UN as the principal forum for resolving global security issues and promotes a number of China-initiated regional peace and security initiatives, including the China-Africa Peace and Security Forum, the Beijing Xiangshan Forum, the Global Data Security Initiative, and its regional iterations in Central Asia and Latin America. In order to realise this vision, China will hold high-level GSI-related events and invite various parties to discuss security matters.

In September 2022, during his address to the UN General Assembly (UNGA), Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi presented China's Global Development Initiative (GDI) as a pathway to accelerate implementation of the 2030 agenda. The GDI marks a significant departure in China's development narrative because it presents a normative framework for China's engagements. China asserts that the 2030 agenda is off track, with the GDI laying out and advocating its vision with six accompanying principles (a people-centred approach, development as a priority, benefits for all, innovation-driven development, harmony with nature, and actionoriented approaches), eight priorities (poverty reduction, food security, COVID-19 and vaccines, financing for development, climate change and green development, industrialization, the digital economy, and connectivity), governance arrangements, and actions. The launch of the GDI does not suggest China is replacing or diminishing the BRI. The BRI and GDI are best seen as parallel tracks. While the BRI is economic growthoriented, the GDI is development-oriented. The BRI delivers hardware and economic corridors, while the GDI focuses on software, livelihoods, knowledge transfer, and capacity building (Mulakala 2022). The BRI is market-oriented, where enterprises play a key role. By contrast, the GDI is public-oriented, delivering grants and development assistance. While the BRI's pathways are mostly bilateral and regional, involving MOUs with partner countries, the GDI promotes diverse partnerships with multilaterals, NGOs, and the private sector. China's National Development and Reform Commission is the main coordinating agency behind the BRI, whereas the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and the China International Development Cooperation Agency drive the GDI. China's August 2022 announcement of debt relief to 17 countries may indicate a willingness to engage in greater debt diplomacy. The recent debt relief agreement reached between China and Zambia was also a positive sign.

Chinese initiatives such as the BRI and the GSI are a geopolitical rebirth of the world into a global form. China, Russia, and their allies clash with attempts by Western actors who oppose the idea of multipolar global architecture and are pushing for reforms at the United Nations, the World Trade Organisation, the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund (IMF), and many other global institutions that are perceived to have become structured in a manner sympathetic to the US and its allies rather than emerging economies. Beijing believes that an equitable international economic order must be preserved by all focusing on principles such as "an equitable division of labour, encouragement of competition, anti-monopoly, protection of property rights and IPRs, promoting entrepreneurship and the free flow of production factors, fair distribution, a strong social safety net, and ensuring macroeconomic stability" (Devonshire-Ellis 2022). The opponents of US hegemony insist on the creation of an alternative model and a multipolar world.

Conclusion

The Russian attack of Ukraine is just a very clear and public manifestation of the struggle where the US, supported by its junior Western partners, strives to remain the only, or the main, hegemonic power in the world, while Moscow, Beijing, and other regional players seek a more balanced state of affairs. Although discussions over the justness of the international system and the potential for the development of a polycentric world have intensified since last February, the conflict between the unipolar and multipolar forces has been going on for some time. Russia, China, and other actors aim to end the supremacy of the Western world based on five pillars: institutional-financial, military, technological innovation, and cultural-ideological. On the other hand, the US and its allies have been trying for some time to hamper Moscow's and Beijing's initiatives, diplomacy, and economic and technological development. The US and Europe are defenders of the so-called "rules-based liberal world order", and the two others are seen as contesting it.

Much of the world is wary of taking sides. Practically all the states of Africa, Asia, and Eurasia have ended up in that Global Majority, the totality of countries that make up 85 percent of the world's population that have not allied with the West in its struggle against Russia. Fewer than 40 of the 193 UN member states have imposed sanctions on Russia, while fewer than 30 have pledged military assistance for Ukraine. "Non-alignment" offers governments avenues to boost their autonomy in foreign and energy policy. One can argue that following the Russian attack of Ukraine, the world has been divided into the Western liberal world and the conservative forces. In the first group, we find the US, the EU, the UK, and their allies. Russia, Iran, Central Asia, China, Africa, and the Arab Middle East, with various political institutions and ideologies from Islamism to secular communism and state capitalism, are united in their rejection of western modernity and its associated political and social alternatives. Countries of South America, Asia-Pacific, or Southeastern Europe, including Turkey, do not have strict affiliation with either of the blocks, balancing their interests. The world is not driven by values but by states pursuing their interests.

At the moment, it is difficult to imagine a decisive victory for either of the two camps. What would the consequences of the end of the US-led postwar order be for the future of world politics? Europe and the United States would need to adapt to the new realities of global politics, which will combine liberal functions with other features. The future of the world will be more consistent with diversity and pluralism in its norms, means of communication, and leadership. Different value systems will coexist in the world, diverging on issues such as understanding gender, sexuality, individualism vs. communitarianism, drugs, gun control, the death sentence, and abortion, not to mention larger ideological constructs like the balance or the role of the state and the various religious teaching[s]. A victory for the US-led West in Ukraine could mean the democratisation of Russia and further pressure on other non-democratic countries to follow that path. The defeat of Moscow could also lead to the rise of more nationalistic leaders in Russia and further antagonism; it could also lead to nuclear Armageddon. In any case, the times are very exciting, and the world is on the cusp of serious changes.

References

- Al Jazeera. 2023. "Iran and Saudi Arabia agree to restore relations," *Aljazeera*, March 10, 2023.
- Bruni Giacomo and Ilaria Carrozza. 2023. "China's Plan for Ukraine Is No Plan at All," *The Diplomat*, March 01, 2023
- Burns, William J. 2019. *The Back Channel: A Memoir of American Diplomacy and the Case for Its Renewal*. New York: Random House.
- Copp Tara. 2023. "How Ukraine war has shaped US planning for a China conflict," *AP News*, February 16, 2023.

Diessen, G. 2021. *Great Power Competition in the Fourth Industrial Revolution: The Geoeconomics of Technological Sovereignty,* Bloomsbury, London.

- Diessen, G. 2021b. Europe as the Western Peninsula of Greater Eurasia, Journal of Eurasian Studies, Vol. 12(1), 19–27.
- Devonshire-Ellis Chris. 2023. "The Chinese Vice-Premiers Speech At Davos 2023: A Comprehensive Investment Analysis," *Silk Road Briefing*, January 19, 2023.
- Episkopos Mark. 2021. "Ukraine's Recent Drone Strike Reignites Tensions in Donbass," *National Interest*, October 31, 2021.
- Gala Jim, "Unprovoked Invasion"? The Gala Report, Dec 2, 2022
- Glasser Susan B. 2022. "What if We're Already Fighting the Third World War with Russia?" *The New Yorker, September 29,* 2022.
- Global Security Initiative Concept Paper, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, February 21, 2023. https://www.fm prc.gov.cn/eng/wjbxw/202302/t20230221_11028348.html.
- Goldman David. 2023. "What Is America's Strategic Interest In Ukraine?" *Strategika*, February 3, 2023.
- Hendrickson David C. 2022. "Will Tensions in Ukraine Boil Over?" National Interest, February 2022.
- Hille Kathrin. 2023. "US military deepens ties with Japan and Philippines to prepare for China threat," *The Financial Times*, January 8, 2023.
- Hillman Jonathan E. 2020. *The Emperor's New Road, China and the Project of the Century*. New Heaven: Yale University Press.

- Ikenberry G. John. 2020. "Review," *Foreign Affairs*, May/June 2020 Exit From Hegemony: The Unraveling of the American Global Order, By Alexander Cooley and Daniel Nexon, Oxford University Press.
- Karaganov Sergey. 2017. "Mutual Assured Deterrence", Russia in Global Affairs, 22 February 2017.
- Koinova Maria, Maryam Zarnegar Deloffre, Frank Gadinger, Zeynep Sahin Mencutek, Jan Aart Scholte, Jens Steffek. 2021. "It's Ordered Chaos: What Really Makes Polycentrism Work," *International Studies Review*, Volume 23, Issue 4, 1988–2018.
- Krickovic Andrej and Richard Sakwa. 2022. "War in Ukraine: The Clash of Norms and Ontologies," *Journal of Military and Strategic Studies*, Vol. 22 No. 2: Special Issue on the War in Ukraine.
- Kube Courtney and Mosheh Gains. 2023. "Air Force general predicts war with China in 2025, tells officers to prep by firing 'a clip' at a target, and 'aim for the head'," *NBC News*, Jan. 28, 2023.
- Kuttner Robert, 2018. *Can Democracy Survive Global Capitalism?*, New York: W. W. Norton & Company.
- Lavrov Sergei. 2018. "Address to the UN General Assembly," Russian Council on International Affairs, 1 October 2018, https://russian.council.ru/ analytics-and-comments/comments/ministr-inostrannykh-del-vystupilna-generalnoy-assamblee-oon/?sphrase_id=31559967.
- Mearsheimer John J. 2019. "Bound to Fail. The Rise and Fall of the Liberal International Order," *International Security*, Vol. 43, No. 4, 7–50.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of People's Republic of China. 2023. "China's Position on the Political Settlement of the Ukraine Crisis," Ministry of Foreign Affairs, February 24th, 2023. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/zxxx_662805/202302/t20230224_11030713.html?s=09
- Mulakala Anthea. 2022. "China's Global Development Initiative: soft power play or serious commitment?" *DevPolicy Blog*, October 18, 2022
- National Security Archive. 2017. "NATO Expansion: What Gorbachev Heard," National Security Archive, George Washington University, December, 2017. https://nsarchive.gwu.edu/briefingbook/russiaprograms/2017-12-12/nato-expansion-what-gorbachevheard-western-leaders-early>.

- National Security Strategy. 2022. The White House, Washington DC, October 12, 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads /2022/10/Biden-Harris-Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf.
- NATO. 2021. "Brussels Summit Communiqué, Issued by the Heads of State and Government participating in the meeting of the North Atlantic Council in Brussels 14 June 2021," https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news_185000.htm, paragraph 69.
- OSCE. 2022. "OSCE Special Monitoring Mission to Ukraine (SMM) Daily Report 39/2022," OSCE, KYIV 19 February 2022.
- Putin Vladimir. 2022a. "News Conference Following Russian-Hungarian Talks," 1 February 2022. http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/ news/67690.
- Putin Vladimir. 2022b. "Meeting on socioeconomic support for regions," March 16, 2022, http://en.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/67996.
- Rasanah Editorial Team. 2021. *The Iran-China* 25-Year Comprehensive Strategic *Partnership: Challenges and Prospects,* International Institute for Iranian Studies.
- Reuters. 2022. "Putin Oversees Launch of Siberian Gas Field Feeding Pipeline to China," *Reuters*, Dec. 21, 2022.
- RFI. 2023. China Calls for More African Representation in International Bodies", *RFI*, January 14th, 2023. https://www.rfi.fr/en/africa/2023 0114-china-calls-for-more-african-representation-in-international-bodies
- Risen James. 2022. "US Intelligence Says Putin Made a Last-Minute Decision to Invade Ukraine," *The Intercept*, 11 March 2022, https://theinter cept.com/2022/03/11/russia-putin-ukraine-invasion-us-intelligence/.
- Roberts Geoffrey. 2022. "Now or Never': The Immediate Origins of Putin's Preventative War on Ukraine," *Journal of Military and Strategic Studies*, 22, 2.
- Shifrinson Joshua R. 2016. "Deal or No Deal? The End of the Cold War and the U.S. Offer to Limit NATO Expansion," *International Security*, Vol. 40, No. 4.
- Sorgi, Gegorio. 2023. "Putin hails 'new levels of cooperation' with China," *Politico*, February 22, 2023.

- Stoltenberg Jens. 2022. "Press Conference," NATO, 26 January 2022, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions_191254.htm.
- Stuenkel, Oliver. 2016. Post-Western World: how emerging powers are remaking global order. Malden: Polity Press.
- Suri Anirudh, 2022. *The Great Tech Game: How Technology Is Shaping Geopolitics and the Destiny of Nations*, Harper Collins India.
- Walt Stephen M. 2023. "The Conversation About Ukraine Is Cracking Apart," *Foreign Policy*, 28th February.
- Wiegrefe Klaus. 2022. "Newly Released Documents Shed Fresh Light on NATO's Eastward Expansion," *Spiegel International*, 03.05.2022.
- Wei Lingling. 2022. "China Reins In Its Belt and Road Program, \$1 Trillion Later," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 26, 2022.
- Zemanek, Ladislav. 2022. "Russia's Sovereignty and Emergence of Pragmatic Polycentrism," *Governance and Politics*, 2022, Vol. 1, No. 1.

China's New Initiatives and the Shaping of Eurasia's Strategic Environment

Aleksandar MITIĆ¹

Abstract: The United States retreat from Afghanistan and Washington's incremental China-containment pressure in the Indo-Pacific, as well as the beginning of Russia's special military operation in Ukraine, have presented an important challenge for Beijing's shaping of a strategic environment in Eurasia favourable to its key domestic, regional and global interests. China faced an increasing threat to its territorial integrity and sovereignty (Xinjiang, Taiwan), to its key role in the global supply chain (Western decoupling), to its maritime transport routes (increased U.S. military oversight in the South China Sea) and to its land routes through the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor into the Arabian Sea port of Gwadar (terrorist attacks of the "Balochistan Liberation Army" in retreat from Afghanistan). Furthermore, Beijing needed to address the question of instability in Central Asia, its energy security in the Middle East with Saudi-Iranian tensions still on, and to tackle the issue of threats of Western sanctions over its cooperation with its closest strategic partner, the Russian Federation. Despite the COVID-19 restrictions taking their toll on both China's economic and diplomatic outreach, Beijing decided to push farther with its strategic undertakings. Thus, in addition to the expansion of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) and BRICS in 2023, China presented three new initiatives in line with its flagship Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) - the Global Development Initiative (GDI, 2021), the Global Security Initiative (GSI, 2022) and the Global Civilization Initiative (GCI, 2023). Building on

¹ Research Fellow, Institute of International Politics and Economics, Belgrade, Serbia. aleksandar.mitic@diplomacy.bg.ac.rs; ORCID ID 0000-0001-6918-7561

The paper presents findings of a study developed as a part of the research project "Serbia and challenges in international relations in 2023", financed by the Ministry of Science, Technological Development and Innovation of the Republic of Serbia, and conducted by the Institute of International Politics and Economics, Belgrade, during the year 2023.

the concepts of shaping and strategic narrative, this article looks at how Beijing involved its initiatives to pursue the shaping of the strategic environment and norms in Eurasia and beyond, pushing past the Western constraints of the "rules-based order" (RBO).

Keywords: China; China's rise; Belt and Road Initiative; shaping; strategic narrative; rules-based order; multipolarity.

Challenging the constraints of the "rules-based order"

Under the presidency of Xi Jinping since 2013, the People's Republic of China (PRC) has stepped up its international power role, incrementally adding global political and security features to the world's second largest economy. Inside China, this meant a strategic change from the early 1990s Deng Xiaoping's policy of "hide capabilities and bide time" (Tao Guang Yang Hui) into the policy of "striving for achievement" (Fen Fa You Wei) implemented by Xi. Arguing for the change, leading Chinese international relations scholar Yan Xuetong claimed, already in 2014, that the new policy "shows more efficiency in shaping a favourable environment for China's political rejuvenation", increasing "both international political strength and the political legitimacy of a rising power", and, as opposed to Deng Xiaoping's policy, focusing on strengthening political support rather than economic gains (Yan 2014, 153). Globally, Beijing's new policy led to the acknowledgement that the transition towards multipolarity was in higher gear. The "early days" of this transition - Russian President Vladimir Putin's speech at the 2007 Munich Security Conference, Beijing's outstanding reaction to the 2008 global economic crisis, the formation of BRICS (2009-2010) – were giving place to new order-changing initiatives in which China had a premier role. The first and most prominent of them – the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) – was launched by Xi shortly after he became president. While focused on international economic and infrastructure development, the BRI led to what Yan Xuetong had hoped for - an extended geographical network of political partnerships - and, accordingly, the expansion of Beijing's "interest frontiers", requiring foreign policy and security activities to protect them (Ghiselli 2021, 1).

However, China was not expanding its "interest frontiers", nor implementing the BRI, just for the sake of seeking more economic power or indeed global power. Beijing assessed that the new initiatives were needed to break the United States' "first island chain" (neo)containment policy in the Asia-Pacific, to provide reliable maritime and land routes through Eurasia and the Indian Ocean, and to secure its ever-increasing energy imports from Russia and the Middle East. Perhaps most importantly, it was intended to protect the fundamentals – territorial integrity and sovereignty – from separatism, terrorism and various forms of "colour revolutions", following a decade of protests: Hong Kong (from 2004), Tibet (2008), Xinjiang (2009), and the transfer of "jasmine" protests following the Arab Spring (2011). Moreover, the threat from Taiwan's "unilateral declaration of independence" (UDI) – which featured highly after the victory in Chen Shui-Bian from the Democratic Progressive Party (DPP) in Taipei in 2000 and 2004 – was alarming Beijing after the United States and the European Union masterminded the UDI by Albanian separatists in the Serbian province of Kosovo and Metohija in 2008.

Despite gaining economic clout, China was thus facing growing challenges, to which it needed to respond by shaping the strategic environment in geographic areas of key importance to its interest frontiers. Shaping involves creating a "more favourable" international environment by changing relationships, characteristics and behaviour of other actors, primarily through attraction, legitimacy and persuasion (Wolfley 2021). In line with these attributes, and in order to achieve the objectives, a country needs to project its strategic narrative as means of political actors in international relations to "shape the opinions and behaviour of actors at home and overseas" (Miskimmon et al 2013, 248). In turn, to align the words and deeds of the strategic narrative, and thus achieve the desired shaping, a country practices statecraft - "organized actions" governments take to change the "external environment" or "policies and actions of other states" to suit their objectives (Holsti 1976, 293). Aligning the strategic narrative with the objectives of shaping and means of statecraft is key to legitimize the power status in the international arena, be it at the regional or global level.

Yet, the dominant global power can allow other international powers to achieve these objectives only insofar as they fit its own strategic narrative and the international environment which it had shaped in its pursuit and maintenance of hegemony. As result, the United States, as the leader of the post-Cold War "unipolar moment", started to shift its policy of engagement with Beijing to the policy of containment of its rise. After a slow start of Barrack Obama's "pivot to Asia" in the early 2010s, the arrival of Donald Trump in the White House in the mid-2010s sharpened and sped up the containment policy through tariff wars, sanctions, restrictions for investment and technological procurement, as well as strategic communication aimed at undermining Beijing's capacities, particularly during the COVID-19 pandemic. His successor Joseph Biden pursued in the early 2020s the policy of containment with bipartisan support, charged with pushing U.S. businesses and countries worldwide to "de-couple" from China, and to fight for the preservation of the Western-led "rules-based order" (RBO) challenged by Beijing.

On its part, China relentlessly pursued its strategic objectives: the preservation of its territorial integrity and sovereignty; the breaking of the U.S. containment policy in the Indo-Pacific; the securing of its transport routes and energy imports; the expansion and protection of its "interest frontiers"; and the challenging of the RBO through initiatives harmonized with the transition towards multipolarity.

Crafting the strategic environment

The transition towards multipolarity is marked by "uncertainty and the fight for legitimacy of states in international relations" (Mitić and Matić 2022, 251). The underlying cause of this uncertainty is the tension in the assessment of the precariousness of the RBO between Western actors which believe it can still be preserved - albeit slightly modified to accommodate new realities - and non-Western actors which believe it is ripe for more profound, norm-changing challenging. Furthermore, the transformation of orders is "most often accompanied by wider destabilization and breaking out of a series of regional conflicts or even a global conflict" (Proroković 2018, 342). Thus, the competition over crafting favourable strategic environments - "the set of global conditions, circumstances, and influences that affect the employment of all elements of (U.S.) national power" (Training and Doctrine Command 2012, 2). To craft favourable environment, states vie for trust, legitimacy, and power using strategic communication through which they form, project and sustain a persuasive story about the international system, their own role and action. They project military, economic, political and cultural power through strategic communication as

a system of coordinated activities aimed at advancing their mission through persuasion and promotion of a certain type of behaviour (Mitić and Matić, 2022, 251). To do so, states and organizations forge "strategic narratives" as "a means for political actors to construct a shared meaning of the past, present and future of international relations in order to shape the opinions and behaviour of actors at home and abroad" (Miskimmon et al 2013, 248). Strategic narratives describe the desired outcomes and seek to persuade other stakeholders to follow and assist in achieving them. Short-term objectives can be achieved by "structuring the responses of others to developing events" (Freedman 2006, 22), while long-term objectives imply that getting other actors to pick up the narrative "can shape their interests, their identity, and their understanding of how international relations works and where it is heading" (Miskimmon et al 2013, 3). The strategic narrative thus needs to unveil how a political actor or state conceives world order, its identity within the order, as well as the policies it intends to perform to legitimize this identity (Miskimmon et al 2013). Then, in the process of strategic communication, it needs to perform shaping through aligning words (geopolitical storylines/framing) and deeds (statecraft repertoires/ geopolitical scripts).

Shaping has been intrinsic to every global power. Through centuries, in seeking to "shape the international system in accordance with its own values" (Kissinger 1994, 17), or more recently, in exercising soft power "to shape the preferences of others" (Nye 2005, 5). Shaping, of course, does not exist outside the historical context. Political actors are "free to make choices, but their choices are shaped by the structures and history they and their predecessors have made", and thus the "interactive shaping of choices is also a sequential process" (Rasler and Thomson 1989). Or, as Krasner argues, "once an historical choice is made, it both precludes and facilitates alternative future choices" (Krasner 1984, 225). Thus, for example, for current Eurasian affairs it is important to source current security shaping in past "imperial legacy" (Mankoff 2022). In terms of security environment, "military shaping" is key, and it implies "the use of military to proactively build a more favourable environment by changing military relationships, the characteristics of other militaries, or the behaviour of allies" through attraction, socialization, delegation and assurance (Wolfley 2022). Wolfley argues that "shaping relies primarily on attraction, legitimacy, persuasion, and positive incentives and less on uses or threats of force" (Wolfley 2021).

Thus, shaping requires the use of persuasion by words and deeds. In terms of words, shaping requires "geopolitical storylines" as sets of arguments which provide "a relatively coherent sense-making narrative for a foreign policy challenge" (O'Tuathail 2002, 619). To boost these storylines, political actors apply "frames" to provoke reactions of the public on the element of reality they are accentuating or hiding. They do so through "strategic framing", as an integral part of strategic communication which seeks to "use message frames to create salience for certain aspects of a topic by including and focusing attention on them while excluding other aspects" (Hallahan 2008, 4856). Strategic framing can be applied by both governments and activist groups, but at every level of the process, what is evident is intention (Mitić 2018, 123). As far as deeds are concerned, in international politics, states practice "statecraft" - "organized actions governments take to change the external environment in general or the policies and actions of other states in particular to achieve the objectives set by policymakers" (Holsti 1976, 293). States use four types of statecraft instruments - military, political, diplomatic and cultural - to "influence others in the international system - to make their friends and enemies behave in ways that they would have otherwise not" (Goddard et al 2019, 306). Furthermore, states use "sets of repertoires" as "more limited toolkits in use, whether by particular states, in relations among specific states, or in specific settings" (Goddard et al 2019, 310). These sets of statecraft repertoires align with what O'Tuathail calls "geopolitical scripts" – "tacit set of rules for how foreign policy actors are to perform in certain speech situations, and how they are to articulate responses to policy challenges and problems" (O'Tuathail 2002, 619). These scripts need to be flexible enough to harmonize, depending on the situation, context or development, with the set of statecraft repertoire a state can employ. Furthermore, they must make sure to connect the words and the deeds, and "to close the say-do gap" as one of the key elements of successful strategic communication (Mitić 2018, 143).

The evolution of Beijing's strategic assessment

Seventy years since first presented by then Prime Minister of China Zhou Enlai in December 1953, the Five Principles of Peaceful Co-Existence continue to be the official basis of China's foreign policy engagement. The Five Principles – mutual respect for sovereignty and territorial integrity, mutual non-aggression, non-interference in each other's internal affairs, equality and mutual benefit, and peaceful coexistence - were included in the 1982 Constitution of the PRC, and Beijing has, since the transition towards multipolarity, called to "build the new international order" on their basis (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China 2023a). However, during the Cold War period, the Korean War (1950-1953) and the border conflicts with India (1962), the Soviet Union (1969) and Vietnam (1979) weakened Beijing's capabilities to project power regionally and globally (Lanteigne 2020). On the other side, after two uneasy decades since the formation of the PRC, from the early 1970s, Washington saw Beijing as a partner in Soviet containment, and assisted in its economic rise through globalization, particularly after Deng Xiaoping's policy of "reform and opening-up" and the establishment of diplomatic relations in 1979. This engagement continued even after the 1989 events on Tienanmen square. In the early 1990s, as the U.S. was boasting about its Cold War triumph and losing interest in China as balancing power against the Soviet Union, Beijing reached extraordinary economic growth and settled its border disputes with Russia and the Central Asian states. Beijing hosted the signing of the formation of the "The Shanghai Five group" (China, Russia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan) in 1996, a precursor of the Shanghai Cooperation Organization launched in 2001. Rising production also meant expanding the urge to guarantee energy security, as China became dependent on oil import from 1993, a problem it tried to resolve by rounding up the establishment of diplomatic relations with all countries of the Middle East (Erickson and Collins 2010, 90).

However, Beijing's relations with Washington soured as the U.S. "unipolar moment" metastasized into the 1999 NATO aggression against the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia, with the bombing of the Chinese Embassy in Belgrade, the killing of three Chinese journalists and the wounding of 20 employees. The public outcry in China strengthened anti-Western sentiment and left a "scar of deep mistrust" between Beijing and Washington (Lampton 2014, 118). In the aftermath, China adopted its "New Security Concept", which, according to Ghiselli, aimed to "improve the view towards a multipolar world order as a response to the US global dominance, especially after the bombing of the Chinese Embassy in Belgrade in 1999 by the US aviation brought fear to the top of the Chinese civilian and military leadership of the onset of a new era of the US unilateralism" (Ghiselli 2021,

23). Officials of the People's Liberation Army (PLA) saw the bombing as a "lethal blow to the slowly recovering authority of the UN", which will "negatively affect the security environment in Asia", predicting future American unilateralism in the Taiwan Strait and the Korean Peninsula (Ghiselli 2021, 51-52). China became worried about the formation of U.S.led "coalitions of the willing" and the implications it might have on international interference on the questions of Taiwan, Tibet and Xinjiang (Pang 2005, 88). These worries were strengthened following the election of the independentist leader in Taipei, Chen Shui-Bian in 2000. Furthermore, as "colour revolutions" started to flourish around the Russian Federation ("Rose revolution" in Georgia in 2003, "Orange revolution" in Ukraine in 2004, "Pink revolution" in Kyrgyzstan in 2005), Beijing witnessed increasing pressure of protests on its territory: in Hong Kong from 2004, in Tibet in 2008, in Xinjiang in 2009. Furthermore, despite strong warnings by Moscow and Beijing, Washington and Brussels orchestrated the "unilateral declaration of independence" by Albanian separatists in Kosovo and Metohija in 2008, nine years after the NATO aggression, and in yet another violent breach of international law regarding Serbia's southern province.

Another challenge for China and its global economic power projection was the challenge to its transportation routes. While a more assertive positioning on the question of the Paracel and Spratly island chains in the South China Sea was to be expected, Beijing also sent its first "anti-pirate task force" in the Gulf of Aden in 2008. Part of the Suez Canal shipping route between the Arabian and Mediterranean seas, the Aden Gulf had been a scene the previous year of attacks or hijacking of more than 250 civilian ships, during which 50 Chinese seamen had been taken hostage by Somali pirates (Zhao 2022). Years later, it would be clear that this operation had also its implications for the demonstration of power projection of the People's Liberation Army Navy (PLAN) far from China's coast (Henry 2016). In 2009, China performed its largest overseas evacuation up to then, by airlifting 1,300 Chinese citizens from Kyrgyzstan following deadly ethnic clashes (Xinhua 2010). Yet, this operation appeared minor in size the following year, in early 2011, when China evacuated 36,000 citizens from Libya ahead of the Western bombing. In the aftermath, the "People's Liberation Army Daily" published an article arguing that the events in Libya marked a "turning point for Chinese foreign policy" - a "crisis in a third country had never impacted Chinese interests abroad as much as this one" and "interest frontiers" – as "the geographical space that is defined (and constantly redefined) by the evolution of China's interests and the threats to them – had never been so far from its geographical borders" (Ghiselli 2021, 1). Ghiselli argued that the need to protect these "interest frontiers" had become a "powerful factor in the equation of Chinese foreign policy", causing the "transformation of the Chinese foreign and security policy machine" and "expansion of China's security footprint overseas" (Ghiselli 2021, 1).

In parallel, the U.S. was becoming more critical of the PLA moves in the South China Sea – including the deployment of anti-access, area-denial (A2/AD)-type weapons - and increasingly worried about China's growing interconnectedness between economic and military power. Washington reacted by publishing the Air-Sea Battle Doctrine in 2009-2010, aimed at countering and confronting China's growing military capabilities (Ford, 2017), and by claiming through U.S. Secretary of State Hillary Clinton that the South China Sea was a matter of U.S. national interest. Such moves set the scene for Barrack Obama's "pivot to Asia", but also irritated Beijing.

Chinese foreign policy scholars increasingly discussed about the limits of foreign policy and security non-interference. Critics of the concept of noninterference considered the times had changed since 1953 and that China's global stature and interests had expanded far away from its geographic borders. They argued that China should be more assertive in defending its own, and the interests of its allies. On the other side, defenders of the concept of non-interference feared a change might be counter-productive for the fight against Western interference in Chinese own internal matters, and that it might appear repulsive to its neighbours. Chen argued that the debate led to a "loose consensus" for a "modest pragmatic adjustment of the noninterference policy", following the concepts of "constructive" and "creative" involvement that must be clearly distinguished from Western-style interventionism (Chen 2019, 90-92). Furthermore, Chen argued that the thought of Chinese realists became dominant over two other currents among Beijing's foreign policy scholars - the anti-Western view of Marxism with Chinese characteristics, and the globalist view of liberalism with Chinese characteristics. In turn, the realist school divided between defensive and offensive realists. Defensive realists expressed worry about China's capacities to have a more active role in global hotspots, while offensive realists considered that Beijing should be more assertive in the use of its power and diplomatic influence, both to promote its own and the interests of its allies (Chen 2019, 95). One of China's most prominent foreign policy scholars, Yan Xuetong, himself an offensive realist, argued in favour of shifting from the economic profit of Deng Xiaoping's "hide capabilities and bide time" to a policy of "striving for achievement" which allows for more political allies in the international arena. Yan argued that the difference between the two concepts was that, as opposed to the earlier policy which focused on China's own economic gains, "striving for achievement" centered on political support and morality which was strengthening the political legitimacy of a rising power (Yan 2014, 153). On the other side, Chen argued that the consensus on keeping the non-interference principle, albeit modified, allowed Beijing to "float above some of the world's difficult trouble spots without getting sucked into messy political disputes" (Chen 2019, 99). He mentioned the case of the conflict in Ukraine from early 2014 on, where Beijing argued for the preservation of territorial integrity and noninterference, while at the same time underlying the West should take into account Moscow's legitimate concerns over Ukraine (Chen 2019, 99).

Nevertheless, upon becoming president, Xi actively promoted the policy of "striving for achievement". He immediately launched the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) – aimed at developing the transportation infrastructure in developing countries, but also at assisting China's resilience to potential transport route denial by the U.S. and its allies. The BRI was also a demonstration of China's vitality and superior performance during the global economic crisis, and an example of why the old economic ways of the RBO were in need of serious reform. The sheer geographic scope of the BRI meant it would impact a large part of the world, but particularly Eurasia. New road and maritime routes implicated going in various directions. To the north, the possibility of the North Sea Route, to be developed by Russia, as a possible solution for the vulnerability of China's passage through the Strait of Malacca, its primary choke point on the Suez Canal route, which blockade would endanger both China's trade and its import of crude oil. To the west, a road corridor through the Central Asian states, despite the geographical obstacles and the security concerns. To the southeast, the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), a 3,000 km infrastructure network connecting China's Xinjiang with Pakistan's deep water port of Gwadar in the Arabian Sea, as another option for overcoming the possible Strait of Malacca choking point. Further to the southeast, the building of thousands of kilometres of roads and railroads in mineral-rich Africa, including the 2018 railway between Addis Ababa and Djibouti, home since 2017 to the PLAN first overseas military base, which significantly increases its power projection in the Arabian Sea and Indian Ocean. With the creation of the "16+1" cooperation format in Central and Eastern Europe, the purchasing of the Mediterranean Piraeus port in Greece, its potential linking to the transport infrastructure projects through Serbia into Hungary and Central Europe, Huawei's 5G network advances, and Chinese investment in Western European strategic industries and security-relevant infrastructure, the U.S. and the rest of the West became worried. Indeed, Beijing had demonstrated that "there are many authentic ways to maintain the BRI countries connected in security and defence policy, other than classical military alliance or through an international organisation" (Đorđević and Stekić 2023, 65).

The negative Western tone on the BRI and China's foreign policy increased from the mid-2010s. The BRI was growingly framed as "illiberal", "disruptive", "divisive" and "geopolitical", while the strategic obstructive strategic narrative incrementally progressed from questioning of intent and worry towards warning about the "BRI threat" and call to action against BRI-related projects (Mitić 2022a, 33-34). In Washington, China was treated as a "sharp power" that "pierces, penetrates or perforates the political and information environments in the targeted countries" (National Endowment for Democracy 2017). In Brussels, such framing was putting strain on cooperation of EU member and candidate countries (Zakić and Šekarić 2021). The Western strategic narrative put an emphasis on two particular groupings of frames. The first one was based on "systemic ills", or flaws which Western authors considered as "endemic to China's political and economic structures, values, rules, norms and practices, and considered as inherent and embedded in the BRI": from fostering "elite capture", "nontransparency", "corruption", "illiberal practices" to problematic investments and exploitation of low levels of resilience (Mitić 2022a, 38-42). The second grouping was related to China's "geopolitical ambition", or related China's 'geostrategic objectives in its rise to global leadership": from "sowing division" within the West, to "using malign influence", "entangling partners with debt traps", and using propaganda and disinformation through anti-Western "wolf warrior" discourse (Mitić 2022a, 42-44).

This tone coincided - although it was not necessarily directly related - with the arrival of Donald Trump in the White House in 2017. Trump's administration designated China as a "strategic competitor", instigated a "tariff war" with Beijing, imposed sanctions and restrictions on Chinese officials and entities, lobbied Central and Eastern European countries to ban Huawei from 5G networks, reinvigorated the China-containing Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (QUAD) format (United States, Japan, India, Australia), and increased arms sales to Taiwan, including F-16 fighter jets. Furthermore, the administration took a particularly harsh line towards the Communist Party of China (CCP), blaming it for the outbreak of the COVID-19 pandemic. Trump's administration summed up its strategic approach to the PRC in a document in which it claimed that, while the U.S. had expected an engagement with China would lead to its "emergence as a constructive and responsible global stakeholder", it became evident the CCP had "chosen instead to exploit the free and open rules-based order and attempt to reshape the international system in its favour" (White House 2020). Defying expectations, Joseph Biden only reinforced Trump's policy. His designated Director for China at the National Security Council (NSC), Rush Doshi, elaborated the key elements of Biden administration's strategic narrative on China. He argued that China's "strategies of displacement" of the U.S. evolved in three phases: from blunting American power over China itself after Tienanmen and the collapse of the Soviet Union (1989-2008), to diminishing U.S. power through building regional hegemony in Asia following the global economic crisis (2008-2016), and since, in the third stage, "expanding its blunting and building efforts worldwide to displace the United States as the global leader" (Doshi 2021, 4) Doshi's words translated into a U.S policy which Biden's State Secretary Anthony Blinken defended by arguing that "we cannot rely on Beijing to change its trajectory. So we will shape the strategic environment around Beijing to advance our vision for an open, inclusive international system" (Blinken 2022).

China's new initiatives and shaping of strategic environment

Despite facing the COVID-19 pandemic restrictions on one side, the threat of containment and de-coupling on the other, and the overall U.S. policy of "shaping the strategic environment around Beijing", China did not go on the defensive. Rather, Beijing boosted existing and launched new global initiatives, pushing its own shaping strategy, particularly in Eurasia.

Belt and Road Initiative

Recapitulating in September 2023 the first decade of the BRI launch, The Economist, not too kind to the initiative since its inception, underlined that 10 years ago "no one predicted that the project would become a defining feature of (Xi's) foreign policy and dramatic symbol of China's rise as a global power", and that "the West was in for a shock" (The Economist 2023a). The British magazine further underlined that "in many ways the BRI has lived up to the hype" as "more than 150 countries, accounting for almost 75% of the world's population and more than half of its GDP, have signed on to the scheme" (The Economist 2023b). According to Chinese figures, the BRI has helped the GDP share of emerging and developing countries in the world to increase by 3.6 percent through some 3,000 projects, and it will lift 40 million people out of poverty by 2030 (Embassy of the PR of China in Grenada 2023). In Africa alone, the initiative has led to the construction or refurbishment of "over 10,000 kilometers of railway, up to 100,000 kilometers of roads, nearly 1,000 bridges and almost 100 ports" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China 2022a). Through promoting BRI connectivity, China has boosted connectivity to the rest of the world for landlocked countries in Asia, such as Laos, Nepal and Kazakhstan. Same in Africa, with Ethiopia, where the 2018 railway between Djibouti and Addis Ababa, constructed under the BRI, has helped the country link to the Arabian Sea and China's maritime transport route - providing a major boost for the country's successful 2023 bid to join BRICS.

Throughout Eurasia, the China-Europe Railway Express has opened a new Asia-Europe land transport route, with a particularly important role since the COVID-19 pandemic disrupted global supply chains. With the conflict in Ukraine intensifying since early 2022, there were worries that the corridor linking China and Western Europe through the Russian Federation would be threatened. Yet, figures paint a different picture. In the first seven months of 2023, more than 1.08 million twenty-foot equivalent units (TEU) of freight have been transported between China and Europe through the route, a year-on-year increase of 27 percent (Blair 2023). The trip from Shenyang, in northeastern China, to Duisburg in the heavily industrialised Rhine-Ruhr region, the economic heartland of Germany, lasts 12 days. Along the route, ten overseas terminal stations have been set up, including Moscow. Transit countries, such as Mongolia and Belarus, have considerably profited from transportation income. Indeed, in just a few years since its 2017 launch, the route has become an important part of China's BRI aim to reduce its dependence on potential Strait of Malacca blockage.

Yet another part of this strategy has been the CPEC corridor connecting China's Kashgar to Pakistan's Gwadar in the Arabian Sea. With the development of the Gwadar warm-water deep-sea port, it has become a connectivity regional hub, with benefits not only to China and Pakistan, but also Afghanistan and Central Asia. Gwadar has a key location at the entrance of the Strait of Hormuz, between Oman and Iran, one of the world's most important oil chokepoints, with the passage each of day of 17 million barrels of oil per day, an equivalent of 20 to 30 percent of the world's total consumption (Strauss Center for International Security and Law 2023). Thus, its additional importance China's energy security.

In Europe, BRI-affiliated projects have become showcases: as a key hub for BRI's maritime entrance into Europe, the Piraeus port in Greece has been transformed from decaying to Mediterranean premier and one of Europe's top five, increasing its capacity from 1.5 million TEUs to 6.2 million in 13 years since China's COSCO acquired its majority stake (Xinhua 2023a). Along with successful infrastructure projects in Serbia, and the perspective of the Belgrade-Budapest high-speed railway - tying the Mediterranean to Central Europe along Corridor X - the case of Piraeus has maintained the interest for the China-Central and Eastern European Countries (China-CEEC) format, originally the "16+1", despite the decision by the Baltic countries to exit the network under Washington's influence.

The BRI has also allowed China to demonstrate during the COVID-19 pandemic its "mask and vaccine diplomacy". China built upon its BRI-affiliated Health Silk Road (HSR) to launch the "Initiative for Belt and Road Partnership on COVID-19 Vaccines Cooperation" with 28 countries, with the aim of narrowing the global immunization gap (Liangtao et al 2022). Although geopolitical competition, Western constraints and accusations of "exploiting the pandemic" affected its full reach, the "mask and vaccine diplomacy" had a considerable positive impact on the projection of China's soft power, in the Global South in general and in Asia in particular.

Although not directly linked, the BRI helped China with its diplomatic battle over Taiwan. Its policy of de-recognitions of Taiwan has been particularly successful since 2017, with eight countries cutting ties with Taipei – in Africa, the Pacific and Latin America - thus leaving the number of recognizers to 13 - mostly small island states, the Vatican, and Eswatini as the only remaining African recognizer.

Shanghai Cooperation Organization

China has seen the SCO as a mechanism to create an Eurasian security network without Western interference, a particularly important platform for multilateral discussions on security matters, and as a springboard for bilateral military cooperation. Furthermore, it provides to Beijing a possibility to get support for its key principles during SCO summits including on unilateral sanctions, bloc and ideological confrontations (Khaliq and Latif 2023). In SCO expansion, together with Moscow, China sought to find a balancing act. This was already the case with the 2017 expansion to India - also member of BRICS - and Pakistan - a key country for the BRI connectivity. A similar act has been in process over expansion to Iran and Saudi Arabia. While Teheran had been in the waiting room for over a decade, it entered the SCO in 2023 only in parallel with the granting of status of "dialogue partner" to Riyadh. While Beijing intensified its military cooperation with Saudi Arabia, it participated in joint naval exercises with Iran and Russia in the Gulf of Oman. In further proof of security architecture shaping in the Middle East, the SCO officially granted dialogue partners in 2023 also to Egypt and Qatar, while green light for the same status was given to Bahrain, the United Arab Emirates and Kuwait. With the membership of Kazakhstan, Tajikistan, Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan, Belarus' entrance in the 2024 pipeline, the observer status for Afghanistan and Mongolia, "dialogue partner" status for Armenia, Azerbaijan, Cambodia, Nepal, Sri Lanka, Turkey, the Maldives and Myanmar, the SCO is closing its geographic gaps in Asia and the Middle East, while at same time expanding scope and mechanisms of cooperation. It is indeed sending a signal of what Doshi would call a "strategy of displacement" of the U.S.

BRICS

The BRICS decision on enlargement at the 2023 Johannesburg summit was, besides being historical, a symbol of the epochal changes in the direction of multipolarity. It can be perceived as a diplomatic victory for Beijing and Moscow, which have been the key proponents of enlargement, while at the same time being considered in the West as key challengers to the RBO. Indeed, BRICS was founded in the context of the 2008 global economic crisis, at the outset of the transition towards multipolarity. While Western critics have put an accent on the economic asymmetries and disparities among BRICS countries, as well as to the geopolitical efforts to counter the G7, Beijing's perceptions could be interpreted in Yan's "moral realist" terms of primacy of seeking long-term political partners over immediate economic profit. The inclusion of the six new BRICS members appeared odd to some analysts. Yet, it is well grounded in China's strategic thinking and its initiatives. The inclusion of Iran and Saudi Arabia follows the SCO path of "parallel" acceptance of two key partners in the Middle East. The Saudi Arabian case is evident for its importance as largest oil exporter to China and key member of OPEC+ (Organization of the Petroleum Exporting Countries plus other oil-producing countries). However, it is also highly symbolic for the process of de-dollarization, yet another strategic interest for Beijing supported at the BRICS summit, given that the petrodollar had been founded after a 1974 deal between U.S. Secretary of State Henry Kissinger and Riyadh.

Ethiopia's case is yet another showcase of China's thinking about BRICS enlargement as the country's capital is connected by the BRI-built railway to Djibouti, home to the PLAN first base in Africa and a strategic point for the Suez Canal and the Arabian Sea. This link gives further depth to China's entry into Africa, where the competition over resources has greatly increased after the West imposed sanctions on Russia. Finally, the international public attention given to BRICS and its enlargement provides a strong impetus to China's strategic narrative as rising global power: China is against alliances, but is not against challenging the RBO. It is not against the G7, but it is against the G7 norm-setting for the RBO.

Global Development Initiative

Despite, being in the middle of the COVID-19 pandemic and facing increasing U.S. pressure, Beijing launched in September 2021 the first in a series of three global initiatives. The Global Development Initiative (GDI) was launched as a credible opportunity to encourage the achievement of the 17 sustainable development goals (SDGs) of the UN Agenda 2030. Set in

2015, the SDGs were lagging behind worldwide due to the consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic, the rising geopolitical tensions and the overall crisis of the neoliberal economic model. While compatible with the BRI, the GDI focused on tackling uneven and inadequate environment, and proposes cooperation in eight areas: poverty alleviation, food security, pandemic response and vaccines, financing for development, climate change and green development, industrialization, digital economy and connectivity in the digital area (Center for International Knowledge for Development 2023). However, one of the key elements has been its immediate linking to UN multilateralism. The GDI was presented at the UN General Assembly, and it received in a record time the support of up to 100 countries within the Group of Friends of the Initiative, followed by the meeting of the Group at the UN Headquarters in New York. By linking its initiative to the UN from the start of the process, China showed not only its focus on multilateralism, but also the width of global support for its initiative. Thus, it set the scene for the GDI to be perceived as an UN-centered multilateral effort, rather than a geopolitical project – a labelling the BRI had received from the West. To the contrary, it was the Western BRI-countering efforts which could now be perceived as geopolitical. The Partnership for Global Investment and Infrastructure (PGII) was inaugurated by the G7 in 2022 with the aim of competing with the BRI (Lemire and Mathiesen 2022). The EU integrated its BRI-combating Global Gateway initiative into the PGII, which strategic narrative focused on the superiority of values over the BRI. However, as with the BRI, the Western initiatives are once again a step behind the Chinese in the width of global support, as well as scope and pace of implementation. Thus, when he announced at the BRICS summit in Johannesburg the launch of a 10 billion U.S. dollars special fund to implement the GDI, Xi Jinping was already able to proclaim the fruition of 200 cooperation project in Asia, Africa, the Pacific and the Caribbean island countries, as well as the launch with UNESCO of the "GDI for Africa's future" action plan (CGTN 2023).

Global Civilization Initiative

XI Jinping announced the Global Civilization Initiative (GCI) in March 2023, calling for the respect of diversity of civilizations, the diversified paths to modernization and people-to-people exchange. His arguments suggest an

opposition to Westernization as the only model of modernisation, and to Western values as universal. The appeal of these ideas is particularly high in Asia, where a number of countries have created their own sustainable models of development and modernization, without necessarily aligning with Western norms of the RBO. Same with the idea of protecting the diversity and heritage of traditional values. In a clear reference to the West, Xi called to "refrain from imposing their own values or models on others", "from stoking ideological confrontation" and from "feelings of superiority" (Xinhua 2023b). As with the GDI, Beijing sought and obtained support at the multilateral level, as the UN High Representative for the Alliance of Civilizations, Miguel Angel Moratinos, called for close coordination between the GCI and the United Nations (UNAOC 2023). The GCI principles are in line with Chinese principles of soft power, which Beijing projects through four main channels: promotion of Chinese language and culture institutes, external communication, educational exchanges and large-scale public diplomacy (Repnikova 2022). A particular point of focus in Chinese soft power projection has been neighbouring Central Asia, where Beijing uses the mix buoyant nostalgia of Silk Road imagery and modern people-topeople exchanges: it opened 12 Confucius centres, broadcasts 24-hour programmes in local languages, devotes important resources for scholarships, technical assistance and state-of-the art vocational training via its Luban workshops, named after Lu Ban, the father of Chinese architecture. On the 30th anniversary of diplomatic relations with the Central Asian states, Xi Jinping in January 2022 announced a number of initiatives aiming to boost Beijing's soft power in the region: increasing in the next half-decade the number of sister-city pairings with five Central Asian countries to 100, providing 1,200 government scholarships to their students and offering 5,000 seminars and workshops to their professionals in various development fields (Xi 2023). In the security area, these efforts have included training of personnel and exercises in bilateral and multilateral formats, carefully balanced with Russia's traditional military presence in the region. They have also allowed for more robust BRI and security presence. At the first-ever China-Central Asia summit, held in May 2023 in Xian – the origin of the ancient Silk Road route - Xi urged the Central Asian states to implement the principles of the GDI, but also to help "strengthen capacity building on law enforcement, security and defence, support their independent efforts to

safeguard regional security and fight terrorism, and work with them to promote cyber-security" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China 2023).

Global Security Initiative

Among China's three new initiatives, the Global Security Initiative (GSI) has received the most public attention worldwide. Xi Jinping announced the GSI two months after the beginning of Russia's special military operation in Ukraine, at the Boao Forum for Asia Conference in April 2022, and set outright the context of his proposal: "changes of the world, of our times and of history are unfolding in ways like never before" (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China 2022b). China's president received support from Moscow for the idea of the GSI, and on his first trip abroad since the COVID-19 pandemic, he presented the idea at the SCO summit in Samarkand, receiving support from Azerbaijan, Belarus, Iran, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan (Freeman and Stephenson 2022). He continued to garner support at the multilateral level - proposing it at the UN level on the occasion of the International Peace Day - and at the G20 Bali summit. Yet, the main presentation of the GSI occurred on February 21, 2023, when the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs published its "Concept paper", with six core concepts and principles, 20 priorities of cooperation and five platforms and mechanisms of cooperation. The six core concepts and principles were in line with China's long-standing vision of global security. First, the need for a new vision of security - common, comprehensive, cooperative and sustainable - a concept which had already been introduced by Xi in 2014. It calls for the respect of security of every country, peaceful negotiation and political dialogue, as well as coordination and cooperation in security governance. Second, the respect of sovereignty and territorial integrity of all countries, firmly supported by China in its Five Principles for Peaceful Coexistence. Third, deep commitment to the principles of the UN Charter, underlying that "the Cold War mentality, unilateralism, bloc confrontation and hegemonism contradict the spirit of the UN Charter and must be resisted and rejected". Fourth, commitment to indivisible security, taking the legitimate security of all countries seriously and arguing that "security of one country should not come at the expense of that of others". Fifth, commitment to peaceful and negotiated solutions instead of war and unilateral sanctions, including calls to countries to "strengthen strategic communication, enhance mutual security confidence, diffuse tensions, manage differences and eliminate the root causes of crises". Finally, sixth, commitment to security in both traditional and non-traditional domains, which have become intertwined, particularly in the fields of terrorism, climate change, cybersecurity and biosecurity. Furthermore, the Concept Paper outlined the "Priorities for Cooperation" - including conflict hotspots - as well as "Mechanisms of Cooperation", focusing largely on the UN and other multilateral initiatives and networks in which China had been participating (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China 2023c). In a bold strategic communication move, Beijing presented three days later, on the occasion of the first anniversary of Russia's operation, its "Position on the Political Settlement of the Ukraine Crisis". The plan underlines in its first point the preservation of territorial integrity and sovereignty, yet added that "double standards must be rejected", a clear poke in the direction of the RBO, and a reference to the different treatment of cases of territorial integrity of Ukraine and Serbia, which territorial integrity the West breached by masterminding the 2008 UDI of the Albanian separatists in Kosovo. The second point of the plan argues against "Cold War mentality" and security "at the expense of others", including that "the security of a region should be achieved by strengthening or expanding military blocs". The clear reference to NATO's expansion towards Russia as the source of the conflict in Ukraine adds to Beijing's stand on its own harsh opposition to the U.S.led China-containment policy in the Indo-Pacific through military partnerships and networks creating the base for a future "Asian NATO". This point, together with point 10 reference to opposition to "the abuse of unilateral sanctions" particularly irritated Western officials.

However, the Western states were not the primary target of China's strategic communication of the GSI. This was particularly evident when, two weeks after the presentation of the Concept paper, Beijing hosted a stunning shuttle diplomacy success, bringing together Iran and Saudi Arabia to re-establish diplomatic relations. While it was in itself surprising, the indicators for such development could be seen in the last several years of balanced treatment and parallel inclusion of the Riyadh and Teheran in the SCO, and a bit later, into BRICS. Beijing wanted to make sure that its diplomatic success was a "successful application of the GSI" (Global Times 2023a) and that it would have "exert far-reaching influence on other hotspot issues" (Global Times 2023b). The Iran-Saudi Arabia deal boosted the GSI

and led to more acceptance in the Global South in the coming months. In the West, the reception of the GSI was harsh, as it was labelled "anti-US", "anti-NATO", and a "manifesto for an alternative system of international affairs to the current 'rules based' order led by the United States and its partners in Europe and the Indo-Pacific" (Schuman, Fulton and Gering 2023). China, in turn, has continued to use the GSI and harshly criticize the U.S. and its allies for trying to create a series of China-containing alliances: from AUKUS (Australia, UK, US), to the QUAD, the U.S.-South Korea-Japan trilateral summit in Camp David, the deal on new U.S. bases in the Philippines and a new 10-billion dollars package of military assistance to Taiwan. China has answered to the trend of U.S. containment by extending further its "interest frontiers", as witnessed by the bilateral security agreement with the Solomon Islands in the South Pacific, the joint drills with Russia and South Africa in the Indian Ocean, as well as with Russia and Iran in the Gulf of Oman. Furthermore, the GSI allows for cooperation on joint efforts to tackle the terrorist threat. This is particularly relevant for the case of the terrorist threat from the "Liberation Army of Baluchistan" on the China-CPEC corridor in Pakistan, around Gwadar, as well from the "Islamist Movement of Eastern Turkistan" in Afghanistan's Badakhshan, affiliated with Al-Qaeda and other terrorist organizations, and threatening to destabilize Xinjiang (Mitić 2022b).

Conclusion

Faced with increasing U.S. attempts to shape the strategic environment "around Beijing", China's statecraft reinvigorated existing and launched new global initiatives. China's main goals of shaping a favourable strategic environment are in line with the protection of its fundamental national interests, the expansion and defence of its ever-growing "interest frontiers", and the projection of its global economic, political and security power. These have included: protecting territorial integrity and sovereignty; breaking the constraints of U.S. containment in the Indo-Pacific; securing energy imports and key maritime and land routes; preserving its key role in the global value chain; and challenging what it perceives as decaying RBO in favour of multipolarity.

China's initiatives have demonstrated an important role in the shaping of a strategic environment which facilitates its key interests. First, in line with the proclaimed policy of "striving for achievement", they have strengthened the multilateral width of political partners and the depth of global issues in need of new or alternative models and policies. Second, they have demonstrated China's capacity to align words with deeds, reinforcing its strategic communication. Third, they have allowed for concrete responses to strategic challenges, such as the U.S. containment policy in the Indo-Pacific or security challenges in Central Asia. Fourth, they allowed for the demonstration of China's pro-active diplomatic statecraft at the global level. Fifth, they further expanded China's "interest frontiers" and their protection – from Eurasia to Africa and beyond. Finally, they have strengthened China's strategic narrative about the need to challenge the RBO and favour policies and norms which can more adequately reflect and sustain the transition towards multipolarity.

References

- Blair, Alex. 2023. "Signal: China-Europe rail freight traffic increases 27% in H1 2023". *Railway Technology*. https://www.railway-technology.com/ news/china-europe-rail-freight-traffic-increases-by-27-in-2023/?cf-view&cf-closed
- Blinken, Anthony. 2022. The Administration's Approach to the People's Republic of China. Speech at the George Washington University, Washington D.C. 26 May 2022. https://www.state.gov/the-administrations-approach-tothe-peoples-republic-of-china/
- Center for International Knowledge for Development. 2023. Progress Report on the Global Development Initiative. https://www.cikd.org/ms/ file/getimage/1671666077130727426
- CGTN. 2023. "China to launch special fund for Global Development Initiative, says Xi". CGTN. https://news.cgtn.com/news/2023-08-24/ Xi-says-China-to-launch-special-fund-for-Global-Development-Initiative-1mx0hrmQBfG/index.html
- Chen, Zheng. 2019. "China debates on the non-interference principle". In: Chinese Scholars and Foreign Policy Debating International Relations, edited by Huiyun Feng, Kai He and Yan Xuetong. New York: Routledge, 86-106

- Đorđević, Branislav and Nenad Stekić. 2023. "Beyond China's Grand Strategy cultivation: Connectivity as neglected variable". In *The Connectivity Cooperation Between China and Europe*, edited by Zuokui Liu and Branislav Đorđević. London: Routledge. 51-71.
- Doshi, Rush. 2021. *The Long Time: China's Grand Strategy to Displace American Order*. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Embassy of the PR of China in Grenada. 2023. "10 Years on, the Belt and Road Initiative is not Only Fruitful, but also Promising". *Embassy of the PR of China in Grenada*. http://gd.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zxhd_1/ 202308/t20230826_11133075.htm
- Erickson, Andrew and Gabriel Collins. 2010. "China's Oil Security Pipe Dream: The Reality, and Strategic Consequences, of Seaborne Imports". *Naval War College Review*. 63 (2): 88-111.
- Freeman, Carla and Alex Stephenson. 2022. "Xi Kicks Off Campaign for a Chinese Vision of Global Security". *United States Institute of Peace*. https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/10/xi-kicks-campaignchinese-vision-global-security
- Ghiselli, Andrea. 2021. Protecting China's Interests Overseas: Securitization and Foreign Policy. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Global Times. 2023a. "Saudi Arabia, Iran agree to resume ties, reopen embassies after talks in Beijing". *Global Times*. https://www.global times.cn/page/202303/1287076.shtml
- Global Times. 2023b. "China's mediation in Saudi-Iran deal to restore ties best practice of GSI, exerting far-reaching influence on other hotspot issues: experts". *Global Times*. https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/ 202303/1287105.shtml
- Goddard, Stacie, Paul MacDonald and Daniel Nexon. 2019. "Repertoires of statecraft: instruments of logics and power politics". *International Relations*. 33 (2), 304-321.
- Henry, Jérôme. 2016. *China's Military Deployments in the Gulf of Aden: Anti-Piracy and Beyond*. Paris: Institut français des relations internationales.
- Holsti, Kalevi. 1976. "The Study of Diplomacy". In *World Politics*, edited by James N. Rosenau, Kenneth W. Thompson and Gavin Bond. New York: Free Press.

- Khaliq, Riyaz ul and Aamir Latif. 2023. "Iran becomes full member of Shanghai Cooperation Organization". *Anadoly Agency*. https://www.aa. com.tr/en/asia-pacific/iran-becomes-full-member-of-shanghaicooperation-organization/2936909
- Kissinger, Henry. 1994. Diplomacy. New York: Simon and Schuster.
- Krasner, Stephen. 1984. "Approaches to the State: Alternative Conceptions and Historical Dynamics." *Comparative Politics*, 16: 223–246.
- Lampton, David. 2014. *Following the Leader: Ruling China, From Deng Xiaoping* to Xi Jinping. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Lanteigne, Marc. 2020. *Chinese Foreign Policy: An Introduction*. New York: Routledge.
- Lemire, Jonathan and Karl Mathiesen. 2022. "G7 unveils \$600B plan to combat China's Belt and Road". *Politico*. https://www.politico.eu/article/g7-unveils-600b-plan-to-combat-chinas-belt-and-road/
- Liangtao, Liu, Yongli Huang and Jiyong Jin. 2022. "China's Vaccine Diplomacy and Its Implications for Global Health Governance". *Healthcare*. 10(7): 1276.
- Mankoff, Jeffrey. 2022. Empires of Eurasia: How Imperial Legacies Shape International Security. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China. 2022a. "Head of Mission of China to the African Union Ambassador Hu Changchun Takes an Interview with Walta Information Center". *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China*. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng./wjb_663304/zwjg_ 665342/zwbd_665378/202207/t20220729_10730560.html
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China. 2022b. "Xi Jinping Delivers a Keynote Speech at the Opening Ceremony of the Boao Forum for Asia Annual Conference 2022". *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China*, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx_662805/202204/t20220421_1067 1083.html
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China. 2023a. "Build a new international order on the basis of the Five Principles of Peaceful Coexistence". *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China*. Accessed on 8 September 2023. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/ziliao_665539/3602_665543/3604_665547/200011/t20001117_697829.html

- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China. 2023b. "President Xi Jinping Chairs the Inaugural China-Central Asia Summit and Delivers a Keynote Speech". *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China*. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx_662805/202305/t20230519_1108 0116.html
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China. 2023c. *The Global Security Initiative Concept Paper*. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the PR of China, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjbxw/202302/t20230221_1102 8348.html
- Miskimmon, Alistair, Ben O'Loughlin and Laura Rosselle. 2013. *Strategic Narratives: Communicative Power and the New World Order*. New York: Routledge.
- Mitić, Aleksandar. 2018. "The Strategic Framing of the 2015 Migrant Crisis in Serbia". In Migrants, Refugees and the Media: The New Reality of Open Societies, edited by Sai-Felicia Krishna-Hensel. New York: Routledge. 121-150.
- Mitić, Aleksandar. 2022a. "Mapping Obstructive Narratives on China-CEEC Cooperation". In *Results and Challenges: 10 Years of China-CEEC Cooperation*, edited by Levente Horvath. Budapest: John Von Neumann University, 32-59.
- Mitić, Aleksandar. 2022b. "Kina i bliski istok nakon američkog povlačenja iz Avganistana". In *Kineski razvojni izazovi: promene i projekcije*, edited by Katarina Zakić and Nenad Stekić. Belgrade: Institute of International Politics and Economics, 95-118.
- Mitić, Aleksandar and Petar Matić. 2022. "Strateški okviri osporavanja vojne neutralnosti Srbije". Srpska politička misao. Posebno izdanje 2022, 245-266.
- National Endowment for Democracy. 2017. Sharp power: rising authoritarian influence. National Endowment for Democracy. https://www.ned.org/ wp-content/uploads/2017/12/Sharp-Power-Rising-Authoritarian-Influence-Full-Report.pdf
- Nye, Joseph. 2005. *Soft Power: The Means to Success in World Politics*. New York: PublicAffairs.
- O'Tuathail, Gearoid. 2002. "Theorizing practical geopolitical reasoning: the case of the United States' response to the war in Bosnia". *Political Geography* 21: 601–628.

- Pang, Zhongying. 2005. "China's Changing Attitude to UN Peacekeeping". *International Peacekeeping*, 12 (1): 87-104.
- Proroković, Dušan. 2018. Era multipolarnosti. Belgrade: Službeni glasnik.
- Rasler, Karen and William Thompson. 1989. War and State Making: The Shaping of Global Powers. Boston: Unwin Hyman.
- Repnikova, Maria. 2022. *Chinese Soft Power*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Schuman, Michael, Jonathan Fulton and Tuvia Gering (2023). "How Beijing's newest global initiatives seek to remake the world order". *The Atlantic Council*. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-researchreports/issue-brief/how-beijings-newest-global-initiatives-seek-toremake-the-world-order/
- Strauss Center for International Security and Law. 2023. "Strait of Hormuz: Assessing the threat to oil flows through the Strait". Strauss Center for International Security and Law. Accessed on 08 September 2023. https://www.strausscenter.org/strait-of-hormuz-about-thestrait/#:~:text=Oil%20tankers%20carry%20approximately%2017,via%2 0the%20Strait%20of%20Hormuz.
- The Economist. 2023a. "The path ahead for China's Belt and Road Initiative". *The Economist*. https://www.economist.com/china/2023/09/06/the-path-ahead-for-chinas-belt-and-road-initiative
- The Economist 2023b. "China's Belt and Road Initiative will keep testing the West". *The Economist*. https://www.economist.com/leaders/2023/09/07/chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-will-keep-testing-the-west
- Training and Doctrine Command. *Operational Environments to 2028: The Strategic Environment for Unified Land Operations*. Training and Doctrine Command. https://www.moore.army.mil/mssp/security%20topics/ Potential%20Adversaries/content/pdf/OE%20to%202028%20final%20 signed.pdf
- UNAOC. 2023. "High Representative's Remarks at the Third Dialogue on Exchanges and Mutual Learning among Civilizations". UNAOC. https://www.unaoc.org/2023/07/remarks-third-dialogue-onexchanges-and-mutual-learning-among-civilizations/
- White House. 2020. United States Strategic Approach to the People's Republic of China. Washington DC: White House. https://trumpwhitehouse.

archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2020/05/U.S.-Strategic-Approachto-The-Peoples-Republic-of-China- Report-5.24v1.pdf

- Wolfley, Kyle. 2021. *Military Statecraft and the Rise of Shaping in World Politics*. Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield.
- Xi, Jinping. 2023. "Full Text: Remarks by Chinese President Xi Jinping at the Virtual Summit to Commemorate the 30th Anniversary of Diplomatic Relations Between China and Central Asian Countries". *Xinhua*. https://english.news.cn/20220125/3227dd74149e43bf89507f382e1451b 4/c.html
- Xinhua. 2010. "China completes evacuation of nationals in Kyrgyzstan". *China Daily*. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2010-06/17/ content_9985624.htm
- Xinhua. 2023a. "BRI brings new vitality to Greece's largest port". Xinhua. https://english.news.cn/20230830/56c8f33bebae4b34af79c5f13c0de518 /c.html
- Xinhua. 2023b. "Global Civilization Initiative injects fresh energy into human development". The State Council Information Office of the PR of China. http://english.scio.gov.cn/topnews/2023-03/19/content_85177 312.htm
- Yan, Xuetong. 2014. "From Keeping a Low Profile to Striving for Achievement". *The Chinese Journal of International Politics*. 7(2): 153-184.
- Zakić, Katarina and Nevena Šekarić. 2021. "China's Energy Cooperation within the 17+1". *Međunarodni problemi = International problems*, LXXIII (1), 7-38.
- Zhao, Lei. 2022. "People's Liberation Army Navy fleet sent for Gulf of Aden escort mission". *China Daily*. https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202201 /17/WS61e4aa16a310cdd39bc8152f.html

The Third Offset in East Asia and its Challenges

Jovanka ŠARANOVIĆ¹ and Igor PEJIĆ²

Abstract: Comprehensive military strategy often charts the course for establishing a state's grand strategy. In the case of great power politics, such reasoning is deemed essential if such states wish to preserve their position among other great powers in world politics. The development of military strategy is governed by the politics, economy, institutions, threat perception, and technological capabilities of a state. After the Second World War, technological capabilities gained prominence in comparison to other elements of military strategy. The advancement of technology, both domestically and abroad, played a crucial role in shaping the evolution of military strategy during the Cold War era in the US. These transformations in strategy were characterised as "offsets", reflecting a dynamic interplay between technological innovation and military strategy. The two prior offsets in US military strategy were enacted during periods in which Washington perceived a relative increase in Soviet power, particularly in the European theatre of operations. Technology was deemed the primary means by which the US could counteract this power imbalance. These shifts in military strategy were thus necessary adaptations to maintain a strategic advantage over the adversary. The recent conceptualization of a third offset strategy reflects the continued development of these ideas within the American military establishment. In the following analysis, we will examine the various aspects of the third offset strategy and the potential challenges the strategy may face in East Asia.

Keywords: Armed Forces, East Asia, Military Strategy, Third Offset.

¹ Associate Professor, Strategic Research Institute, Belgrade. jovanka.saranovic@mod.gov.rs. ORCID ID 0009-0009-1300-9825

² Researcher, Strategic Research Institute, Belgrade. igor.pejic@mod.gov.rs. ORCID ID 0000-0002-9296-7547

Introduction: A retrospective on Two Previous Offsets in US Military Strategy

During the Cold War, the United States formulated two strategic concepts, intending to adjust its military strategy and armed forces in response to the increasing capabilities of the Soviet army. The shifts in US military strategy were primarily concentrated in the European theatre of operations, encompassing diverse elements of offensive and defensive aspects of military doctrine. The overarching objective of these changes was to "offset" the mounting Soviet military capabilities and enable the US armed forces to better prepare for a possible conflict.

The first offset started to take shape during the Korean War, when the American administration recognised the need to rely more heavily on nuclear technology in order to contain Soviet expansion, given the impracticality of amassing conventional troops throughout Eurasia. The Korean War also offered a limited-scale illustration of the potential nature of a conventional conflict with the Soviets. Furthermore, the prospect of matching the Soviet forces in a conventional ground conflict in Europe appeared unrealistic for the US armed forces of that era. The Kremlin, possessing the capability to assemble a larger fighting force, could have swiftly overwhelmed the Western allies before Washington could react and establish a fortified line of defence. Moreover, the Western countries were not keen on the idea of building a large-scale army that would take away manpower from the industry and potentially overburden the state economy with more military expenses (Bitzinger 1989, 4-5). As John Foster Dull put it bluntly, "If economic stability goes down the drain, everything goes down the drain" (Gaddis 2005, 132).

The initial offset strategy revolved around countering the conventional Soviet threat with nuclear weapons. In other words, the Eisenhower administration pursued an asymmetric strategy that involved employing nuclear strikes against a potential adversary. This approach was deemed economically beneficial and provided Washington with a technological advantage over its rivals. During the 1950s, the US was capable of producing more nuclear warheads than the Soviet Union while also having long-range bombers such as the B-47 Stratojet and B-52 Stratofortress, as well as military infrastructure that enabled the US Air Force to reach Soviet territory (Grier 2016, 58).

The first offset was, to a greater extent, propagated by Eisenhower's "New Look" policy (Wolk 2003). In brief, the policy can be described as a top-down endeavour by the military and political leadership to implement changes in the armed forces that would enhance operational efficiency without increasing military expenditure. The development of new weaponry, such as the hydrogen bomb, alongside the formidable capabilities of the US Air Force made nuclear weapons an appealing instrument that could possibly fulfil the objectives of the "New Look" policy (Condray 1998, 33-55).

The logic behind the new policy, which was also reflected in the first offset, is that reliance on mechanised and manoeuvre warfare would be substituted with nuclear weapons. In essence, the strategy could be characterised as "massive retaliation". The Eisenhower administration intended to leverage its technological and nuclear superiority to compensate for the shortage of troops and tanks in the event of a conflict with the Soviets. The administration believed that an overpowering nuclear strike would be enough to compel and deter a larger conventional adversary from initiating hostilities (Jackson 2014). Leveraging advanced technological capabilities, particularly in air power, the US armed forces acquired the ability to execute a decapitating first strike that would put the adversary's forces out of action, thereby eliminating the possibility of a second strike or prolonged warfare. These strategic concepts exerted a profound influence on political leadership and how resources were subsequently moved. Nuclear material production witnessed a sharp upsurge, while the Air Force emerged as the principal instrument for securing the success of the new strategic concept. In essence, the first offset embodies Eisenhower's vision of achieving strong first-strike capabilities through the deployment of nuclear weapons, including both strategic and tactical weapons, while simultaneously establishing robust defensive capabilities, such as early warning systems, to mitigate the threat of an adversary's nuclear strike (Rosenberg 1983, 29-33).

One of the chief issues encountered with the first offset was the Soviet Union's nuclear arsenal, which underwent modernization and gained increasing capabilities over time. This development compelled US policymakers to recognise that a nuclear strike might precipitate a retaliatory decision by the adversary, which could escalate into a full-fledged nuclear confrontation between the two superpowers. As the "nuclear gap" between the Soviets and the US began to narrow, it became apparent that nuclear coercion was viable only as long as the US retained nuclear supremacy. However, such an approach was also dangerous since maintaining nuclear primacy required attacking those nations that aspired to achieve nuclear parity with the US. This perspective entailed heightened risks in foreign policy that could spiral out of control and potentially produce an undesired nuclear exchange between powers. Moreover, employing the threat of nuclear annihilation for any reason other than in cases of existential danger was simply implausible (Jackson 2014).

President John F. Kennedy regarded Eisenhower's "New Look" strategy as rigid and hazardous for both American and European interests. To this end, Kennedy's administration introduced a new strategy known as "Flexible Response", which offered greater flexibility in responding to potential communist aggression by providing a range of options beyond a massive nuclear retaliation. While this strategy was apparently geared towards promoting peace, it ultimately paved the way for US military involvement in Vietnam (Gentile 2021, 11).

During the 1960s, the prospect of employing nuclear weapons against a rival power became progressively more complicated. The Cuban Missile Crisis, the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty, and ultimately the period of Detente restrained political aspirations related to the preventive or active use of atomic bombs. Additionally, Soviet technological advancements enabled them to keep up with the Allies' capabilities, both in terms of nuclear arms production and delivery systems, including Intercontinental Ballistic Missiles (ICBMs) (Wohlstetter 1974; Marshall 1972, 40-41). Such political and technological circumstances gave impetus to the development of conventional armaments and the ideas that later embodied the concept of the second offset in US military strategy.

The Yom Kippur War, similarly to the Korean War, served as an example of what a conventional war would have looked like between the superpowers, albeit on a smaller scale. The speed and lethality of this war offered the US military a valuable lesson in modern warfare. Organisational agility appeared crucial, as the large amount of resources was only useful if they were readily available for combat. Richard Lock-Pullan points out that

the October war underscored the importance of precision and swiftness, necessitating a focus on technological proficiency since the battlefield became increasingly swift and deadly (Pullan 2003, 489-499). In addition to technological aspects, the combat and organisational capabilities of soldiers constitute crucial factors that influence the ultimate outcome of a modern war. According to the Pentagon's analysis of the October War, the Israeli Defence Forces were able to overcome numerical disadvantages on the battlefield through effective planning and good combat skills exhibited by their soldiers. The report further underscored that NATO troops would likely encounter comparable challenges when confronting the Warsaw Pact forces in the European theatre (Transue 1974, 27-28).

Although the ideas behind the second offset were relatively new, the problems that the US armed forces were facing were the same. Specifically, the threat of a substantial Soviet incursion into Western Europe, wherein the US would be unable to deploy sufficient military assets to match the Communist bloc on a one-to-one basis, loomed large. Therefore, the new vision of the US armed forces emphasised not only the incorporation of state-of-the-art technologies but also the implementation of enhanced, rigorous training regimes aimed at improving any battlefield deficiencies (Pullan 2003, 500). The need to enhance the military's capabilities was further underscored by significant changes made to the recruitment system in the aftermath of the Vietnam War, which drastically reduced the pool of available manpower that was once at the army's disposal.

The fundamental premise of the second offset strategy, akin to its predecessor, entailed a strategic approach that leveraged technological advancements as a means of achieving a force multiplier effect. This strategy was pursued by five successive American administrations during the 1970s and 1980s (Tomes 2014). As Defence Secretary Harold Brown explained in his annual report to Congress, "*Technology can be a force multiplier, a resource that can be used to help offset the numerical advantages of an adversary. Superior technology is one very effective way to balance military capabilities other than by matching an adversary tank-for-tank or soldier-for-soldier*" (Brown 1981). This idea was in stark contrast with the American concept of war two decades earlier. Whereas the Allies had triumphed over the Axis powers in the Second World War through sheer industrial capacity, the revised strategy vis-à-vis the Soviets prioritised quality over quantity. The integration of

cutting-edge technologies on the battlefield was intended to grant a qualitative edge to the US military and offset the Soviet forces' quantitative advantages (Perry 2003, 3).

In addition to technological advancements, the armed forces acknowledged the need to institute novel doctrinal and organisational measures. This entailed the optimisation of organisational structures with respect to doctrine, planning, and bureaucratic configuration in order to harness the full extent of their capabilities (Jensen 2018, 309). One such development was the "Air Land Battle" doctrine. To a greater extent, the doctrine was intended for the European theatre of operations, with the aim of enabling the military to match the power of Soviet forces. Furthermore, the doctrine sought to leverage the latest technological innovations and emphasise agility, initiative, depth, and synchronisation. In essence, the doctrine stipulated that enemy forces should be attacked in depth with fire and manoeuvre while synchronising other operational aspects on the battlefield, as well as having the ability to swiftly shift operational focus to exploit the enemy's vulnerabilities. As some analysts have noted, the "Air Land Battle" doctrine was suitable for the existing force structure while also having the capacity to accommodate future evolutions (Gessert 1984, 54).

Some of the technological advancements of the second offset constituted significant investments that remain in active use by the US armed forces, as well as other militaries worldwide, to this day. The second offset strategy fostered the development of intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR) platforms, precision-guided munitions, and stealth technology for aircraft. Examples of systems that resulted from the second offset include AWACS, ATACMS, precision-guided munitions (PGMs), and various stealth technologies implemented on contemporary fighter jets. The impact some of these weapons had on the conduct of battlefield operations and how they were conceptualised was profound. Marshall Ogarkov, head of the Soviet General Staff during the 1980s, declared that PGMs correctly implemented on the battlefield could achieve effects roughly equal to those of tactical nuclear weapons (Manea 2018). In addition to technological second offset also prompted organisational advancements, the improvements and transformed the approach to battle planning and execution. Enhanced communication technologies facilitated more efficient planning and enabled "real-time warfare", a capability that was soon demonstrated during the Gulf War (Martinage 2014, 14-16).

In contrast to the first offset, the US managed to field-test the second one, albeit not against the intended adversary. William J. Perry, a former Secretary of Defence, defines the Gulf War as a decisive victory that was made possible by superior military technology as well as better training and organisation of coalition forces. Perry argues that the coalition forces' use of advanced military equipment, such as communication, command and control systems, defence suppression, and precision guidance, enabled them to engage in combat with minimal losses. Moreover, this equipment provided coalition forces with precise information and situational awareness on the battlefield, allowing them to eliminate adversarial troops with remarkable efficacy (Perry 1991, 66-82). Other authors, such as Thomas G. Mahnken and Barry D. Watts, also confirm the technological superiority of the collation forces, especially emphasising air power and its effect on the battlefield (Mahnken and Watts 1997, 159). The success of the second offset demonstrated during Operation Desert Storm was soon depicted as a Revolution in Military Affairs. Moreover, these ideas and the impact of technology on warfare were deep enough to prompt other military programmes in the late nineties and early 2000s, such as the F-22 and F-35 combat aircraft, as well as concepts such as information dominance and network-centric warfare (Gentile 2021, 18).

The Idea of the Third Offset

Over the past two decades, the modernization of the Chinese armed forces has been impressive, to say the least. The development of the Chinese armed forces was evident across the spectrum, in terms of acquiring new high-tech weaponry and military equipment as well as implementing new doctrines and military strategies. While the full extent of the People's Liberation Army's (PLA) modernization cannot be comprehensively addressed in this article, certain significant changes are noteworthy. Notably, since the conclusion of the Cold War, the Chinese military budget has expanded exponentially, growing from 11 billion dollars in 1989 to approximately 223 billion dollars in 2023 (CSIS 2015). The modernization of the People's Liberation Army Air Force has been a significant undertaking, with notable changes in the numbers and generations of combat aircraft. During the 1990s and early 2000s, the majority of the Chinese combat aircraft fleet was comprised of second-generation models. However, in the last decade, a significant shift has occurred, with fourth- and fifth-generation aircraft constituting the majority of the Chinese Air Force (Shlapak 2012, 192). Additionally, there has been a visible increase in strategic bombers and large aircraft, enabling improved strategic airlift and power projection capabilities. The ground forces of the PLA have also undergone modernization efforts, with a focus on force structure, training, and troop deployment.

The modernization efforts of the Chinese armed forces have been a cause for concern in terms of the regional balance of power and the United States' position in East and Southeast Asia. Of particular note has been the rapid development of Chinese strategic and naval forces. The Chinese "Second Artillery" has been able to produce a range of short, medium, and longrange ballistic missiles, allowing Beijing better control over a significant portion of the littoral space in the East and South China Seas. The development of anti-ship ballistic missiles, popularly known as carrier killers, is considered a "disruptive revolutionary innovation" that could significantly impact the American conception of power projection in the region (Erickson 2013, 17; Mahnken 2011, 301). These modernization efforts are viewed as a potential threat to the US presence and strategic interests in East Asia.

The Chinese naval forces have also undergone significant modernization with the acquisition of a large number of new warships. The modernised Chinese navy is now equipped with state-of-the-art cruisers, frigates, and destroyers and has the added capability of three aircraft carriers, including a domestically produced carrier, which is a testament to the progress of the Chinese military industry (Stojanović and Šaranović 2021). The modernization of the Chinese navy has also emphasised improving amphibious operations and joint operation capabilities as well as overall organisational capabilities (Cole 2010, 146). These modernization efforts complement Chinese military deployments on islands and reefs in the South China Sea, which have significantly enhanced China's ability to control the maritime domain in this region. The military infrastructure built by China on these islands has the potential to mitigate many of China's deficiencies in terms of naval deployment and area control (CSIS). The United States' naval

dominance in the region depends not only on its naval capabilities but also on its control of the main "access points" to the area inside the first island chain. By stationing troops and military equipment on these islands, China can alleviate some of the issues and potentially deny access to hostile actors in the region, thus improving control over the South and East China Seas.

The rapid and extensive modernization of the Chinese armed forces has prompted a reassessment of the United States military strategy in the Asia-Pacific region. This development, while just one facet of the People's Liberation Army's modernization efforts, highlights the growing concern among US officials regarding China's expanding military capabilities. In response to this perceived threat, the third offset strategy was formulated to leverage technological advancements as a means to maintain American military superiority. Specifically, the use of unmanned aerial and naval systems, AI, computer-assisted human operation systems, and AI-enabled battle networks were identified as key components of this new strategy. It is important to note that this shift in strategy and focus on technology is in part a response to the US military's recent experiences in the Middle East, where it was primarily engaged in counter-insurgency operations. The third offset, besides technological aspects, has highlighted the need for changes in doctrine and organisation to better address more conventional threats.

The third offset strategy is largely attributed to the ideas put forth by Robert O. Work, a former US Deputy Secretary of Defence during both the Obama and Trump administrations. In his book "20YY: Preparing for War in the Robotic Age", Work argues that the United States' ability to project power and dominate force-on-force encounters has declined due to the mastery of high-tech military capabilities by rival powers. These adversaries employ various instruments and weapons that enable them to operate across different domains of war. In order to overcome these challenges and maintain technological superiority, the US armed forces must explore new avenues for modernization. According to Work, the key to unlocking a new military-technological revolution lies in collaboration with the civilian sector, which leads to the production of modern high-tech machinery (Work and Brimley 2014, 36).

The mentioned technological and organisational changes should not be perceived as separate developments but rather as complementary, where technology can augment human deficiencies and make more powerful battle networks. Robert Work states five elements of technology that are seen as crucial aspects of this strategic endeavour. First, machine-learning algorithms can supplement and improve data processing from various sensors, providing better information for logistics and maintenance. Second, certain decision-making authorities can be automated and delegated to machines, such as in cyber defence, electronic warfare, and missile defence. Third, integrating all levels of military deployment into a unified information grid will allow better organisation down to the squad level of command. Fourth, further implementation of various unmanned systems can improve the success of military operations. Fifth, the new generation of weapons that will be used should interact with the overall information network (Manea 2018).

Work also mentions two new concepts, such as Raid Breaker and the Multi-Domain Battle concept, which should further propagate the overall high-tech ideas of the third offset. The Raid Breaker system is envisioned as a method that can counter the seeming parity of PGM among adversaries. The idea behind the system is to develop high-end sensors and follow-up equipment that can intercept hostile precision projectiles, forcing the enemy to fire increasingly dense and expensive salvos of guided munitions. In other words, the Raid Breaker system should provide a way to win the guided munitions salvo competition at a reasonable price. The Multi-Domain Battle concept strives to secure cross-domain supremacy. In other words, if the US armed forces are contested in one domain, novel technologies should allow them to achieve an advantage by employing forces from other domains, including air, sea, and ground (Manea 2018).

Though the third offset strategy is focused on delivering new technological solutions, it also builds on some previous ones. We should keep in mind that the offset strategy is designed to make the most cost-effective solution; therefore, we can see conversions of some older technologies for modern battlefields. For example, the well-known guided artillery shell "Excalibur", used by the army since 2007, is getting a naval variant. The naval variant should be very similar to its ground predecessor but epic in terms of guidance-system electronics, which will provide the navy with a "precision guided missile" at a discount. Though artillery shells cannot substitute for missiles entirely, primarily in terms of effective range, they can help out the navy by providing support for the ground troops ashore as well as destroying fast attack craft that are usually armed with anti-ship weapons (Freedberg 2016). The proposed

modernization of the B-52 strategic bomber is poised to enable it to undertake contemporary missions with modern weaponry. In particular, the concept of the "arsenal plane" envisions a large aerial platform that can carry an array of missiles designed to engage multiple hostile targets. Former airmen argue that the B-52 is a highly capable aircraft that can handle heavy payloads, making it suitable for the deployment of hypersonic missiles that are set to play a critical role in the development of future strategic weapons (May and Pietrucha 2016). The announcement of the B-21 *Raider* also suggests that the US armed forces are preparing to tackle challenges that are in line with the idea of great power rivalry. The plane closely resembles the B-2 *Spirit* and should be able to accomplish the same tasks with greater efficiency (Lopez 2022).

In addition to technological advancements, countering the rise of rival powers also involves doctrinal changes and shifts in military posture. The Air-Sea Battle doctrine, although predating the third offset strategy, serves as a complementary initiative at the operational level. Furthermore, the authors note that the Air-Sea Battle doctrine should be viewed as a model of the Air-Land Battle doctrine, which was developed during the second offset strategy to deter Soviet expansion in Europe. Like its Cold War predecessor, the Air-Sea Battle concept is primarily intended to address the evolving military balance between the United States and its rivals, an ongoing process in the Western Pacific (Tol 2010, 6-8).

The Air-Sea Battle doctrine is a critical initiative intended to mitigate the dangers posed by anti-access area-denial (A2/AD) capabilities, which have become a crucial aspect of Chinese military strategy in the East and South China Seas. It aims to provide a framework for avoiding large-scale preemptive strikes that could render the air and naval forces of the US incapacitated, along with its auxiliary capabilities such as information and logistical networks. More importantly, the doctrine is designed to address how the US armed forces can overcome these challenges and preserve their freedom of action, particularly in terms of power projection. The US armed forces are likely to encounter a range of issues in the Western Pacific, such as an inability to ensure the secure flow of information, the potential for facing numerous long-range precision missile strikes from China, difficulty initiating timely and cost-effective counter-attacks, an inability to conduct air strikes against critical time-sensitive targets or those located well inland, as well as the likelihood of facing intensive surface and submarine warfare

along with the utilisation of autonomous unmanned vehicles. The Air-Sea Battle doctrine is, therefore, a critical response to these challenges, as it seeks to address the tactical and strategic issues associated with modern naval warfare while enhancing the US military's ability to project its power effectively in contested environments (Tol 2010, 34-47).

The authors have envisioned the Air-Sea Battle concept as a two-stage campaign that includes both traditional approaches to war as well as the implementation of modern, high-tech machinery. While the first stage of the campaign is focused on sustaining the initial strike and achieving initiative across all domains, the second stage is meant to give the US armed forces a better position for prolonged conflict (Tol 2010, 53-77). Various aspects of the third offset that Work had talked about could be integrated at the operational level of the Air-Sea Battle doctrine. For example, classifying and detecting mobile targets in the open sea as well as initiating a strike on them require precise sensors that can provide timely information in a contested space. In such a scenario, electronic and cyber warfare would, to a greater extent, dictate the speed and quality of decision-making, which would also impact the pace of military operations on the battlefield. Having superior information technology that can mitigate some of these threats can have a great impact on both securing one's own informational space as well as disrupting the adversary's. The ideas of AI, machine learning algorithms, and a new generation of PGMs would also improve the overall offensivedefensive balance the doctrine is trying to achieve. Defence against a salvo of modern precision missiles can be supplemented by delegating some of the decision-making authority to the machine, potentially improving the reaction time and precision of the counter-strike. On the other hand, conducting offensive missions, such as striking strategic targets inland, would also require modern platforms that could avoid an adversary's defences and sensors. Although the Air-Sea Battle doctrine predates the third offset, the goals it seeks to achieve are largely aligned with the ideas proposed by Work and his colleagues from the Department of Defence.

The Third Offset and its Challenges

Robert Work's perspective on international relations diverged from that of Obama's first administration, which sought to resolve differences with China and encourage it to become a responsible stakeholder in the international community (Friedman 2019). The initial strategy did entail cooperation and engagement with China, as some former officials stated. Namely, the US was aware of the new political circumstances in the region and was trying to adapt to them accordingly. Even in the military domain, the US armed forces were trying to improve cooperation with their Chinese counterparts (Pejic 2021, 313-314). However, by the end of Obama's first term, the US had shifted its view of China from a potential partner to a competitor. The strategy of engagement did not yield the desired results, as the rebalance policy towards Asia was viewed as a potential containment strategy by Beijing. On the other hand, some US officials suspected that rapprochement with China was being interpreted as a signal of weakness by the Chinese leadership (Gentile 2021, 24). When President Trump came into office, the idea of great power competition as one of the primary objectives of national security became clear, which was later galvanised by defence secretary Mattis remarks: "Great power competition – not terrorism – is now the primary focus of U.S. national security" (Baron 2018).

The seemingly new ideas of great power competition among some members of the US administration are not exactly "novelties" in the American political discourse. The concept of great power competition, specifically the potential for US-China rivalry, has been predicted by scholars and academics for decades. One such individual is Paul Kennedy, who cautioned against the potential impact of a growing China and its potential exertion of power over both regional and global political affairs (Kennedy 1987, 447-458). John Mearsheimer shares a similar vantage point, emphasising that all great powers strive to maximise their power potential in order to feel secure. In such an environment, conflict between the US, as a power that wants to maintain its position in international politics, and China, as a power that strives to expand its sphere of influence, is more likely (Mearsheimer 2001). Graham Allison, building on the ideas set forth by Robert Gilpin, also comes to somewhat similar conclusions. Examining historical circumstances that led to war between Athens and Sparta, that is, between rising and status quo powers, Graham Allison tells us that conflict between the US and China is probable (Allison 2017; Gilpin 1983).

Nuno Monteiro is probably the author who, with greater precision, envisioned the problem between the US and China in terms of the employment of different strategies and what these strategies might invoke. Monteiro argues that unipolar power is not "hyper-aggressive", nor does it see an imminent threat in every other potential power. However, unipolar power will react when it senses that other rising powers are developing their own power projection capacities or strategies that can hinder unipolar power's power projection (Monteiro 2014). In other words, the US will be prone to react to a rising power when the challengers start making gains in these aspects of military power. Although this is an oversimplification of Monteiro's theory, it does explain why Washington's politics towards China became more frantic during the last ten years. This type of great power behaviour is not novel and has been consistently observed throughout history. Joseph Parent and Sebastian Rosato, examining the great powers of the 19th and 20th centuries, have made a convincing argument about how balancing works and how great powers perceive power accumulation among their rivals, which supports Monteiro's theory. Parent and Rosato suggest that while maritime powers may exhibit a relatively slower response to power accumulation, they are quick to identify the threat posed by the development of larger naval fleets by other powers. In these circumstances, maritime powers are likely to adopt balancing strategies aimed at curtailing their rivals' rising power potential (Parent and Rosato 2015).

It is not hard to conclude that the third offset strategy is primarily targeted at China, which has emerged as a primary contender for the United States' interests in East Asia. The strategy, much like its predecessors, aims to provide a cost-effective framework to counter China's growing military power in the region. Additionally, the strategy is envisioned to allow the United States to uphold its key strategic goals in the region, including ensuring political stability, access to regional markets, freedom of navigation, and preventing the emergence of hostile powers. While these objectives can be pursued through peaceful means, great powers are likely to have a contingency plan in place in case diplomatic efforts fail. The third offset, therefore, represents such a plan. However, there are certain challenges that could impede the future development of this strategy.

One of the prominent challenges associated with the implementation of the third offset strategy is the complex economic relationship between the US and China, particularly with regard to technological proliferation. Implementing new hostile policies against China will not be the same as it was during the Cold War against the Soviet Union. The cooperation between the US and Chinese economies is wide-ranging, and firms from both countries have invested large amounts of capital in each other's markets, seeking more financial gain. The global economy as a whole was also a beneficiary of such industrial cooperation, making products and services more affordable for consumers. Implementing measures or policies that would decouple the US from the Chinese markets will not be an easy task, nor will it be welcomed by other participants in the global market. This is especially evident in the IT sector, where large US corporations have based their production lines in China. Although this was a highly profitable endeavour, it allowed China to develop its own high-tech industry and catch up with the rest much quicker than previously anticipated.

The issue of technological proliferation poses a significant challenge to the implementation of the third offset strategy. Unlike during the Cold War era, when the government had more centralised control over trade and industry, today's high-tech companies have extensive trade and economic relations on the global market. Consequently, controlling the transfer of high-tech products from the US to China has become an arduous task. According to analyses conducted by RAND, Beijing has been able to leverage global trade to reverse engineer and implement US technical solutions in their combat systems, thus enabling them to close the technological gap with the American defence industry at a faster pace (Gentile 2021, 26).

The problem represents a serious issue for Washington, particularly in light of China's burgeoning production of cutting-edge military technologies such as fifth-generation combat aircraft, drones, missiles, and naval systems. The gravity of the situation was underscored by the recent US ban on the export of microchips to China. The Biden administration's imposition of restrictions on microchips and microchip manufacturing equipment represents the latest in a series of measures aimed at curtailing the export of high-tech products to China, a trend that began during the Trump presidency. As noted by some IT analysts, the United States shows no signs of easing its restrictions as technology continues to advance. In essence, Washington seeks to maintain and potentially widen the technological gap with Beijing in the hope of degrading the Chinese high-technology sector (Yoon 2022).

The doctrinal concept of Air-Sea Battle presents another crucial issue that requires consideration. Engaging in long-term conflicts that necessitate the consumption of significant quantities of high-technology systems is nonsustainable. In contrast to previous eras where great powers could deploy vast amounts of armament during hostilities, potentially overwhelming their adversaries, the feasibility of such tactics with modern weaponry is uncertain (Vracar and Saranovic 2018). The production of modern weapon systems, such as fifth-generation aircraft and precision missiles, involves the utilisation of various resources, a skilled workforce, and specialised industrial capabilities. Furthermore, there is a genuine risk that certain components of weapons and platforms will be manufactured by other countries or even a rival power, adding to the complexity of the production process. In a conventional war, the loss or wastage of modern military hardware increases the likelihood of becoming stuck in a quagmire, as evidenced by the Russian armed forces' failed invasion of Kiev last year. Additionally, without the clear possibility of timely renewal of modern weapons and equipment, the whole operation slows down, thus giving the opponent enough time to recuperate and possibly reorganise for counterattacks. Therefore, gaining and sustaining proper initiative in a modern conflict with the ability to conduct a decapitating strike is a very important aspect that can determine the overall victory.

Finally, the issue of maintaining a leading position in terms of both conceptual military strategy and material-technological capabilities against rivals poses a challenge. With the rapid dissemination of information and ideas between states, the Chinese military frequently updates its strategic guidelines to address potential issues in conducting warfare. Many of these guidelines are aimed at the American armed forces and their position in East Asia, with the intention of effectively subduing them. Some of the ideas proposed in the third offset, such as the importance of AI, have also been recognised as strategic assets by the Chinese leadership (Nelson and Epstein 2022). In addition, the concept of quick and decisive victory, which requires strong initiative during combat operations, is also present in Chinese strategy. The need for decisive strikes on enemy forces is one of the more prominent aspects of the Chinese deterrence strategy, which has been in place for at least two decades. Maintaining a competitive edge against such adversaries will require constant innovation and adaptation, both in terms of technology and strategy (Pejic 2022, 21-22).

In the current international environment, achieving a strategic breakthrough that could catch the enemy off guard is a challenging task. Rather, a more practical approach to strategy would be to pursue a "layered development" of different sectors through better cooperation and integration. Despite the aforementioned challenges, the third offset tries to address these issues by employing new technologies that are not focused on producing greater destruction capacity as much as making weapon systems and military equipment more reliable, precise, and cost-efficient.

Concluding Remarks

During the Cold War, the United States underwent significant changes in its military strategy due to the development of technology. These changes were known as offsets in military strategy, which were implemented when Washington perceived the Soviet Union as a greater military power, especially in the European theatre of operations. Technology was the primary instrument the United States relied on to maintain a competitive advantage over its adversaries. The third offset, conceptualised in the past decade, largely reflects the ideas present among American strategists during the development of the previous two offsets. The latest offset represents a necessary shift in the United States military strategy to maintain a technological, doctrinal, and organisational edge over its rivals.

The offset strategies during the Cold War era represented a significant shift in the United States military strategy, encompassing not only technological advancements but also organisational and doctrinal changes. Political decision-making was primarily influenced by threat perceptions of the adversary's military might and the consequences of directly engaging with such capabilities. The American military strategy during the Cold War sought to implement cost-effective solutions in order to establish favourable positions for potential conflict with the Soviet Union. Despite these strategies never being enacted against the intended opponent, they did produce modern military capabilities that continue to be employed by the US armed forces to this day.

The genesis of the third offset strategy is somewhat similar to the previous two, and it can be attributed to the changing international landscape and the evolving nature of threats to American national security. In response, the US government, led by the Pentagon, has recognised the need to shift its strategic focus from unconventional threats to the rise of other rival powers. This shift has required changes in terms of technology, doctrine, organisation, and overall approach to new developments in international politics. While it is difficult to determine whether the third offset is still regarded as the primary strategy for the military establishment, given that the original architects of the concept are no longer in government, the ideas proposed by Robert Work and his colleagues have undoubtedly had a significant impact on how the US perceives other powers in global politics. In essence, the third offset has laid the groundwork for the future modernization of the US armed forces while also placing the political mindset back on the track of great power rivalry.

References

- Allison Graham. 2017. *Destined for War: Can America and China Escape Thucydides's Trap?*, Houghton Mifflin Harcourt.
- Baron Kevin. 2018. "Mattis: Pentagon Shifting Focus to Great Power Competition – 'Not Terrorism'". Defense One, January 18. https:// www.defenseone.com/policy/2018/01/mattis-declares-pentagon-willshift-focus-great-power-competition-not-terrorism/145305/
- Bitzinger, Richard A. 1989. *Assessing the Conventional Balance of Power in Europe* 1945-1975. Santa Monica RAND.
- Brown Harold. 1981. *Department of Defense Annual Report Fiscal Year 1982*. Washington DC. Department of Defense.
- Cole Bernard D. 2010. *The Great Wall at Sea: China's Navy in the Twenty-First Century, Second Edition*. Naval Institute Press.
- Condray Patrick M. 1998. *Charting the Nation's Course: Strategic Planning Processes in the 1952-53 "New Look" and the 1996-97 Quadrennial Defense Review.* School of Advanced Airpower Studies. Air University.
- [CSIS] 2015. "What Does China Really Spend on its Military?". December 28. https://www.csis.org/analysis/what-does-china-really-spend-itsmilitary#:~:text=The%20Chinese%20government%20announces%20ex penditure,1.36%20trillion%20(%24209.2%20billion)

- [CSIS] Center for Strategic and International Studies Asia Maritime Transparency Initiative https://amti.csis.org/island-tracker/
- Erickson Andrew S. 2013. "Current Status Of The DF-21D ASBM." In *Chinese Anti-Ship Ballistic Missile (ASBM) Development: Drivers, Trajectories, and Strategic Implications*, 10–26. Brookings Institution Press.
- Freedberg Sydney J. 2016. "Excalibur Goes To Sea: Raytheon Smart Artillery Shoots Back". *Breaking Defense*, January 12. https://breaking defense.com/ 2016/01/excalibur-goes-to-sea-raytheon-smart-artillery-shoots-back/
- Friedman Uri. 2019. "The New Concept Everyone in Washington Is Talking About". *The Atlantic*, August 6. https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/ archive/2019/08/what-genesis-great-power-competition/595405/
- Gaddis John Lewis. 2005. *Strategies of Containment: A critical Appraisal of American National Security Policy during the Cold War*. Oxford University Press.
- Gentile Gian, Michael Shurkin, Alexandra T. Evans, Michelle Grisé, Mark Hvizda, Rebecca Jensen. 2021. *A History of the Third Offset*, 2014–201. Santa Monica RAND 2021.
- Gessert Robert A. 1984. "The AirLand battle and NATO's new doctrinal debate". *The RUSI Journal*, 129 (2): 52-60.
- Gilpin Robert. 1983. War and Change in World Politics, Cambridge University Press.
- Grier Peter. 2016. "The First Offset". Air Force Magazine. June.
- Jackson Van. 2014. "Superiority At Any Price? Political Consequences Of The First Offset Strategy", *War on the Rocks*, October 30. https://waront herocks.com/2014/10/superiority-at-any-price-political-consequencesof-the-first-offset-strategy/
- Jensen Benjamin M. 2018. "The role of ideas in defense planning: revisiting the revolution in military affairs". Defense Studies, 18 (3): 302-317.
- Kennedy Paul. 1987. *The Rise and Fall of the Great Powers: Economic Change and Military Conflict from 1500 to 2000,* Random Hause New York.
- Lopez Todd. 2022. "World Gets First Look at B-21 Raider" *Department of Defense*, December 3. https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3235326/world-gets-first-look-at-b-21-raider/

- Mahnken Thomas G. 2011. "China's Anti-Access Strategy in Historical and Theoretical Perspective". Journal of Strategic Studies, 34 (3): 299-323.
- Mahnken Thomas G. and Barry D. Watts. 1997. "What the Gulf War Can (and Cannot) Tell Us about the Future of Warfare". International Security. 22 (2): 151-162.
- Manea Octavian. 2018. "The Role of Offset Strategies in Restoring Conventional Deterrence". *Small Wars Journal*. January 4. https://smallwarsjournal.com/jrnl/art/role-offset-strategies-restoringconventional-deterrence
- Marshall A.W. 1972. Long-Term Competition with the Soviets: A Framework for Strategic Analysis, Santa Monica RAND.
- Martinage Robert. 2014. *Toward New Offset Strategy: Exploiting US Long-Term Advantages to Restore US Global Power Projection Capability.* Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments.
- May T.J. and Mike Pietrucha. 2016. "We Already Have an Arsenal Plane: It's Called The B-52". *War on the Rocks,* June 22. https://warontherocks.com/2016/06/we-already-have-an-arsenal-plane-its-called-the-b-52/
- Mearsheimer J. John. 2001. The Tragedy of Great Power Politics. New York: W.W. Norton & Company.
- Monteiro Nuno P. 2014. *Theory of Unipolar Politics*. Cambradge University Press.
- Nelson Amy J. and Gerald L. Epstein. 2022. "The PLA's Strategic Support Force and AI Innovation". Brookings. December 23. https:// www.brookings.edu/techstream/the-plas-strategic-support-force-andai-innovation-china-military-tech/
- Parent M. Joseph and Sebastian Rosato. 2015. "Balancing in Neorealism". International Security. 40 (2): 51–86.
- Pejic Igor. 2021. "Modernizacija oružanih snaga i promene u percepciji kineske pretnje". *Medjunarodni problemi.* 73 (2): 310-336.
- Pejic Igor. 2022. "The Development Of The Modern Chinese Concept Of Conventional Deterrence" *Vojno delo*. 4: 15-27.
- Perry William J. 1991. "Desert Storm and Deterrence". *Foreign Affairs*. 70 (4): 66-82.

- Perry William J. 2003. "Technology and National Security: Risks and Responsibilities". Paper presented at the Conference on Risk and Responsibility in Contemporary Engineering and Science: French and U.S. Perspectives. Stanford University.
- Pullan Richard Lock. 2003. "" An Inward Looking Time": The United States Army, 1973-1976". *The Journal of Military History*, 67 (2): 483-511.
- Rosenberg David Alan. 1983. "The Origins of Overkill: Nuclear Weapons and American Strategy, 1945-1960" *International Security*, 7 (4): 3-71.
- Shlapak David. 2012. "Equipping the PLAAF: The Long March to Modernity" in: *The Chinese Air Force Evolving Concepts, Roles, and Capabilities,* edited by Richard P. Hallion, Roger Cliff and Phillip C. Saunders, 191-210, National Defense University Press.
- Stojanović Stanislav i Jovanka Šaranović. 2021. "Azijski Pacifik i američkokinesko nadmetanje". *Srpska politička misao.* 71 (1): 111-143.
- Tol van Jan, Mark Gunzinger, Andrew Krepinevich and Jim Thomas. 2010. *Air Sea Battle: A Point-of-Departure operational Concept*. Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments.
- Tomes Rober. 2014. "The Cold War Offset Strategy: Origins And Relevance". *War on the Rocks*, November 6. https://warontherocks.com/2014/ 11/the-cold-war-offset-strategy-origins-and-relevance/
- Transue J. R. 1974. "Assessments of the Weapons and Tactics Used in the October 1973 Middle East War". Institute for conceptu Analyses. Weapons Systems Evaluation Group Report.
- Vracar Milinko i Jovanka Saranovic. 2018. "War Transformation At The Turn Of The 20th To The 21st Century". *Srpska politicka misao.* 60 (2): 135-153.
- Wohlstetter Albert. 1974. "Is There a Strategic Arms Race?". *Foreign Policy*, No. 15. pp. 3-20.
- Wolk Herman S. 2003. "The "New Look"". *Air and Space forces magazine*. August 1. https://www.airandspaceforces.com/article/0803look/
- Work Robert O. and Shawn Brimley. 2014. 20YY: Preparing for War in Robotic Age. Center for a New American Security.
- Yoon June. 2022. "Lex in-depth: the cost of America's ban on Chinese chips". *Financial Times*. November 24. https://www.ft.com/content/d3935b9aa203-435d-b1a9-a22bcc9d79e7

How is Security Transforming in Southeastern Europe?

Ekaterina ENTINA¹

Abstract: Countries generally recognised as forming the core of Southeastern Europe include Albania, Bulgaria, Romania, and the former Yugoslav states. Some interpretations also include Moldova, Greece, and the European part of Turkey. During the Cold War period, it could be recognised as a sub-region due to its role as a kind of strategic balancer in the inter-bloc structure of international relations in Europe: Albania (until 1961), Romania, and Bulgaria were parties to the Warsaw Pact; the SFRY was among the leaders of the Non-Alignment movement; Greece and Turkey were members of NATO. From the point of view of military and political security, they formed a European "testing ground" on which various plots of inter-bloc confrontation were clearly traced and managed. Even though the region lost this role with the collapse of the bipolar IR system, its military and political significance and geopolitical orientation have been growing in importance over the past decade for both the West and Russia. This was reflected in the fact that the EU and NATO offered and consistently implemented European and Euro-Atlantic perspectives for all Southeastern European states, launching projects in order to increase infrastructural connectivity both in the sub-region and between pan-European corridors. Also, they gained more influence in the wider Eastern Mediterranean by training and recruiting loyal political and military elites, inter alia, at the level of integration groups and regional international organisations.

Keywords: Southeastern Europe, NATO, Russia, Regional Security.

Introduction

For Russia, NATO's expansion to the East in the 2010s triggered an unhinged spring effect when the decades-long irritation from an interaction

¹ HSE University Moscow, Head of Department of Black and Mediterranean Sea Studies at the Institute of Europe, Russian Academy of Sciences. e.entina@hse.ru.

in which the other side was deaf to Russia's geostrategic concerns came to the surface. For Moscow, Southeastern Europe has turned from a region viewed as a space for developing pragmatic, primarily economic cooperation into a zone of geopolitical confrontation, where it is constantly having to "beat back" Russian foreign policy interests, face the West's open desire to squeeze out any Russian initiative, and efforts to denigrate Russia's historically generally positive image among the population. The latter is the most important strategic objective for the West, the instrumental embodiment of which has been the fight against "corrosive" Russian influence in the region (NATO 2022). Nevertheless, not a single nation in Southeastern Europe positions itself as an antagonist towards Russia. That has become surprisingly evident for the West after February 24, 2022, and despite the fact that the launch of the Special Military Operation in Ukraine had a significant impact on the perception of Russian leadership action, it has not become as critical as it could have been and as the NATO and EU leadership probably expected.

Data from sociological polls at the end of 2022 in Moldova showed that people viewed Russia as a valuable economic partner on par with the EU (67%) and slightly less important as a political partner (59%). According to most of the population (59%), the neutral international position guarantees security for the republic. More than half of the population does not consider Russia a threat and would vote against NATO membership (IRI 2022). Even though the perception of Russia as a security threat has increased in all Southeast European countries, more than half of the population in Romania and Bulgaria, while considering NATO a strategic partner, nevertheless believe that the US is dragging them into a war with Russia (Globsec 2023). Greece continues to have one of the highest levels of those who sympathise with Russia no matter what and one of the lowest levels of those who unequivocally condemn (Pew Research 2022). In Montenegro and Serbia, majorities believe that the US and NATO are to blame for the Ukrainian crisis, and the level of support for Russia among the Serbian population has increased markedly. The number of Macedonian citizens who believe that it is important for the country to maintain good relations with Russia has not changed over the past three years (about 53%) (IRI 2023).

Looking ahead, it is worth noting that until the early 2010s, Russia did not lay down a confrontational approach in the scenario of interaction with the EU in Southeastern Europe and did not plan to increase its influence in the region to a level comparable to that of Brussels. It seems that even today, Russia's presence in the Balkans can relatively easily become a bargaining chip in the general issue of restructuring European international relations after the end of the Ukrainian crisis (which does not call into question the importance of Moscow remaining one of the key international actors in solving Serbian ethno-territorial problems and observing those standards of strategic security that Russia considers principal).

However, taking into account internal factors, the existing sub-regional international order in Southeastern Europe turns out to be fragile, given its external stability and even predetermination. In addition to the classic and common systemic socio-economic problems in all countries of the region, the internal factors that lead to the emergence of real security threats include high polarisation of societies (including political ones), the presence of interstate disputes and ethno-territorial contradictions, which are increasingly used as a tool of political blackmail, the growth of the market for the production and sale of weapons, including shadow weapons, and general militarization.

Military-strategic and Infrastructural-logistical Modernization in Southeastern Europe

NATO's enlargement in Southeastern Europe as the main mechanism of military-strategic cooperation had different justifications for different countries in the region. At the first stage, NATO membership was seen more as a necessary complement to subsequent accession to the European Union and, thus, formed a package proposal for the "reintegration into Europe" of the countries of Central and Eastern Europe. In this logic, Bulgaria, Romania, and Slovenia became members of the Alliance in the 2000s, which was caught up in the Central European wave of EU and NATO enlargement. With regard to the rest of the post-Yugoslav space, the formula "accession to the EU through NATO membership" was refined by arguments about the need to neutralise security threats, regional stabilisation, and reconciliation through the creation of a common framework of membership in a politico-military alliance. This approach, among other things, legitimised the maintenance of an international peacekeeping contingent in Bosnia and Herzegovina, North Macedonia, and Kosovo (including the American base "Bondsteel") even after the end of the "hot phase" of the civil wars. It was adopted in one way or another by all the republics of the former Yugoslavia. Croatia (2009), Albania (2009), Montenegro (2017), and North Macedonia (2020) have joined the North Atlantic Alliance.

The NATO enlargement project in Southeastern Europe is thus in its final stages, with Serbia, Bosnia and Herzegovina (BiH), and Moldova formally outside the Alliance. However, contrary to the fact that these territories geographically represent only a small gap on the NATO map, their possible reversal towards Russia, or at least their distancing from NATO with the successful completion of the Special Military Operation in Ukraine, disrupts the coordination and predictability of strategic manoeuvring on the Alliance's southeastern flank. In a scenario where these countries remain outside the Alliance, only Romania separates Russia from the Mediterranean by land. Importantly, the likelihood of all three countries joining NATO in the short term is negligible; Moldova's fate is unlikely to be determined before the Ukrainian crisis is over. Serbia maintains military neutrality in accordance with the 2020 National Security Strategy. Bosnia and Herzegovina's membership is unrealizable if the Republic of Srpska is part of the country.

At the same time, it cannot be denied that the degree of integration of Serbia and BiH into NATO structures is quite high. Both countries have been participating in the Partnership for Peace Programme since 2006. In 2015, Serbia signed the Individual Partnership Action Plan (IPAP), which, among other things, implies granting diplomatic immunity to NATO forces while they are on the territory of the republic. In 2016, Serbia and the Alliance concluded a Logistical Support Agreement. In 2018, the first NATO exercises were held on the territory of Serbia. At the same time, NATO implements traditional officer development programmes aimed at practicing interoperability and shared values and supervises cybersecurity programmes, i.e., sets the contours of future interoperability in strategically important areas.

Despite the continued resistance of the Republic of Srpska against the move towards NATO membership, Bosnia and Herzegovina also has a very dynamic engagement with the Alliance. The IPAP was signed in December 2018, and in February 2021, it was decided to establish a ministerial commission responsible for implementing the reforms prescribed by the plan. The issue of deepening cooperation with NATO is one of the key issues for the functioning of modern BiH. Both the Croats and the Bosniaks predictably favour early accession to the bloc, while for the Bosnian Serbs, this issue is even more sensitive than for Belgrade. It is related not only to historical memory but also to the ownership of military facilities, the transfer of which to the central administration in Sarajevo would seriously reduce the degree of real autonomy of the Republic of Srpska.

The states of Southeastern Europe have no comparable cooperation with other major international actors or organisations in the military-strategic sphere in terms of the depth of their ongoing or envisaged cooperation. Of the entire region, only Serbia, relying on its military neutrality, is also an observer at the CSTO PA and has participated in joint military exercises with Russia and Belarus over the years. In addition, Belgrade has strategic partnership agreements with Russia and China. Russia's role as a guarantor of the Dayton Agreements on Bosnia and Herzegovina and peace in Transnistria remains a key tool for ensuring strategic influence in Southeast Europe. It enables Moscow to contain NATO's ambitions regarding two geographically bordering territories in the Southeast European sub-region. That is not much objectively, but given the explosiveness of the situation in both BiH and Transnistria, Russia's presence does not allow either NATO or the political elites of the sub-region to discount their own and subregional interests.

If we turn to the issue of the consolidation of military infrastructure, we can note an increase in the number and equipment of NATO and US military facilities in Southeastern Europe in recent years. Romania remains the anchor point, but its infrastructural connectivity with the rest of the region has been strengthened. In October 2020, the US and Romania signed the 2020-2030 Defence Cooperation Roadmap, which includes cooperation in cybersecurity, military modernization, and multisphere operations in the Black Sea. At the 2022 NATO Summit in Madrid, US President Joe Biden announced that the United States would replace a rotational brigade combat team in Romania. On July 23, 2020, the headquarters of NATO's Multinational Corps Southeast was established at the Joint National Training Centre in Cincu. The NATO Enhanced Forward Presence Battle Group was

established on May 1, 2022, by converting the multinational elements of the NATO Response Force previously deployed to Romania and transforming them into the Collective Defence Battle Group in June 2022 (Zverev 2023).

Over the past two years, the Mihael Cogalniceanu Air Base, the 90th Air Base Otopeni, the 86th Air Base of the Romanian Air Force in Fetesti, the Deveselu Air Base, and the Constanta Naval Base have been strengthened, including with new and experimental equipment. Since 2021, the US Air Force has been working to turn Kimpia-Turzii Air Base into a new US and NATO hub in the Black Sea region (Zverev 2023). Bulgaria is an important infrastructure element in Southeastern Europe because there are four joint US-Bulgarian bases: Bezmer and Graf Ignatievo air bases, Novo Selo Proving Ground, and Aitos Logistics Centre (Burgas area).

The remoteness of the Bulgarian-Romanian infrastructure from other European centres was one of the incentives for Albania, Northern Macedonia, and Montenegro to integrate into NATO as soon as possible and to expand their military infrastructure. For example, the former Soviet airbase in Kuchova, Albania, is to be operational by 2023. In May 2022, in connection with Russian actions in the Northern Black Sea region, Albanian Prime Minister E. Rama proposed to station a part of the NATO contingent at the Albanian Navy base Pasha-Liman in the Mediterranean Sea (TASS 2022).

During 2022, the peacekeeping contingent in Kosovo was strengthened in terms of equipment, and the equipment of Priština units was improved, including through training under the guidance of instructors from the second largest US military base in Europe, Camp Bondsteel (Rossiya Segodnya 2023). Following Skopje's accession to NATO in 2020, joint exercises of the Alliance member states are being held at the Krivolak polygon (Military Times 2023). In 2023, the largest NATO exercise in the Western Balkans region was held in Montenegro. In October 2021, Greece and the US signed an updated Mutual Defence Cooperation Agreement, under which the US gained access to three more military bases in addition to the existing one on Crete (Alexandropoulis, Volos, and the training centre in Litokhoro) (Anadolu 2022). In addition, rumours are actively circulating in the press that after the May-June 2023 Greek parliamentary elections, the US requested access to all Greek ports for the potential transfer of military contingents and equipment to Europe. In recent years, the issue of increasing infrastructure, logistics, and transportation interconnectivity in Southeastern Europe has also gained significant momentum. Attention to this issue is especially noticeable in the EU and US mediation in establishing political interaction between the countries of the region, where dialogue along the lines of North Macedonia-Greece, North Macedonia-Bulgaria, and Serbia-Albania takes centre stage.

Five of the ten trans-European transport corridors – IV, VII, VIII, IX, and X – pass through a large part of Southeastern Europe.² Corridors VIII and X are of fundamental importance in sub-regional connectivity because they effectively cross all countries in the region.

The geographical position of North Macedonia is important for the provision of Bulgarian and Serbian destinations. To a great extent, therefore, the US supported the "Treaty of Friendship" between Bulgaria and North Macedonia on August 1, 2017, which, among other things, implies the establishment of joint logistics and infrastructure chains (Sofia-Skopje),

² Corridor IV. EU-Southeast Europe connectivity. Road; rail; Danube ferries; airports; ports; combined transport. Berlin, Dresden, Nuremberg (Germany) – Prague, Brno (Czech Republic) – Vienna (railroad) (Austria) – Bratislava (Slovakia) – Gyor, Budapest (Hungary) – Arad, Craiova, Bucharest, Constanta (Romania) – Sofia, Plovdiv (Bulgaria) – Thessaloniki (Greece) – Istanbul (Turkey).

Corridor VII. A route down the Danube from Germany to the Black Sea; connected to the North Sea via the Rhine and Main. Germany – Austria – Bratislava (Slovakia) – Hungary – Croatia – Serbia – Ruzhe, Lom (Bulgaria) – Moldova-Ukraine – Constanta (Romania).

Corridor VIII. Subregional route from the Mediterranean to the Black Sea. Road; rail; combined transport at Bitola; Durres, Tirana (Albania)-Skoplje, Bitola (Macedonia)-Sofia, Dimitrovgrad, Bugras, Varna (Bulgaria).

Corridor IX. Connects the north and south of Europe. Road; railroad; Helsinki (Finland) – Vyborg, St. Petersburg, Pskov, Moscow Kaliningrad (Russia) – Kiev, Lyubashevka, Odessa (Ukraine) – Chisinau (Moldova) – Bucharest (Romania) – Vilnius, Kaunas, Klaipeda (Lithuania) – Minsk (Belarus) – Alexandropoulis (Greece) – Dimitrovgrad, Ormenio (Bulgaria).

Corridor X. Austria to Thessaloniki and Igoumanitsa in Greece and Istanbul in Turkey. Road; rail; Salzburg, Graz (Austria) – Zagreb (Croatia) – Belgrade, Nis – Veles, Saloniki – Bitola (Macedonia) – Ljubljana, Maribor (Slovenia) – Budapest (Hungary) – Belgrade (Serbia) – Novi Sad – Nis – Sofia (Corridor IV – Istanbul) (Bulgaria) – Veles, Florina, Via Egnatia

which increases Bulgaria's influence in North Macedonia (Entina, Pivovarenko and Suchkov 2019). The signing of the Prespa Agreement between Skopje and Athens in 2018 was astonishingly quick amid more than two decades of deadlocked negotiations. The Prespa Agreement between Skopje and Athens in 2018 made it possible to integrate North Macedonia into NATO without delay, when it became critically necessary for Washington. Thus, the Greece-North Macedonia-Bulgaria strategic interaction seems to be developing organically. For Serbia, access to both Greek and Albanian ports also lies through the territory of North Macedonia and the two transportation corridors mentioned above. In this regard, it is important for Belgrade not to aggravate contradictions with Skopje.

The second key objective of the EU and NATO is to increase connectivity and interaction between Belgrade and Tirana. It is addressed through intensifying political dialogue. Until recently, the "Open Balkans" initiative played an important role here. This project, also known as the Balkan "mini-Schengen", was launched in 2019 by the presidents of Serbia, Albania, and Northern Macedonia. Formally, like a number of other projects in the region (European integration itself, the Berlin Process, the Brdo-Brioni Dialogue, etc.), it aims to create a common economic space and reduce regional contradictions. The "Open Balkans" was endorsed by the US but met with moderate support from the EU, as its objectives overlap to a large extent with its sub-regional brainchild, the Berlin Process of 2014. Without denying the importance of the economic component of the initiative, it is noteworthy that, in geostrategic terms, the progressive development of Serbian-Albanian interaction may provide Belgrade with an alternative access to the Mediterranean via the Albanian port of Durres. In addition, the regional airport in Niš in the south of the country (as close as possible to Macedonia, Bulgaria, and the border line between central Serbia and Kosovo and Metohija), where the Serbian Air Force base is currently located, has an agreement reached in 2022 on reconstruction and a threefold increase in passenger traffic. The realisation of these projects would increase the importance of Belgrade in the regional transport and logistic dimension.

At the same time, Belgrade has an extremely vulnerable position in the dialogue between Serbia and Albania; its strategic efforts can be undermined at any moment. Thus, in July 2023, Albanian Prime Minister Edi Rama already announced the freezing of interaction with Serbia due to the

growing tensions in Kosovo (Al Jazeera 2023). Notably, the stalemate in negotiations between Belgrade and Priština over Kosovo's status has had little effect on progress on the Niš-Priština-Drač highway, which will link Corridor X with the Skopje-Priština and Sarajevo-Podgorica-Valona roads.

It is also noteworthy that, in recent years, there has been an active restoration and opening of new air harbours not only in Serbia but also in the whole of Southeastern Europe. In Albania, an international airport in Kukes was opened, and the construction of another one in Vlora was announced. In the Republic of Srpska, Belgrade promised to invest in the construction of an international airport in Trebinje. In Romania, Brasov-Gimbav International Airport opened in June 2023. Moldovan authorities announced that they will rehabilitate the former military airfield in Marculeshti by 2025 (Aviation Exporer 2022).

Even the above trends indicate that Southeast Europe is gradually becoming a logistically connected region, which transforms its former buffer geostrategic status into an integral part of the European and Euro-Atlantic infrastructure. Moreover, with the beginning of the Special Military Operation, a number of decisions have been taken to replace NATO rotational forces with permanently based forces. On the other hand, the subregion is gradually regaining its historical role as a transit territory, where the Republic of Serbia occupies the central place, as it did centuries ago, due to the peculiarities of its geographical position. All of this would paint an idyllic picture of the gradual rapprochement of Southeastern Europe with its western part if it were not for the movement towards all-encompassing militarization, both through the militarization of consciousness and through the escalation of conflicts and contradictions and the growth of the arms trade market, which in a number of countries traditionally has not only a legal but also a shadow dimension.

The trend towards the escalation of pre-existing interstate and interethnic contradictions is not surprising. This part of Europe is full of frozen and unresolved conflicts: Transnistria in Moldova; the reliance on the Unitarist sentiments of a part of society and elites in Chisinau and Bucharest, which comes into open contradiction with the sentiments of another part of society; the Kosovo issue in Serbia; the deadlock with the development of a de facto international protectorate of Bosnia and Herzegovina; the Macedo-Greek and Macedo-Bulgarian contradictions; and Serbian-Croatian relations, which are

extremely dependent on the sentiments of national political elites. In this regard, the Ukrainian crisis coming directly to the northern borders of the sub-region, as well as its obvious geopolitical component expressed in the confrontation along the Russia-West line, could not but activate the phobias and fears of various segments of society, previously shaded by the non-alternative of European integration.

Domestic Factors of Escalation in Southeastern Europe

The escalation of internal or long-standing tensions can be observed in virtually all countries in the region. The evolving crisis in Kosovo and Metohija and the increasingly dysfunctional governance system in Bosnia and Herzegovina are on the radar.

The intensifying crisis in Kosovo and Metohija is partly triggered by the Russian special operation (SMO) in Ukraine, though it definitely served as a pretext for radicalising the official positions of both Belgrade and Priština and caused a narrowing of the foreign policy manoeuvres available to A. Vucic. First, since the arrival of Kosovo's self-proclaimed Prime Minister, A. Kurti, in 2020, the possibilities of reaching a compromise between Belgrade and Priština, even with international mediation, have sharply decreased. On the one hand, this is due to the fact that Kurti is the first career politician in self-proclaimed Kosovo. He achieved success and recognition on the barricades under the slogans of independence and refusal to make concessions to Belgrade. On the other hand, since the early 2010s, the instrument for reaching agreements through the international mediation of the EU has been European integration. By the end of the second decade of the 21st century, it became obvious that not only Priština but also other countries in Southeastern Europe would not become members of the integration union in the short term. That gave A. Kurti the opportunity to use Priština's European integration perspective as a blackmail mechanism in his dialogue with both Brussels and individual European capitals. Secondly, Priština's disregard for the requirement to form communities of Serbian municipalities, as stipulated by the Brussels Agreements of 2013, with the rather calm attitude of Brussels itself, which until 2023 limited itself to formal condemnation of the inaction of the authorities of the selfproclaimed republic, gradually led to a new round of violence against the

Serbian population of the province by the Kosovars, who in one way or another feel their impunity. Finally, it cannot be denied that the emergence of the radical A. Kurti was beneficial to A. Vucic to a certain extent as well: from 2019 and until the beginning of the SMO, he was betting on contrasting the image of a "treaty-capable" Belgrade with the "ungovernable" Priština, knowing perfectly well that this is an opportunity to further delay the final decision on the status of Kosovo and Metohija, which, whatever it may be in the end, due to various circumstances may not be acceptable to the majority of the Serbian population.

The start of the Russian SMO confused the cards, first of all, for the Serbian side, although to date the Kosovars have not achieved what they had hoped for. Taking advantage of the fact that Belgrade refused to join the anti-Russian sanctions, A. Kurti began to actively exploit the card of Russian "corrosive" influence in Serbia and the need, under this pretext, to solve the issue of Kosovo's final status as quickly as possible and without concessions, with subsequent, or better, simultaneous, granting it membership in a number of international organisations (primarily the Council of Europe and NATO). To attract the attention of Western actors against the backdrop of the Ukrainian crisis, provocations against the Serbian population of the province have become more frequent since the spring of 2022, which naturally led to a bilateral escalation of tension, but it was more demonstrative than real.

In turn, official Belgrade found itself in an extremely difficult position. To all appearances, the massive support for Russia and the blaming of the United States and NATO for the development of the Ukrainian crisis were the result of the Serbian population's hope for justice, which had not completely faded into oblivion. In these conditions, it is difficult for Mr. Vucic not only to impose sanctions against Russia but also to agree to the conditions set by international mediators regarding the Kosovo issue. At the same time, it is important to fulfil the request of the most active part of society to continue Serbia's European path, as well as to maintain economic stability and an investment climate. Thus, the only way out of the situation for A. Vucic is a further escalation of hostile rhetoric towards Priština with de facto conditional acquiescence to the growing violence against the Serbian population of Kosovo and Metohija.

But the danger of this path is obvious: the situation around Kosovo is controllable at the level of individual political decisions and international agreements but uncontrollable at the human level. Thus, the Kosovo issue turns from a seemingly predetermined issue waiting for a convenient political moment to be resolved into an explosive point.

In Bosnia and Herzegovina, events are also not going well. The creeping revision of the Dayton Accords, which was set in motion back in the late 1990s when the High Representative, under the 1997 "Bonn Powers", was given virtually unlimited ability to intervene directly in the process of state governance, has not resulted in the emergence of a civil rather than ethnic BiH. To a large extent, this was the result of the "pupation" of the internal political system and the extremely low socio-economic base in the country. In such internal conditions, all emerging resources were naturally distributed within the ethnic group. The situation has been reproduced over the years, and as a result, the security of investments, including external ones, is also ensured mainly within the ethnic group; there are practically no investment projects that would link the whole of Bosnia and Herzegovina. At the same time, the reliance of Western NGOs on funding projects dedicated to inter-ethnic dialogue, complex pages of history, etc., has in fact led to attempts to rewrite history, taking advantage of the political conjuncture and placing all the blame for the civil war on the Serbs. The condemnation of the Srebrenica events in the Serbian Parliament in 2008, the accession of Montenegro in 2021 to the qualification of those events as genocide, the receipt of life sentences for the leaders of the Republic of Srpska, along with the acquittal or transfer to the courts of national jurisdiction of the most odious figures among the Bosnian Muslims and Croats, contributed greatly to this.

Thus, by the early 2020s, the internal political situation in Bosnia and Herzegovina was extremely tense. The incumbent High Representative, K. Schmidt, has not been approved for his position by the UN Security Council as a result of the protests of the Russian and Chinese sides. His powers were also not recognised by the Republic of Srpska, but his actions were unilaterally legitimised by the second entity of BiH, the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina. During his year in office, K. Schmidt managed to repeatedly use the "Bonn Powers". In the fall of 2022, he launched the repeal of the RS Law on Immovable Property of the Republic. Despite the fact that

Banja Luka did not recognise the decision, the initiative formally succeeded, as the BiH Constitutional Court declared the law null and void. In October, in an attempt to manage the crisis already within the Federation of BiH, which unfolded in the framework of the election campaign, it de facto satisfied the demands of the Croats, who for many years had cited the fact that, due to the overall preponderance of the Bosniak population, their electoral rights were infringed by prohibiting them from sending their representatives from a canton to the House of Peoples of FBiH if the number of these people in the canton is less than 3%. And in the spring of 2023, K. Schmidt again used his authority to avoid the fiasco with the formation of the government of the Federation of BiH by allowing the approval of the government with the mandatory consent of one vice president instead of two, as it had been before (Eremin 2023).

Formally, all these steps open the way to building a centralised Bosnia and Herzegovina. For example, they make it possible to move away from the paradigm of solving all domestic political issues by finding consensus among the major national parties. They increase the role of smaller parties and movements, including by increasing their blackmail potential. However, this path has already been followed by Serbia in the early 2000s and Montenegro in the last few years. The inability to reach an ideological compromise, the close connection between the political establishment and economic resources, and the high degree of influence of external forces on internal processes in all these countries have led and will lead in Bosnia and Herzegovina to an even greater deterioration of the socio-economic situation and the gap between the objectives of the political forces and the needs of the population. Thus, the order to create more Western-loyal and manageable political forces throughout Bosnia and Herzegovina may be fulfilled, but their ability to ensure effective modernization will still be very low.

It is also important that the course of centralisation in BiH and the discursive conflict of the High Representative with the leadership of the Republic of Srpska leave M. Dodik less and less room for maneuver. If in all previous years he used the discourse and certain steps on the possible withdrawal of the RS from BiH as a blackmail and exclusively political tool, then after the start of the Russian SWO and the aggravation of the situation around the Serbs of the region in connection with their position in support of Russia, the growing erosion of the Dayton Accords leaves him no other choice

but to centralise BiH and weaken the major party structures, or to withdraw from it. It is noteworthy that, in light of the launch of the negotiation process on the possible membership of partially recognised Kosovo in the Council of Europe, it may turn out that the unsettled international status of a number of state entities will not be an obstacle to NATO membership. In this case, the potential withdrawal of the Republic of Srpska from BiH would no longer seem as unacceptable to the West as before. The possible precedent of Kosovo's membership in the CoE or NATO would allow the Federation of BiH to be included in the Alliance while preventing the strengthening of both Banja Luka and Belgrade, as the complex territorial configuration of the RS does not favour this. Instead of the conditionally "failed" American peacekeeping in Bosnia and Herzegovina, in this case, the West will get an instrument of constant pressure on the Republic of Serbia even after the resolution of the Kosovo issue.

A significant factor influencing the resilience of the Southeast European region to external impacts and risks is the level of polarisation of attitudes in the societies of these countries. An outstanding example against the background of all others, as mentioned above, are the Serbs, among whom impressive shifts in public opinion have been recorded in 2022-2023. 83% are against the imposition of sanctions on Russia; 69% believe that NATO is to blame for the Ukrainian crisis; and only 42% support EU accession, with the understanding that 83.5% will be against it if the price of accession is the abandonment of Kosovo. In Montenegro, more than half of the citizens still perceive the US and NATO as the most negative among all significant external actors; 64% do not support sanctions against Russia; and the same number of citizens consider NATO the main culprits in the Ukrainian crisis. At the same time, two-thirds of the population see Montenegro's future in the EU, and a majority supports the pragmatic technocrats who came to power in 2023 in favour of a Montenegro without a national majority (NSPM 2023).

In Moldova, 64% of the population throughout 2022 believed that the country was moving in the wrong direction, and 48% believed that the socioeconomic situation had seriously deteriorated during 2022 (IRI 2022). These are the highest figures for the last ten years, even though M. Sandu's pro-European and currently anti-Russian government is still in power and a solid majority voted for her in the last elections.

To summarise, while in the countries discussed above the main rift within society is formed on the issues of relations with Russia and NATO, with a general bet on European integration or at least movement in its direction in the absence of alternatives, in Bulgaria, Romania, Albania, Northern Macedonia, and Bosnia and Herzegovina described above, internal crisis trends due to socio-economic reasons play a significant role. Bulgaria held its fifth parliamentary election in April 2023. Another crisis and the sixth extraordinary election were avoided by reaching an agreement on the rotating post of prime minister. The mechanism will be applied for the next one and a half years. It is assumed that during this period, Bulgaria will be able to cope with internal political disagreements and the deterioration of the socio-economic situation caused, on the one hand, by the severance of economic ties with Russia and, on the other hand, by the application of the principle of "conditionality" in Bulgaria by Brussels. Now, it is used not only politically (Bulgaria has not become a member of the Euro Zone or Schengen since January 2023) but also economically: in pursuit of reforms, the EU regularly blocks money tranches from the common fund for economic recovery to Sofia.

The situation in Romania is similar. In the spring and summer of 2023, the country was hit by a wave of general strikes, from education and health care workers to transportation workers, judges, and civil servants. This in itself sets a negative trend for the upcoming parliamentary elections in 2024. Taking into account the real militarization of Romania by NATO forces in the light of the Ukrainian crisis, the unionist sentiments of a growing part of the Moldovan population and political elites in Bucharest, as well as the continuing decline in living standards in Romania itself, we can predict the degradation of the system of public administration and the shift of the leadership and political elites towards egregious decisions and gestures to mix all those internal problems that have been accumulating in the country for years.

In terms of its set of internal problems, Albania remains an "island of stability". The clan structure of society, rigidly maintained even today, forms a network of corrupt ties and arrangements that, for decades, have formed the basis of the system of governance. In this sense, Tirana lacks the prospect of social revolt and upheaval but is vulnerable to the growing ambitions of, first and foremost, the political elites of self-proclaimed Kosovo and, to some

extent, the growing influence of Macedonian Albanians. Both trends are only marginally developing under Tirana's control and auspices. In the medium term, the shift of the political centre of the Albanian world to the predominantly Muslim communities of Kosovo and Macedonia will radicalise not only sentiments within Albanians but also affect the religious balance in the sub-region.

Finally, the population of North Macedonia is extremely depressed. Leaving aside the complexity of the process of identity formation in the context of its contestation by almost all neighbours, it can be stated that NATO membership and EU candidate status have not improved the country's socio-economic indicators. Economically, Macedonia does not have the advantages of a maritime location like Montenegro, for example, and the real economy has virtually no domestic growth points. Economically, Skopje has been an integral part of the all-Yugoslav complex since socialist times, performing a number of intermediate functions in production chains. In the years since the collapse of the SFRY, it has not been possible to create its own real economy. Mass protests of both a political and economic nature take place in the country on a regular basis.

The demands related to rapprochement with the EU also cause polarisation in society. Thus, after the name change, which opened the way for Skopie to join NATO and the EU, there was a demand to change the constitution and include a provision on national minorities, including Bulgarians. This is opposed by 65% of citizens. An even higher percentage (69%) is against revision of history in exchange for EU membership. 51% of citizens believe that the Russian SMO was provoked by NATO. 32% of the population would support an alternative to the EU (the EAEU is given as an example) (IDSCS 2023). Contrary to some movement towards EU membership, 43% of the population believes that Macedonia is becoming less and less stable. In parallel, a large part of the population does not believe that Skopje has prospects of becoming a member of the EU in the foreseeable future (IRI 2023). The statistical data regarding Macedonia quite clearly confirm the political and economic amorphousness and the feeling of powerlessness in the face of external factors that the citizens have. Given the existing ethnic and interstate problems, this may become a factor in both the escalation of tensions and certain disintegration.

Conclusion

To summarise, we can state that external and internal factors in the transformation processes in Southeastern Europe are in contradiction with each other. In the external dimension, the region is undergoing the final phase of inclusion into the orbit of the North Atlantic Alliance. Against the backdrop of the Ukrainian crisis, there is an arm pumping of its border borders, primarily Romania, as well as the transition of transportation and logistics routes under the control of the US and NATO in the cases of Romania, Greece, Albania, and partly Bulgaria. In addition, through various projects, including those of an economic nature, a project to increase the infrastructural connectivity of the region is underway. At the same time, the completion of the Euro-Atlantic project in Southeastern Europe through the inclusion of Serbs in it seems unlikely. The most realistic scenario is the blockade of the Serbian population through the inclusion in NATO of partially recognised territories without full statehood (the so-called Republic of Kosovo and the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina).

Domestic trends have a significant impact on the stability and predictability of international relations in the sub-region of Southeastern Europe. Their key characteristic is the apathy of the population of all the countries in the region without exception regarding the prospects of socioeconomic development and the strategic future of the state against the background of growing aversion to other ethnic groups within each country and beyond its borders. The attitude towards the so-called collective West and Russia and the prospects, real and imagined, that they can offer remains a significant factor in public sentiment. Thus, it seems that the outcome of the Ukrainian crisis may have a decisive impact on the future shape and development trajectories of the Southeast European region. Its historical status as a buffer zone, a space at the crossroads of Europe, may play an important role in this process.

References

Al Jazeera. 2023. "Početak kraja Otvorenog Balkana?" 15 July 2023. Available at: https://balkans.aljazeera.net/teme/2023/7/15/pocetakkraja-otvorenog-balkana

- Anadolu. 2022. "Growing US military presence in Greece can lead to undesired scenarios in Aegean, experts warn". 26.05.2022. Available at: https://www.aa.com.tr/en/politics/growing-us-military-presence-ingreece-can-lead-to-undesired-scenarios-in-aegean-experts-warn/2596928
- Aviation Exporer. 2022. "Власти Молдавии восстановят к 2025 году военный аэродром в Маркулештах". 18.08.2022. Available at: https://www.aex.ru/news/2022/8/18/246896/?ysclid=lk8c7ntorc462 224737
- [Entina, E. G. & Pivovarenko, A. A. and Suchkov, M. A. 2019] "США на Балканах: эволюция присутствия, приоритеты, перспективы: рабочая тетрадь". № 53/2019 [Е. Г. Энтина, А. А. Пивоваренко, М. А. Сучков]. Москва: Российский совет по международным делам (РСМД).
- [Eremin, D. P. 2023] "Внутриполитическая ситуация в Боснии и Герцеговине на современном этапе". Аналитические записки Института Европы РАН, Выпуск III №15.
- Globsec. 2023. "Globsec trends". Available at: https://www.globsec.org/ sites/default/files/202305/GLOBSEC%20Trends%202023.pdf
- IDSCS. 2023. "Europe in crisis. The impact on the public opinion in North Macedonia". Available at: https://idscs.org.mk/wp-content/uploads/2023/02/1_B5_Analiza_ENG.pdf
- IRI. 2022. "Public Opinion Survey: Residents of Moldova. October-November 2022". Available at: http://www.iri.org
- IRI. 2023. "Public Opinion Survey: Residents of Macedonia. April- May 2023". Available at: https://www.iri.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/ 07/IRI-N.Macedonia-Apr-May_2023_Poll.pdf
- Military Times. 2022. "US leads exercise in North Macedonia, NATO's newest member". 12 May 2022. Available at: https://www.military times.com/news/your-military/2022/05/12/north-macedonia-us-leads-exercise-in-natos-newest-member/
- NATO. 2022. "Strategic Concept". Available at: https://www.nato.int/ strategic-concept/.
- NSPM. 2023. "Црна Гора, мај 2023 Већински верују да ће постати чланица ЕУ и гласају за *Европу сад*, али не воле САД и НАТО, нити подржавају санкције Русији". Available at: ttp://www.nspm.rs/

istrazivanja-javnog-mnjenja/crna-gora-maj-2023-%E2%80%93-vecinskiveruju-da-ce-postati-clanica-eu-i-glasaju-za-evropu-sad-ali-ne-vole-sadi-nato-niti-podrzavaju-sankcije-rusiji.html

- Pew Research Center. 2023. "Large Shares See Russia and Putin in Negative Light, While Views of Zelenskyy More Mixed". Available at: https:// www.pewresearch.org/global/2023/07/10/overall-opinion-of-russia/
- [Rossiya Segodnya. 2023] "Интервью директора Четвертого Европейского департамента МИД России Ю.В.Пилипсона" [Interview with Y.V.Pilipson, Director of the Fourth European Department of the Russian Foreign Ministry]. Available at: https://www.mid.ru/ru/foreign_policy/news/1854061/
- [TASS. 2022] "Албания предложила НАТО принять в пользование военную базу Пашалиман" [Albania has offered NATO to take over the use of the Pashaliman military base]. Available at: https://tass.ru/ mezhdunarodnaya-panorama/14741829?ysclid=ljzdlv4wek26191225
- [Zverev, Y. 2023] "Военная инфраструктура, силы и средства НАТО и США в Румынии" [NATO and US military infrastructure, forces and assets in Romania. Eurasia Expert]. *Евразия Эксперт.* Available at: https://eurasia.expert/voennaya-infrastruktura-sily-i-sredstva-nato-issha-v-rumynii/?utm_source=yandex.ru&utm_medium=organic&utm _campaign=yandex.ru&utm_referrer=yandex.ru

NATO in the Balkans: Consequences and Perspectives

Dušan PROROKOVIĆ¹

Abstract: Despite the fact that the Balkan states, excluding Greece and Turkey, were not members of NATO during the Cold War period, this military alliance has maintained a high level of interest in the Balkan region. The Balkans represents a contact zone between Europe and the Middle East, and, in this context, it is seen as a bridge connecting a broad strategic line from the Baltic in the North to Anatolia in the South in this post-Cold War unipolar system. With a more aggressive approach and a number of initiatives, NATO has managed to create deep influence in the Balkans and become a key factor in regional security. Nevertheless, NATO is facing numerous challenges that threaten its position in the Balkans and create problems for the perspectives in the region. Some of those challenges were created by NATO's bad estimates and wrong approach in previous decades. First among those challenges is the issue of Kosovo. In light of the ongoing transformation of the structure of the world political system, this issue is taking on a totally new dimension.

This paper consists of five parts. After the introductory part, where the goals of the research are described, there is a second part that explains the reasons why NATO has a long-term interest in the Balkans and how that has manifested in NATO's role during the civil war in Yugoslavia. The third part is dedicated to NATO's expansion in the Balkans, and the fourth part is dedicated to deliberations on the consequences and perspectives of that process. The fifth part is concluding remarks,

¹Senior Research Fellow, Head of the Center of eurasian studies, Institute of International Politics and Economics, Belgrade, Serbia. dusan@diplomacy.bg.ac.rs. ORCID ID 0000-0003-3064-2111.

The paper presents the findings of a study developed as a part of the research project "Serbia and Challenges in International Relations in 2023", financed by the Ministry of Education, Science, and Technological Development of the Republic of Serbia, and conducted by the Institute of International Politics and Economics, Belgrade.

including predictions of future events after the escalation of the Ukraine crisis.

Keywords: NATO, Balkans, NATO's expansion, war in Yugoslavia, Kosovo, Russia, China.

Introduction

In the past quarter of a century, NATO's actions in the Balkans have received the greatest attention from authors who considered that the integration of the Balkan states into NATO was useful. Thus, the impression was not only that there were no different views but also that the expansion of NATO to the Balkans was unquestionable and irreversible (Zagorcheva 2012, 7–31; Katchanovski 2011, 304–319; Polak & Hendrickson and Garrett 2009, 502–514; Morelli et al. 2009). At the same time, the leitmotif was constantly running through that it was primarily in the interest of the Balkan actors, who, by joining NATO, should become "exporters of security" and stop being "importers of security" (Đukanović and Dašić 2021, 325–333; Jano 2023, 50–69). Is this really so?

Relying on realist theories and using the comparative method, this paper problematizes the issue of NATO's actions in the Balkans and the perspectives that appear on the horizon after the escalation of the Ukrainian crisis. In this context, relevant literature from the fields of political science, history, strategic studies, and military sciences is used, as well as primary sources embodied in documents of international organisations and testimonies of individuals.

NATO: Interest in the Balkans and Actions During the Breakup of Yugoslavia

Willi Wimmer, a member of the German Bundestag with decades of experience (from 1976 to 2009) and vice president of the OSCE Parliamentary Assembly (1994–2000), addressed a confidential letter on May 2, 2000, to Gerhard Schroeder, the Federal Chancellor. The public will be informed about the contents of this document only later, with some delay. The occasion for the address was Wimmer's attendance at a closed conference in Bratislava in April 2000, organised by the US State Department

and the American Enterprise Institute (Foreign Policy Institute of the Republican Party).

The main topic of the conference was NATO expansion and the Balkans. "The conference was attended by very high political representatives, as indicated by the presence of a large number of prime ministers, as well as ministers of foreign affairs and ministers of defence from that region. Among the many important points that were discussed, some of the topics deserve to be highlighted: 1) The organisers of the conference demanded that the international recognition of the independent state of Kosovo be carried out as quickly as possible among the allied countries; 2) The organisers stated that the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia is outside any legal order, and above all outside the Final Document from Helsinki; 3) The European legal order is an obstacle for the implementation of NATO's plans. In this sense, the American legal order is much more suitable for application in Europe as well; and 4) The war against the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia was waged to correct the wrong decision of General Eisenhower during the Second World War. That is why, for strategic reasons, American soldiers must be stationed there and thus compensate for what was missed in 1945" (Wimmer 2015, 17). Also, the letter states some other conclusions of the conference: "7) During the current expansion of NATO, it would be appropriate to re-establish the territorial situation in the area between the Baltic Sea and Anatolia, as it existed at the time of the Roman Empire when it was at the peak of its power and occupied the largest territorial expanse; 8) Therefore, Poland must be surrounded from the north and south by democratic states as neighbours, and Romania and Bulgaria must provide a land connection with Turkey. Serbia (probably to ensure the uninterrupted military presence of the US) must be permanently excluded from European development; 9) North of Poland, complete control over St. Petersburg's approaches to the Baltic Sea should be achieved; and 10) In any process, the right of peoples to self-determination should be given priority over all other provisions or rules of international law" (Ibid.).

As expected, the publication of this document attracted the most attention in Serbia since point 1 discusses the "independence of Kosovo", which was "loaded" long before any status negotiations between Belgrade and Pristina began and before the full implementation of Resolution SB UN 1244 (1999) that regulates the status of Kosovo (essential autonomy within Serbia), but also because of the announcement that "Serbia must be permanently excluded from European development" (UN SC 1999). However, it is even more interesting that the "independence of Kosovo" and all other proposed measures fit into a clearly defined strategic goal: the expansion of NATO to the Balkans in the context of projecting a new "territorial situation" from the Baltic Sea in the north to Anatolia in the south (Mitrović 2008, 9-14; Komarčević & Pejanović and Živojinović 2016, 431-444). The Balkans is apostrophized as a very important geographical area. That is why it is necessary to correct General Eisenhower's mistake from 1945 and station military forces in the Balkan states. Maybe Eisenhower thought that the Balkans were less important or that control of the area could be maintained by other means without the deployment of military forces! The nondeployment of military forces influenced the constant appearance of suspicion among American strategists towards communist Yugoslavia. This remained evident even after the 1952 signing of the official agreement on the Balkan Pact between Belgrade, Turkey, and Greece. "There is a fear in the US that Yugoslavia may abuse its military aid and alliance with Greece and Turkey and contribute to the weakening of the Western defence system by playing the role of a Trojan horse and Soviet exponent" (Bogetić 2001, 190). If there were American military bases in Yugoslavia or if Yugoslavia became a member of NATO, trust would be greater; that is, American dominance in the Balkans would be more secure. This way, since there was no such thing, only Turkey and Greece became NATO member states in the Balkans.

"The Balkan Peninsula represents a contact zone between the Adriatic and the Black Sea waters in a narrower geographical sense (along the westeast axis), i.e., the Central European and Middle Eastern continental areas in a broader sense (along the northwest-southeast axis). Domination over the Balkans made sense in the context of limiting the maintenance or a longterm penetration of the Russian influence in the border area (which represents the first step in the process of ensuring its borders) at the Caucasus-Black Sea direction (newly created independent states Georgia, Azerbaijan, Armenia, and Ukraine, as well as USSR allies at the time, Romania and Bulgaria) and for uninterrupted planning of activities in the Middle East" (Ponomareva and Proroković 2021, 120). The process of NATO expansion in the Balkans is shown in Table 1 (Table compiled according to Proroković 2018, 557–579).

Country	In NATO since	Geostrategic significance for NATO
Greece	1952	Securing a position in the Eastern Mediterranean; surveillance of communist states in the immediate vicinity (Bulgaria, Yugoslavia, Albania); control of Otranto; harmonisation of foreign and security policy with Turkey in order to prevent the outbreak of a large- scale interstate conflict; further securing control of the Dardanelles and the Bosporus.
Bulgaria	2004	Access to the Black Sea coast; control of the strategic direction from the Adriatic to the Black Sea; ensuring access to the Middle East; approaching the southwestern border of Russia.
Romania	2004	Access to the Black Sea coast; control of the strategic direction from Central Europe to the Danube Delta; border control to Ukraine; approaching the southwestern border of Russia.
Slovenia	2004	Securing a position in the northern Adriatic; control of the strategic direction along the Sava valley to the confluence with the Danube.
Albania	2009	Securing a position in the southern Adriatic (control of Otranto); control of the strategic direction from the Adriatic to the Black Sea (through the territory of Kosovo and/or North Macedonia to Bulgarian ports).
Croatia	2009	Securing a position in the central part of the Adriatic waters; control of strategic routes from the Pannonia Plain (Hungary) to the Adriatic Sea (most pass through the territory of Bosnia and Herzegovina); control of the strategic direction along the Sava valley to the confluence with the Danube.
Montenegro	2017	Establishment of the Adriatic Troika by linking with Albania and Croatia, whereby NATO fully ensures the communication route from the Gulf of Trieste to the Peloponnese; control of the southern branch of the Belgrade – Bar traffic route.
North Macedonia	2020	Completion of control over the southern route of the strategic direction from the Adriatic to the Black Sea; Control of the "Balkan vertical" – a key regional traffic route (Athens – Thessaloniki – Skopje – Nis – Belgrade – Budapest) that stretches through the Moravian-Vardar valley.

What was missed in the Cold War period has been made up for in the post-Cold War era. After the disintegration of the Eastern Bloc and the dissolution of the Warsaw Pact, the US quickly established contacts with almost all Balkan countries, signed military agreements, and established its military bases. And all that under the umbrella of NATO integration. The Yugoslav crisis also served them well for that. NATO's participation during the Yugoslav civil war, or, to be more precise, NATO's participation in the Yugoslav civil war, was set in stages, from Croatia through Bosnia to Kosovo. After the signing of the Washington Agreement between Croatian President Franjo Tuđaman and Bosnian Muslim leader Alija Izetbegović (with the mediation of the US and the personal involvement of Bill Clinton) in March 1994, the Croatian-Muslim conflict was politically ended and, in the military-operational sense "brought under control". Simply put, there was no longer a threat of continued hostilities that could threaten the new partnership between Zagreb and Sarajevo, which was reached with the support of Washington. That is why both Zagreb and Sarajevo are directed against Belgrade. Of course, with the support of Washington. Until then, Zagreb and Sarajevo could count on the political support of the US with occasional military actions that went in their favour, but in the spring of 1994, the door was opened for full military support from NATO. Normally, the US, as a key member of NATO, insisted on the multinational dimension and allied solidarity and initiated future operations to be carried out more under the auspices of NATO and less as unilateral activities of the US itself.

The first concrete results were already visible in August and September 1995. First, NATO participated in the Croatian military-police operation "Storm" from the planning stage to the immediate bombing of the positions of the forces of the Republic of Srpska Krajina (RSK): from surveying the terrain and the deployment of the RSK forces through the destruction of the radar centre near Knin to the bombing of the Udbina airport. Certainly, this is not a popular topic within NATO, so it was not frequently discussed. Portuguese General Carlos Martins Branco, then an official in the UN structures in Bosnia and Herzegovina, explains: "Tuđman managed to do what the fascist Ustasha state NDH failed to do during the Second World War: to permanently expel the Serbian population from Krajina". This brutal ethnic cleansing leads us to reconsider the hypotheses of genocide, given the indiscriminate executions and the evidence of large-scale murders of defenceless civilians" (Branco 2021). Apparently, even the allies who prepared "Oluja" and helped in its execution are not proud of what they have done. And how could they?

In September of the same year, NATO bombed the Republic of Srpska in an operation with the code name *Deliberate Force* (Owen 2000). Although twothirds of the raids were carried out by US Air Force planes (2,318 out of a total of 3,515), the air forces of Great Britain, France, Germany, Italy, Turkey, the Netherlands, and Spain also participated directly in the operation. In fact, sporadic confrontations between NATO aviation and the anti-aircraft defence of the military forces of Bosnian-Herzegovinian Serbs occurred continuously from the beginning of 1994 (NATO 1995). Namely, in April 1993, according to the decision of the UN, NATO started *Operation Deny Flight* to ensure a no-fly zone over Bosnia and Herzegovina (UN SC 1993, 1-2). In February 1994, NATO aviation intercepted six planes of the Army of the Republic of Srpska, and four were shot down. On the other hand, in April 1994, Serbian forces shot down one French and one British plane each over Goražde, which bombed infantry positions of the Republic of Srpska Army, while in June 1995, an American F-16C plane was also shot down.

The bombing of Serbian positions was supposed to change the balance of forces on the ground, disable anti-aircraft defence, reduce military potential, and thus create a more favourable environment for the Croatian-Muslim side. Interestingly, it was only partially successful; i.e., the later Paris-Dayton Peace Agreement nevertheless created a two-entity structure in Bosnia and Herzegovina, with the Republic of Srpska as one of the two entities. In practice, this meant a kind of (con)federalization of the country, even though the US intended to create multi-ethnic cantons with a strong central government in Sarajevo. The high point of NATO's engagement was the events of 1998-1999, which included the preparation and execution of aggression against the FR Yugoslavia (Serbia and Montenegro), which represented direct assistance to the Albanians of Kosovo and Metohija to later unilaterally declare the so-called Republic of Kosovo (Krga 2022, 47-61). Acting without the approval of the UN Security Council, with a very problematic argument for the start of the air campaign (but also the preparation of the ground forces for the attack on the FR Yugoslavia, which did not happen anyway), since it turned out that there were no war crimes that served as a reason for the bombing, in violation of public international law, NATO actually got involved in the business of reshaping space and violently changing existing borders. NATO used military forces directly without any hesitation to conduct operations that could have helped it fulfil strategic goals. Since the Serbian factor got in the way of achieving strategic goals, the projected image of the Serbs has continuously been unfavourable since 1994. With the support of Croatia, Operation Storm was carried out, which was the largest ethnic cleansing operation on the soil of Europe after the Second World War (ethnic cleansing of the Serbian population). Then airstrikes on the Army of the Republic of Srpska created a more favourable environment for the Croat-Muslim coalition in B&H (in the tactical, operational, and political sense), the separatism of the Kosovo-Metohija Albanians was finally supported by the aggression against the FR Yugoslavia, and the process of changing the borders of internationally recognised and sovereign states began. The last thing in the series shows that NATO's engagement in the Yugoslav civil war was primarily motivated by its strategic goals. If NATO's goal was to rely on UN regulations and respect the internationally recognised borders of the newly created states (that was the rationale for engagement in Croatia and Bosnia and Herzegovina, although that rationale can also be discussed, especially in the case of Bosnia and Herzegovina, bearing in mind the fact that the referendum on "independence" held in 1992 failed because a qualified majority did not vote for it), then there would never be an operation against the FR Yugoslavia and the so-called "independent Kosovo" as a consequence. It was necessary to correct Eisenhower's mistake from the Second World War, to make up for what was missed, and to strengthen the positions of NATO from the Baltics to Anatolia in the new post-bipolar world, and, in that context, to support first the Croats and Bosnian Muslims, then Albanians, and leave the FR Yugoslavia outside of any legal order. The ending in Kosovo fits well with points 3 and 10 that Wimmer communicated to Schroeder: "The European legal order is an obstacle to the implementation of NATO's plans." In this sense, the American legal order is much more suitable for application in Europe as well. And in this connection: "In every process, the right of people to self-determination should be given priority over all other provisions or rules of international law". NATO shaped and established a new legal order in Europe, and then, in international relations, the rules defined during the Cold War were no longer valid. The Balkans served as a test field for determining the new function of NATO, and the civil war in Yugoslavia served as a means to gather experience and show others how they would end up if non-cooperative.

Expansion of NATO to the Balkans

NATO's interest in the Balkans as an important geographical area caused the presence of this military alliance in the breakup of Yugoslavia. Involvement in the breakup of Yugoslavia was not a goal in itself; it was for the new states that emerged from that breakup to be incorporated into NATO. In the years after the fall of the Berlin Wall, NATO was more focused on the Baltic and Central European regions. Candidates for admission were Hungary, the Czech Republic, and Poland, which joined NATO in 1999. Balkan states – Bulgaria, Romania, and Slovenia (although Romania and especially Slovenia often emphasise that they do not belong to the Balkan space) –joined NATO during the so-called "fifth enlargement" in 2004 (together with Lithuania, Latvia, Estonia, and Slovakia). There was a special framework "2+2" for the gradual admission of Bulgaria and Romania, during which Turkey and Greece as "old members" supported this process (Karaosmanoglu 1999, 213–224).

However, despite the fact that the process of NATO expansion did not start with the Balkan states, after 2004, it turned into a purely "Balkan thing". Since then, NATO has expanded only and exclusively in the Balkan Peninsula and not anywhere else until 2022 (Proroković 2023b, 53). Then, after the escalation of the Ukraine crisis, the decision was made to extend invitations to Sweden and Finland (Wall & Monaghan and Morcos 2022). Croatia and Albania became new members in the sixth enlargement in 2009, Montenegro in the seventh in 2017, and North Macedonia in the eighth enlargement in 2020. Only Serbia and B&H remained outside of NATO. Nevertheless, NATO is an important security factor in these two countries as well. This is not only because of the fact that both Serbia and B&H are surrounded by NATO states. Regarding Serbia, NATO forces are deployed within the KFOR Mission and the International Military Presence in Kosovo and Metohija. Annex XI, Comprehensive Proposal for the Kosovo Status Settlement, of the so-called Ahtisaari's Plan, explains the position of the International Military Presence that was under NATO's responsibility. This plan in February 2008 became the basis for the unilateral declaration of "independence" and an integral part of the "Constitution of Kosovo". Thus, Article 1.8 specifies that "The International Military Presence will work under the authority and political control of the North Atlantic Council and the NATO command", and Article 2.1 clarifies that "the Chief of the International Military Presence is the supreme authority regarding the interpretation of the aspects of the Comprehensive Proposal concerning the International military presence". Since the head of the International Military Presence is under the authority and political control of NATO, it can be concluded that the International military forces in Kosovo should "fulfil their responsibilities, including the use of necessary force" (Comprehensive Proposal for the Kosovo Status Settlement 2007, Article 2, Paragraph 2.2a); they have "the right to free movement throughout Kosovo in every aspect" (Ibidem, Paragraph 2.2b); they can "reinstate immediate and full military control over the air space" (Ibidem, Paragraph 2.2c); they can "undertake inspection activities in accordance with established goals and tasks" (Ibidem, Paragraph 2.2d); and they have right to "undertake actions to support the fulfilment of their own mandate that is consistent with the Comprehensive Proposal" (Ibidem, Paragraph 2.2e).

Given all the above mentioned and in line with Article 2.3, institutions and organs of Kosovo have to guarantee to the International Military Presence the "status, privileges, and immunity rights" that were before given only to the KFOR members. Having all this in mind, NATO is completely excluded from any civil, institutional, or political control in the territory of Kosovo and Metohija. According to the established legal order within the "supervised independence" which is defined in the Comprehensive Proposal, the highest possible form of influence on NATO structures, either by the International Civilian Presence or by the institutions in Pristina, are "consultations" and "coordination", and the head of the International Military Presence does not even have a formal obligation to submit a report on his work to any civilian official (Ibidem, Anex XI, Article 1, Paragraph 1.4).

The responsibilities of the international civilian representative are defined in such a way that everything related to the functioning of the International Military Presence is excluded from them, so the representatives of the international civilian mission do not even have the formal right to ask questions that encroach on the scope of work of the military structures in Kosovo. A member of the negotiation team of the Republic of Serbia during "negotiations on the future status of Kosovo", between Belgrade and Pristina in the 2006-2007 period and a former judge of the Constitutional Court of the FR Yugoslavia, Aleksandar Simić, in his analysis of the Comprehensive Proposal, states that "NATO itself does not allow any kind of control by the international civilian authority, even if it were European and certainly not one from Kosovo". He concludes that "historically, until now, states created military alliances, and that is how NATO was formed, but careful analysis of Ahtisaari's proposal, and especially provisions of Annex XI, opens the question of whether the world is for the first time faced with the effort of one military alliance to create its own state in which civilian structures would not limit their military power" (Simić 2007, 14–15). Essentially, NATO is a sovereign master in the territory of Kosovo and Metohija, and not only in a military-political sense but partially in a legal and formal sense.

Regarding B&H, there is also not only a military-political but also a legally-formal dimension to the NATO presence. In Annex I–A of the Paris-Dayton Peace Agreement entitled "Agreement on Military Aspects of the Peace Settlement", in points B and C, it is explicitly said: (B) "It is understood and agreed that NATO may establish such a force, which will operate under the authority and subject to the direction and political control of the North Atlantic Council ("NAC") through the NATO chain of command. They undertake to facilitate its operations. The Parties, therefore, hereby agree and freely undertake to fully comply with all obligations set forth in this Annex. (C) It is understood and agreed that other States may assist in implementing the military aspects of this Annex. The Parties understand and agree that the modalities of those States' participation will be the subject of agreement between such participating States and NATO" (General Framework Agreement for Peace in Bosnia and Herzegovina 1955, 5).

During the implementation of the "Dayton Rules", NATO has decreased its presence in B&H, and in accordance with that, international military missions have changed their names, mission goals, and number of personnel. After UNPROFOR, IFOR was formed, then SFOR, and it was succeeded by EUFOR Althea (The European Union Force in B&H 2023) in 2004. Although this operation is presented as the European Union Force in Bosnia and Herzegovina, things are somewhat different from the formal and legal sides. For this mission, the European Union Military Staff is using NATO's Supreme Headquarters Allied Powers Europe (SHAPE) as the EU's Operational Headquarters (OHQ) and is working through the Deputy to the Supreme Allied Commander Europe, a European officer.

Therefore, Serbia and B&H are not in NATO, but NATO is present in part of the territory of Serbia and in B&H. It should also be remembered that B&H's entry into NATO was blocked by one entity: the Republic of Srpska. The mood in the other Croat-Muslim entity is completely different.

NATO has become a key factor in the regional security of the Balkans, regardless of the fact that two Balkan countries are still not members of the Alliance. (Proroković 2023a, 294-295)

Consequences and Perspectives of NATO Activities in the Balkans

However, despite the fact that NATO has undoubtedly become a key factor in regional security in the Balkans, thus correcting Eisenhower's mistake, it cannot be claimed that NATO can implement its intentions without any problems. Despite everything, as already mentioned, the two Balkan countries are not members of NATO. Among other things, it is the result of NATO's actions during the Yugoslav civil war and the extreme deployment against Serbia and the Serbs. Observing public opinion surveys in Serbia, in which it can be seen that for more than a decade and a half, more than 80% of respondents are against joining NATO, it becomes clear that this trend will continue. This mood cannot be changed overnight, nor is there a government that will make decisions against the will of more than 80% of the population (Nova srpska politika misao 2022). Perhaps an even bigger problem for NATO is in B&H, where even a quarter of a century after the signing of the Peace Agreement, there are almost daily political battles about the (in)functionality of the Dayton system, the vital interests of the three nations, and the constitutional competences of the two entities.

In all those struggles, NATO sided either with the Croat-Muslim coalition, with the Croats, or on some occasions with the Bosnian-Herzegovinian Muslims, but never and nowhere with the Serbs. In the Serbian corps in B&H, NATO is perceived as a participant in daily political upheavals aimed at derogating the positions of the Serbs in B&H and the

Republic of Srpska as an entity, and not only as a participant in the war that ended in 1995 (Kecmanović 2007).

Bearing in mind the geographical position of Serbia, the elements of soft power and cultural politics, thanks to which it maintains its influence in the immediate environment despite everything that has happened since the breakup of Yugoslavia, the strength of the Serbian Orthodox Church, as well as the geographical distribution of the Serbian population (which, despite ethnic cleansing, persecutions, and pressures in certain countries, inhabits all the former Yugoslav republics in smaller or larger numbers), this is a problem for the legitimacy of NATO in the region. Somewhere this problematization of NATO's legitimacy is expressed more (for example, in Montenegro), somewhere less so (for example, in North Macedonia), but its existence is evident. The case of Montenegro is special in all respects since it can turn into a NATO "nightmare". Namely, the entire process of Montenegro's independence from Serbia was connected with NATO's ambition to continue the fragmentation of the Balkan space and the further "drawing in" of new members. At the 2006 referendum, which was full of irregularities, the "establishing of independence" was voted with a "slight majority" (the qualified majority for the decision was 55%, but for dissolution of the State Union voted 55.49%). The result is that Montenegrin society remains permanently polarised. In a polarised society in which the overwhelming majority was against joining NATO, a referendum was not allowed, and the decision to join the Alliance was made by a simple majority vote in Parliament. That simple majority was scrapped again in the parliamentary elections, which were also full of irregularities, but no one in the western part of the world looked back on it since the elections had a very clear purpose.

At the same time, recognising that the "Serbian factor" is the most important in hindering the Euro-Atlantic integrations (where special attention is paid to the actions of the Serbian Orthodox Church), in agreement with Milo Đukanović, the stabilocrat who governed Montenegro for three decades (either as president or as a prime minister), Western structures are investing in the project of building a hybrid Montenegrin nation that will be based on an extreme anti-Serbian discourse (Raković 2019). This has ultimately led to the downfall of Milo Đukanović, the collapse of the entire project, and the entry of Montenegro into a fierce institutional and political crisis that has been ongoing since 2020. There is no doubt that the decision to join NATO lacks legitimacy, as well as that NATO itself encouraged operations inside Montenegro (building a hybrid nation) or operations related to its foreign and security policy (shameful recognition of the so-called Republic of Kosovo in October 2008), with which the overwhelming majority of citizens of this country do not agree. How, then, can Montenegro remain in NATO? The answer is simple: it will be forced to do so. Montenegro does not have sufficient power potential — military, economic, or political — to lead an independent policy. Joining NATO has so far been a one-way street, even for bigger and more powerful players in international relations than Montenegro. Therefore, Montenegro cannot be the first country to withdraw from NATO. However, the situation is completely schizophrenic, and it must continuously produce political consequences and tensions and destabilise the country as long as NATO exists.

In somewhat different form and at a lower intensity, similar phenomena can be seen in North Macedonia. "At the same time, in order to strengthen the position of Albanians in the Balkans, Washington is actively lobbying for Albania's accession to NATO. However, this puts in a completely new context the pronounced separatist aspirations of the Macedonian Albanians. In order to prevent the "Bosnian" or "Kosovo" scenario in Macedonia, American foreign policy starts to be oriented towards "drawing" this country into NATO. Thus, NATO becomes the only guarantor of maintaining territorial integrity. However, "drawing into" NATO could not be done easily because Greece was blocking it and demanding that this former Yugoslav republic change its name. Finally, a solution was found by changing the name of the state to the Republic of North Macedonia. But, as in the case of Montenegro, there is no support from citizens for that step. North Macedonia is emerging as a solution due to NATO expansion. Instead of this being the solution, two new problems have automatically arisen. First, Macedonian society remained polarised, and interethnic tensions between Slavic Macedonians and Albanians became more pronounced (Albanians supported the name change 100% in the referendum because that undermines Macedonian identity). Secondly, since this "blackmailing policy" has brought results to Greece in its treatment of (North) Macedonia, Bulgaria has started applying the same method. Sofia is blocking the continuation of negotiations between North Macedonia and the EU until the identity issues are resolved (including the issue of the name of the language, which Sofia claims is only a dialect of Bulgarian!). Bulgaria's aggressive policy towards North Macedonia, led by the defence minister Krasimir Karakachanov, has provoked reactions from Greece and Serbia, which see it as a revival of old plans for the country's "horizontal division" between Sofia and Tirana. In this way, Greece is getting involved in this crisis again" (Prorokovich 2022, 9–10).

Probably the biggest challenge for NATO in the Balkans is Kosovo! First, this is an example where all the rules established in the bipolar Cold War order were violated. Therefore, it was a reflection of the American unipolar world, in which NATO was supposed to serve as a military instrument for the establishment of a new order. With the departure of the American unipolar world into history, is NATO also leaving? At the moment, there is no clear answer to that question, but such an outcome cannot be ruled out. How bad the NATO approach is, related to the change of Cold War principles on the inviolability of borders, was shown during the escalation of the Ukrainian crisis. While at the same time criticising Russia for organising a referendum in Crimea (2014) or later in the southeast of Ukraine (2022), NATO strategists not only unquestioningly supported the "independence of Kosovo" but also exerted active pressure on Serbia to agree to it. Simply put, the mistake NATO made in Kosovo is disproportionate to the importance of Kosovo for NATO. Over time, NATO's position in Kosovo became no longer part of the solution but part of the problem.

Second, the breakup of Yugoslavia was eventually formalised according to the so-called "Badinter rules". The former borders of socialist republics became the new borders of independent states. Kosovo and Metohija, or, in the earlier stages of communist Yugoslavia, Kosovo, was only an Autonomous Province within Serbia. Kosovo did not have the right to selfdetermination, regardless of the fact that at the meeting in Bratislava in 2000, point 10 stated that such intentions must be supported. Because of that, now that everything else is open, the borders of all the former Yugoslav republics are called into question. If something does not always apply to everything and everyone, then it is not a rule. The Badinter's principles simply do not apply since February 2008 (Proroković 2020, 281–298). NATO expected that by putting pressure on Serbia, Belgrade would agree to its wrongdoing, thus putting an end to this procedure. But that expectation was naive. The open and aggressive violation of Badinter's principles put into question the future of B&H and North Macedonia in the first place, but possibly of other Balkan actors as well.

Third, NATO tried to expand its influence by fragmenting space, creating new dependent state-like creations that were not capable of defending themselves. On the one hand, in the territory of Kosovo and Metohija, it brought them the correction of Eisenhower's mistake, the deployment of troops, and the firm political control of the entire area. However, at the same time, it brought them the creation of odium against NATO not only in Serbia but also in the entire Serbian ethnos space. The legitimacy of NATO has been called into question, and this is again a much bigger issue than the importance of the expansion of NATO to the Balkan states during the previous years.

On the other hand, dependent state-like creations have become classic clients of the West, and in that context, NATO. These countries are completely dependent - militarily, politically, and economically - on the will of others. In a historical period when a new "strategic line" had to be projected from the Baltic to Anatolia, when we lived with Francis Fukuyama's laconic statement about the "end of history" and with the conviction that unipolarity would last forever, the prevailing opinion was that from the constant expansion NATO and the EU could make good money (new markets with new consumers for American and Western European companies, new natural resources for exploitation, new labour cheaper than in the West, etc.), even if that territory would have to expand to small Balkan States (Fukuyama 1992). However, with the great economic crisis, the pandemic and its consequences, and ultimately the dramatic rise in the prices of energy and fuel, it turned out that these state-like creations are increasingly turning into "dependent territories", entities that must be subsidised. That is why these clients have increasingly started to represent a cost for the West and, in that context, for NATO. Kosovo, although not a country in the full sense of the word, has become an illustrative example to describe this process. No matter which way you look at it or analyse the situation in relation to Kosovo and Metohija, for NATO, it is just an expense that can no longer be justified.

NATO did become a key factor in regional stability in the Balkans, but in order to reach that point, it had to pay a very high price. Eisenhower's mistake, looking at things on the ground from NATO's point of view, has been corrected. However, looking at political matters from the point of view of the Balkan peoples, it remains unclear to what extent and with what consequences. It seems that NATO no longer has at its disposal instruments with which it could strengthen its position, and it is extremely uncertain how the weakening of its position can manifest itself in political reality and regional security. Given that NATO is having issues with legitimacy, a lack of public support, double standards, violations of laws and values that NATO itself endorses, and an increase in expenses that is steadily rising, it is apparent that the Alliance's position is deteriorating.

Conclusion: The Balkans with NATO and after NATO

Although at first glance it seems that NATO, as a key factor in regional security, has ensured its long-term influence in the Balkans, this can also lead to the wrong conclusion. NATO's interest in stationing its forces in the Balkans and then bringing all the Balkan states into membership has existed for a long time. This interest was realised by the direct involvement of NATO in the civil war in Yugoslavia, which took place gradually but also ended with a drastic and dramatic measure: the aggression against the FR Yugoslavia. Despite the fact that the NATO forces (as expected) won, by all accounts, an unequal war with the Yugoslav army and Serbian police, the consequences of this act remained and are very difficult to correct. Actually, they may turn out to be impossible to correct. On the one hand, by joining the war and, finally, through aggression, NATO managed to assert itself at the beginning of the 21st century as not only a key but, in political practice, the only factor in regional security. What NATO says is how it is done. State leaders could offer resistance and influence the partial adoption of their own amendments, but this could not change NATO's set strategic goals. On the other hand, NATO has become a victim of its own politics. First of all, the circumstances in the international environment, and therefore also in the security environment, have changed. Two decades after the NATO aggression against the FR Yugoslavia, an event that was supposed to represent the pinnacle of American preemptive action in Europe and send a message to everyone else that either they would be obedient or they would be bombed, almost nothing was the same in world politics. It was not the same in the Balkans, either. Taking advantage of the mistakes of NATO and the EU, Russia and China returned to the game as increasingly important regional security actors. Russia, with strong support for the respect of international law in B&H and Kosovo, did not allow the Dayton structure to be changed or the disempowerment of the Republic of Srpska, just as it did not allow the circumvention of UN Security Council Resolution 1244 (1999) or the gross violation of Serbia's territorial integrity. China, through investments during the implementation of the Belt and Road megaproject, managed to fill all the holes left behind by the EU, which purposefully avoided improving certain sectors in the economies of the Balkan countries. By 2020, thanks to previous acquisitions and expansion into the Balkans, NATO remained a key factor in regional security, but it was no longer the only one in Balkan political practice. In addition, the problem for NATO is the lack of legitimacy, since the expansion process was not carried out by democratic methods, and during the race to achieve certain goals, all kinds of politicians and all kinds of policies were supported. Then, there is the open question of what will happen in the Balkans with the weakening of NATO, its withdrawal, or its potential disintegration. The existing regional construction was built in accordance with American interests at certain historical moments. For some, it meant reaching historical results and fulfilling historical justice, and for others, it meant falling into historical catastrophe and injustice.

The potential to require a review of certain processes induced or supported by NATO is already on the table. This primarily refers to Kosovo and the decision to unilaterally declare "independence" in February 2008. How can NATO prevent this? How can it even answer that? Is NATO ready to defend its projects in the Balkans with force? What price is it willing to pay for the maintenance of client states that have become completely dependent on it? What is the strategic importance of the Balkans in the new geographical redistribution of the world and the shaping of a multipolar order?

The thesis of a strategic line from the Baltic to Anatolia remains just a dream, difficult to achieve, and, in the current circumstances, too expensive. At the same time, by starting the offensive in Ukraine, Russia (with the open or tacit support of the main non-Western actors) accelerates the transformation of the world political system and initiates the adoption of new rules of the game by which world politics will function. In such circumstances, the prospects for NATO action in the Balkans are not bright.

If the strategy of total opposition to Russia continues, NATO can assign the role of a new military base to the Balkans as an integral part of the Eastern European battlefield against Russia. NATO could organise continual pressures and provocations towards the Russian interest zone from the Balkans, which would manifest in different ways. There are three problems with this approach.

First, falling into the status of a military base in the long term leaves the already economically and socially vulnerable Balkans in a phase of "incompleteness". Lagging behind Western European countries will become more pronounced. Who will invest in the military base? How would economic and social activities be organised in conditions of permanent insecurity? The Ukrainization of the Balkans, according to the matrix seen during the past eight years, is the only thing that can be offered. There will be money, of course, for arming against the Russians, building military infrastructure, spreading propaganda, and raising Russophobia. For the rest, there will not be any money. If we also take into account the rise in prices of energy and food products, inflation, and the expected decline in living standards on a continental scale, the picture becomes even more bleak.

Second, it is under question how capable and ready NATO and the EU are to organise the East European battlefield, and especially the Balkan battlefield. A debacle in Afghanistan, failures on the "Russian border" and in the Middle East, along with the essential show of weakness in Ukraine, where there was readiness to fight against Russia to the last Ukrainian but not seriously help Ukraine when the war broke out, are not great recommendations. The complexity of relations in the Balkan regional (sub)complex should also be taken into account; the circumstances are significantly different from the situation in the Baltic. NATO and the EU could not implement the planned de-Daytonization of B&H and force Serbia to accept the Albanian separatist creation; they could not even push through the looting of church property in Montenegro, and now they will mobilise all the Balkan nations for an exhausting "hybrid war" against Russia! Impositions, threats, and intimidation can no longer help in this case either. This could only lead to the collapse of the state "systems" accustomed to a clientelist relationship that implied little work and more obedience.

Third, it is extremely naive to expect that there will be no Russian countermeasures. According to some elements, the conditions in the Balkans

are even more favourable than in Ukraine for the expansion of Russian activities in several directions! Falling under the status of a military base means that the conflict or escalation between two sides will take place in that geographical area. It cannot be expected that only one side will use that geographical area to transfer its own activities to the foreign territories of the enemy. This can destabilise the region to the limit, deepen inter-ethnic and inter-state tensions, and also weaken public trust in state leadership. Chaotization, therefore, becomes complete and comprehensive.

Therefore, the stabilisation of the Balkans, both in the near term and in the long term, must be thought of in a different way. Falling into the status of a military camp must be avoided. With the addition that this status would last for a long, long time and that the final outcome is impossible to predict. Certainly, at this moment, it seems naive or utopian to discuss some new form of Balkan confederation, Balkan union, or Balkan alliance. It is neither in the interest of NATO or the EU, nor is there a critical mass within the "system" of the Balkan countries to realise such a project. It will not even be in Russia's interest if the orchestrated joining of most of the Balkan countries to anti-Russian hysterical measures continues. But, at the same time, it is irresponsible and disturbing not to think about alternatives and to silently observe the epochal changes taking place. If there are no alternatives, if there is no reaction to the changes, the Balkan people and the Balkan states will become mere objects of geopolitics, not subjects that will be able to influence their own destiny even to a limited extent. A sustainable solution can be sought in a new way of connecting beyond the foreseen "bloc division", with security guarantees from both Western actors and Russia, while also projecting the special roles of Turkey and China and patiently solving internal and regional open issues in a completely new framework. Where there are no solutions, postpone them until further notice and take intermediate steps to reduce the potential for conflict. With such an approach, a matrix for wider integration in Southeast Europe could be built, which would include Turkey and Ukraine after the end of the war.

Despite the fact that this attitude seems naive and utopian, it should be remembered that after wars, there are always negotiations. After an armed conflict, some negotiate from the position of the winner, some from the position of the loser, and agreements are made accordingly. The current armed conflict will not end as planned in the West. The escalation in Ukraine is contrary to all their strategic plans. With NATO, the Balkans is not becoming any more stable or secure, nor will it have a more certain perspective. The Balkan issue, for sure, does not have the capacity to "tear down" NATO. However, the Balkan issue has the capacity to help breakdown NATO, and when it comes to breaking down the credibility of this military alliance or its decomposition, one of the ways is by showing which mistakes that it made in its approach have caused significant consequences for NATO itself and for regional security as well.

References

- Bogetić, Dragan. 2001. "Sjedinjene Američke Države i formiranje Balkanskog pakta 1952–1955", *Arhiv*, II (2): 186–197.
- Branko, Karlos Martins. 2021. *Portugalski general: Oluja genocid gurnut pod tepih*. Radio Sputnik, 04.08.2021: https://lat.sputnikportal.rs/20210804/ portugalski-general-oluja – genocid-gurnut-pod-tepih-1128131591.html. Accessed September 21 2022.
- *Comperhesive Proposal For the Kosovo Status Settlement.* 2007. New York: United Nations Security Council (S/2007/168/Add. 1)
- Đukanović, Dragan and Marko Dašić. 2021. "The role of Western Balkans in NATO strategic thinking: reflections on continuity and changes in seeking for a new relevance". In: *Thematic Conference Proceedings of International Significance – Archibald Reiss Days*, Vol. 11. Beograd: KPA: 325–333.
- European Union Force in BiH. 2023: https://euforbih.org/. Accessed January 29 2023.
- Fukuyama, Francis. 1992. *The End of History and the Last Man*. New York: Free Press.
- Jano, Dorian. 2023. "Albania Moving from Security Receiver to Security Provider", In: Nemanja Džuverović and Věra Stojarová (eds.), *Peace and Security in the Western Balkans: A Local Perspective*. London: Routledge: 50–69.
- Karaosmanoglu, Ali. 1999. "NATO Enlargement and the South: A Turkish Perspective", *Security Dialogue*, 30 (2): 213–224.

- Katchanovski, Ivan. 2011. "Puzzles of EU and NATO Accession of Post-Communist Countries", *Perspectives on European Politics and Society*, 12 (3): 304–319.
- Kecmanović, Nenad. 2007. *Nemoguća država*. Banja Luka: Glas Srpske.
- Komarčević, Miodrag & Ljubo Pejanović and Mićo Živojinović. 2016. "Tehnologija primene FID operacija u procesu razbijanja Jugoslavije", In: Ljubiša Despotović and Veselin Konatar (eds.), *Polja geopolitike*. Novi Sad: Kultura – polis, Fakultet za evropske pravno političke studije: 431–444.
- Krga, Branko. 2022. "Kosovsko-metohijska kriza vojnostrategijski problem", *Vojno delo*, 74 (3): 47–61.
- Mitrović, Ljubiša. 2008. "Geopolitička tranzicija Balkana i Nove Evrope i njihova uloga u uslovima monocentrične globalizacije sveta", *Ekonomika*, 54 (3-4): 9–14.
- Morelli, Vincent & Carl Ek, Paul Belkin, Steven Woehrel and Jim Nichol. 2009. "NATO Enlargement: Albania, Croatia, and Possible Future Candidates". Washington DC: Congressional Research Service.
- NATO Regional Headquarters Allied Forces Southern Europe. 1995. *Operation Deny Flight*: http://www.afsouth.nato.int/archives/operations /DenyFlight/DenyFlightFactSheet.htm. Accessed January 29, 2023.
- Nova srpska politička misao. 2022. "Istraživanje: Broj građana koji smatraju da ne treba uvesti sankcije Rusiji porastao sa 82,2 na 84 odsto", 29.07.2022, http://www.nspm.rs/hronika/istrazivanje-nspm-brojgradjana-koji-smatraju-da-ne-treba-uvesti-sankcije-rusiji-porastao-sa-822-na-84-odsto.html. Accessed September 10 2022.
- *Opšti okvirni sporazum za mir u Bosni i Hercegovini*. 1995: https://propisi. ks.gov.ba/sites/propisi.ks.gov.ba/files/opci_okvirni_sporazum_za_mir _u_bosni_i_hercegovini.pdf. Accessed January 10, 2023.
- Owen, Robert C. 2000. *Deliberate force: a case study in effective air campaigning: a final report of the Air University Balkans air campaign stud.,* Alabama: Air University Press.
- Polak, Nathan M & Ryan C. Hendrickson and Nathan G. D. Garrett. 2009. "NATO Membershipfor Albania and Croatia: Military Modernization, Geo-Strategic Opportunities and ForceProjection", *The Journal of Slavic Military Studies*, 22 (4): 502–514.

- Ponomareva, Elena and Dušan Proroković. 2021. "NATO vs Russia: Impact on Balkan regional security", In: Katarina Zakić and Birgül Demirtaş (eds.), *Europe in Changes: The old continent at – a new crossroads*. Belgrade: Institute of International Politics and Economics: 117–138.
- Proroković, Dušan. 2018. *Geopolitika Srbije: položaj i perspektive na početku XXI veka,* Beograd: Službeni glasnik.
- Proroković, Dušan. 2020. "Komparativna analiza izvornih nadležnosti Republike Srpske i AP Kosovo i Metohija prema relevantnim međunarodnim sporazumima i njihova primena u političkoj praksi", In: Zoran Knežević and Kosta Čavoški (eds.), *Secesija sa stanovišta unutrašnjeg i međunarodnog prava i njene političke posledice: zbornik radova sa naučnog skupa održanog 3. jula 2020. godine,* Beograd: Srpska akademija nauka i umetnosti: 281–298.
- Prorokovich, Dushan. 2022. "Стратегическая нестабильность на Балканах как следствие внешней политики США", Русская политология, 18 (№ 1): 5–13.
- Proroković, Dušan. 2023a. "Spoljna politika Srbije i odnosi sa Rusijom kao jedan od prioriteta". *Međunarodni problemi,* Vol. 75, No 2: 293-312.
- Proroković, Dušan. 2023b. "Položaj Rusije u multipolarnom svetu i strateške opcije Srbije", *Srpska politička misao*, Vol. 79, br. 1/2023: 41-64.
- Raković, Aleksandar. 2019. Crnogorski separatizam. Beograd: Catena Mundi.
- Simić, Aleksandar. 2007. "Bondstil glavni grad 'nezavisnog' Kosova", NIN, 09.08.2017: 14-15.
- UN SC. 1993. "Resolution 816 (1993)", March 31, 1993, New York: United Nations.
- UN SC. 1999. "Resolution 1244 (1999)", June 10, 1999, New York: United Nations.
- Vimer, Vili. 2015. "Pismo kancelaru Gerhardu Šrederu", Iskra, LXVI (1250): 17.
- Wall, Colin & Sean Monaghan and Pierre Morcos. 2022. "Will Finland and Sweden Join NATO?", Center for Strategic & International Studies, April 15, 2022: https://www.csis.org/analysis/will-finland-and-sweden-joinnato. Accessed January 27 2023.
- Zagorcheva, Dessie. 2012. "NATO Enlargement and Security in the Balkans", *Journal of Regional Security*, 7 (1): 7-32.

Rethinking Bulgaria's Euro-Atlantic Choice

Irina YAKIMOVA¹

Abstract: The article aims at rethinking Bulgaria's Euro-Atlantic choice made by our country in the first decade of the post-socialist transformation. Tracing back in time the origins and evolution of the concept of Bulgaria's accession to the Western integration space, the author highlights events that have formed the broad outlines of the process while searching for possible explanations of why things have gone wrong in the long run. Against this background, the issue of the expedience of the country's geopolitical reorientation from the East to the West is also brought forward from a historical perspective as well as from a contemporary perspective. The author pays due attention to the role of the "international factor" and the correlation between the dynamic development in the field of geopolitics and the negative ideological evolution of the concept of "opening" to the West. *Keywords*: transition, transformation, Eastern Europe, Bulgaria, EU, NATO.

Bulgaria's Euro-Atlantic choice was made in the second half of the 1990s in the effort of the Bulgarian post-socialist state to refute the pro-Soviet "satellite syndrome" by replacing it with the new "European civilizational values". The present article aims to outline the historical parameters of this process while analysing its contemporary geopolitical implications by means of political science. The text examines exclusively the "case of Bulgaria", regarded in the mandatory broader international context. Therefore, the research is multi-layered and multi-aspect, without striving to be fully comprehensive in every factological issue appearing in it. Thus,

¹ Irina Yakimova is Master of Arts in International Relations, Doctor of Philosophy in Modern and Contemporary History. She is currently Assistant Professor at the Institute of Historical Research, Bulgarian Academy of Sciences, Sofia, Bulgaria; iyakimova@abv.bg; iyakimova@ihist.bas.bg; ORCID 0000-0001-9172-5223. It should be noted that many of the views presented in the current article express its author's own opinion and not the one of the institution she works for.

the main focus is the place of Bulgaria in the post-Soviet world order, with the reasoning purposefully oriented towards clarifying the role and influence of the "international factor" in formulating Bulgaria's foreign policy decisions. The main findings are focused so as to provide a most unbiased answer to the question of what provoked our country's postsocialist "opening" to the West and how its hasty implementation into economic and political practice led to a number of short-sighted management decisions that already require revision and reassessment.

In order to achieve a comprehensible logical sequence in the text to follow, it is necessary to "rewind the tape" by recalling the original motivation of Bulgaria's integration into the transatlantic political-economic and military-political space. The concept of the Bulgarian reorientation from the East to the West emerged from the party directive to discover a "tactical alternative" to the already disintegrating structures of the Council of Mutual Economic Assistance and the Warsaw Treaty Organisation. The official "green light" to this end was given by the adoption of the so-called "July Concept" in 1987 in the light of Soviet "perestroika". In the geopolitical environment of the late 1980s, the implementation of the "tactical alternative" meant searching for ways of reorientation towards enhanced cooperation, initially in the field of foreign trade and later in that of foreign policy, with the institutions and structures of the Western European integration space (International Relations 1988, 3-5). The then ruling Bulgarian Communist government had no other "winning" option, as CPSU Secretary General Mikhail Gorbachev's policy of reforming the Soviet-type model of the state socialism had one leading long-term consequence for Bulgaria, namely depriving it of its privileged position as the militarypolitical and economic "centre" of the Eastern bloc while gradually pulling it afar to the "peripheral" zone of the geopolitical "buffer" space between the East and the West. Thus, finding itself in an unexpected state of "transition" between the economic systems and the dynamically changing external and internal socio-political situation, the country was pushed once again into chaos and forced to start its most recent search for a new place in the changing power balance between the global geopolitical players (Kalinova and Baeva 2002).

The accession to the European and transatlantic integration communities became a top state priority after all the other possibilities for finding alternative foreign trade and policy partners proved to be inconsistent. The "exotic" options for closer cooperation with the Arab countries, Japan, or China, as well as the attempts to establish "individually based" relations with the Federal Republic of Germany as a key representative of the geopolitical space beyond the "Iron Curtain", turned out to be lacking in long-term perspective for various reasons in the status quo before 1989, as well as immediately after the "velvet revolution" and the change of power it pretended to bring.

If, for example, we were to consider the "Middle Eastern dimension" in Bulgarian foreign policy from those years, we would notice that maintaining contacts with countries like Egypt, Syria, Iraq, Libya, and Algeria was actually pursued to achieve several very specific goals, which included support for the decolonization process, demonstration of the achievements of the ideology of state socialism as well as securing the geopolitical positions of the USSR and the "socialist East" over those of the US and the "capitalist West" in the region. However, Mikhail Gorbachev officially declared denunciation of the "spheres of influence" at the end of the 1980s, rendering this political line meaningless. As for China, Japan, and the Federal Republic of Germany, in all three cases it was a question of unsuccessful management choices due to the direct collision with the global geopolitical interests of the USSR. With China, because of Zhivkov's attempt to use the nuanced differences between the "Chinese" and "Soviet" models of socialism to criticise Gorbachev's concept of the "perestroika"; with Japan, due to the fact that, in an effort to quickly acquire Japanese technological know-how, Bulgaria was on the verge of revealing secret product information and Soviet patents in the field of military-technical industry; with the Federal Republic of Germany, because of the unrevoked decision to deploy US missiles on its territory, despite the ongoing disarmament negotiations and Zhivkov's attempt to use this country as an intermediary in the diplomatic talks with the EEC "behind Moscow's back" (Filipova 2008; Kandilarov 2014, 510-568; Marcheva 2016, 541-544). Therefore, the ruling elites, before 1989 and in the first post-socialist decade either, demonstrating impressive continuity in their views about the future development of the country and regardless of their party colouring, began to regard the option of an accelerated "return to the West" as a panacea for solving the accumulating problems in the fields of economy and national security. A little-known and somewhat reluctantly admitted truth, even by scholars and experts, for example, is the fact that it was as early as 1986-1988 when official relations with the then EEC were established. That happened through the two-stage exchange of verbal notes between the Minister of Foreign Affairs, Petar Mladenov, and the European Commissioner for External Relations, Willy de Klerk (see DAMFAa 113-128; and DAMFAb, 5). The party-political regime skilfully took advantage of the momentum of mutual recognition between the Council of Mutual Economic Assistance and the Western European economic integration institutions (JD, 1988). On the other hand, although not yet at an official bilateral level, the first attempts to contact NATO representatives were made within the framework of the negotiations between the North Atlantic Treaty Organisation and the Warsaw Pact on disarmament issues held in Stockholm from January 1984 to September 1986 and later on in Wien on February 17, 1987 (Baev 2010, 380-382). We could not speak yet, however, of a sharp breaking up of all the ties within the socialist integration model. At that point, even countries with the most advanced reforms towards political liberalisation and the introduction of free market mechanisms, like Poland or Hungary, were not fully prepared for such a radical step (Baeva 2019, 64), despite the fact that it was there that the US foreign propaganda funds were spent most lavishly in order to achieve "an ideological break-through" against the Soviet influence. According to available diplomatic sources of the period, preserved in the Diplomatic Archives of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Bulgaria, in 1985 and for propaganda purposes in Poland, only the US National Endowment for Democracy (a non-profit foundation dedicated to the growth and strengthening of democratic institutions around the world) allocated as much as 600,000 USD (DAMFAc, 81-84). The comparative amount allocated for the same "anti-Soviet" propaganda in Bulgaria was not small either, estimated at up to circa 200,000 USD, but the momentum of inter-bloc relations in the Soviet sphere at that time was still strong, and the process of its self-destruction had not vet reached its final stage. On the other hand, exclusively dissolving the "Bulgarian case", it was particularly hard for Socialist Bulgaria to break up with the USSR, given the decades-long policy of "comprehensive rapprochement" with Moscow (Baeva 2017, 21-39), which could serve as an explanation of why the management programmes of the first transition governments after 1989 contained just vaguely defined calls for maintaining "a balance of relations" with all Bulgarian external partners, stating at the same time that the country should remain "open" to "everything useful and valuable created by modern civilization" (GD 1990, 596). Only when the military-political and political-economic structures of the Eastern Bloc were officially disbanded in the summer of 1991 was the need to find an urgent and adequate alternative for Bulgaria's future development inevitably put on the agenda.

The dilemma seemed to be partially solved by the progress of the talks on mutual cooperation with the institutions of the European Economic Community (Nikova 1992, 273; Yakimova 2019, 289). The decisions of the 14th Extraordinary Communist Party Congress (January 30, 1990-February 2, 1990) served as a "political catalyst" in this regard, with the party delegates officially denouncing the Soviet Communist Model and adopting instead the Western European Social Democratic Concept (Kandilarov 2010, 154-157). That was a move with unequivocal implications at the international level. It created the necessary prerequisites to finalise the negotiations on the long-prepared Agreement on Trade and Commercial-Economic Cooperation between Bulgaria and the EEC, signed on March 8, 1990. Soon after Bulgaria received observer status in the European Parliament, it was invited to the PHARE Programme (September 17, 1990) and became a member of the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund (September 26, 1990), and submitted its application to join the Council of Europe. Much more complicated, however, seemed to be the situation in the national security field, where the disappearance of the protective rear of the Warsaw Pact became a serious challenge that could not be overcome (at that historical stage) otherwise than by establishing close interaction with the structures of the transatlantic military-political space (Baeva 2019, 68). In popular language, this imperative found a simple and easily understandable expression in the slogan that Bulgaria was building "a road to Europe". The latter was broadly used as a major propaganda instrument, especially by Prime Ministers Filip Dimitrov (November 1991-October 1992) and Ivan Kostov (1997-2001), President Petar Stoyanov (1997-2002), or by the Chairman of the Atlantic Club, later Minister of Foreign Affairs, Dr. Solomon Passi. In their public speeches, the building of "a road to Europe" often appeared as inevitably linked with the necessity of making a new "civilization choice" and adopting "the Euro-Atlantic values" (see, for example, Stoyanov 1997; Passi 1996).

There is something that should be explicitly stressed in the abovementioned context. The more Bulgaria embarked on the Euro-Atlantic negotiation process, the more its political elite became dependent on the socalled "Western factor", being obedient to decisions and even directives coming from far beyond Bulgaria's state management environment and the geographical territory of the country. Even before the Bulgarian "velvet revolution" of November 1989, the dissident movement in the country relied almost entirely on US financial and material support. It would be enough only to mention here the actions and direct interference of US Ambassador Sol Polanski in the political turmoil of the early 1990s, which were not kept secret but, on the contrary, were openly welcomed by the Right-wing opposition represented by the Union of the Democratic Forces (UDF). There is a document kept in the archives of the Bulgarian Ministry of Foreign Affairs containing the direct accusation that the Deputy Minister of Foreign Affairs Lyuben Gotsev addressed in the autumn of the turbulent year 1989 to the US participants in the Meeting on Environmental Protection of the Council for Security and Cooperation in Europe held in Sofia from October 16 to November 3, 1989. The dissidents used the international spirit of that meeting and its wide Western media coverage to organise a demonstration in the park space in front of the Kristal Confectionery in Sofia on October 26, 1989. After they were scattered by the militia forces, the Deputy Minister expressed his displeasure at the activity of the American Ambassador Sol Polanski himself and other US Embassy officials in Sofia among the informal dissident groups opposing the regime (DAMFAd, 131). Following November 10, 1989, Ambassador Sol Polanski was already a frequent participant in the crowded demonstrations of the UDF, and he and his successors in office firmly supported the actions of the opposition in its struggle to assert its political positions (see Ludzhev 2012, 97, 112, 115). Later on, the trend became a matter of common practice, leading to the point when the expansion of the cooperation scope with the Western integration structures and institutions gradually turned Bulgaria into a target rather than a subject of foreign policy. Actually, there was little new in an international state status like that, as the country had already experienced the "brotherhood relationship" with the other socialist states within the Eastern Bloc, and just like then, the pace of integration rapprochement after the fall of the Iron Curtain was in a way proportional to the process of "opening" the Euro-Atlantic space itself to closer cooperation with the European East.

From a "Western" perspective, the framework of relations with the former Soviet satellites could be considered established, in its broad outlines at least, with the adoption of several "milestone" political documents in the early 1990s. Striving to attract the Eastern European countries to the "transatlantic" sphere of influence, in compliance with Zbigniew Brzezinski's concept of the rearrangement of the "Grand Chessboard" in the aftermath of the Cold War, which excluded every possibility of a spatial vacuum in Central and Eastern Europe (Brzeziński 1998, p. 91), the European Council published its Rome Summit Conclusions in mid-December. The summit's decisions introduced a special form of close interaction with the European East, the so-called "European Association Agreements" (ECPC, 1990). Meanwhile, at NATO level, the North Atlantic allies adopted their Message from Turnberry (June 8, 1990), followed soon after by the London Declaration (July 6, 1990), both documents stating one and the same priority goal: to "reach out to the countries of the East, which were our adversaries in the Cold War, and extend to them the hand of friendship" (LD 1990, §4; MT 1990). These gestures of what then looked like an unconditional partnership, however, were soon complemented by a number of additional criteria the Eastern European candidate countries had to complete in order to obtain full membership status. Thus, for example, in the official documents from the meetings held at the highest European level in those years, we can read that the future cooperation with Eastern Europe is going to be determined not just by the generally expressed intention of each country, but also by the specific progress in building "democratic institutions" guaranteeing the "rule of law" and "human rights", by the presence of functioning market relations and the competitiveness of the candidate's economy, and by the speed of harmonisation of national legislation with the relevant legal norms of the "acquis communautaire" (AC, 1993). On the other hand, in the field of military cooperation and security, the North Atlantic Council also brought forth a series of recommendations for "modernization" of the Eastern European armies, implying no more, no less, the complete destruction of "obsolete" Soviet weapons and their replacement with technology that is "compatible" with and "meets" the NATO standards (PPFD 1994; PPID 1994). It was namely the strict implementation of these same criteria that outlined the new statepolitical doctrine of the Bulgarian post-socialist transition, the latter being built entirely on the premise of rejecting the "Communist past" and the necessity of making a "new civilizational choice" by adopting "Western values" and development models.

It should be stressed that in this regard, Bulgaria made no exception from the rest of the former Soviet satellites in their quest to "return to Europe", from which their elites believed they had been forcibly separated when being geopolitically incorporated into the Eastern Bloc in the immediate aftermath of the Second World War. However, as more and more time passes, the "Pro-Western" choice Bulgaria made two decades ago begins to look somewhat static, unduly axiomatic, and somehow outdated. As we know from Hegel's popular thesis, human history never stands still; the wheel continues to turn, and events repeat periodically in a kind of imaginary spiral, but always with an upgrade. The history of Bulgaria's post-socialist transition is a most symbolic confirmation of this theory. And, if the transition seemed to have come to an end quite naturally in a geopolitical sense with Bulgaria's admission to NATO in 2004 and a little later to the EU in 2007, from a presentday perspective, it is hard to admit that such statements cannot stand up to the unbiased verification of the historical development. In the 30 years that have elapsed since the turning point of 1989, the geopolitical picture in the Eastern part of Europe has evolved beyond recognition, and currently we once again appear to be standing at a historical crossroads where neither the East nor the West are the same anymore. In fact, as early as in the decade immediately following the collapse of the Eastern European socialist integration model, the newly formed Russian Federation turned to the political philosophy of Neo-Eurasianism, which gradually became the foundation of its foreign policy doctrine. With the beginning of the new 21st century, Moscow directed its attention to the creation of a "new Eurasian empire" built around the geopolitical axes of Moscow-Berlin-Paris to the West, Moscow-Beijing to the East, and Moscow-Tehran to the South (Dugin 1997, 162). It was namely this ideology that presupposed the voluntary withdrawal from the Eastern European space at the expense of the progressive mastery of the Eurasian "heartland" (Mackinder 1904, 421–444). And while the ruling elite in Washington continued to boast about what still looked like their unconditional victory in the Cold War and, on that ground, considered it their implicit right to act as a "global arbiter" of the "American" world order (Kissinger 1997, 705-733; Brzezinski 1994, 158-159; Brzezinski 2004, 126, 150), the Russian Federation gradually regained the positions of influence which the former USSR had renounced and started consolidating around itself new economic and political alliances. After a decade of ideological wandering, the political debate in Russia was finally raised to a new point where the main challenge was to find a proper answer to the question of how to build the new modern state identity while reconciling it with the "Soviet past". It was in this context that Alexander Dugin proposed his theory of the new "Eurasian" way of Russia's future development (Dugin 2014), generally opposing Alexandr Shevyakin's implicit thesis of the necessity to re-establish the deliberately and untimely destroyed USSR (Shevyakin 2010), both of them thus building the philosophical foundations for more "modernistic" thesis, like, for example, that of Prof. Darina Grigorova, who brings forth the idea of an entirely new geopolitical future for Russia based on its "imperial" and "Soviet" past (Grigorova 2018). In the process of implementing this task in the field of foreign policy, Russia initiated the creation of new generation international structures, such as the BRICS and the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO). Apart from that, a series of bilateral agreements for economic and military-political cooperation with China, India, Iran, Saudi Arabia, and Turkey were signed. The post-American world order is already established with its new realities and spheres of redistributed influence. Within its framework, Russia's geopolitical importance could be defined as, if not superior, at least fully equal to that of several other major spatial players (Bachev 2022, 10, 18). So, we are currently witnessing not just the general transformation of the system of international relations but also the global restructuring of the architecture of international security. The first diplomatic legitimation of this large-scale process was the meeting between Russian President Vladimir Putin and his American counterpart, President Joe Biden, in the early summer of 2021. This meeting was a sign that Washington, albeit reluctantly, recognises the Russian Federation as its equal antagonist in the international arena for the first time since the collapse of the USSR. Everything that the world has observed afterwards - the denouement of the military clash in Syria, the tension over Iran's nuclear programme, the outburst of the conflict in Ukraine, the Taiwan issue – are just the different practical dimensions of the modern confrontation between the West and the East, which is becoming increasingly complex and much more multi-layered if compared to the confrontation between the two superpowers and their "satellite" militarypolitical blocs in the decades of the Yalta-Potsdam status quo. The major result of this new geopolitical opposition is the gradual but sustainable shift of the global centre of historical development in an Eastern direction. The process is unprecedented, not just since the end of the Cold War but since the time of the Great Geographical Discoveries, and it is high time to admit the plain facts. Whether we like it or not, after the total dominance of the "Rimland" for more than half a millennium after the collapse of the Byzantine Empire in the 15th century, the contemporary global geopolitical "centre of gravity" is once again shifting to the core of the "Heartland", namely, to the heart of Eurasia. Thus, the "end of history", announced by Francis Fukuyama in the early 1990s, turned out to have been a fundamental new beginning of processes that developed with unexpected historical dynamics in less than 30 years, placing the political elites throughout the world before the imperative for a mental readjustment and urgent adaptation to the inevitable changes at all three spatial levels, global, regional, and national. The existing international system, with its familiar structures of economic integration and security, has never been that close to its actual collapse as it is now. And if those structures had no alternative since the disappearance of the Council of Economic Assistance and the Warsaw Pact Organisation in the early 1990s, at the beginning of the 21st century, they are already somewhere there. The alternative economic exchange system and security are already in an advanced stage formation stage beyond the Euro-Atlantic area. And that is an objective process that will determine all global vectors of development, at least for the next fifty years.

Taking into account all the above-mentioned, it appears that the time has come for careful reconsideration of the geopolitical choice the Bulgarian political elite made during the 1990s to break all ties with the its traditional foreign partners in the East, namely Russia, the post-Soviet states, and the Arab countries, and seek new counterparts in the West, i.e., Western Europe, the United States, the European Communities, and NATO, instead. In the dynamically changing surrounding world, the more time elapses since the Eastern European "velvet revolutions" of 1989–1990 with their now outdatedly sounding ideological quests, the more the revision of theses and interpretations becomes inevitable, posing (or maybe it would be more precise to use the term "revive") some fundamental questions like, for example, whether Bulgaria has been prepared enough for the status of a full member of the transatlantic community structures and institutions.

Against this background, the age we are living in has already raised certain serious doubts about the effectiveness of the economic integration of Bulgaria into the European Union, particularly in light of the hard recovery from the COVID-19 crisis and the introduction of European sanctions against the Russian Federation after its special military operation in Ukraine. First of all, there is the general issue of the initially negotiated conditions of our accession to the EU and the doubt of whether some of the so-called "negotiation chapters" had not been prematurely closed, needing urgent reopening in the changed political-economic European environment. Several particular issues arise in this context, concerning mainly the deadlines for closing the nuclear power plant in Kozloduy and the coal-fired power stations (in compliance with the European Green Transition), the deadlines for the introduction of the free market requirements directed at liberalisation of electricity prices for business and household consumers, as well as the cases of the electricity distribution companies and water transmission network ownership (currently both sectors are fully owned by foreign private companies and foreign state-linked structures) (Bachev 2022, 79-80). In the sub-field of agriculture as well, several outstanding disproportions, arising directly from the poorly protected Bulgarian national interest during the pre-accession negotiations, should be properly corrected. It would be quite enough to mention here just the fact that, as an EU member, Bulgaria has voluntarily agreed to comply with Article 34 of the Treaty on the Functioning of the EU (TFEU), regulating the free movement of goods within the Community. During the years, this has created huge imbalances in the goods supply of the biggest retailer supermarkets operating in Bulgaria, like Billa, Lidl, Kaufland, Carrefour, and Fantastico, which prefer selling foreign goods rather than those of domestic Bulgarian origin. In an attempt to protect Bulgarian producers, on April 14, 2020, the Council of Ministers of the Republic of Bulgaria adopted Decree No. 70, which obliged retailers to favour domestic food products (DCM 2020). The result was unequivocal, as only several months later, in October of the same year, the European Commission asked Bulgaria to remove the mandatory supply of local products in hypermarkets or it would refer the matter to the Court of Justice of the EU. The motivation of the EC was incontestable: the actions of Bulgarian authorities had led to a violation of the EU common market (ECMIPKD 2020).

On the other hand, many negotiation chapters seem to need reopening because expected fast macroeconomic development of Bulgaria after the accession year 2007 looks imperfect, if not totally unsuccessful, if we were to compare some basic figures. The notorious among experts, though still not as publicly popular Bulgarian politician and Facebook influencer Kiril Gumnerov, has recently posted several tables containing interesting data about the economic situation in Bulgaria at the beginning of 2007 and, later, in the fourteen years of Bulgaria's EU membership. The data are collected from the corresponding technical documentation of the Ministry of Agriculture and the National Statistics Institute and lead to highly negative conclusions about a permanent recession trend in key economic sectors, like fruit and vegetable production (Fig. 1) or industrial development (Fig. 2).

0	0			
	Total production for 2007 (Accession year)	Total production for 2020/2021 (Fourteen years after Bulgaria's accession to the EU)		
6	25(000	150.000		
Grapes	376 000	178 000		
Tomatoes	213 000	115 000		
Peppers	157 000	51 000		
Potatoes	386 000	192 000		

Figure 1: Decrease in fruit and vegetable production (2007-2020/2021)

Source: Ministry of Agriculture and Food (Gumnerov 2023a; Gumnerov 2023b)

Employment by industrial sector	2008	2020	Decrease in the number of employed	Decrease in %		
Employed in the non- financial sector	2 219 261	2 091 074	- 128187	- 6%		
Employed in the mining industry	29854	20084	- 9970	- 32.8%		
Employed in the manufacturing industry	623 652	491142	- 132 510	- 21 3%		
Employed in the construction industry	255 523	145 165	- 110 362	- 43.2%		
Employed in the production and distribution of electrical and thermal energy, as well as gaseous fuels	36122	31146	- 4976	- 15.5%		
Employed in the field of administrative and support activities	82762	104883	Rise by + 22 121	+ 26 7 % (Administrative staff)		

Figure 2: Decrease in the total number of employed in the field of industry (2008-2020)

Source: National Statistical Institute (Gumnerov 2023c)

Apart from the specific economic issues, there is another major one arising directly from the current international tension created by the conflict in Ukraine. In light of the development of this military crisis, the official anti-Russian propaganda at the highest political and state levels has become increasingly aggressive and lavishly funded, as revealed by a recently declassified US State Department report for the fiscal year 2021. According to the report, which provides very detailed information about the various programmes supported by the Fund for Countering Russian Influence (CRIF), established in compliance with the provisions of the Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act (CAATSA), the sum allocated for Bulgaria amounts to 47,709 USD, which are to be used for all sorts of activities directed to combat "Russian influence" (USSDIR 2022, 16). Even before these striking revelations, however, the constant "anti-Russian" political and media speaking had already brought forth once again to the public agenda the long-muted "pro" and 'anti"-NATO debate. Posed for the first time in the early 1990s in the direct context of the strained bilateral relations with Moscow and the dissolution of the Warsaw Pact, the "NATO issue" evolved fast into a priority argument for fierce political confrontation even before the end of the first post-socialist decade. Influential military representatives like the army generals Dobri Dzhurov, Hristo Dobrev, Lyuben Petrov, Stovan Andreev, or the Prime Ministers Andrev Lukanov and Zhan Videnov, in their political programmes (both referred to the concept of "equidistance" from the East and the West) (see GP 1990, 697-700; GP 1995-1998, 712. 732) argued that Bulgaria needed new security guarantees after the dissolution of the Warsaw Pact, but at the same time avoided to directly "promote" the necessity for a NATO-membership. During the 1990s, the debate engaged large public circles, entering a particularly heated phase when the North Atlantic Alliance's air forces attacked the former Yugoslavia in the spring of 1999. The ruling Bulgarian political elite had already submitted the country's formal membership application two years earlier (on February 17, 1997). However, the greater part of society openly declared its position against such a step, demonstrating its disagreement with the unprecedented act of military aggression against our neighbour to the West. According to the preserved archival information, more than 30,000 Bulgarians gathered in Sofia to demonstrate against the NATO intervention in Yugoslavia on April 20, 1999 (OMDA 1999), and there were several other crowded demonstrations throughout the tense winter and spring months of 1999. However, with the permanent establishment of Bulgarian Euro-Atlanticists in power and the imposition of the concept of accelerated accession to the Transatlantic space in the first years of the 21st century, the reasonable voices expressing reservations about NATO membership were gradually silenced, purposefully deprived of a public platform. The media were "taken over" by the propagandists of the pro-Atlantic idea, and topics about, for example, the comparison between the positive and negative sides of Bulgaria's membership in the EU or NATO were branded "taboo" and permanently dropped from public attention. Literally until yesterday.

However, nowadays, the situation has changed a lot. The dynamic and multi-layered development of the political-economic and military-political processes in Europe, the Balkans, and throughout Eurasia makes it necessary to urgently rethink all the parameters of Bulgaria's Euro-Atlantic choice. Our country is neither technically prepared nor is it in our national interest to take a side in military conflicts that do not concern us in any respect. That has nothing to do with the principle of European solidarity, and it was a general mistake to try to apply this principle to the Ukrainian war. Instead of involving itself in it, no matter how this involvement is being (not very successfully) masked as only "humanitarian" or only "technical support", Bulgaria should act as a mediator to find a peaceful solution. This is a completely feasible role, regardless of the complex geopolitical transformations taking place before our eyes, and its implementation depends not on the predetermined spatial position of Bulgaria but almost entirely on the proper will of the Bulgarian political elite. The "external factor" has its inevitable influence, of course, as it has always had back in time, but in our modern environment, this influence is multidirectional enough, constantly changing, and far from imperative to serve as a convenient excuse. And the part we, the analysts and experts, the historians and political scientists, are to take in the general process is to provide the necessary scientifically based theses and arguments for formulating the Bulgarian national interest and its international protection with a clear political position.

It is a challenge, of course. It is a challenge to find and bring forth as proof the right archival documents to show the interrelationship between the events of the recent past and the developments of the surrounding present. It is also a challenge to remain as impartial as possible about the dynamic world processes, particularly in a media and public environment that constantly generates distorted information and bans all alternative viewpoints. But this is what makes the charm of being a researcher of modern history: to remain immune to attempts at manipulation and faithful to the mere facts.

References

[AC] Accession Criteria (Copenhagen Criteria). 1993. http://eur-lex.europa.eu/EN/legal-content/glossary/accession-criteria-copenhagen-criteria.html
 Bachev, Stanislav. 2022. Bulgaria in the Big Game: Strategic Options. Sofia: East-West Publishing House. [In Bulgarian] [Бачев, Станслав. 2022. България

в голямата игра. Стратегически възможности. София: ИК "Изток-Запад"].

- Baev, Yordan. 2010. The European Security System And the Balkans in the Years of the Cold War. Sofia: Damyan Yakov Publishing House [In Bulgarian] [Баев, Йордан. 2010. Системата за европейска сигурност и Балканите в годините на Студената война. София: ИК "Дамян Яков"]
- Baeva, Iskra. 2019. "Eastern Europe: Change of the Integration Direction from the East to the West". In: *The End of the Cold War and the European Integration/Disintegration Processes in the 1990s. Collection in Honor of Prof. Iskra Baeva's 65th Anniversary*, edited by Evgenia Kalinova, 50-71. Sofia. Staint Kliment Ohridski University Press. [In Bulgarian] [Баева, Искра. 2019. "Източна Европа смяна на интеграционната посока от Изток на Запад. В: *Краят на Студената война и европейската интеграция/ дезинтеграция през 90-те години на XX век*". Сборник в чест на 65-ата годишнина на проф. Искра Баева, под редакцията на проф. Евгения Калинова, 50-71. София: Университетско издателство "Св. Климент Охридски"].
- Baeva, Iskra. 2017. "Rapprachement Between Bulgaria And the Soviet Union, 1963-1973". In: Baeva, Iskra and Evgenia Kalinova. A 16th Republic? Studies and Documents on Bulgarian-Soviet Relations After the Second World War, 21-39. Sofia: East-West Publishing House [In Bulgarian] [Баева, Искра. 2017. "Сближението между България и Съветския съюз (1963-1973)". В: Баева, Искра и Евгения Калинова. 16-а република ли? Изследвания и документи за българо-съветските отношения след Втората световна война, 21-39. София: ИК "Изток-Запад"]
- Brzezinski, Zbigniew. 2004. *The Choice: Global Dominance or Global Leadership*. Sofia: Obsidian Publishing House. [In Bulgarian] [Бжежински, Збигнев. 2004. Изборът. Глобално господство или глобално лидерство. София: ИК "Обсидиан"]
- Brzezinski, Zbigniew. 1998. The Grand Chessboard: American Primacy and Its Geostrategic Imperatives, 91. New York: Basic Books Publishers.
- Brzezinski, Zbigniew. 1994. Out of Control. Global Turmoil on the Eve of the 21st Century. Sofia: Obsidian Publishing House [In Bulgarian] [Бжежински, Збижнев. 1994. Извън контрол. Глобален безпорядък в навечерието на XXI век. София: ИК "Обсидиан"].

- [CSA] Central State Archives-Sofia, f. 1B, in. 68, a.u. 3379, p. 128 [Централен държавен архив-София, ф. 1Б, оп. 68, а.е. 3379, л. 128].
- [DAMFAa] Diplomatic Archives of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Bulgaria, in. 44-12, a.u. 89, р. 113-128; [Дипломатически архив на Министерството на външните работи на Ребулика България (ДА на МВнР), оп. 44-12, a.e. 89, л. 113-128;
- [DAMFAb] Diplomatic Archives of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Bulgaria, in. 45-12, a. u. 104, р. 5 [Дипломатически архив на Министерството на външните работи на Ребулика България (ДА на МВнР), оп. 45-12, а. е. 104, л. 5]
- [DAMFAc] Diplomatic Archives of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Bulgaria, in. 43-4, a.u. 102, p. 81-84 [Дипломатически архив на Министерството на външните работи на Ребулика България (ДА на МВнР), оп. 43-4, а.е. 102, л. 81-84]
- [DAMFAd] Diplomatic Archives of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Bulgaria, in. 46-4, a. u. 134, p. 131 [Дипломатически архив на Министерството на външните работи на Ребулика България (ДА на МВнР), оп. 46-4, а. е. 134, л. 131]
- [DCM] Decree of the Council of Ministers No. 70 of April 14, 2020 on the provision of basic groups of foods produced on the territory of the Republic of Bulgaria in the chains of stores representing commercial establishments (Official Gazette of the Republic of Bulgaria, No. 37/2020. http://dv.parliament.bg/DVWeb/showMaterialDV.jsp?idMat=147515 [In Bulgarian] [Постановление на Министерския съвет № 70 от 14 април 2020 г. за осигуряване на основни групи храни, произведени на територията на Република България, във веригите от магазини, представляващи търговски обекти (Обн., ДВ, бр. 37 от 2020 г. http://dv.parliament.bg/DVWeb/showMaterialDV.jsp?idMat=147515]
- Dugin, Aleksandr. 1997. The Foundations of Geopolitics. The Geopolitical Future of Russia. Moscow: Arktogea-Centre [In Russian] [Дугин, Александр. 1997. Основы геополитики. Геополитическое будущее России. Мыслить пространством. Москва: Арктогея-центр]
- Dugin, Alexandr. 2014. *The Forth Way: An Introduction to the Fourth Political Theory*. Akadamicheskiy Proekt Publishing House. Moscow: Akademicheskiy Proekt [In Russian] [Дугин, Александр. 2014.

Четвертый путь. Введение в Четвертую Политическую Теорию. МоскваМ Академический Проект]

- [ECMIPKD] European Commission: May Infringements Package: Key Decisions. Internal Market, Industry, Entrepreneurship and SMEs. Letters of formal notice. Free movement of goods and freedom of establishment: Commission asks BULGARIA to remove discriminatory measures obliging retailers to favour domestic food products. 14 May 2020, Brussels. http://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/ en/inf_20_859
- [ECPC] European Council, Rome. 14 and 15 December 1990. Presidency Conclusions (Part 2) Concerning Relations with the Soviet Union and the Countries of Central and Eastern Europe, http://www.consilium. europa.eu/media/20545/1990_december_-rome_eng_part_ii.pdf
- Filipova, Nadya. 2008. Bulgarian Diplomacy in Egypt, Syria And Iraq During the Cold War (mid-1950s – mid-1970s). Sofia: Legal Advise Publishing House [In Bulgarian] [Филипова, Надя. 2008. Българската дипломация в Египет, Сирия и Ирак във времето на Студената война (средата на 50те – средата на 70-те години на XX в. София: Лийгъл адвайс,]
- [GD] Government Declaration read before the National Assembly on February 8, 1990 by Andrey Lukanov, Chairman of the Council of Ministers. In: Kandilarov, Evgeniy. Ed. 2008. Program Development of the Bulgarian Socialist Party. Collection of Documents, 1990-2005. Program Documents of the Socialist Governments. Sofia: Centre of Historical and Politological Studies [In Bulgarian] [Правителствена декларация, изнесена пред Народното събрание на 8 февруари 1990 от министър-председателя Андрей Луканов. В: Кандиларов, Евгений. Ред. 2008. Програмно развитие на БСП. Сборник документи (1990-2005). Програмни документи на социалистическите правителства. София: Център за исторически и политологически изследвания]
- [GP] Government Program for Further Democratization of Society and Acceleration of the Transition to a Market Economy, Chapter "Foreign policy and national security". Presented before the Grand National Assembly by Prime Minister Andrey Lukanov on October 10, 1990. In: Kandilarov, Evgeniy. Ed. 2008. Program Development of the Bulgarian Socialist Party. Collection of Documents, 1990-2005. Program Documents of the Socialist Governments, 697-700. Sofia: Centre of Historical and

Politological Studies[Програма на правителство за по-нататъшна демократизация на обществото и ускоряване на прехода към пазарна икономика, раздел "Външна политика и национална сигурност". Представена пред Великото народно събрание от министър-председателя Андрей Луканов на 10 октомври 1990 г. В: Кандиларов, Евгений. Ред. 2008. *Програмно развитие на БСП. Сборник документи (1990-2005). Програмни документи на социалистическите правителства,* 697-700. София: Център за исторически и политологически изследвания]

- [GP] Government Program for 1995-1998. In: Kandilarov, Evgeniy. Ed. 2008. Program Development of the Bulgarian Socialist Party. Collection of Documents, 1990-2005. Program Documents of the Socialist Governments. Sofia: Centre of Historical and Politological Studies [In Bulgarian] [Правителствена програма за 1995-1998 година. В: Кандиларов, Евгений. Ред. 2008. Програмно развитие на БСП. Сборник документи (1990-2005). Програмни документи на социалистическите правителства. София: Център за исторически и политологически изследвания]
- Grigorova, Darina. 2018. The Russian Phoenix: Between the Soviet Past And the Eurasian Future. Moscow: Knizhnuy Mir [In Russian] [Григорова, Дарина. 2018. Русский феникс. Между советским прошлым и евразийским будущим. Москва: Книжный мир]
- Gumnerov, Kiril. 2023a. "Decrease in tomatoes and grapes production (2007-2020/2021)". Facebook, January 16, 2023, 4:36 pm. http://www.facebook.com/kiril.gumnerov.
- Gumnerov, Kiril. 2023b. "Decrease in peppers and potatoes production (2007-2020/2021)". Facebook, January 18, 2023, 1:58 pm. http://www.facebook.com/kiril.gumnerov.
- Gumnerov, Kiril. 2023c. "Decrease in the total number of employed in the field of industry (2008-2020)". Facebook, March 5, 2023, 9:22 pm. http://www.facebook.com/kiril.gumnerov.
- [JD] Joint Declaration on the Establishment of Official Relations Between the Council for Mutual Economic Assistance And the European Economic Community. June 25, 1988. http://docs.cntd.ru/document/1900787 [In Russian] [Совместная Декларация об установлении официальных отношений между Советом экономической взаимопомощи и

Европейским экономическим сообществом. 25 июня 1988 год], http://docs.cntd.ru/document/1900787

- Kalinova, Evgenia and Iskra Baeva. 2002. *The Bulgarian Transitions (1939 2002)*, Sofia: Saint Kliment Ohridski University Press [In Bulgarian] [Калинова, Евгения и Искра Баева. 2002. *Българските преходи 1939 2002*. София: Университетско издателство "Свети Климент Охридски"]
- Каndilarov, Evgeniy. 2010. "From a "Real" to "Democratic" Socialism: Through the zig-zags of the Ideological and Programmatic Development of the Bulgarian Communist Party after the Second World War". In: *Studies on the History of Socialism in Bulgaria, 1944-1989,* 154 – 157. Sofia: Centre of Historical and Political Studies [In Bulgarian] [Кандиларов, Евгений. 2010. "От "реален" към "демократичен" социализъм. Из зиг-загите на идейното и програмното развитие на БКП след Втората световна война". В: Изследвания по история на социализма в България (1944-1989), 154 – 157. София: Център за исторически и политологически изследвания]
- Kandilarov, Evgeniy. 2014. "Todor Zhivkov: Between Gorbachev's Perestroika and Deng Xiaoping's Reforms?" In: *Social Ideas, Movements And Policies,* 510-568. Sofia: National Politics Institute [In Bulgarian] [Кандиларов, Евгений. 2014. "Тодор Живков: между перестройката на Горбачов и реформите на Дън Сяопин?" В: *Социални идеи, движения и политики,* 510-568. София: Национален политически институт]
- Kissinger, H. 1997. Diplomacy. Sofia: Trud [In Bulgarian] [Кисинджър, Хенри. 1997. Дипломацията, София: Труд]
- [LD] London Declaration on a Transformed North Atlantic Alliance (July 6, 1990), §4, http://www.nato.int/docu/comm/49-95/c900706a.htm
- Ludzhev, Dimitar. 2012. *The Revolution in Bulgaria*,1989-1991, 2. Sofia: Ivan Bogorov Publishing House [In Bulgarian] [Луджев, Димитър. 2012. *Революцията в България (1989-1991)*, 2. София: Издателство "Иван Богоров"]
- Mackinder, Halford. 1904. "The Geographical Pivot of History". *The Geographical Journal* XXIII (4): 421–444.

- Marcheva, Iliyana. 2016. *The Policy of Economic Modernization in Bulgaria During the Cold War*. Sofia: Letera Publishing House [In Bulgarian] [Марчева, Илияна. 2016. Политиката за стопанска модернизация в България по време на Студената война. София: Летера]
- [MT] Message From Turnberry, Ministerial Meeting of the North Atlantic Council, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts_236 97.htm?selectedLocale=en
- Nikova, Elena. 1992. *The Balkans And the European Community*. Sofia: Bulgarian Academy of Sciences [In Bulgarian] [Никова, Елена. *Балканите и Европейската общност*. София: Българска академия на науките]
- OMDA. 1999. "For Peace on the Balkans. Tens of Thousands Gathered on an Anti-Military Demontration in Sofia". April 20. http://www.omda.bg /public/bulg/news/kosovo/peace_1.htm [In Bulgarian] [*ОМДА*. 1999. "За мир на Балканите. Десетки хиляди се събраха на антивоенен митинг в София. 20 април. http://www.omda.bg/public/bulg/news/kosovo/peace_1.htm]
- Passi, Solomon. 1996. "NATO- Membership Means Participation in the World Elite". *Avio Forum* 7 (10): 7. http://www.solomonpassy.com/ uploads/articles/bg/filepath_5.pdf [In Bulgarian] [Паси, Соломон. 1996. "Членството в НАТО е причастност към световния елит". *Авиофорум* 7 (10): 7], http://www.solomonpassy.com/uploads/ articles/bg/filepath_5.pdf (accessed May 28, 2023)
- [PPFD] Partnership for Peace: Framework Document Issued by the Heads of State and Government Participating in the Meeting of the North Atlantic Council (Brussels, 10 January 1994), http://www.nato.int/ cps/en/natolive/official_texts_24469.htm (accessed 07, 2023)
- [PPID] Partnership for Peace: Invitation Document issued by the Heads of State and Government Participating in the Meeting of the North Atlantic Council, (Brussels, 10 January 1994), http://www.nato.int/docu/ basictxt/b940110a.htm (accessed 07, 2023)
- Shevyakin, Alexandr. 2010. 8 Steps to the Defeat of the Soviet State. Moscow: Ramenskaya Typographiya [In Russian] [Шевякин, Александр. 2010. 8 ступеней к разгрому советской державы, Москва: Раменская типография]

- Stoyanov, Petar. 1997. Speech of Petar Stoyanov, President of the Republic of Bulgaria, before the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe in Strasbourg, April 23. http://www.petarstoyanov.com/bg/speeches /rechi/rech-pred-parlamentarnata-asambleq-na-syveta-na-evropa [In Bulgarian] [Стоянов, Петър. 1997. Реч на Петър Стоянов, президент на Република България, пред Парламентарната асамблея на съвета на Европа в Страсбург, 23 април. http://www.petarstoyanov.com/ bg/speeches/rechi/rech-pred-parlamentarnata-asambleq-na-syvetana-evropa]
- National Party Conference and the Realignment of Foreign Policy. In: International Relations 1988 (2): 3–5 [In Bulgarian] [Националната партийна конференция и преустройството в сферата на външната политика. В: Международни отношения 1988 (2): 3–5]
- [USSDIR] United States Department of State. Office of Inspector General. Information Report: Countering Russian Influence Fund, December 2022. http://www.stateoig.gov/uploads/report/report_pdf_file/audmero-23-09.pdf.
- Yakimova, Irina. 2019. Bulgaria in Soviet-Western relations in the Age of Global Geopolitical Change (1985–1991). Sofia: Paradigma [In Bulgarian] [Якимова, Ирина. 2019. България между СССР и Запада в епохата на глобалното геополитическо преустройство (1985–1991 г). София: Парадигма]

Regional cooperation as an instrument of conflict resolution and security in Eurasia

Guler KALAY¹

Abstract: In this book chapter, the importance of regional organisations in the management and resolution of ethnoterritorial conflicts, which rose up especially after the Cold War, is studied. The research aims to reveal an exploratory analysis within the scope of the qualitative research method. In this way, it is aimed at emphasising the potential contribution of regional cooperation and regional organisations to the security and peaceful resolution of conflicts, whose impact on conflict resolution has been somewhat overlooked. The aim of this study is to explore the possibilities and capabilities of regional organisations in conflict management and to draw attention to the success and failure factors in their new roles as conflict managers in the international system.

Keywords: regional cooperation, international organizations, ethnopolitics, regional security, Eurasia.

Introduction

Contrary to what was predicted, the end of the bipolar world order was not the end of the history of conflicts and actually paved the way for us to encounter the most brutal face of another type of armed conflict. The power vacuum created by the dissolution of the Eastern Bloc caused the peoples here to face great chaos in all areas of life. Particularly, while the political and economic chaos has fed micro-nationalism, it has revealed different types of ethnic-based conflicts that are increasing and spreading on a global scale. Ethno-territorial conflicts are one of them.

In ethno-territorial conflicts, which is one of the types of ethnicity-based conflicts, the conflict between ethnic groups arises from a regional factor. For this reason, the contentious region and territoriality that are the subject of the conflict play a decisive role in ethno-territorial conflicts. In this study,

¹ Uskudar University; Department of Political Science & International Relations, ORCID 0000-0002-9235-9189, guler.kalay@uskudar.edu.tr

the importance of regional cooperation in the resolution of ethno-territorial conflicts and the re-establishment of peace in the geopolitical area called Eurasia is mentioned. In conflict management and conflict resolution, the influence of more global-scale international organisations such as the UN and NATO and the role of more micro-scale regional organisations, whose members are composed of regional states and which have emerged to address common regional problems, have been compared.

The role of international organisations such as the UN and NATO in research on the resolution of conflicts with micro-nationalism and ethnicitybased conflicts, which increased rapidly after the Cold War, was frequently mentioned. Scientific research on the contribution of international organisations in this field has been very limited. Apart from the EU and OSCE, which are regional organisations, other regional formations in Eurasia escape attention. It is seen in academic research on the roles of international structures such as the UN and OSCE in conflict resolution that, although an important step has been taken in the resolution of the conflicts in which these structures take charge, no definite results can be obtained in the stages of definitively ending the conflict and re-establishing peace.

At this point, we can consider the Nagorno-Karabakh problem the most striking example. Although there were gradual and partial ceasefire processes with the support of the OSCE in the long-lasting conflict over Nagorno-Karabakh, the contentious region between Azerbaijan and Armenia, concrete steps could not be taken for the final resolution of the conflict. The Eastern Ukraine issue is also an unmanaged process despite all the efforts of the OSCE, and this process eventually turned from ethnopolitical conflict to ethno-regional conflict and then to international conflict. The efforts of the United Nations under the peacekeeping mission were also not sufficient to end the conflicts. Even though the Macedonian-Albanian conflict seems to have been resolved in the context of the Ohrid framework agreement, in fact, the conflicts continued after the date of this agreement. For this reason, while regional cooperation for the resolution of conflicts started to gain importance over time, the proactive efforts of regional organisations such as the EU, ASEAN, CSTO, and SCO began to be seen. Regional organisations such as the Organisation for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE), the Organisation of American States (OAS), the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), the African Union (AU), and the European Union (EU) are defined as important conflict prevention actors in their regions. (Swanström 2005; Walter 1999; Kim and Merican 1997)

Article 52 of the United Nations Charter authorises regional organisations, through regional action, to address issues relating to the maintenance of regional international peace and security, provided that such action is consistent with the purposes and principles of the United Nations. Article 53(1) expressly states that "The Security Council shall, when necessary, use such regional arrangements or institutions for enforcement actions under its jurisdiction", but this and other relevant articles of the United Nations expressly recognise the role of regional organisations in conflict resolution. However, some natural limitations have been introduced. First, regional organisations are geographically constrained by narrow conflicts, as opposed to those with a wider scope and potential impact. Second, regional organisations will be expressly subject to the United Nations Security Council, which has supervisory authority over regional actions and, if necessary, the right to supersede regional efforts.

For most of the Cold War era, regional organisations played these limited roles in conflict management. However, with the transition to the post-Soviet era, regional organisations began to assume increasingly diverse and, in some cases, primary roles in conflict management. From the beginning of the 1990s to the present, there has been a dramatic increase in all kinds of regional conflict management activities (Diehl 2008), and Hensel states that since the early 2000s, the interest of regional organisations has increased with the increase in research on conflict management. (Hensell 2002)

The increase in both the quantitative and qualitative aspects of the conflicts has made it difficult for the United Nations to undertake the success of conflict resolution and to tackle the negative consequences of conflicts on its own. In this context, it has expanded the role of regional organisations. Unfortunately, the United Nations has not been successful in the management and resolution of conflicts in places such as Bosnia, Somalia, and Rwanda, where conflicts up to the stage of ethnic cleansing are high. In the mid-1990s, regional organisations and sub-regional bodies began to emerge, willing to take on the task of filling the void.

Compared to global-scale international organisations, it is clear that regional organisations can be much more effective because they have more information on local characteristics, are recognised locally, and are open to cooperation with countries bordering or close to the conflict area. Ultimately, when a conflict in a region cannot be resolved, it will necessarily begin to pose a direct threat to regional stability and security. This will lead to the formation of a chaotic environment that draws not only the conflicting parties but also the neighbouring states directly into it. Thanks to their economic or political ties with the parties to the conflict and their role in promoting cooperation and development in their regions, regional organisations have more flexibility than international global organisations (Swanström 2005). For this reason, it is considered important to reveal the effects of regional organisations in creating a safe and peaceful regional and international environment with conflict management and resolution.

Focusing on an in-depth analysis of the role of regional organisations in conflict management (conflict prevention), conflict resolution, peacebuilding, regional security, and stability, this exploratory study focuses on "how" and "why" questions. What are the reasons behind the mission undertaken by regional organisations in the conflict zone, and how do success or failure factors emerge in the realisation of this mission? The framework of the study was drawn with a comparative research method definition when a research idea was born to examine a neglected subject within the framework of certain phenomena and to create predictions.

The Role of Regional Organisations in the Resolution of Ethno-Territorial Conflicts

Regional organisations can ensure the continuity of security and stability with their activities, whose operational levels may change according to local conditions and needs, in conflict management and resolution or in the process of peace reconstruction (Cox 1971). Regional organisations can also establish norms on a variety of issues, such as the Organisation of American States (OAS) democratization norms, that can promote stability, conflictfree relations, and security in their regions. The democratization norms of the OAS stipulate that it can be involved in conflict management by intervening in an unconstitutional regime change that may disrupt regional stability. In response to the 2000 military coup in Ecuador, the OAS issued a statement condemning the coup and calling for the reinstatement of the democratically elected head of state (Cooper and Legler 2001). Another example of regional organisations establishing norms calling for an end to the conflict is the statement issued by ASEAN in 1992 to resolve conflicts surrounding the Spratly Islands and the South China Sea. Such an exemplary situation shows that regional organisations can take normative decisions and declare these decisions to potential conflict parties if they deem it necessary in cases of conflicts that destabilise security and stability.

Regional organisations may reconsider issues by pressing conflicting parties to make mutual concessions and find a point of consensus. They can offer alternative suggestions for solutions (Hopmann 1996). Regional organisations can prevent the militarization of possible conflict groups by establishing various norms regarding armament. The Arms Control and Territorial Security (ACRS) formation in the Middle East, despite its failure, is a notable example. The ECOWAS Monitoring Group deployed in Liberia in 1990 has allowed us to see concrete steps that a regional organisation can take to "keep the peace". In the event of threats to regional security, the deployment of a "peace force" consisting of lightly armed units to monitor the ceasefire in the conflict zone, provide humanitarian aid, and support the post-conflict process can be achieved through cooperation between all or a few of the states in the region. The ending of the Nagorno-Karabakh War in 2020, with the initiatives of Turkey and Russia, and then the deployment of the Russian Peacekeeping Force in the region can be evaluated within this framework. Here, the instrumentalization of regional cooperation in the direction of conflict resolution and security is seen by both the powerful actors in the region and the regional organisations formed by the regional states.

Regional and global organisations are able to impose a particular solution in a particular conflict - Kosovo (Lepgold and Weiss 1998). Since trying to impose a certain solution will require the deterrent effect of a strong military operation, it is thought that the success rate of such a method is directly proportional to the organic bond of the structure that carries out the operation with the conflict zone. In a determined, strong military intervention for the resolution of the conflict, the dynamics of the conflicting parties and the conflict factors must be very well analysed. In other words, the third party's ability to analyse the conflicting parties in terms of sociopolitical, socio-cultural, and socio-psychological aspects will enable them to predict their reactions to the imposed solution proposals. The reliability of these predictions will determine the success rate of the solution process. Bennet states that regional organisations are more advantageous than the United Nations because their membership is more homogeneous (Bennett 1991). Indeed, since the members have veto rights in the decisions of global organisations such as the UN, there may be failures in the processes for the resolution of conflicts due to delays. In the Kosovo crisis and the intervention process in the conflict, NATO took a unilateral decision to exclude the United Nations from its military operation in Kosovo. NATO officials defined the military intervention carried out under the "Unification for Peace Decision" as "Europe's own answer to Europe's problem". Behind this unilateral and separate operation of NATO from the UN is undoubtedly the prediction that Russia and China can use their veto rights to block the UN resolution. Regional organisations appear as important actors that play an active role in conflict resolution, maintain peace and stability, and are based on regional cooperation. Drawing attention to the contribution of regional organisations to conflict prevention, Young explains the intervention of a regional organisation in conflicts as follows: "A regional organisational intervention is a concrete action, whether political, economic or military, undertaken by a governmental or intergovernmental actor of the international system whose purpose is primarily to influence the direction, duration or outcome of an internal/civil or international conflict." (Young 1967, 34)

Accordingly, factors such as historical background, social and economic development, institutional political power, and security threats of conflict are the factors that shape the response of regional organisations to conflicts. Since the impact of these factors is different for each phenomenon, it is clear that the dynamics, capabilities, and institutional culture of regional organisations will also be different. Indeed, when we compare the ethnoregional conflicts in the Eurasian geopolitical region included in this study, the main causal factors behind each phenomenon are different. When we compare the Kosovo and Nagorno-Karabakh conflicts, the uniqueness of the conflicts in the context of the unique characteristics of the Balkans and the South Caucasus Regions and, of course, the structural differences of the regional organisations emerge. In this context, while the EU's role as a solution provider for an ethno-regional conflict in the Balkan Peninsula in southeast Europe is effective, it is relatively unlikely that the same EU will show the same success in the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict.

Contributions of regional organisations to conflict resolution will be in line with their abilities developed through cooperation between the member states of the organisation. Swanström states that these capabilities are also developed thanks to the cooperation of member states with international organisations such as the UN, NATO, and the WTO (Swanström 2005). Jones, on the other hand, argues that the quantitative multiplicity of the actors striving to prevent conflict will bring along difficulties in coordination (Jones 2010). Coordination in conflict resolution is inversely proportional to the number of actors. In other words, as the number of actors playing a role in the resolution of the conflict increases, coordination among the actors towards a solution will become more difficult.

On the other hand, protecting the delicate balance between regional organisations, conflict management, and the sovereign rights of the state or states that are parties to the conflict is an issue that needs to be clarified (Carment and James 2000). For this reason, the roles of organisations such as the ASEAN in conflict resolution have been limited (Swanström 2005). As an exception to this limitation, the OSCE is a different example. Among regional organisations, only the OSCE can rise above national sovereignty for conflict prevention (Elliason and Rydberg 1998).

The correct management of a conflict's probability and the continuous development of new strategies for resolving an ongoing conflict are important in ensuring a successful transition to the peace reconstruction process. The dynamism and intensity of conflicts are different in each case. Undoubtedly, the difference in phenomena also depends on regional peculiarities. For this reason, it is thought that strategies should be developed considering the specificity of the conflict and regional factors in the resolution of conflicts. Developing new strategies depending on the subjective conditions of the phenomenon in question undoubtedly requires flexibility in structural changes. It is clear that global organisations do not have such comfortable mobility during such changes. This is related to the excess number of member states, the fact that the members are not in a single region, and the slower progress of the procedural processes. Regional organisations, on the other hand, can act more dynamically, especially according to the conditions in their regions. Here, the change in the structural character of the CSTO in relation to the Kyrgyz-Uzbek conflict shows that a regional organisation is flexible to rapid changes when necessary. The intervention of regional organisations in the ethno-regional conflict between the Kyrgyz and Uzbeks, the sub-ethnos of a super-ethno (Turkish), has become mandatory, and in this direction, the CSTO will include not only external interventions but also internal interventions in the mission of providing regional security.

The strategy (or policy) to be followed in the management and/or resolution of ethno-regional conflicts may include factors such as minimising regional inequalities, economic development, and increasing efficiency in corporate governance. These elements can be made much more effective with the support of regional cooperation and regional organisations. Such structural methods are not only preventive or end violence in the management and resolution of a conflict but also ensure sustainable peace (Lund 2009). It is worth remembering that structures for international cooperation such as the EU, ASEAN, AU, OAU, OAS, SCO, CSTO, and EEC are regional organisations that have contributed to regional security and stability by playing a role in conflict management, either directly or through structural methods.

The potential effects of such regional organisations in conflict resolution can be explored through strategies based on regional cooperation, such as diplomacy (multi-directional, such as direct interstate diplomacy, diaspora diplomacy, and diplomacy of leaders), mediation, and the development of early warning and early action mechanisms through tools such as international political economy analysis and macroeconomic measures. As is known, early warning and action mechanisms require the development and commitment of important skills such as diplomacy, mediation, negotiation, problem solving, and technical assistance (Collins et al. 2006). The intervention tools of regional organisations are the organisation's field of activity, resources, and current potential. The ability to use these tools for the resolution of an ethno-territorial conflict in its own region directly depends on the character of the cooperation between the member states.

The point that draws attention here and needs to be emphasised is, in fact, whether the management, resolution, and post-conflict role of a regional organisation in a conflict in its own region is equally or nearly as effective in conflicts outside its own region. The argument put forward in this research indicates the opposite of this proposition. If a regional organisation, as its name suggests, is a formation that has been created with the aim of cooperation or solidarity among the states in its region, the basic mission of this organisation will develop within the framework of the dynamics in its region. In this context, it will have a regional character, and therefore, it will approach the problem in a different region from its own subjective perspective. In addition, since a regional organisation will act in line with the cooperation and mutual interests of its member states, it will give priority to its own regional interests regardless of the issue.

Although the sample area of the research is the Eurasian geopolitical area, considering the uniqueness and specificity of different regions in this wide area, it cannot be expected that each of the regional organisations will contribute equally or similarly to each phenomenon in this area. It is argued that the efforts for the stability and security of Eurasia can only be successful when the international formations in different regions of Europe and the Asian continents are supported by the argument that they will offer more proactive and effective solutions to the conflicts in their own regions. If we remember the founding story of the EU, we can see that the European states that were destroyed after the Second World War needed to come together in order to stand up again, and within this framework, they soon laid the foundations of a cooperation organisation. The member states of the European Union have come together to solve their own common issues

and the problems they interact with on a regional scale, rather than solving conflicts or problems on a global scale. As another example, various regional formations that emerged in the post-Soviet space after the USSR can be considered. The main purpose of regional organisations such as the Eurasian Economic Union, CIS, CSTO, and SCO is to create policies and action plans for the common problems of the countries in the region that are members. In 2001, the European Council approved the "EU Programme for the Prevention of Severe Conflicts", aimed at building the Union's capacity to take consistent early warning, analysis, and action, while conflict prevention is one of the main objectives of the Union's external relations. With the article "European Security and Defence Policy should be integrated with all relevant aspects, including development, cooperation, and trade", security problems, instability, and conflicts that emerged in the Balkans and Eastern Europe after the disintegration of the USSR and Yugoslavia are prioritized. Ultimately, the resolution of these conflicts, which have the risk of spreading to central Europe, will eliminate possible threats to the security of the region (Europe).

The efforts of the EU to resolve the Macedonian-Albanian ethnopolitical conflict in 2001 can be evaluated in this context. The EU's investments in civil conflict prevention capabilities, such as early warning systems and financial mechanisms, have been important strategic tools in conflict management and resolution. The EU's regional (Macedonia and Kosovo) and global-scale conflict resolution efforts in different regions (Mali, Rwanda) are generally aimed at the fight against international terrorism, the stability of the member states, the countermeasure against the problem of international migration, and the security of EU citizens, which are directly related to the security of the EU. The fact that the conflicts in Africa are in the former colonial regions of the EU member states explains the reason for the EU's perception of a security threat. Although the Kosovo conflict did not attract the attention of the EU in its early stages, the problem grew over time, forcing the organisation to take a role in the resolution of the conflict. However, the EU's attitude towards the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict has been more passive than "forced determination". Although the OSCE Minsk group did not take an active role in the negotiations, it was limited to waiting for a consensus to emerge between Armenia's "self-determination" and Azerbaijan's "territorial integrity" theses. The difficulty of reconciling these two opposing theses on the common point (perhaps it would be more accurate to say its impossibility) caused the Nagorno-Karabakh problem to not be resolved for many years and the conflict to continue. On the other hand, despite the failure to reach an agreement on the final status and final solution between Serbia and Kosovo, the EU has become the main actor in gradually resolving the conflict in different ways since 2008 (Hughes 2009).

The Kosovo Constitution, adopted in June 2008, was prepared with the help of experts from the EU and the US. The fact that Nagorno-Karabakh is regionally different from the local composition of the EU or from the regions with which it directly interacts may have led to the disintegration of the OSCE and the EU's focus on conflict resolution. The Nagorno-Karabakh conflict was ultimately resolved not with the initiatives of the EU and the OSCE but directly with the efforts of the regional actor states (Russia and Turkey). In addition to the losses suffered by Azerbaijan and Armenia during the conflict, the political, economic, and social stability and security of the South Caucasus region, as well as the neighbouring states, were inevitable to be negatively affected.

After the Kosovo crisis, the EU reshaped its approach towards Southeast European countries and developed the Stability Pact for Southeast Europe. This development has changed the perception of the region as a part of Europe and not as a near-abroad region. In addition, the EU paved the way for the Stabilisation and Association Process (SAP) and EU membership for the countries in this region. The EU has claimed to develop relations with this region, establish peace, and contribute to post-conflict reconstruction as its objectives (Glenny 1999). The EU sees enlargement as its most important instrument and contributes to peacebuilding, stability, prosperity, the rule of law, human rights, etc. The development of the regional approach and EU integration have been crucial tools that have made the EU an important actor in the post-conflict environment in Kosovo. Even though there were attempts to resolve the Eastern Ukraine issue with the efforts of the OSCE, the Minsk Agreements, and the Normandy Quartet, they could not be successful. The ethno-political conflict that started in 2014 has gradually turned into an ethno-regional conflict. Since 2022, it has gained an international character with the military operations of Russia. When the Eastern Ukraine problem is compared with the Nagorno-Karabakh problem, the Minsk and OSCE processes are similar. The OSCE has not been successful in the management and resolution of both conflicts, and in our opinion, it is more likely that the solution of the Ukraine problem will be possible through the initiatives of regional states and cooperation organisations in the region, not through different regional or global organisations, as in the Nagorno-Karabakh example. When the four (4) ethno-regional conflicts (Kosovo-Macedonia, Kosovo-Nagorno-Karabakh, and Nagorno-Karabakh-East Ukraine) examined in the study are compared in pairwise groups, there is a relationship between the success of the EU, OSCE, CSTO, CIS, and SCO in conflict resolution and regional factors. There appears to be a direct relationship. Although the relative failure of the OSCE in its attempts to resolve ethno-regional conflicts in the post-Soviet space is criticised, the flexibility of the organisation, which has fifty-seven (57) members, becomes dependent on the political situation, thus limiting its contribution to conflict resolution. Similarly, conflicts between member states remain one of the most important challenges to the success of the EU and its role in conflict prevention in the post-conflict phase.

In the academic literature of international relations and political science, peacekeeping organisations are usually understood as various peacekeeping and "coercive" measures carried out by the United Nations or any other third party for the purpose of resolving the consequences of an armed conflict. Sometimes "peacekeeping" is defined as a broad, general, and imprecise term to describe any activity of the UN and other international political organisations that has anything to do with establishing, strengthening, or expanding opportunities for peace. This means:

- monitoring the conduct of elections;
- establishment of civil and/or police defence in countries where there is a conflict;
- organisation of events for the delivery of humanitarian aid;
- monitoring compliance with ceasefire agreements;
- separation of the parties to the conflict. (Kolobov et al. 2011)

Apparently, the scope of the term "peacekeeping", which took on its narrowest context in the post-Second World War, should be broadened. In today's political context, meaning of the term "peacekeeping" expresses an unrealistic goal. When the meaning of the term "peacekeeping" comes to mean the provision of international peace organisations only to highpressure the parties in conflict and control compliance with the signed ceasefire, that is an understatement.

It is possible to offer some suggestions about the role of regional cooperation in conflict resolution, stability, and security in Eurasia. Concrete steps taken thanks to the active policies and cooperation initiatives of Russia and Turkey in the solution of the Nagorno-Karabakh conflict, which is one of the ethno-regional conflicts, have shown the importance of "political dialogue" for the management and peaceful resolution of such conflicts. It is thought that other countries and regional organisations in the regions of conflict will play an important role in "strengthening the political dialogue",

especially by undertaking negotiation and mediation missions. Regional cooperation ensures that communication channels are kept open and dialogue is maintained between the conflicting parties. This can increase understanding between parties, help build trust, and reduce tension. It is important to promote and maintain political dialogue between regional actors. Political meetings held regularly between the countries of the region ensure that regional security problems are discussed, the conflict parties come together, and the disputes are resolved through peaceful means.

Regional cooperation allows for "diplomatic efforts" in conflict resolution, while countries in the region can play a role in mediation or negotiations for the peaceful resolution of conflicts. Regional actors can gain an advantage in impartiality by being accepted as reliable mediators between parties and bridging conflicting parties. At this point, it is necessary to mention Turkey's mediation attempts to end the conflict between Russia and Ukraine, which has been going on since the beginning of 2022. When Turkey's NATO membership and the opposition to Russia in NATO's general attitude towards the Ukraine issue are examined, Ankara's determination to remain neutral and its solution-oriented efforts, which can be evaluated within the framework of regional security concerns and the importance of regional cooperation, show that states prioritise their regional interests over their global interests. The fact that regional organisations create an environment of mutual trust among the member states and that they can share "intelligence" in this way will create an early warning opportunity that will be effective in the management and resolution of conflicts. In this context, increasing intelligence sharing among the countries in the region can be effective in combating terrorism, organised crime, and other security threats. Information and intelligence sharing can increase regional security through an early warning system, enabling rapid and effective measures to be taken. The establishment of "common security mechanisms" among the countries in the region can create dynamics that support cooperation on security issues.

These mechanisms can offer opportunities for cooperation in a variety of areas, such as confidence-building measures, military cooperation, joint exercises, military inspections, and confidence-building measures. Within the framework of regional cooperation, it is important to implement confidencebuilding measures in border regions. Joint steps can be taken to improve border security, facilitate border crossings, protect the border from illegal activity, and resolve border disputes. Regional cooperation can increase trust between conflicting parties by providing confidence-building measures and mechanisms. By focusing on a common understanding of security and common interests, conflicting parties can create a sense of trust and reduce security concerns (Collective Security Treaty Organisation, CSTO).

Regional cooperation promotes a "fair and balanced sharing of resources". In regions where resources are limited, an equitable distribution of resources can help prevent conflict. Economic cooperation and integration play an important role in ensuring regional security and stability. Joint trade agreements, investment incentives, and economic integration projects promote stability by increasing interdependence among the countries of the region (Eurasian Economic Union, EAEU). Countries in the region should establish effective crisis management mechanisms in crisis situations. Measures such as rapid response mechanisms, peace-supporting missions, peacekeeping operations, and mediation in crisis situations are important to maintain regional security and stability. Educational and cultural exchange programmes between the countries of the region enable people to understand each other and increase mutual trust. Youth exchange programmes support interaction between non-governmental organisations and promote regional cooperation and economic, political, and social integration. Joint economic projects, trade, and investment opportunities can increase interdependence and reduce the potential for conflict. Regional integration mechanisms can play a conflict-preventing role by creating common rules and standards. These recommendations can create an effective cooperation framework for regional security and stability. However, since each region has its own unique conditions and dynamics, the implementation of the recommendations should be adapted to suit the characteristics and needs of the region.

Conclusion

In the literature review, it is seen that one factor on which the capabilities of regional organisations depend is the willingness and agreement between member states. When we compare regional organisations to the United Nations and other global organisations, they are faster, more effective, and more continuous in their processes of management, resolution, and transformation of conflicts. Diehl states that bureaucratic processes among the members of global organisations hinder the transformation of conflict or the creation of a sustainable stability and peace process, especially in the UN / Diehl 2008). Considering that regional organisations are the structures created by the states in the region, it will be obvious that they are directly

affected by the negativities of the current conflict and, therefore, they will take a determined stance in order to ensure security and stability as soon as possible. The resolution of an ethno-regional conflict and the establishment of sustainable peace afterwards will, of course, support the security and economic interests of the third-party countries in the region. However, the next more secure area through which civilians or refugees in the conflict zone will primarily pass will undoubtedly be the nearest cross-border. This, in turn, will raise the immigration problem for the third-party states in the region. As a matter of fact, the insolvency of the Nagorno-Karabakh problem has been an obstacle to the economic and social development of the South Caucasus, not only Azerbaijan and Armenia. At the same time, it had negative effects on regional states such as Russia, Georgia, Turkey, and Iran. When we consider the Ukraine-Russia conflict as a more recent phenomenon, the countries in the region are the most affected by this process, excluding the conflicted countries. The conflict in Ukraine, which is at a critical point in Eurasian geopolitics, negatively affects Eastern Europe and Central Europe, as well as the Black Sea littoral states and neighbouring regions (energy and food crises). In the examined phenomenon, it has been determined that regional organisations are more effective in preventing conflict and building sustainable peace by resolving conflict. However, it should be noted that it is necessary for regional organisations to act together with the United Nations in terms of supporting regional organisations in matters where they may be inadequate. Considering that the immediate resolution of the conflict and ensuring regional stability are in line with their national interests, for the member states that are directly exposed to a number of regional problems caused by the conflict, it will be possible to prevent the increase and spread of the conflict thanks to the conflict management and constructive initiatives of the regional organisations in the first phase of the conflict. While perhaps reconciliation can be achieved between the parties to avoid conflicts turning into violence through regional cooperation, leaving all the initiative to the UN may cause an escalation of an avoidable conflict. In this case, it is thought that the responsibility of regional organisations and third-party regional states under the umbrella of regional cooperation in ethno-regional conflicts is too important to ignore.

References

- Bennett, L. 1991. *International organizations: Principles and issues*. Prentice-Hall: Englewood Cliffs.
- Carment, David & Patrick James. 2000. "Explaining third-party intervention in ethnic conflict: theory and evidenc". *Nations and Nationalism* 6 (2): 173-202.
- Collins, C., Friberk, E., & Packer, J. 2006. "Overview of Conflict Prevention Capacities in Regional, Sub-regional and other Inter-governmental Organizations", Amsterdam: European Center for Conflict Prevention: 1-36.
- Cooper, A. & Legler, T. 2001. "The OAS democratic solidarity paradigm: Questions of collective and national leadership", *Latin American Politics and Society*, Volume 43: 103-126.
- Cox, R. & Jacobson, H. 1971. *The anatomy of influence*. New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Diehl, P. 2008. "Regional organizations and conflict management in the postcold war era", *Brown Journal of World Affairs*, Vol.12, No. 2: 191-202.
- Elliason, J. & Rydberg, R. 1998. "Preventive Action and Preventive Diplomacy". In: P. Wallensteen (Ed.), *Preventing Violent Conflicts: Past Record and Future Challenges*, Uppsala, Sweden: Department of Peace and Conflict Research, Uppsala University, Report No. 48.
- Glenny, M. 1999. *The Balkans. Nationalism, War, and the Great Powers 1804-1999.* London: Granta Books.
- Hensell, P. 2002. "Recognizing and responding to trends in armed conflict", *Conflict Management and Peace Science*, Volume 19: 27-52.
- Hopmann, T. 1996. *The negotiation process and the resolution of international conflicts*. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press.
- Hughes, J. 2009. "Paying for Peace: Comparing the EU's Role in the Conflicts in Northern Ireland and Kosovo", *Ethnopolitics*, 8(3–4): 287–306.
- Jones, L. 2010. "ASEAN's Unchanged Melody? The Theory and Practice of 'NonInterference' in Southeast Asia", *Pacific Review* 23(4): 479–502.
- Kim, Hourn Kao Kim & Din Merican (Eds.). 1997. *Peace and Cooperation in ASEAN*. London: Alternative Paradigms, ASEAN Academic Press.
- [Kolobov et al. 2011] Колобов, Алексей and Ольга Хохлышева. 2011. "Развитие Системы Управления Мировым Политическим Процессом С Учетом Фактора Коллективного Миротворчества", *Власть*, 03/2011: 124-127.

- Lepgold, J. & Weiss, T. (eds). 1998. *Collective conflict management and changing world politics*. Albany: State University of New York Press.
- Lund, M. S. 2009. "Conflict Prevention: Theory in Pursuit of Policy and Practice". In J. Bercovitch, V. Kremenyuk, & I. W. Zartman (Eds.), *The* SAGE Handbook of Conflict Resolution, Thousand Oaks (California): SAGE Publications: 287–308.
- Swanström, Niklas. 2005. "Regional Cooperation and Conflict Prevention". In: Niklas Swanström (Ed.), Conflict Prevention and Conflict Management in Northeast Asia, Washington: Central Asia-Caucasus Institute: 71-102.
- Walter, Mattli. 1999. *The Logic of Regional Integration: Europe and Beyond.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Young, O. R. 1967. The Intermediaries: Third Parties in International Crises. New Jersey: Princeton University Press.

Consequences of Internal Destabilisation of Key Eurasian States on Regional Security: A Case Study of the 2016 Coup Attempt in Turkey

Marko PAREZANOVIĆ¹

Abstract: The attempted military coup in Turkey in 2016 represents an extremely complex military-political phenomenon that threatened to cause very negative implications for the stability of not only Turkish society but also on a broader regional level. One of the main characteristics of this coup was its suddenness and rapidity in the phase of immediate execution, which is ultimately the main characteristic of these forms of political violence. Although there were many unknowns in the beginning, with the passage of time and multi-layered analyses, the key actors of this failed coup became crystalized, especially those who were "behind the curtain". If, by any chance, the coup had succeeded, it would certainly have represented the foundation of the architecture of new geopolitical relations in the Middle East and Central Asia, which, by all accounts, would have been significantly less favourable when it comes to processes aimed at creating an environment for the greatest possible degree of regional stabilisation in overall social relations. The scientific and social goal of this work is focused to a significant extent on the performance of certain experiences and relevant conclusions, which would contribute to the strengthening of the scientific research fund with the tendencies of its practical usability in terms of protecting society and the state from illegal and violent forms of political struggle such as military coups.

Keywords: Military coup, Turkey, army, constitutional order.

Introduction

A military coup or putsch is an extremely militant form of *coup d'état* carried out exclusively by the national armed forces and not by mercenary or foreign interventionist troops. After the coup, power is exercised by

¹Associate Professor at the Academy for National Security in Belgrade, beogradbg15@gmail.com.

military personnel alone (junta), or they predominantly participate in its exercise within the framework of mixed military-civilian governments (Simeunović, 1989, 75). Based on this, it is evident that the coup represents a militant way of violently seizing power, carried out exclusively by the national armed forces, unlike other forms of political coups in which foreign interventionist troops, mercenaries, and other paramilitary formations can participate. It follows that this kind of coup action during the immediate execution has an exclusively national character, although the actors of the coup may be in a public or secret relationship with an external factor that has certain interests in supporting such activity (Parezanović, 2013, 157).

When it comes to the attempted military coup in Turkey in July 2016, it is important to emphasise that it represents an extremely complex militarypolitical process with a much wider and deeper background than just an attempt to forcefully change the government in Turkey. The scope of the afore-mentioned coup was to reach the constitution of a new geopolitical framework not only in the Middle East but also in Central Asia and Transcaucasia, an area of particular interest to the Russian Federation. The fact that there is a tradition of carrying out military coups in Turkey should not be overlooked either. In the 20th century alone, the Turkish army carried out three coups: in 1960, 1971, and 1980. The 1997 coup interfered with the military memorandum when it forced the resignation of then-Prime Minister Nejmetin Erbakan. In fact, since 2003, Erdoğan, as prime minister, has begun to reform civil-military relations in such a way that he has reduced the role of the military factor in the political life of Turkey.

In this context, not a few years pass without the arrests of Turkish officers accused of preparing a coup. For example, in February 2010, by order of the state public prosecutor, more than 200 high-ranking officers of the Turkish army were arrested, including several generals and colonels. In addition, the former deputy chief of the general staff and the air force and navy commanders were arrested on suspicion of planning a coup in 2003. As Turkish media announced, the goal of the conspirators' putsch action under the pseudonym "Hammer" was to prevent further Islamization of the country and strengthen the secularisation of Turkey, all for the sake of destabilising the political and security situation in the country. A statement was also issued that the coup plotters planned to plant explosives in Istanbul mosques to liquidate the holders of high political positions as well as

provoke the Greek army to shoot down a Turkish military plane over the Aegean Sea, which would introduce additional tensions into the already tense bilateral relations between Turkey and Greece (Parezanović 2013).

On the other hand, after a turbulent and controversial political history, Turkey has reasserted itself as a highly significant factor on the world political and economic stage. There is almost no current issue within the world community without Turkey having some indirect or direct role in some way. Turkey has long since stopped dealing only with regional issues in the Middle East and the Balkan Peninsula and strives increasingly to impose itself as an indispensable actor in global international movements and processes. As a country with about 85 million inhabitants and despite decades of internal political tensions, Turkey has developed into a strong military and economic power, which has been especially evident in the last twenty years. Along with economic expansion, Turkey took an increasingly offensive foreign policy course, particularly cautiously reviving and desiring a return to the positions of the former Ottoman Empire, which is why numerous authors rightly qualify such a direction of Turkish state policy as neo-Ottomanism. As a member of NATO, according to the official data of the North Atlantic Alliance, Turkey is second in power, right after the US, which gives it additional foreign policy weight. Although it tried to maintain a neutral position during and after World War II, Turkey balanced between the poles of the Cold War until 1952, when it became a member of NATO. During the Cold War, it played a very important role, and what Cuba represented for the US in the military-territorial sense, Turkey meant for the former USSR. If you look at the geopolitical position of Turkey, even at first glance, it can be established that it is extremely interesting and favourable in every sense. Turkey spans two continents and is surrounded by four seas: the Black, Mediterranean, Aegean, and Marmara. It borders eight countries: Greece, Bulgaria, Georgia, Armenia, Azerbaijan, Iran, Iraq, and Syria. If we consider that Turkey sovereignly rules the northern part of the island of Cyprus as part of the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus, it is completely clear what kind of geopolitical potential it has. Otherwise, the internationally unrecognised Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus represents a serious point of dispute between not only Greece and Turkey but also the European Union and Turkey. The problem is compounded by the fact that the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus is home to over 30,000 Turkish troops, as well as electronic reconnaissance systems that cover the entire Mediterranean and much of the Middle East. In such a social environment, the conditions for "some action" are almost always created. The character of that action is directly conditioned by other social parameters, primarily political, economic, social, military-security, cultural, religious, and the like. If we consider the turbulent history of Turkey, the complexity of modern Turkish society, and the numerous contradictions that burden it, it is quite understandable that Turkey is still a potential source of crises and conflicts, which cannot always be controlled and channelled (Parezanović 2013) with certainty.

The Importance of Turkey for the Regional Security of Eurasia

As a pivotal "middle power", Turkey can play an important role in fostering regional stability in the Middle East, the Eastern Mediterranean, the Balkans, the Black Sea, and Central Asia. As other middle powers can and do, Turkey needs to forge and refresh regional partnerships and alliances as much as possible rather than fuel enmities and rivalries. The path to Turkey's regaining and extending its influence regionally and globally lies in recommitting to a pro-Western axis underpinned by a Kemalist foreign policy (Colakoğlu 2019, p. 4). In recent times, Turkish politicians, under the leading Party of Justice and Development (AKP), have promised to contribute to the security, stability, and prosperity of a wide range of territories beyond Turkey's immediate neighbourhood, such as Central and South Asia. Turkey's renewed interest in these territories is the result of its desire to play an influential role in world politics. In accordance with the leadership of the AKP, Turkey's new activism towards the Russian Federation, Caucasia, and Central Asia has opened new horizons in its relations with Eurasia. This new foreign policy orientation results from reform and change in Turkey's domestic landscape. Geopolitical justification for a relatively new foreign policy turn towards Eurasia under the AKP was given in a statement by Ahmet Davutoğlu, who said: "Turkey is a country with a close land basin, the epicentre of the Balkans, the Middle East, and the Caucasus, the centre of Eurasia in general, and is in the middle of the Rimland belt cutting across the Mediterranean to the Pacific (Turkish Time 2004)".

Turkey's profile is rising in the region at a time when Eurasian actors face increasingly complex challenges. Eurasia has been considered by Turkish policymakers as a potential area of influence and opportunity since the collapse of the Soviet Union in 1991. Bearing in mind the historical importance of the Eurasian region for Turkey, its new regional discourse and policy aim to pursue an active foreign policy in order to achieve the goal of a zero-problem policy in its relations with countries in the region. Ankara's new approach seeks to benefit from closer economic and political relations in order to make Turkey an energy hub through regional energy projects (Bülent & Fidan 2009, 199-200) and to engage with international actors and institutions with the reputation of regional power, which ensures regional stability and security. Trying to transport the region's rich energy resources to world markets via its own territory, Turkey aims to secure and diversify oil and gas transportation to Europe, which is an important aspect of its new policy and geopolitical vision, which includes Eurasia. Bearing this in mind, Turkey is trying to represent herself as a mediator (Lazić 2022) and factor of stability, especially because of so-called "frozen conflicts" in Nagorno-Karabakh, South Ossetia, Abkhazia, Crimea, and Donbas that may cause significant problems for Turkey's pipeline plans. Currently, Turkey continues to develop a strategic partnership with Azerbaijan and Georgia (Ersen & Çelikpala 2019, 590). Also, thanks to engagement during the conflict in Nagorno-Karabakh during 2020, the Armistice Agreement, and the Memorandum of Understanding with the Russian Federation, Turkey is trying to affirm itself as a reliable and persistent ally, while at the regional level (Eurasia), it has imposed itself as an actor with growing political influence and a strengthened military presence (Janković & Lazić 2021, 358).

Another priority in Turkish foreign policy regarding Central Asia is to ensure that its states acquire the capacity to establish stability and security at home and develop the capability to effectively cope with regional and domestic problems. In this regard, the Turkish International Cooperation and Development Agency (TIKA) has played a crucial role as an official development aid organisation (Fidan & Nurdun 2008). Through TIKA, Turkey has provided funds to Central Asian countries since their independence, and its role has only grown under the auspices of Turkey's new foreign policy vision. Substantial development aid and diverse activities in various fields provided by TIKA are important in terms of demonstrating Turkey's vision of sharing its gains with its sister states and communities. Sixty percent of TIKA's USD 702 million in development aid in 2007 went to Central Asia and the Caucasus. These funds sponsored projects in economic and industrial infrastructure development, the health and education sectors, academic cooperation between Turkish and Eurasian universities, internship programmes in Turkey for Central Asian and Caucasian university students, Turkish language programmes, and the promotion of business and trade (Aras & Fidan 2009).

In the Turkish concept of Eurasianism, much greater emphasis has been placed on the former Ottoman territories than on ethnic identity (Tüysüzoğlu 2014, 97). Turkish foreign policy, rooted in the concept of Strategic Depth created by Ahmet Davutoğlu, has been interpreted in academic discourse within the context of the conservative approach that makes reference to the Ottoman territories. Eurasianism, as formulated by Davutoglu, is an initiative that fosters multiculturalism throughout Eurasia as a whole and in the former Ottoman territories in particular; it seeks justification in terms of shared values, issues, and opportunities that bring communities together; and it aims to set up cooperation with the civilizations outside the Afro-Eurasian confluence (particularly Western civilization) in a spirit not of conflict but of shared interest. Also, the Turkish vision of Eurasianism can be considered a "geopolitical approach based on civilization", in view of the emphasis that it attaches to Ottoman heritage and Islamic civilization (Ersen 2003, 16-17). However, it must be noted that Turkey's new foreign policy is rooted in pragmatism and in defining itself with reference to Ottoman heritage and Islamic civilization, since Turkish identity merits reference in the Caucasus and Central Asia. According to previous findings in the literature, neo-Ottomanism assigns Turkey a leading role within the Eurasian paradigm. Turkey structures the neo-Ottoman conception by fostering sound communication and cooperation between Western and Eastern civilizations. Turkey is thus set to acquire the position of a bridge between the Euro-Atlantic world and Islamic civilization (Ersen 2003, 16-17).

Constructive Eurasianism recognises Turkey's *sui generis* character, not in the sense that it is superior to other countries but in the sense that it is inherently and uniquely positioned geographically, culturally, and politically. Per constructive Eurasianism's understanding, Turkey does not try to position itself as a purely Western, Eastern, European, or Asian country. Although established on strong secular foundations, Turkey keeps in mind its position as a leading Muslim-majority country and that many Muslims around the world look up to Turkey in this regard. In this regard, Turkey plays multiple roles, so it is and must be all of these at the same time (Ertuğrul Tulun & Oğuzhan Tulun).

Turkish policymakers have also demonstrated greater interest in the BRICS and the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO), the two most prominent symbols of a multipolar world that has been defended vehemently by Russian and Chinese leaders for many years as the antithesis of the Western-led liberal international order. While the BRICS is mainly focused on fostering cooperation on economic, financial, and developmental problems, the SCO has become a strong inspiration for the supporters of Eurasianism in Russia and elsewhere, mainly due to its security-oriented agenda and distinctively regional scope that includes not only most of the former Soviet states but also the major actors of Eurasian geopolitics like China, India, Pakistan, and Iran. In this sense, Turkish analysts tend to make particular reference to Turkey's expanding ties with the SCO whenever they attempt to explore the meaning of Eurasianism in Turkish politics (Ersen 2013). Also, it is more likely that SCO will remain one of the two most important platforms shaping Turkey's Eurasian strategy in the foreseeable future.

Compared to all these other external powers, Turkey enjoys a comparative advantage embodied in its shared ethnic, linguistic, and cultural ties with most states in this region, so it has continued to capitalise on these values. The eighth meeting of the Turkic Council, which took place in November 2021, allowed Turkey to articulate a new vision for the Turkic nations, so one significant move resulting from this meeting was the renaming of the Turkic Council into the Organisation of the Turkic States (OTS), giving it special status among world organisations and affirming pan-Turkism as a binding connection between the member states. In addition, the newly-founded OTS announced the "Vision for Turkic World-2040" as a road map for deepening cooperation over the next twenty years and unveiled plans for a new Turkic Investment Fund to boost investment across the region. The event, as a whole, marked an important development in Turkey's presence in Central Asia, especially if we keep in mind that Turkmenistan agreed to join as an observer. This continued institutionalisation of Turkic connections also attracted Russia, which expressed interest in becoming an observer in the OTS.

The orientation of the AKP government's "new" foreign policy is in accordance with certain principles mentioned above, which direct Ankara's attention to Turkey's neighbouring regions and the various activities that Turkey needs to pursue to develop good relations with them. The major challenge for Turkey comes from the Caucasus and the Black Sea, supplying and transhipping energy, plus concerns over Russia's resistance to NATO's expansion in those regions. With respect to the Caucasian states, there are additional concerns about Azerbaijan-Armenian relations, the Georgian security situation, and the developing relations with Russia. Within the framework of its new foreign policy, while Turkey has an active policy and takes initiative in the region of Central Asia and the Caucasus, it also tries to keep good relations with Iran and Russia, who are the main actors in the region. Apparently, Turkey has adopted a new foreign policy that aims for cooperation, or at least good relations, instead of competition with Russia regarding its relations with the Central Asian countries (Caman & Akyurt 2011, 57-60). Eventually, the Turkish pivot to Eurasia was renewed following Russia's special military operation in Ukraine, which started in February 2022 (Androulaki 2022) and simultaneously shaped a new multipolar world order and represented a catalyst for changes in world politics (Proroković 2022, 751).

All these have led us to the conclusion that Eurasia is an important area of influence for Turkey but also a region that depends to a large degree on Turkish foreign political moves, including security, diplomatic, economic, and energy support. In that sense, Eurasian states are aware that every escalating situation in Turkey can spill over to their territory and have implications for their regional security. One of these events was a failed military coup in 2016, which marked an internal destabilisation that could have been poured onto the region of Eurasia.

The Events that preceded the Military Coup

Observed from today's time distance, it can be responsibly stated that if the military coup had succeeded, it would have certainly further complicated the already tense relations between Turkey, Syria, Greece, Israel, Egypt, and indirectly the Russian Federation, as well as the leading countries of the Persian Gulf, primarily Saudi Arabia, the United Arab Emirates, and Iran.

The goal was to militarise Turkey fully and, in alliance with Qatar, to tighten relations in the region of the Middle East and Central Asia as much as possible, with the ultimate goal of displacing the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China from these areas, primarily through breaking their foreign policy and economic cooperation with the states from those regions.

As far as Israel is concerned, two segments of American society have a pronounced interest in the additional tightening of relations between that country and Turkey. The first is the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE Wall Street), and the second is the military-industrial complex. When it comes to the Russian Federation, today it is quite clear that the main goal was the subversion of Russian-Turkish relations, which until the coup and after was done not only by political, economic, and intelligence methods but also by direct military action. One only needs to recall the circumstances of the downing of the Russian Su-24 bomber, the murder of the Russian ambassador in Ankara, and the armed conflicts between Russian and Turkish military units in Syria, where it can be reasonably assumed that there are many more examples that are not available to the general public. In any case, one gets the impression that someone persistently wanted to stop and destroy the Russian-Turkish cooperation, which in the last ten years has received a huge expansion in almost all social areas, starting with foreign policy, the economy, the military-industrial complex, energy, tourism, agriculture, and other strategic branches.

The army in Turkey has all the features of a closed social structure based on strict hierarchy and family inheritance, which is why it can be said that it is a kind of caste. The professional composition of the Turkish army is assembled according to social status. For example, a janitor's son may become a soldier, but he will never rise to a serious rank and will never enter what can be called an elite military circle. Moreover, young men with specific political attitudes passed down from their fathers, grandfathers, etc., also join the army. When it comes to officers, it is the warrior caste. And like any caste, it is strong in its internal positions. Therefore, it is difficult to recruit someone within the caste, and it is almost impossible to infiltrate the ranks of the Turkish army. This explains why Erdogan's special services were unaware of the preparations for a military coup. It is interesting that even within the military caste, there are clans. That is, the pilots' clan, the tankmen's clan, the naval officers' clan, etc. And it also weakens the Turkish army internally because there is no unity. Specifically, in 2016, pilots and tankers tried to carry out a military coup, and the other officers were initially completely unaware of what was happening (Eliseeva 2021).

It is interesting that two days before the coup, Erdogan signed a law granting members of the Turkish army immunity from prosecution for participating in military and security operations inside the country. That law regulates that the initiation of criminal proceedings against commanders within the Turkish army is possible only with the approval of the President of Turkey, and against lower-ranking officers, non-commissioned officers, and soldiers, criminal proceedings can be initiated by governors. This law was an attempt by the political authorities to relax relations with the military structures, primarily in light of the engagement of the Turkish army in suppressing Kurdish separatism, but essentially it enabled the full dominance of the political structures over the military, increasing the dependence of the military on the "good will" of the political authorities. However, it later turned out that this law was also one of the triggers for the military coup.

Military Coup

On July 15, 2016, Turkey experienced the most violent military coup attempt in its history. Among the main perpetrators of the bloody coup attempt was the Islamist organisation Gulen, which aimed to overthrow President Erdogan and the ruling party. According to some data, 8,651 soldiers, 171 generals (out of a total of 358 generals), 35 fighter planes, 37 helicopters, 246 tanks, and 3 naval ships (Aslan 2020) participated in the attempted military coup (Tuncay & Balci 2019).

The immediate execution phase of the military coup began on the evening of July 15, 2016, while President Erdogan was on vacation with his family in the Turkish resort of Marmaris. When the coup started, he managed to reach a nearby airport and take a plane to Istanbul. Later analyses established that if the evacuation of Erdogan from Marmaris (about the Turkish army's attack on the hotel where Erdogan stayed with his family, see Milliyet 2016) had begun 15 minutes later, he would certainly

have been captured by a special unit of the Turkish army tasked with arresting the Turkish president (Yavuzer 2021, 52). So, someone informed Erdoğan about the plans for his illegal arrest and isolation, but even today, no official information has appeared in the public. In international political and media circles, there were comments that Erdogan was warned at the last moment by the Russian side about the evil that had been prepared for him in Marmaris. However, there were no official announcements about this from either side.

Not long after that, in the late hours of the night, there were problems with the Internet in the entire territory of Turkey, and access to the most important social networks was blocked. The members of the Turkish army, in armoured and mechanised units, appeared on the streets of Istanbul and soon opened fire on strategic state facilities. At the same time, planes and helicopters of the Turkish Air Force flew over Ankara, which operated on the presidential palace, the parliament building, the general staff, the facilities of the Turkish special service, the police, and other vital facilities (it is interesting that when complex political and security events began in Turkey, Erdogan failed to establish a telephone connection with Hakan Fidan, the director of the Turkish intelligence service MIT, who at that time "was not in a position to answer phone calls", about which Erdogan later spoke publicly in his interviews). At the same time, the Turkish army closed the Turkish side of the border with Bulgaria, Georgia, and Iran. The Chief of General Staff of the Turkish army, Akar Hulusi, was taken hostage by the coup plotters.

Soon, both bridges in Istanbul across the Bosporus River were blocked by military forces (the Bosporus Bridge and the Sultan Mehmed Fatih Bridge). It was actually the main road connection between Europe and Asia. Also, the navigation route through the Bosporus Strait was stopped. The putschists also established control over the international airports in Ankara and Istanbul and, at the same time, closed the entire airspace over Turkey.

After forcefully occupying the most important state and commercial radio and television stations, the army broadcast that it had taken over power in the country. The putschists also announced that a curfew was in effect on the entire territory of Turkey and that all state institutions must inevitably submit to the military command. Practically, the two largest and most important Turkish cities, Ankara and Istanbul, were cut off from each other.

In such a complex political and security environment, the domestic and international public did not know what was happening with the Turkish president, which was a suitable ground for the emergence of numerous misinformations and speculations. At one time, the news was published in the foreign media that, after taking off from Marmaris, Erdogan was forbidden to land in Istanbul. Immediately after that, the plane of the Turkish president continued to Germany, from whose authorities Erdogan allegedly requested political asylum. Also, in the sea of disinformation, there was an announcement that the German authorities refused hospitality to Erdogan and, accordingly, the plane with the Turkish president was sent to Great Britain. A few days later, Erdogan explained in a television interview that on the night they took off from Marmaris, he was informed by the pilot that the control tower at the Istanbul airport was occupied, that the runway was in complete darkness, and that they had fuel for a three- to four-hour flight. Then, according to his statements, Erdogan asked the pilot if he could land on an unlit runway. The pilot said that he could, but that he did not want to risk it. However, considering the state of emergency in the country, despite the risk, they managed to land safely in Istanbul (Daily Sabah 2016).

Then, President Erdoğan "crossed the Rubicon" and managed to address the citizens of Turkey through one of the television channels that, at that moment, were not yet in the hands of the coup plotters. On that occasion, through a phone video call, he called on the citizens to go out on the streets to defend the constitutional order and democratic values and to oppose the coup plotters.

Thanks to the positive reaction of the people, the police, and the part of the army that remained loyal to the state leadership, as well as the largest number of spiritual leaders of the Turkish Islamic community, the putschists were met with strong and massive resistance. This soon resulted in the first defeat of the rebels from the army in the fighting at the Istanbul International Airport, who failed to maintain control over that strategically important airport. A similar scenario happened fifteen minutes later on the Bosporus Bridge. Accordingly, the situation on the ground began to change significantly in favour of Erdogan. Then a schism arose among the putschists.

In the early morning hours, the surrender of military units began. At that time, Umar Dundar, the former commander of the First Army, was appointed as the new chief of the Turkish General Staff.

It is interesting that, due to strained Greek-Turkish relations, the Greek armed forces went into full combat readiness immediately after the outbreak of unrest in Turkey. Since the coup failed, the following morning a Turkish helicopter landed at the Greek airport in the city of Alexandropoulos with eight officers on the run, who were immediately arrested by the Greek security authorities. The Turkish authorities immediately requested that the Greek side hand over the mentioned officers to them, to which the Greek authorities handed over the aircraft after two days, but when it came to the Turkish officers, it took much longer, given that the Greek side complied with the legal procedure and deadlines for extradition.

However, just as every coup or attempted coup carries numerous enigmas, one of the doubts and an insufficiently clarified fact relates to the processes that took place on the critical night at the NATO airbase in Incirlik, Turkey. The following day, the Turkish authorities, after establishing complete control in the country, banned NATO planes from taking off from the mentioned base, where planes of the American and Turkish air forces were stationed. Through subsequent negotiations between the Pentagon and the Turkish authorities, the base became operational at full capacity. The bottom line is that the Turkish side remained suspicious of certain controversial processes that took place that night at the afore-mentioned NATO base.

The Real Situation after the Collapse of the Coup

After the collapse of the coup, the Turkish authorities consolidated the situation and immediately launched a counteroffensive. The procedural and criminal-legal epilogue was embodied in the arrest of over 9,000 people on suspicion of being part of a conspiracy and participating in the organisation and immediate execution of a military coup.

In that extremely turbulent period that reigned in Turkish society, the Turkish authorities, made cardinal mistakes during their "witch hunt" and belatedly recognised the true causes and background of the complex political and security events that engulfed the country in July 2016. As a glaring example of this wandering, one can point out the unprovoked accusation of the Palestinian politician Mohamed Dahalan for the alleged organisation of the military coup in Turkey. Today, it is completely clear

that the disinformation mentioned was planted on the Turkish side by the very party that was the real organiser of the coup for at least two key reasons. The first reason was to direct attention in the opposite direction by diluting the essence and diverting responsibility from the real inspirers and organisers. The second key reason was the fear of certain power centres that Mohamed Dahalan would establish power in Palestine because that would automatically mean the establishment of a new architecture of international relations in the Middle East, primarily in the direction of increasing regional stability and reducing tensions. Dahalan, as an indisputable regional authority, would certainly not have allowed or participated in certain inactions happening in the Middle East today, and that was precisely the cause of this indirect Turkish attack on him. The term "indirect attack" is deliberately used here since it is well known who was actually the main attacker in this case. In addition, in this way, an attempt was made to discredit the United Arab Emirates, considering that Dahalan was in a responsible position within the political system of the UAE, which at that moment was not only a direction in the foreign policy agenda of Turkey but also of Qatar.

However, according to subsequent analyses published by the Turkish authorities and scientific research institutes of the Republic of Turkey, as well as based on the assessments of other international eminent institutions, the following conclusions were reached:

- 1. The main ideological-political patron of the coup attempt was Muhammad Fethullah Gülen, a Turkish politician currently living in exile in the United States who was one of the close associates and allies of Turkish President Recep Tayyip Erdogan until 2013, when they parted ways, nominally due to a corruption scandal but essentially due to an apparatus struggle within the Turkish political order. Since then, Gülen and his followers in the "FETO" movement have been blacklisted in Turkey, and the movement has been officially declared a terrorist organisation by the Turkish authorities.
- 2. The main organisers and financiers of the coup were the US special services.
- 3. The immediate perpetrators were a conspiratorial structure made up of officers, non-commissioned officers, and soldiers of the Turkish army.

In addition to the above, several years before the military coup, a series of events took place that, from today's perspective, can be seen as a potential trigger for the launch of offensive foreign policy mechanisms by the American administration.

- Turkey, after a particularly dominant (subversive) role in the Syrian crisis, gradually distanced itself from that conflict.
- Turkey did not join the aggression against Libya, and at one time, then US President Barack Obama expressed this as a public political criticism against Erdogan and his government.
- Turkey became an observer in the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation. It is the first NATO country to join this organisation. When Turkey signed the memorandum of accession as an observer, the Turkish representatives did not even mention the Syrian crisis.
- After several decades of attempts to become a full member of the EU, Turkey is still waiting for accession with extremely uncertain (and problematic) terms and conditions.
- Turkey once signed an agreement with Palestine on the joint construction of facilities for the exploitation of natural gas from the Mediterranean Sea.
- European officials, and above all, the then German Chancellor Angela Merkel, condemned the action of the Turkish police against the demonstrators in Taksim Square in 2013, judging that it was an excessive use of force. The Turkish Prime Minister strongly rejected this, warning Merkel not to interfere in Turkey's internal affairs.
- John Kerry, the US Secretary of State at the time, joined the German criticism of Erdogan, which indicates that there has been a certain divergence in American-Turkish relations.
- Various protests in support of protesters and Turkish opposition activists were held across Europe. In the past period, all the organisers of these protests were unequivocally in the function of "globalists". One of the most striking events that attracted the attention of the world public was the protest of the members of the feminist group "Femen" at the Istanbul airport.

• Several years ago, Turkey settled the last installment to the International Monetary Fund and ended 52 years of indebtedness to this financial institution. Moreover, Turkey has become a creditor country of the IMF.

There are several options as to who initiated and organised the military coup. The first option is the Turkish army itself. Furthermore, according to some Western political scientists, Russia was the organiser. As the main arguments, they cite the history of relations and connections between the Kemalists and Soviet Russia, plus the downing of the Russian Su-24 plane, as well as Russia's efforts to change the leadership of Turkey in order to resolve the Syrian issue as quickly as possible. Also, according to the opinion of Western authors, a change of government in Turkey under Russian direction would allegedly call into question the continued existence of the Incirlik NATO base and strengthen Russian positions on the Bosporus Strait. Specifically, the vector of political orientation of one of the most important geopolitical players in the region would change. Furthermore, as stated by EU political scientists, the initiator was Erdogan himself, which partially makes sense. Erdoğan wanted to keep his power and, ultimately, his life. He staged a military takeover to observe how people behaved and who would stand by him within the system. Additionally, the Turkish president had the chance to observe how the international community would respond and act. In addition to the above, many political scientists believe that this coup was initiated by the US. First, Turkey has ceased to be a reliable partner for the United States and has tried to drag NATO into an open conflict with Russia. Turkey "made promises" to everyone: Russia, NATO, the US, and the EU, while at the same time trading with the terrorist organisation "Islamic State". In this sense, there are versions that say this coup was launched by Gülen, who currently lives in the United States. In any case, it is currently impossible to name the specific initiator of the coup, and it will most likely become clearer in about ten years. And as for the economic situation in Turkey after the coup, the Turkish economy has suffered serious consequences. In the future, everything will depend on which course Erdoğan chooses if he remains president: with whom he will be "friends" and with whom he will not. When the Russian plane was shot down by the Turks, NATO stepped back and said, "Solve the problem yourself." However, the North Atlantic Alliance will not try to radically solve things with Turkey because it is about the loss of key straits and military bases, which can certainly lead to the loss of control over the Black Sea but also over the entire region of the Middle East, primarily over Syria, Iran, and Iraq.

In addition to the above, viewed from today's perspective, it is completely clear that the coup organised by middle-ranking officers who had no connection with the leading parties, the media, or high-ranking officers, who failed to arrest and isolate the highest state officials, or to address the people in a clear and organised manner (with the exception of a short e-mail message read in a television studio, which did not produce a significant mobilising impact), was doomed to failure (Koval 2016).

There are also points of view that say it is quite logical that the coup plotters would not dare attempt a military coup without support from outside, especially the United States. Erdoğan's words that "a group of putschists who encroached on the unity of the nation received instructions from their leaders who live in the United States" warn of that. First of all, the Turkish president alluded to one of the opposition leaders, Gülen, who has been living in Pennsylvania for many years. In this sense, Erdoğan's mention of the US in this context was also a political manoeuvre aimed at using that moment to reactivate the old topic of extraditing Gülen. By the way, Turkey is a heterogeneous country with many different political movements and religious groups supported by various structures in the West, especially the CIA. All these structures are guided by the principle of "divide and rule". In contrast to that approach, the Russian state leadership immediately opposed the coup attempt.

In addition, the military, which has traditionally put things in order in Turkey during political crises, is unable to perform this function. After the 2016 coup, the army was reduced by a third, and many officers were either arrested or given political asylum in one of the European countries. The current military is loyal to Erdogan, just like the business community. Turkish businessmen prefer not to comment on what is actually happening in the country, among other things, because all significant business systems depend on the current Turkish government.

Consequences for the Regional Security of Eurasia

An important phase in Turkey's foreign policy outreach in Central Asia began after the failed coup attempt in July 2016. Turkey's confrontation with

the Gülen movement facilitated a corrective policy that created an opening for a reset to strengthen even further relations with states in Eurasia. In this period of correction, Turkey has developed deeper security links, particularly with Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan, whereby, in turn, Kazakhstan's President Nursultan Nazarbayev was the first head of state to visit Turkey after the coup (Alrmizan 2022, 30-37). At the same time, some authors used this trend in theoretical discussions as an argument to improve their thesis on how the evolution of foreign policies can be engaged with domestic political goals. Also, scholars achieved consensus that the failed coup played a critical role for Western actors because the perception of the United States as a crucial ally of the Kurds was rising (Kirişçi & Sloat 2019).

When it comes to Russia, a few weeks before the coup, Turkey announced the normalisation of its relations with Moscow, which have been damaged since November 2015, when Turkey shot down a Russian warplane. The first moves, beginning with a personal telephone call from Putin to Erdoğan after the coup attempt and an announcement of the desire of the two leaders to work towards a meeting in a matter of weeks, suggest that the failed coup has speeded up the reconciliation process. At a time when Turkey is well aware of the deteriorating tone in its relations with Washington and Brussels, opening up this channel of dialogue with Russia was a move against being isolated and also a way of sending a message to its trans-Atlantic allies that they should not play with fire. Russia's interest was also clear and not only related to economic matters because the Kremlin was always on the lookout for any opportunity to fan the flames of discord in the trans-Atlantic alliance, especially after the NATO Summit in Warsaw. Therefore, at that moment, Turkey provided the perfect way to go about it (Lecha 2016).

One consequence of the failed coup was Erdoğan's focus on consolidating presidential power while paying the price of reduced involvement in regional conflicts and even having to make more conciliatory gestures regarding Kurdish matters, both within and beyond Turkey's borders. Another matter that should also be considered are the implications of the rapprochement between Ankara and Moscow, including the possibility of some kind of initiative in Syria, eventually dragging in other regional powers. As for the normalisation of relations with Israel, messages exchanged after the coup attempt suggested that the thaw would be continued (Lecha 2016). Turkish President Tayyip Erdoğan urged Kyrgyzstan to crack down on groups linked to the Fethullah Gulen movement that Ankara blamed for a failed 2016 coup, something Bishkek has refused to do. A network of schools and colleges sponsored by the US-based cleric and his supporters has existed for decades across ex-Soviet Central Asia. After the 2016 coup attempt, Ankara asked governments in the region to shut down the network, but some were reluctant. The Kyrgyz president at the time, Almazbek Atambayev, refused to close the schools. However, at a meeting with the new president, Sooranbai Zheenbekov, Turkey raised this question again, insisting that the Gülen network presented a security threat. Despite this, Zheenbekov stopped short of promising to comply, saying the school network was now under the government's control. Kyrgyzstan's neighbour, Kazakhstan, has also refused to shut down Gülen-sponsored schools and renamed them (Reuters 2018).

Unlike Kyrgyzstan, which was sitting on the fence, fellow Turkic state Azerbaijan, for instance, stands firmly among Ankara's best buddies. The country had already begun clearing out Gülen-linked institutions in 2014 after the cleric's very public split with Turkish leader Erdoğan. Following the coup attempt, Baku duly finished the job. Turkmenistan, too, has cracked down on Gülen supporters in the country. Others who joined the anti-Gulen effort late have made up for lost time. For example, according to Amnesty International, Moldova deported seven Turkish nationals who were teachers at a Gülen-linked school in the capital. All of them are believed to be imprisoned in Turkey, where tens of thousands of teachers and civil servants have been jailed over supposed Gülen links since the coup attempt (Eurasianet 2018).

Following Uzbekistan, several countries avoided the infiltration of Gülenists to protect themselves from the threats of Islamization and radicalization. Also, the Uzbek authorities have recalled hundreds of students studying in at least three madrasas and other religious schools in Turkey (Tuna 2021). Besides that, the freeze in Turkey's European Union (EU) accession bid after the July 2016 coup attempt has caused Ankara to strongly pivot towards Central Asia as part of a broader divestment from Western markets. Turkish investors have singled out Uzbekistan as an especially useful economic partner due to its extensive natural gas resources, large textile industry, and robust real estate market. As Uzbekistan suffered

from the pernicious effects of a currency crisis and high unemployment, the Uzbek government responded more favourably to Turkish investment proposals than in years before the coup attempt (Ramani 2016).

According to the statement of Georgian authorities, "military coups are unacceptable for any democratic country" and "Turkey is our strategic partner, and stability in Turkey is very important for us". Georgia's United National Movement (UNM) also made a statement, saving "Peace, stability, and the functioning of democratic institutions in our neighbour and strategic partner is of vital importance for Georgia". Considering the previous, Tbilisi was keen to demonstrate that the country's close relationship with Turkey has strong bipartisan support, especially in light of the parliamentary election coming up in October 2016 (Ajeganov 2016). The considerable urgency with which the Georgian leadership has acted unabatedly, reaffirming its support for the Turkish government and President Erdoğan, should be viewed as a reflection of Tbilisi's unilateral dependence on Ankara's economic prowess. Aside from the European Union, Turkey has been and remains Georgia's single largest trade partner, with a turnover worth USD 777.9 million, a 3% year-on-year increase (Ajeganov 2016). Turkish businesses have invested over USD 1 billion in Georgia's economy in the past 14 years. Georgia and Turkey have also been strengthening a symbiotic relationship as regards military cooperation as well as energy and infrastructural projects, which has them keen on ensuring each other's stability. Regarding energy, Georgia's untapped hydropower potential has Ankara eagerly investing in new projects to help complement its lagging domestic electricity production. The Baku-Tbilisi-Kars railway and the TAP and TANAP projects, as part of the Southern Gas Stream (SGC) (Ajeganov 2016), also necessitated political coordination after the coup attempt.

Even though the literature recognises the implications of a coup attempt on Turkish foreign policy, there is no evidence from academic sources about potential consequences or scenarios for the Eurasian region derived from internal tensions in Turkey. Based on the above, we can conclude that the coup attempt was a factor in bringing Turkey closer not only to Russia but also to the Eurasian region. However, there is always the question of what the consequences would be for Eurasian countries if the coup had succeeded. According to Avni Ozgurel, "if the coup had succeeded, the name [of the Turkish Armed Forces] would not have changed. But in practice, it would have been the Fetullah Armed Forces". He also believes that if the coup had not fallen through, Gülen would have been invited to Turkey by the coup's leaders. He would not, however, have taken any official position as state leader, preferring to play his game behind the scenes as he has always been known to do in his life (Sofuoglu 2020). If the coup had succeeded, the US would have used Gulenists to control the political and security situation not only in Turkey but also in other Eurasian countries. Thus, there would be a deepening of the tension between Moscow and Washington, bearing in mind that the US would intensify its efforts to squeeze out the Russian presence and influence in the post-Soviet republics. Besides the repercussions mentioned, Turkey would be a puppet in the hands of the US, without any strategic autonomy in international relations. The main road for Eurasian countries would be Euro-Atlantic integrations instead of cooperation with Turkey, which could possibly include only connections on religious grounds through the Gulenist movement and education. Also, energetic, economic, and other arrangements between leadership in Ankara and Eurasian countries would be guestioned, but there is an option that Western actors would monitor such initiatives. The potential scenarios should be the object of research in the future since some observers after the failed July 2016 coup expressed skepticism about Turkey's ability to manage the situation and the possibility of similar situations repeating (Zanotti 2016, 15-16).

Conclusion

The failed military coup in Turkey in 2016 was not only a public manifestation of an extremely violent and illegal attempt to seize power but also represents the first victory of Turkish political over military structures in the recent history of Turkey. In 2016, the Turkish army definitely received a lesson from Erdogan, which it will certainly remember for a long time. Erdoğan prepared for a long time and systematically dealt with disaffected structures within the army. At the same time, he broke conspiratorial relations within the Turkish army, which could rarely accept its position within the constitutional order of the state, often placing itself above the order and the state system. However, despite this, the military coup surprised Erdoğan as well as the entire Turkish society. There are several significant determinants that characterise this coup. First, the Turkish army has always been the traditional protector of secularism, which does not fit into the model of cooperation with Fethullah Gülen, who is first of all a religious preacher and former imam and only then an opposition politician. The Turkish army was not unified on the night of July 15, 2016, and subsequent analysis showed that an insufficient number of army members participated in the coup. The revolutionary structures did not secure any support among the political parties and citizens of Turkey. Also, the technical-technological expansion of modern forms of communication and information technology did not favour the putschists, who completely ignored the importance of propaganda activities. They focused their engagement in that field only on the mere seizure of radio and television stations and shutting down the Internet, neglecting the importance of psychological and propaganda action through these informational capacities.

It is evident that the major responsibility for the untimely establishment of preparatory actions for the implementation of the coup lies with the Turkish special services, primarily the MIT intelligence service, with whose director Erdogan could not even establish telephone communication in the first hours of the military coup.

After the purges in the army, Turkey today has an army in which loyalty to Erdogan is more important than professionalism and expertise. Certainly, the question of loyalty is at the very top of the list of priorities, if not the most important element in the constitution of the forces responsible for the protection of the constitutional order of each country. But that kind of loyalty must relate to the state, the people, and the political authority. All different interpretations fall within the scope of unconstitutional action. However, regarding the relationship within the Turkish army after 2016, it is evident that it is a question of some other form of loyalty, which will certainly contribute to the additional accumulation of numerous contradictions within Turkish society and the state.

The fact that Erdogan used the failed military coup to carry out personnel purges in the entire Turkish system should not be overlooked, but this did not help him stabilise the internal political scene and achieve complete political dominance. The current ratio of the political forces of the government and the opposition is approximately half-half, with a tendency for further decline in support for Erdogan. However, crises and conflicts are, conditionally speaking, Erdogan's natural state and periods in which the Turkish president manages very well, which is why the Ukrainian crisis of February 2022 came at the right time for him. With skillful foreign policy manoeuvres in the Russian-Ukrainian conflict and then in the Russian conflict against the collective West, he raised the importance and role of Turkey, and thus his role as the bearer of supreme power, in increasingly complex and tense international circumstances.

The failed military coup in Turkey in 2016 indicates the importance of timely establishing all forms of subversive activities for the sake of their timely elimination and preservation of the constitutional order. Elections are a gendered process of government, and democracy is something that must be defended by all means in modern society and the state. Therefore, short periods of carelessness and lack of vigilance on the part of the authorities responsible for the protection of the constitutional order can cause, or rather, allow, very harmful and destructive consequences for a nation or a state. Of course, sometimes the scope of political upheavals can be positive, bringing freedom and progress to a society, but when it comes to the military coup in Turkey in 2016, it should certainly have a dark character, not only in terms of Turkish internal political relations but also much wider.

References

- Ajeganov, Boris. 2016. "Real Friends? Georgia-Turkey relations in the wake of the July 15 coup attempt". *The Central Asia-Caucasus Analyst*, August 10, 2016. file:///C:/Users/Int4094/Downloads/Real_friends_Georgia Turkey_relations_in_the_wake_of_the_July_15_coup_attempt.pdf.
- Alrmizan, Mohammed. 2022. "Turkish Foreign Policy in Central Asia in the Era of Erdoğan: The Convergence of Pan-Turkism, Pragmatism, and Islamism". *King Faisal Center for Research and Islamic Studies* 64: 6-45. ISBN: 978-603-8360-03-3.
- Androulaki, Maria. 2022. "Turkey's Pivot to Eurasia: The Effect of Russia's Invasion of Ukraine". *Hellenic Foundation for European and Foreign Policy*. https://www.eliamep.gr/wp-content/uploads/2022/04/Policy-brief-161-Grigoriadis-Final.pdf.

- Aras, Bülent, and Hakan Fidan. 2009. "Turkey and Eurasia: Frontiers of a new geographic imagination". *New Perspectives on Turkey* 40: 193-215.
- Aslan, Ömer. 2020. "What makes coups outside the chain of command in Turkey succeed or fail?" *Mediterranean Politics* 25 (4): 433-455. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/13629395.2018.1554093.
- Atmaca, Ayşe Ömür, and Zerrin Torun. 2022. "Geopolitical visions in Turkish foreign policy". *Journal of Balkan and Near Eastern Studies* 24(1): 114-137. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/19448953.2021.1992189.
- Çaman, M. Efe, and M. Ali Akyurt. 2011."Caucasus and Central Asia in Turkish Foreign policy: The time has come for a new regional policy". *Alternatives: Turkish Journal of International Relations* 10(2&3): 45-64. https://dergipark.org.tr/en/download/article-file/19268.
- Chulkovskaya, Ekaterina. 2016. "Year of the coup attempt in Turkey: what was it and what became of it". *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace and Carnegie Moscow Center, Moscow*.
- Colakoğlu, Selçuk. 2019. "The rise of Eurasianism in Turkish foreign policy: Can Turkey change its pro-Western orientation". *Middle East Institute, Washington*.
- Daily Sabah. 2016. "President Erdoğan risked death while landing in Instabul, officials detail the night of failed coup attempt". July 17, 2016. https://www.dailysabah.com/turkey/2016/07/17/presidenterdogan-risked-death-while-landing-in-istanbul-officials-detail-thenight-of-failed-coup-attempt.
- Eliseeva, Nataliya. 2021. "Voennyy perevorot v Turcii: prichiny, initiatory i posledstviya". *Politicheskoe obrazovanie*. http://lawinrussia.ru/content/voennyy-perevorot-v-turcii-prichiny-iniciatory-i-posledstviya.
- Erşen, Emre, and Mitat Çelikpala. 2019. "Turkey and the changing energy geopolitics of Eurasia". *Energy Policy* 128: 584-592. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.enpol.2019.01.036.
- Erşen, Emre. 2013. "The evolution of 'Eurasia' as a geopolitical concept in post-Cold war Turkey. Geopolitics". 18(1): 24–44. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1080/14650045.2012.665106.
- Erşen, Emre. 2022. "Turkey and the Eurasian Integration: Ideology or Pragmatism?" *Vestnik RUDN. International Relations* 22(1): 111-125. DOI: https://doi.org/10.22363/2313-0660-2022-22-1-111-125.

- *Eurasianet.* 2018. "Kyrgyzstan and Turkey: There`s no getting past Gulen". September 11, 2018. https://eurasianet.org/kyrgyzstan-and-turkeytheres-no-getting-past-gulen.
- Fidan, Hakan and Rahman Nurdun. 2008. "Turkey's Role in the Global Development Assistance Community: the Case of TIKA (Turkish International Cooperation and Development Agency)". *Journal of Southern Europe and the Balkans* 10(1): 93-111. DOI: 10.1080/ 14613190801895888.
- Janković, Slobodan, and Vuk Lazić. 2021. "Kavkaski vektor savremene spoljne politike Turske". In: Konfliktne zone na postsovjetskom prostoru i regionalna bezbednost, edited by Dragan Petrović, 345-368. Beograd: Institut za međunarodnu politiku i privredu. DOI: https://doi.org/ 10.18485/iipe_postsovjet.2021.ch16.
- Kirişçi, Kemal, and Amanda Sloat. 2019. "The rise and fall of liberal democracy in Turkey: Implications for the West". *The Brookings Institution*. https://www.brookings.edu/wpcontent/uploads/2019/ 02/FP_20190226_turkey_kirisci_sloat.pdf.
- Koval, Nadezhda. 2016. "Country of military coups: why in Turkey the army lost the fight against authoritarianism". *European Justice*, July 16, 2016. https://www.eurointegration.com.ua/rus/articles/2016/07/16/7052219/.
- Lazić, Vuk. 2022. "Diplomatsko posredovanje Turske kao sredstvo pozicioniranja u novim međunarodnim okolnostima". *Međunarodni problemi* 74(4): 531-556. DOI: https://doi.org/10.2298/MEDJP2204531L.
- Lecha, Eduard Soleri. 2016. "The international impact of the failed coup in Turkey". *Opinion*. Barcelona: Centro de Estudios y Documentación Internacionales de Barcelona.
- *Milliyet.* "Marmaris'te Erdoğan'ın oteli vuruldu". July 2016. https:// www.milliyet.com.tr/gundem/marmaris-te-erdoganin-oteli-vuruldu-2278703.
- Murinson, Alexander. 2006. "The strategic depth doctrine of Turkish foreign policy". *Middle Eastern Studies* 42(6): 945-964. DOI: 10.1080/002632 00600923526.
- Parezanović, Marko. 2013. "Protesti na trgu Taksim prolazni sukob ili početak političkih promena u Turskoj". *Nova srpska politička* misao, 19.

Jul 2013. http://www.nspm.rs/savremeni-svet/protesti-na-trgu-taksim -prolazni-sukob-ili-pocetak-politickih-promena-u-turskoj.html? alphabet=l.

- Parezanović, Marko. 2013. *Politički prevrat savremeni pristup*. Beograd: Nova srpska politička misao.
- Proroković, Dušan. 2022. "Geopolitičke posledice eskalacije ukrajinske krize". *Sociološki pregled* 56(3): 743-762. DOI: https://dx.doi.org/ 10.5937%2Fsocpreg56-40102.
- Ramani, Samuel. 2016. "The Turkey-Uzbekistan Rapprochement". *The Diplomat*, December 21, 2016. https://thediplomat.com/2016/12/the-turkey-uzbekistan-rapprochement/.
- *Reuters*. 2018. "Erdogan urges Kyrgyzstan to shut down Gulen network". September 1, 2018. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-kyrgyzstanturkey-gulen-idUSKCN1LH3Q2.
- Simeunović, Dragan. 1989. Političko nasilje. Beograd: Radnička štampa.
- Sofuoglu, Murat. 2020. What if the July 15 coup attempt had succeeded?" *TRT World*, July 14, 2020. https://www.trtworld.com/magazine/what-if-the-july-15-coup-attempt-had-succeeded-38123.
- *TASS*. 2016. "The last attempt to topple Erdoğan: why the coup did not succeed in Turkey". July 16, 2016. https://tass.ru/mezhdunarodnaya-panorama/3461539.
- Tulun, Teoman Ertuğrul, and Mehmet Oğuzhan Tulun. 2022. "Turkey's Interests and Constructive Eurasianism". *Center for Eurasian Studies*.
- Tuna, Ogul. 2021. "The Central Asian perspective on Turkey: Does Family Come First?" *Moshe Dayan Center at Tel Aviv University*, October 14, 2021. https://dayan.org/content/central-asian-perspective-turkey-doesfamily-come-first.
- Tuncay, Kardas and Balci, Ali. 2019. "Understanding the July 2016 Military Coup: The Contemporary Security Dilemma in Turkey". *DOMES Digest of Middle East Studies*. https://ormer.sakarya.edu.tr/uploads/files/ kardas_et_al_2019_digest_of_middle_east_studies.pdf.
- Tüysüzoğlu, Göktürk. 2014. "Strategic depth: A neo-Ottomanist interpretation of Turkish Eurasianism". *Mediterranean Quarterly* 25(2): 85-104. DOI: 10.1215/10474552-2685776.

- Yavuzer, Hasan. 2021. "5. Yılında 15 Temmuz Darbesi". Milli Kültür Araştırmaları Dergisi 5(2): 47-73. ORCID ID: 0000-0002-6672-156X.
- Zanotti, Jim. 2016. "Turkey: Background and U.S. Relations in Brief". *Congressional Research Service Washington*. https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/ pdfs/AD1014203.pdf.

Turkey as a stabilising power in Euarasia

Havva KOK ARSLAN¹

Abstract: One of the founding fathers of geopolitics and geostrategy, Harold Mackinder, asserted that the analysis of "who rules Eurasia, rules the world" applies to the Eurasian power struggle. Although since 2010, the BRICS (Brazil, the Russian Federation, India, the People's Republic of China, and South Africa) countries have been on the rise within the multipolarity of the international system, it has been the first time in history that a non-Eurasian power, the US, has dominated Eurasia for about 80 years. This article will use the rivalry between the US, the Russian Federation, and the People's Republic of China to illustrate the role of Turkey as a stabilising power in Eurasia.

Keywords: US, Euroasia, China, Stability, Russia, Turkey.

Introduction

Although the term "Eurasia", created by joining the words "Avr" and "Asia", describes the continent formed by the union of Asia and Europe geographically, its definition varies and is difficult to ascertain because many states' interests and objectives confluence in this region (Evgeniy, Yilmaz, 2017:17). According to Anıl Çeçen, Eurasia's centre is Anatolia, as well as southern Russia, Moldova, Ukraine, and the Black Sea. From Vienna in the west, encompassing the Caucasus and Central Asia in the east, and extending to the People's Republic of China, including Xinjiang in the south, Eurasia is a wide area that also includes the Middle East. It is located in the middle of Asia, Europe, and Africa (Çeçen, 2015:11).

In the west of Eurasia, the US dominates the small region. There is instability and fragmentation in the vast region in the middle, where the population is low. In the Far East, where the population is dense and China is located, the US can gain control of a small part of the peninsula. In the

¹ Uskudar University; Department of Political Science & International Relations, ORCID 0000-0003-0029-7628. havva.kokarslan@uskudar.edu.tr

south of Eurasia, there is no stability, and anarchy prevails. There are states with great potential in terms of energy resources, and there is also one state with a large population that can be involved in the struggle for regional hegemony. Eurasia can be described as a "chessboard" where the geopolitical power struggle prevails. There are not only two but also many forces with different cultures and diversity in the encounter (Brzezinski 2022, 53).

Zbigniew Brzezinski sees France, Germany, Russia, China, and India as key "geostrategic players" in Eurasia, apart from the US, in terms of both being at a sensitive point and having the power to move different balances with the behaviours they can display in critical times. He listed Ukraine, Azerbaijan, South Korea, Turkey, and Iran, which he defined as the geopolitical axis, as countries that could develop an effective strategy and be effective in the struggle for Eurasia (Brzezinski 2022, 64-65). In the context of our subject, we will focus on Turkey's stabilising power in Eurasia by referring to the small-scale Eurasian struggle of the US, China, and the RF.

Although it was thought that Turkey would lose its importance after the dissolution of the USSR, Turkey, which was previously seen as an "outpost" and "border, coastal country" by Western countries, has become one of the central countries of the international arena and a leader in the restructuring of Eurasia with its economic and military potential. In addition, after the collapse of the USSR, Azerbaijan, Armenia, and Georgia established their presence in the Caucasus in terms of the presence of Circassians, Abkhazians, Dagestanis, and North Caucasian communities, which are some of the communities that make up the Turkish state. It is very important for Turkey to be a neighbour to these countries (Çeçen 2015, 14).

Struggle for dominance in Eurasia

The American Struggle for Domination in Eurasia

After the disintegration of the USSR, Eurasia regained its importance. In the process of globalisation, Western nations believed it was necessary to look to non-Western regions for world dominance, where, in general, China, Russia, India, and Turkic and Muslim states predominate. This was after the US joined NAFTA and the North American Union, and Europe joined the European Union. That has turned Eurasia into a geopolitical struggle area again (Çeçen 2015, 17). Although world-renowned geopolitical analysts have put forward many theories in the struggle for dominance in Eurasia, what is important today is the effort to establish global dominance, not regional. In this sense, the US has brought its power and superiority to the world as well as to Eurasia with the powers it has in the relevant geography and the influence it has established on the states in Eurasia (Brzezinski 2022, 62). It is possible that the power to become the biggest competitor to the US comes from Eurasia, and just like the expansionist great powers the world has seen so far, the US will need to monitor and control states that can change the balance of power and/or be geopolitically strategically important to maintain Eurasian states' dependence on the Eurasian peoples' obedience (Brzezinski 2022, 62-63).

The fact that Eurasia is a very large geography is in favour of the US. If two big states in Eurasia, the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China, are open to cooperating with the US, regional energy will be directed to a very different point. Although the RF and the PRC are members of the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation, they have some sensitivities towards each other. The PRC's high population density, high economic growth, impending intervention in the eastern regions, and inclusion of these lands inside its borders are all causes for concern for the RF. As for the PRC, it is uneasy about the RF's desire to develop energy transportation and economic opportunities in Eurasia to its advantage, which undermines their mutual trust (Yılmaz, 2017, 156-157).

"Eurasia is home to most of the world's politically assertive and dynamic states. All the historical pretenders to global power originated in Eurasia. The world's most populous aspirants to regional hegemony, China and India, are in Eurasia, are all the potential political or economic challengers to American primacy. After the United States, the next six largest economies and military spenders are there, as are all but one of the world's overt nuclear powers, and all but one of the covert ones. Eurasia accounts for 75 percent of the world's population, 60 percent of its GNP, and 75 percent of its energy resources. Collectively, Eurasia's potential power overshadows even America's.

Eurasia is the world's axial supercontinent. A power that dominated Eurasia would exercise decisive influence over two of the world's three most economically productive regions, Western Europe and East Asia". Brzezinski wrote that Eurasia is the "chessboard on which the struggle for global primacy continues to be played," where there are many "geostrategic players" and "geopolitical pivots". He added, "How the United States both manipulates and accommodates the principal geostrategic players on the Eurasian chessboard and how it manages Eurasia's key geopolitical pivots will be critical to the longevity and stability of America's global primacy".

Immediately after the collapse of the USSR, the US initiated Operation Provide Comfort and Provide Comfort II military operations to cause confusion and prevent the domination of the region by rich Germany and Japan, rival Russia, and China. Turkey and Israel played the "Trojan Horse" role in preventing the US from being the dominant power and the Middle East countries from getting stronger and coming together to form an Ottoman Empire (Çeçen 2015, 12).

The Struggle for Domination of the Russian Federation in Eurasia

Although Russia has strategic weaknesses as it has lost Eastern Europe economically to the EU and geostrategically to NATO, it has been an important power in Eurasia historically and due to its geopolitical pillars. It has the potential to prevent instability arising from the vacuum in Eurasia as an "Eurasian" and "global power" and is determined to struggle under the dominance of Central Asia. Russia is holding a strong hand against China by working with the US and against the US with the rising power China (Davutoğlu 2011, 472-474).

Although it has lost some of its pieces that would enable it to be superior in the game in Eurasia, Russia is a geostrategic player that will increase its influence on the states in the west and east, both by making its presence felt in every sense in the states that emerged after the collapse of the Soviet Union and by gaining its full power (Brzezinski 2022, 69). Although the Russian Federation, as the new player in the old empire, cannot solve the human and economic problems required by an empire, it has the potential to become a "superpower" with its strong military structure and centralised system. However, at this point, the four areas – Ukraine, Central Asia, the Baltics, and the Caucasus – are of strategic importance, and the Russian state needs time to ensure their development. For this, Russia hopes the US will focus its attention on different places. Russia thought it could solve this problem by turning the attention of the US to the Middle East after the September 11 attacks. Russia, along with China, greatly benefited from the US spending its resources on the war on terrorism after the September 11 attacks (Yılmaz 2017, 181-183).

The Struggle for Domination of the People's Republic of China in Eurasia

Another geostrategic power in Eurasia is the People's Republic of China. China is in a position to become a great regional power that changes the balances in Asia with its ambitions and the choices it makes in this direction due to its idea of being the centre of the world, which has increased in parallel with the development of its economic power. In the case of a "Greater China", it is a player with the capacity to negatively affect Russia due to its relations with the states that emerged after the collapse of the USSR in the west, as well as the fact that the Taiwan issue comes to the fore even more in the Far East (Brzezinski 2022, 69-70). The fact that the PRC is a permanent member of the UN Security Council, despite its demographic structure, politically socialist system, and economic "gradual liberalisation", has made it a great power. This enables strategists like Huntington to see China as the main player in balancing power against the West and as the main point of Eurasian-centred strategies (Davutoğlu 2011, 477-478).

Although China's foreign policy shows status quo tendencies in line with a state that is against revisionist policies by respecting the territorial integrity and independence of other states, it looks like a good participant by adopting participation in international institutions, even though the power politics that it describes as "peaceful ascension" is actually 'aggressive". By not showing its hatred towards the West at the moment, China seems to be preparing "strategic defence", which requires not revealing its "hard power" until making sure that it has full dominance as the global power (Yilmaz 2017, 178-179). Before a possible war with the US, China is creating an economic power area with the world's fastest-growing market, the BRICS, gaining security allies with the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO), increasing its influence over Iran, Pakistan, Afghanistan, and India, and thus both taking the "Silk Road" under control and seeking to prevent NATO's eastward expansion. Russia and China resolved their border disputes and agreed to cooperate against the West and increase trust and stability towards each other in 2004.

Having the power to change the balances in the Asia Pacific and the Middle East, as well as being bordered by smaller states compared to the more influential USSR after its collapse, China has made Central Asia a centre where its strategic goals come together (Davutoglu 2011, 477-478). In addition, China tried to follow a policy of eliminating the internal problems it experienced in Central Asia by developing influence in regions such as Eastern Turkestan, Tibet, and Inner Mongolia, where the Uyghur, Kazakh,

and Kyrgyz Turks live (Davutoğlu 2011, 478). However, the fact that China, as well as Russia, needs time to complete its development and Russia does not pose a major obstacle in terms of Chinese interests does not bring the two players against each other (Yılmaz 2017, 183).

Towards the end of the 1990s, the strategic importance of East Turkestan/Xinjiang and Tibet increased even more for China, whose economic growth was increasing. First of all, the underground resources in the region gained special importance in terms of being one of the sources of energy for the Chinese industry, which focuses on continuous production. The separatist movements of Tibetans and Uyghurs, the possibility of Tibet's inclusion in India, and the possibility of East Turkestan/Xinjiang's independence will cause the loss of the exit to Pakistan via the Himalayas, which makes China very uneasy because it is trying to supply oil and natural gas through pipelines from west to east. By following a pro-Pakistan policy in the Indian conflicts, China aims to eliminate its dependence on the Strait of Malacca and the Indian Ocean, from which it obtains most of its oil, and it can reach the Middle East's oil in a more reliable way through Pakistan. India, on the other hand, has entered into competition with China by developing its relations with China's ally Myanmar and is trying to create a balance of power against China with Vietnam, Japan, and the US (Yılmaz 2017, 180-181).

Turkey's Role in Eurasia

After the disintegration of the Eastern Bloc, a geopolitical vacuum emerged in the USSR-dominated areas. This situation further increased the strategic importance of these regions. Central Asia has come to the fore in the global dominance efforts of great powers such as the US, Russia, China, Japan, Germany, France, and England, which are trying to turn the situation in their favour in terms of geopolitics and economy. The presence of regional powers such as India, Iran, Pakistan, Ukraine, and Korea and intra-regional powers such as Kazakhstan, Turkmenistan, Azerbaijan, Kyrgyzstan, and Tajikistan has caused Turkey to be one of the most important determining factors in the balance of power and alliance efforts (Davutoğlu 2011, 468-469).

In addition, the fact that the current and possible alliances of Eurasia, EU countries, Japan, Russia, and China require a delicate balance in Eurasia is important in terms of preventing international crises that may affect the world. At this point, Eurasia and especially Central Asia have a very important place for the US, which can be affected by possible alliances, especially in terms of maintaining its global power (Davutoğlu 2011, 468-470). In addition to realising its geopolitical and political economy goals, the US also wants to prevent the instability arising from the strategic vacuum in the region. However, due to the fact that it is a transoceanic power, it is very costly to provide the military power required by the role of the world's gendarmerie. For this reason, NATO is trying to expand its activity to the east, gain control with organisations such as the OSCE, be active in Eurasia, and establish strategic partnerships and alliances to provide balance. In this context, Turkey stands out both in terms of its geopolitical and geostrategic position and in terms of having effective power relations in Eurasia (Davutoğlu 2011, 470-472).

After the Cold War, the spread of the strategic power struggle from Eastern Europe to the interior of Eurasia, the Balkans, and the Caucasus brought about a change in the NATO mission. With its deep power structure in Asia, Turkey has long been seen as a "strategic partner" for the US, enabling it to make its policies in this geography around Turkey (Davutoğlu 2011, 492-493).

Turkey is a country that has an extremely important geostrategic and geopolitical position at the point that connects economically developed Europe and the Asian and African continents, which are the raw material warehouses. For this reason, Turkey has been an effective power with which both Eurasian and Atlantic countries strive to develop friendly relations in terms of both the transportation of raw materials via the Mediterranean and the Black Sea and the fact that 75% of the world's energy lines are on the transit route (Evgeniy and Yılmaz 2017, 247-249). The instabilities experienced after the Arab Spring made Turkey a reliable power to be supported by the Caucasus, Middle East, and Central Asian countries. Turkey has been the only preferred and advantageous route (Evgeniy and Yılmaz 2017, 248-249).

Stabilising Power in Eurasia: Turkey

Turkey is a stabilising power with its presence in the Black Sea in Eurasia and with its Mediterranean-Black Sea transportation, preventing the states that gained independence in the Caucasus from entering Russian domination, balancing Russia, being a counterbalance to Islamic conservatism, and preventing conflicts in the Balkans. As a power and NATO's outpost, it is an extremely important "geopolitical axis" (Brzezinski 2022, 73). World powers are struggling in the race to have energy resources and dominate in Iraq, Syria, the Caucasus, and its surroundings, and at this point, Turkey's role as the power that can provide peace and stability has strategic importance (Evgeniy and Yılmaz 2017, 250).

Turkey, in the face of conflict or potential conflicts that may turn into conflicts in all its bordering neighbours, works hard both to protect its own national interests and to prevent crisis situations and civil wars not only in the countries where they take place but also in the whole region and, moreover, the world. It develops diplomacy in order to prevent it from happening on a large scale and to provide stability and peace (Altun 2022, 142-146).

Stabilising Power in the Middle East: Turkey

The struggle for dominance between the Middle East, the world's rich oil and natural gas resources, the US, China, and Russia is very important. Dominating this region means having extremely low-priced, long-term energy resources and, in this sense, having the power to direct the world economy (Öztürk 2012, 105). The US has greatly benefited from Turkey's cooperation in this area and the steps it has taken to prevent the influence of China and Russia in this geography, dominate oil resources, prevent the dominance of the great powers, ensure the stability of the collaborating Gulf countries, and protect Israel (Öztürk 2012, 104-106). Turkey is also an extremely strategic player in terms of being on the transit route of the Middle East and the Caspian region, providing energy supply to Europe and the Mediterranean, and forming a safe supply route. The Black Sea and Caucasus regions, where Turkey is located, are geographies where Russia is open to trade and are the points of political conflicts and wars.

After Bashar Assad took over the administration, Turkey tried to develop strategies to provide a peaceful solution through diplomatic means. Thanks to US President George W. Bush, who created trade and visa facilitation, support was provided for the economies of both countries. Turkey brought the two countries to the brink of an agreement. However, due to Israel's sudden attack on Gaza, Turkey could not stand by Israel's intervention in Palestine, although it wanted to contribute to peace, and the negotiations were interrupted (Altun 2022, 151-154).

Turkey's role in the "Astana Process" with Russia and Iran within the framework of the Syria crisis has been one of the important steps towards ensuring the stability of Syria (Druzhinin, İbrahimov and Mutluer 2019, 9).

Turkey as a Stabilising Power in the Ukraine-Russia Crisis

In the 2014 Ukraine crisis, Turkey advocated for diplomacy and communication between the parties since it understood that taking armed action would put additional burdens on both Russia and Ukraine. Defending the geographical integrity of Ukraine in the face of Russia's annexation of Crimea, Turkey stated that it was not possible to accept the annexation and that it would mean a violation of international norms. Over time, Turkey tried to attract the attention of international public opinion so that this issue, which many countries, especially European states, left behind, would not lead to a bigger crisis, a war, especially in the region and internationally in the future (Altun 2022, 173-175).

At the end of 2021, when the Russian Federation started to build up its military, President of Turkey Recep Tayyip Erdoğan had intense diplomatic meetings with the parties, and it was conveyed to the parties that they could meet in Turkey. Since the beginning of Russia's intervention in Ukraine on February 24, 2022, Turkey has been one of the few countries that has gained the trust of both countries with its foreign policies. On the other hand, Turkey, which is trusted as a stabilising power with its mediation and support roles in conflict resolution in the region, brought the parties together first at the Antalya Summit and then in Istanbul. In these meetings, Turkey stated that it could be a guarantor country for long-term peace, and meanwhile, it sent teams within the Red Crescent and AFAD to Ukraine for humanitarian aid support. On April 5, the evacuation of people in Mairupol was carried out. In the Ukrainian refugee crisis (based on years of experience with Syrian refugees), after the second phase of the war that started with Russia's intervention in Eastern Ukraine, he warned that the crisis is an important issue waiting for an international solution, both in the region and in the entire international community.

Turkey was also effective in preventing a food crisis in the world due to the fact that Ukraine and Russia, which are the leading countries in grain production, were at war and in the delivery of Ukrainian grain to the world by making an agreement with both countries when famine was about to arise in some African countries (Altun 2022, 175-181). Being aware of the fact that Ukraine will be affected the most by the deaths of its people and the losses in every sense of the war, Turkey has fulfilled its role as a mediator and maintained its stabilising power as the most reliable actor in the region. Turkey has also continued to show its active role in preventing the refugee and food crises that may cause long-term and major problems in the world (Altun 2022, 182). Unlike the international powers that claim to exist for stabilising purposes but cause instability by disrupting the balance of power and creating power struggles with their presence and policies, Turkey's foreign policy for the last 20 years is a remarkable example of how it can contribute to international peace by mediating and advancing international peace and stability and developing diplomacy for the resolution of conflicts (Altun 2022, 182-183).

Conclusion

The Eurasian region, which consists of the union of Europe, the centre of global politics and economy in the West, and Asia, where the dominance area is on the rise by increasing its economic development in the East, has always been the scene of the struggle of the great powers that want to establish influence. The global power of the US, with its rising power after the Cold War, showed itself in Eurasia, and for the first time in history, a non-Eurasian power became the ruler of Eurasia. However, it is well known that every hegemon's power will weaken over time and leave its place to another order. At this point, geostrategic experts state that the US should make plans for this in the short, medium, and long term. In this direction, the Russian Federation, which was established with the disintegration of the USSR, tries to gain influence in the countries that used to be under the influence of the USSR and to play an active role in Eurasia. At the same time, the People's Republic of China, which is on the rise in the east of Asia, appears to be a serious rival. The interests of these three states converge in Eurasia.

In the process that developed with the Arab Spring, Turkey has provided negotiations for the stabilisation of the countries in the region and has become a regional power that is appreciated and taken as a role model with the relations it has developed with the authoritarian regimes and regional powers in the Middle East countries where power rivalries are experienced. His efforts to host the refugees who fled their countries during the Syrian civil war set an example for the world and received support from the international community. Due to Russia's intervention in Ukraine, the European Union countries that have imposed sanctions on Russia, which is the largest energy supplier in this sense, have turned to different energy supply alternatives. At this point, Turkey has become a very strategic player with its location in the middle of the North-South, East-West energy transmission route, with the Black Sea to the Mediterranean through the Bosphorus crossings, and the Central Asian countries-Caspian Sea-Europe connections. Turkey, which has always supported issues such as providing humanitarian aid to the Ukrainians in the developing war conditions and accepting refugees, has also played an active role in the delivery of Russian grain to the world by taking an active role in the grain problem with its diplomacy. It is an indication that it is a stabilising power in Eurasia, where competition is experienced.

References

- Adıbelli, Barış, Fikret Bayır, Doster Barış, Ergen Erdem., Gürdeniz Cem., Polat Soner., Yılmaz Sait. (2017) *Avrasya'nın Kilidi Türkiye-Türk Jeopolitiği* 1, İstanbul: Kaynak Yayınları.
- Altun, Fahrettin. 2022. Küresel Belirsizlik Çağında İstikrarlaştirici Güç Türkiye, İstanbul: Paradigma Yayınları.
- Bahrevskiy, Evgeniy, Salih Yılmaz. 2017. Rusya Ve Türkiye Avrasya Paktı Mümkün Mü?Rus Avrasyaciliği Mi Türk Avrasyaciliği Mi?Rusya-Çin-İran-Türkiye, Ankara:Srt Yayınları.
- Brzezinski, Zbigniew. 2022. Büyük Satranç Tahtasi, Amerika'nın Küresel Üstünlüğü Ve Bunun Stratejik Gereklilikleri, İstanbul: İnkılap Kitabevi.
- Çeçen, Anıl. 2015. Türkiye Ve Avrasya, Türkiye'nin Stratejik Arayışları, İstanbul:Doğu Kütüphanesi.
- Davutoğlu, Ahmet. 2011. *Stratejik Derinlik, Türkiye'nin Uluslararası Konumu,* İstanbul: Küre Yayınları.
- Druzhinin, A., Kuzey, R. F. G. F. Ü., İbrahimov, A., & Mutluer, M. 2019. Avrasya Bağlaminda Sovyet Sonrasi Rusya-Türkiye İlişkileri: Ekonomik Faktörler, Eylemler Ve Perspektifler. Birinci Uluslararası Güvenlik Ve Stratejik Araştırmalar Sempozyumu: Türkiye-Rusya Arasında Bilimsel, Teknolojik Ve Ekonomik İşbirliği, 2022.
- Öztürk, Z. 2012. Ortadoğu'ya Yönelik Politikalar, Türkiye Ve Ekonomik İstikrar. *Uluslararası Yönetim İktisat Ve İşletme Dergisi*, 8(17), 101-114.

European arms control in crisis – understanding the sources, Russian position and future prospects

Marina KOSTIĆ ŠULEJIĆ¹ and Andrej STEFANOVIĆ²

Abstract: The paper presents the research on the sources of the crisis and the future prospects for European arms control, taking into account the Russian position on this matter. The crisis of European arms control is approached through the concept of systemic international crises, with the authors claiming that the crisis of arms control in Europe is the result of two-fold crises - one of strategic stability and the other of European security architecture. It also uses a constructivist assumption on the importance of a learning process and perception of threats and causes of crisis, as well as of identities and interests of main actors, the ways they communicate and understand them, and interact in order to create mutually acceptable solutions or resolution of conflicts. The article concludes that if key states of international order do not want to end up in turmoil, chaos, or war, they have to find proper mechanisms for the management of their fears, where arms control proves to be the best option. The build-up of a new arms control architecture in Europe must start with the settlements of the issues of NATO enlargement and territorial integrity of all European states, be followed by strong confidence and security building measures (CSBMs) and negotiations on de-escalation in the bordering regions of NATO and Russia. The nuclear arms control could then be conducted between the USA, European states, and Russia, with a close look and joint approach toward China, India, and other nuclear weapon states.

Keywords: European arms control, Russia, NATO, conventional arms control, nuclear arms control, EDTs.

¹ Research Fellow, Institute of International Politics and Economics, Belgrade. marina@diplomacy.bg.ac.rs; ORCID ID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1342-7332.

The paper presents the findings of a study developed as a part of the research project "Serbia and challenges in international relations in 2023", financed by the Ministry of Science, Technological Development and Innovation of the Republic of Serbia and conducted by the Institute of International Politics and Economics, Belgrade.

² Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Republic of Serbia, Permanent Mission to the United Nations Office and other International Organizations in Geneva. andrejstef89@gmail.com; ORCID ID: https://orcid.org/0009-0002-7997-9815.

Introduction

Has arms control in Europe become obsolete? Certainly not. "A crisis of the world order", as the new Concept of Foreign Policy of the Russian Federation (2023, point 12) describes the current state of international affairs, opens up a new chapter for arms control in Europe that is still to be written. Maintaining strategic stability and achieving international security and peace would be impossible without coming to a common understanding about how to escape the security dilemma and growing distrust between the main actors on the international stage today. Arms control agreements are one of the expressions of this common understanding and reflect the common will and interest of the actors to achieve and maintain international peace and stability.

This paper deals specifically with European arms control - its crisis and future prospects - as well as the Russian position on it. It explains the current crisis of the European arms control architecture, which culminated with the war in Ukraine in 2022, as the result of two great or systemic international crises: one is the crisis of strategic stability that started in 2001, and the other of the European security architecture that started to emerge after the dissolutions of the Warsaw Pact and Soviet Union (USSR). Both crises are the results of the shaken balance of power among the "basic actors" of European arms control – the United States of America, the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), and the Russian Federation. With the European Union emerging as a separate strategic actor, the arms control equation for Europe could be further extended, but not necessarily meaning complicated, since the EU might play a facilitating role. It also uses a constructivist assumption on the importance of a learning process and perception of threats and causes of crisis, identities, and interests of main actors, and ways they communicate, understand them and interact in order to create mutually acceptable solutions or resolutions of conflicts. It dives into the analysis of the arms control agreements that were applied to Europe, both in the conventional and nuclear fields, which unfortunately no longer exist or serve their cause. It presents the Russian position on arms control, its main principles but also lessons learned that shaped the Russian perspective during the last three decades. The concept of the balance of power and interests remains the basis of the Russian concept of the world order that also influences the Russian position on arms control, usually referred to as "equal and undivided security" for all.

The article concludes that in a contested multipolar international system the states and groups of states would have to find mechanisms for coordination, if not cooperation, among themselves if they do not want to end up in turmoil, chaos, or war. Among these mechanisms, the arm control agreements prove to be the best option to this end. They must start with the settlement of two paramount political issues for future arms control – the issue of NATO enlargement and the position on the territorial integrity of Serbia (regarding Kosovo) and Ukraine (regarding Crimea and Donbas). This settlement is to be followed by strong CSBMs and negotiations on deescalation in the bordering regions of NATO and Russia, as well as the conventional arms control that would provide verification measures that underscore mutual cooperation and interaction. The nuclear arms control could then be conducted between the USA, European states, and Russia, with a close look and joint approach toward China, India, and other nuclear weapon states.

Arms control as an international institution and two international crises

Theoretical approach to arms control crisis

The two leading traditions in international relations theory, realism, and liberal institutionalism, hold different assertions regarding the nature of international politics, the possibility of cooperation between states, and consequently, the role of international institutions. Realism maintains that international politics are mired in ceaseless security competition and dilemmas. States pursue their national interests in an anarchical system, and self-help is the only way to survive (Devetak, Burke, and George 2012, 40). Realists do accept that cooperation happens, but recognize its limits, and claim that international institutions cannot be anything more than a reflection of the distribution of power. A realist conclusion is that institutions are not an important cause of peace, and do not play a crucial role in preventing war (Baylis, Smith, and Owens 2020, 244; Mearsheimer 1994, 7-9). Liberalism, on the other hand, explains that there are alternatives to security competition. They ascertain that in complex interdependence, a hallmark of contemporary international relations, international institutions contribute to peace by fostering cooperation and a sense of shared interests (Devetak, Burke, and George 2012, 29 and 55). Institutions, therefore, do not merely reflect the preferences and power relations of states; they themselves shape and alter those preferences and change the behaviour of the units (Keohane 1988, 382; Mearsheimer 1994, 7).

International institutions can be defined as sets of rules that stipulate the ways in which states should cooperate and compete with each other, prescribing acceptable forms of behaviour, and proscribing those which are unacceptable (Mearsheimer 1994, 8). Besides a set of principles and rules that regulate states' behaviour, international institutions also include ideas, patterns of action, and interaction (Holsti 2004, 18-22), as well as identities and interests (Wendt 1992, 401). This means that institutions constrain activities, shape expectations, and prescribe actors' roles (Keohane 1988, 383). Arms control as an international institution can contribute to mitigating the risks of conflict through cooperation between states, and in this sense, it is not fully comfortable with the realist pessimistic viewpoint. Simultaneously, institutionalist claims are not fully rendered into effect either, as it happens that states, from time to time, escape arms control constraints when they perceive them to be disadvantageous. For these reasons, a middle ground seems to be needed to consider the relevance, strengths, shortfalls, and subtlety of arms control. Such an approach might be offered by the "English School," which argues that, despite the existence of anarchy, there is such a thing as an international society, based on common rules, institutions, and norms, and that this establishes and maintains order among states, which are conscious of common interests and values (Devetak, Burke, and George 2012, 245-247). In this international society, security is not provided by the concentration of military power in a superior authority, but rests on a balance of power and international institutions, with a common understanding of the basic principles, practices, and procedures of conduct. However, military balances do not remain stable for long periods of time, but are inherently temporal, and their unsettling effects of change can be mitigated and stabilized through adjustments in armaments (Bull, in O'Neill and Schwartz 1987, 41-43). Therefore, there is recognition that if military balance were to last a longer period of time, this would have to be achieved by efforts of a nature alike to the practice of arms control (Ibid.).

To fully understand why arms control occurs, it does not suffice to take for granted that it represents an international institution that states tend to in order to sustain the balance of power. The practice of arms control itself did not come or occur naturally; rather it was a learned behaviour (Krepon 2021, 3). It is necessary to go beyond the objectivity of international politics and the idea of balance of power and take into account the key actors' interests and positions which leads to the possibility of reaching arms control agreements. The notion of interest and position is best understood by referring to the constructivist theory of international relations. Their disciples share a number of underlying assumptions with the realist school, foremost that international politics is anarchic, with survival being the ultimate goal (Baylis, Smith, and Owens 2020, 245). However, they introduce a conception of anarchy similar to the one of the "English School," the one "no longer emptied of content," a thick layer of anarchy, comprised of rules, norms, and institutions (Devetak, Burke, and George 2012, 106). According to this view, international institutions are fundamentally cognitive entities that do not exist apart from actors' ideas about how the world works (Wendt 1992, 399). Ultimately, stability is not presumed. Rather, efforts are required for it to be sustained, which is a joint exercise in so much as it relies on the coordinated activities of multiple actors. In this regard, constructivism emphasizes the social and collective efforts that go into making and maintaining the international system, which includes arms control.

The two-fold international crisis of arms control

Not every crisis in the international system is an international crisis. To gain this status, a crisis has to be a *severe or acute crisis, a systemic crisis,* that involves great powers with large-scale destructive capabilities, or a series of interlocking crises that seriously challenges the stability of the whole international system, which is no longer capable to overcome the crisis (Young 1968, 4). In the situation of crisis, normal or ordinary patterns of interaction between nations change significantly, and relationships between the main actors are quantitatively altered compared to the pre-crisis stage (Isyar 2008, 6-7; Young 1968, 6-7, 14). The crisis of arms control is one such crisis, which is why it is of special importance.

An international crisis refers to an urgent situation that breaks the routine processes in a system (Isyar 2008, 1, 2). Although it contains a "turning point", which is usually one single event, like the beginning of a war in Ukraine in February 2022, it is actually *a process* of "acute transition in the state of a certain system or ... a decisive or critical stage in the flow of events that together constitute an acute transition" (Young 1968, 6-7). Moreover, an international crisis contains a probability that "large-scale violence" will arise, and a war in Ukraine might turn into a large-scale devastating nuclear war, having in mind the parties involved. But, as Young observed (1968, 14): "The feeling that violence is increasingly likely is often sufficient to catalyse actions leading either to the termination of a crisis or to the development of "rules" and procedures to keep it manageable." Because of their scale, these crises can be resolved only by great powers

themselves, since the very system of existing rules is no longer able to regulate relations and resolve crises. This is exactly why the feeling that we are on the brink of total nuclear war should lead states to develop a new set of rules, procedures, and practices to manage the crises and provide stability.

The arms control crisis is the result of the unforeseen changes in the balance of power in the European continent after the break-up of the USSR and the Warsaw Pact and the changed nature of security threats after September 11, 2001. These events caused a two-fold crisis when it comes to arms control: a crisis of the European security architecture from 1991 onward, which concerns the conventional arms control regime in Europe (underpinned by the Conventional Forces in Europe Treaty (CFE), the Open Skies Treaty, and the Vienna Document) and a crisis of strategic stability from 2001 onward, which concerns the defensive and offensive strategic and intermediate- and shorter-range nuclear forces and their respective arms control regimes. The first crisis started after the break-ups of the Warsaw Pact and the USSR in 1991, NATO's open door policy and first enlargements, as well as the new interpretations on the use of force marked by the 1999 NATO military intervention on the Federal Republic of Yugoslavia. The strategic stability international crisis started in 2001 with the terrorist attacks on the US, the rise of new asymmetrical threats that questioned the US reliance on mutual vulnerability with Russia, and withdrawal from the Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty (ABM). It evolved with NATO and the US antiballistic missile shields in Europe, the crisis and demise of INF, serious dysfunction of the Open Skies Treaty with the US and Russian withdrawals, and the suspension of the New START. Despite the differences in their principal causes and trajectories of development, these two crises are closely interlinked and have culminated in the 2022 war in Ukraine. This, however, must open a window for new, maybe a comprehensive arms control agreement for Europe, to take place.

All the arms control agreements were based on the principles of parity and reciprocity, as well as policy coordination among two superpowers and blocks – NATO and the Warsaw Pact. With the dissolution of the Warsaw Pact and the USSR, arms control with a new democratic Russia, or Russia as a new Western partner, first seemed superfluous and unnecessary. In addition, there were views in the West that arms control was no longer necessary with Russia, not because this country was no longer perceived as a threat, but because Russia was no longer equal to the US (KocTuħ IIIyʌJeJuħ 2022, 30, 55-56). However, both parties did their best to preserve the existing arms control agreements in light of the mutually desired cooperation between the USA and NATO, on the one side, and Russia on the other in order to preserve stability both in Russia and in Europe. Both parties continued to behave as if they were equals and the balance of power was not significantly disturbed. Thus, the CFE Treaty was supplemented with the Flank Agreement in 1996, and later amended, while the NATO-Russia Founding Act was signed in 1997. However, the demands of the Eastern European countries, former members of the Warsaw Pact, for membership in NATO, as the primary instance by which they would be consolidated, as well as the already manifested perception that their main threat came from Russia, caused increasingly loud protests of Russia for the expansion to take place. However, with the major expansion in 2004, when the three Baltic states became NATO members and this alliance came to the very borders of Russia, it became clear that it would expand further, which strengthened the Russian sense of threat from encirclement, which she saw, and still sees today, as an existential threat. Bearing in mind the exclusive nature of modern integrations in the European area, the inclusion of the countries of the former Soviet Union in the EU and NATO would mean the exclusion of Russia and its influence from these areas, which created a kind of win-lose situation between NATO and Russia (Kostić 2019). The exclusion of Russia from the area of new members of NATO and the EU was reflected in the economic, military-industrial, and energy sectors, where any expansion of these organizations meant a gain for them and a loss for Russia. In addition, the encirclement of Russia from the direction of the Black Sea. which has always been vital for Russian trade and security, would call into question the survival of the Black Sea Fleet and free passage to the Mediterranean, which it saw as a threat to its survival and well-being. In the mix of these geopolitical and geoeconomic circumstances, first in 2014, Crimea was annexed to Russia, and then, the four Ukrainian provinces were declared as part of Russia.

Structure of the Erstwhile Arms Control Architecture in Europe

The arms control architecture created at the end of the Cold War served Europe for almost three decades. It was not only devised to prevent largescale military conflict and potential nuclear war but also reflected a delicate (and sometimes dynamic) balance of power on the continent. These instruments are here addressed in two categories, depending on whether they are of relevance for nuclear or conventional arms control.

Nuclear Arms Control: The Intermediate Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty

Between 1972 and 2010 the US and the USSR/Russia signed eight legally-binding agreements that limited and then reduced the numbers and types of deployed nuclear weapons and their delivery vehicles (Woolf 2023, 9). Most of them were not of direct concern to Europe but addressed strategic offensive weapons, including nuclear. This is not unusual, since the talks on strategic offensive arms control included only the two above-mentioned countries. This does not mean that there were no requests to make this process multilateral. As early as the first Strategic Arms Limitation Talks, the USSR strived to include the British and French nuclear forces, but never succeeded in this venture, as the US and NATO were adamant in excluding them from any nuclear arms control agreement, thus retaining a bilateral character of such treaties. For these countries to become part of strategic arms control several preconditions appear: the change of the relevant US/NATO position, their attitude that first reduction of US and Russian arsenals should be significantly reduced in order to gain a rough equality between Nuclear Weapon States which could only then negotiate on equal footing, and a more conducive strategic environment (Kostić 2021, 29-30). On the other hand, the US has been more and more vocal about including China in a trilateral strategic arms control agreement, given the rapid and non-transparent build-up of its nuclear arsenal. But, this country also set its preconditions for the involvement in strategic arms control such as 1) the quantitative reduction of the number of US and Russian nuclear weapons to the level of China, 2) the reduction of the role that nuclear weapons play in the military and security strategies of great powers, 3) the reduction of the role of nuclear weapons as a status symbol of a superpower or great power, and 4) the achievement of multilateral international agreement (not a trilateral one) on nuclear weapons (Kostić 2020, 697). However, what should be kept in mind is that both the US and Russia have constantly repeated that the bilateral arms control has been exhausted and that the centre-piece of nuclear arms control regime – the Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT 1968) - in its Article VI states "Each of the Parties to the Treaty undertakes to pursue negotiations in good faith on effective measures relating to cessation of the nuclear arms race at an early date and to nuclear disarmament, and on a treaty on general and complete disarmament under strict and effective international control."

There was, however, one instrument that was directly consequential for security in Europe, and that was the Treaty between the United States of America and the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics on the Elimination of Their Intermediate-Range and Shorter-Range Missiles (INF Treaty). It eliminated a whole class of weapons that could have caused a nuclear exchange on the European continent, provided the contours for the new security architecture in Europe, and initiated a process that resulted in a densely institutionalized network of arms control and confidence and security-building measures (Kühn 2021, 359; Gassert, Geiger, and Wentker 2021, 13). The INF Treaty was originally meant to solve the "missile crisis" in Europe that came about with the deployment of Soviet intermediate-range missiles in the European part of the USSR, which could potentially target European NATO members. NATO responded by taking a "double track" approach, which meant deploying US missiles of the same range in the territory of European member states and pursuing arms control in parallel to reduce the threat. Despite initial Soviet reluctance to the so-called zero option, i.e. the proposal to dismantle all INF missiles, the negotiations saw a breakthrough in the framework of the Nuclear and Space Talks, which coupled negotiations on INF systems, strategic arms reductions, and missile defence (Krepon 2021, 201-202 and 230). The INF Treaty was signed in 1987 between the US and the USSR, with the objective of abolishing all of their land-based nuclear missiles with ranges between 500 and 5,500 km (2,692 in total), their launchers and associated support structures. The Treaty also prohibited the production and flight testing of new INF systems or launchers. Its outcomes were distinctly asymmetric, since the USSR destroyed 1,846 missiles, while the US eliminated 846 missiles (Kühn 2021, 359).

For thirty years the INF Treaty worked surprisingly well due to its unprecedented verification system, which laid down rules for defining, counting, and verifying all relevant armaments and accompanying equipment, and for monitoring the final destruction of INF systems. Inspections continued on until mid-2001 when they were replaced by national technical means, a full ten years after the covered INF systems were destroyed (Kühn 2021, 359). The Treaty helped the US and the USSR overcome the conflict and arguably alleviated tensions, relieving Europe of concerns over a nuclear arms competition (Krepon 2021, 257). In the post-Cold War order, the Treaty's value slowly diminished, particularly as the relations between the US and RF started to plummet. Both the US and Russia wanted to see this treaty universalized. By 2010 the US had its suspicion that RF was not in compliance with its obligations. In 2014 the INF crisis reached a new level when the US officially declared that Russia was in violation of its obligations under the INF by developing a ground-launched cruise missile of the prohibited range. Russia rejected these accusations and put forward its own list of grievances suggesting US non-compliance with the INF Treaty, first and foremost because of its missile defence interceptors that could allegedly be converted into ground-launched cruise missiles (CRS 2019, 2 and 24). In addition to Russian non-compliance, the US leadership, especially during the Trump administration, became more and more concerned that other countries, China, in particular, were not constrained in developing and deploying INF missiles, as well as the fact that the INF Treaty was becoming technologically outdated, as it did not cover sea- and air-launched missiles (Bolton 2020, 160). The fallout could not be avoided the US declared its intention to withdraw from the treaty on 20 October 2018, suspended its compliance with the INF Treaty on 2 February 2019, and decided to suspend its participation in the INF Treaty and officially withdrew in August 2019, thereby rendering the Treaty void. Russia followed suit but proposed a moratorium on the deployment of this category of weapons in Europe, which she unilaterally follows since the NATO and USA did not agree with such a proposition. However, the production of land-based missiles of the range between 500 and 5500 km, although considered conventional but still dual-capable, is gaining its acceleration and creates possibilities for a new "Euromissile" crisis.

The removal of the INF Treaty is a threat to the arms control system as it might lead to a renewed arms race, involving strategic, intermediaterange, and tactical nuclear and conventional weapons (Arbatov 2019). As Maître (2023) observes, the development of these systems "shows that planning for a missile war in Europe is becoming increasingly relevant for NATO militaries."

Conventional arms control in Europe

At its time, the European conventional arms control system was by far the most advanced regime of its type. It not only significantly reduced the threat of large-scale military attacks, but also contributed to enhancing confidence and mutual reassurance in Europe (Lachowski 2003, 693). The three pillars of conventional arms control in Europe were the Treaty on the Conventional Forces in Europe, the Open Skies Treaty, and the Vienna Document. They have a distinct evolution and were not initially conceived as coordinated mechanisms; however, in combination, they provided an overarching conventional arms control framework, a web of interlocking and mutually reinforcing obligations and commitments. Together they were supposed to reduce the risk of major conflict in Europe, with the CFE Treaty establishing a balance of conventional forces between NATO and the Warsaw Pact, the Open Skies Treaty providing a transparency mechanism among its member states, and the Vienna Document instituting confidenceand security-building measures regarding military activities (Schmitt 2018, 271). In time, however, with the withdrawals of key actors from the CFE and Open Skies Treaty, and the incoming fading of the importance of the Vienna Document, the state of conventional arms control in Europe dramatically diminished, some even describing it as deplorable (Zellner 2019, 100).

Conventional Forces in Europe Treaty

The CFE Treaty was the first European conventional weapons arms control treaty ever, described as the cornerstone of European security (Bolving 2000, 31; Aybet 1996; McCausland 1995, 2), with the purpose of establishing a secure and stable balance of conventional armed forces in Europe at lower levels, thus eliminating disparities prejudicial to stability and security, and also removing the capability to launch a surprise attack. It was also meant to prevent military conflict and replace military confrontation with a new pattern of relation (CFE, Preamble). The area of application stretched from the Atlantic and the Urals, which means that it covered the European territory of member states of NATO and the former Warsaw Pact, referred to in the CFE Treaty as "groups of states parties". This territory was further subdivided into five geographic zones and flanks. The idea behind the zoning concept was to eliminate the heavy concentration of conventional weapons in Central Europe. In addition, separate zonal aggregate caps were introduced for flank regions to address concerns that there would be a flow of conventional weapons from Central Europe. In this way each alliance was prevented from concentrating conventional arms and equipment close to the borders between them, thereby reducing the possibility of an attack by either side on a short warning. Similarly significant for conventional weapons stability were the individual national ceilings agreed within each group, which was of importance as the block structure was becoming less relevant (Koulik and Kokoski 1991, 5). The parity of the Treaty was achieved by establishing a "dynamic balance of forces", reflected in equal aggregate numbers for all five categories of conventional weapons (which were as follows: 20,000 tanks, 30,000 armored combat vehicles, 20,000 artillery pieces, 6,800 combat aircraft, and 2,000 combat helicopters), which were further trimmed down in smaller regions and the flanks (CFE, Article IV). In terms of verification, state parties had the right to conduct inspections, with a Joint Consultative Group established to address questions relating to compliance. The implementation of the Treaty was complex, as it required either removing or destroying a vast amount of treaty-limited equipment (TLE). The detailed verification regime which accompanied the treaty text included a number of different types of on-site inspections, in order to verify compliance with the numerical limitations and to monitor the reduction of TLE carried out.

The completion of the Treaty was overshadowed by the deterioration of the Warsaw Pact and the dissolution of the USSR. Even after the dissolution of the Warsaw Pact, the bloc character of the treaty remained, with national entitlements for each member negotiated within the two alliances (McCausland 1995, 3). Serious difficulties also arose when Russia and Ukraine made requests in the early 1990s to be relieved of limitations on the amount of TLE that can be located in flank areas of their countries, arguing their unfavourable position compared to other state parties (McCausland 1995, 3). NATO members recognized that the significant changes to political borders in the flank region raised legitimate questions that needed to be addressed. In the end, they did not scrap the flank concept, nor increase the holdings of TLE, but agreed to reduce the size of the flanks. This decision was codified in the so-called Flank Agreement, which was concluded among the state parties in November 1996, as a legally binding agreement.

The Treaty succeeded in surviving these obstacles, and this was a testimony of its value (McCausland 1995, 1). However, there was still an underlying need to discard the bipolar concept of a balance of forces incarnated in the original CFE Treaty. Moving toward these goals the state parties adopted the Adapted CFE Treaty at the 1999 Istanbul Conference. In it, the area of application remained the same, but it opened the treaty up to new European countries. It was based on national and territorial ceilings, instead of alliance division, because of which the term "groups of states" was removed (Bolving 2000, 33-34; Lachowski 2003, 693-694). However, the Adapted CFE Treaty never entered into force, as NATO members and most other states refused to ratify the Treaty due to alleged Russia's noncompliance with the commitments made at the 1999 Istanbul Summit to withdraw Russian troops from Moldova and Georgia. In response to this, Russia suspended the implementation of the original CFE in 2007, and later on its participation in the Joint Consultative Committee. NATO members, on the other hand, announced the suspension of certain aspects of the CFE Treaty in respect of the Russian Federation (Casey-Maslen 2021, 125). More than a year into the war in Ukraine, in May 2023, the Russian Federal Council approved Putin's proposal to formally withdraw from the CFE Treaty, which will be finalized in November same year (*Interfax* 2023, *TASS* 2023). As a result of this, the CFE Treaty appears moribund (Casey-Maslen 2021, 125), if not entirely defunct, and probably, the other state parties to the Treaty will question the values of the continuation of their participation in the Treaty (Dunay 2023).

The Open Skies Treaty

The open skies idea was first proposed in 1955 as a transparency and confidence-building measure between the US and the USSR. The idea was revived in 1989 again as a bilateral measure between the two countries, but in time its scope evolved and became multilateralized with the inclusion of other NATO and Warsaw Pact member states (Dunay et al. 2004, 23). However, at the very Open Skies Conference held in Ottawa in early 1990, the negotiations slowly reflected ongoing international changes. Although the bloc structure of negotiations was retained at the Conference, the USSR no longer claimed to speak on behalf of other delegations, while some Eastern European countries were less inclined to see themselves as Soviet allies but more as mediators. The most peculiar feature of the process was visible in reaching the decision on the distribution of overflight quotas when it became clear that parties, including Warsaw Pact members, were primarily interested in overflying the USSR (Dunay et al. 2004, 29). In the end, unlike the CFE Treaty, the Open Skies Treaty was drafted for 23 states, and not two alliances and it was subsequently open to all other CSCE participating States (Dunay et al. 2004, 27-28). Nonetheless, despite there being 34 members at the time, the Open Skies Treaty effectively consisted of two camps - NATO members (all but three - Albania, Montenegro, and North Macedonia) on one hand, and Russia and Belarus, plus other nonaligned states and countries not formally associated with any military alliance, such as Georgia, Sweden, and Ukraine, on the other (Visualizing the Open Skies Treaty, n.d.).

The Open Skies Treaty was not in itself meant to be a full-fledged arms control agreement but was conceived as a confidence-building and compliance instrument, intent on improving openness and transparency via aerial observation (The Open Skies Treaty 1992, Preamble). State parties were given the right to conduct unarmed observation flights over each other's territory using sensors with a predefined resolution (Graef 2020, 1). The principle of parity was embodied in the rule that each state party had the right to conduct a number of observation flights over the territory of any other state party equal to the number of observation flights that that other state party had the right to conduct over it (Article III). Likewise, observation flights were meant to be allowed over other states' entire territory at short notice, without the possibility of exempting any part of the territory from overflight (Casey-Maslen and Vestner 2019, 60). In addition, the area of application included not only the land between the Atlantic to the Urals but also the entire territory of the US and the Russian Federation, as well as Canada.

Against its great value, the implementation of the treaty was not devoid of problems, as over time a number of concerns arose, particularly between the US and Russia. The US accused Russia of abating implementation by denving overflights within its 10 km border zone to Georgia, a consequence of the fact that the RF recognized the two breakaway regions of Georgia as sovereign states not parties to the treaty. There was likewise a problem with imposing a 500-kilometre sub-limit for overflights over the Kaliningrad Oblast (Reif and Bugos 2020). Russia had its list of counter-accusations, prominently with regard to the refusal of Georgia to allow Russian overflights, as well as the imposition of maximum flight distance over Hawaii (Schepers 2020, 3). The US announced in May 2020 the decision to leave the Treaty due to Russia's non-compliance and submitted an official withdrawal notice that took effect in November. Even in such circumstances, it was argued that salvaging the Treaty would be beneficial both to European NATO members and to Russia. There were signs that the US might change its decision. Right after taking office, the Biden administration commenced a review of the decision and held consultations with allies and partners, but in the end, no decision was taken to re-ioin the treaty (Reif and Bugos 2021). The Russians were concerned that the US could have continued access to data obtained by flights over Russian territory, because of which European state parties were requested to reassure in a legally binding way that the data would not be shared outside of the membership. However, it was clear that the balance within the Treaty was altered after the US withdrawal, and in such circumstances Russia's departure from the Open Skies Treaty was inevitable. The decision to withdraw was announced in January 2021 and took effect six months later.

The Vienna Document

The Vienna Document was initially adopted in 1990 and was subsequently reissued in 1992, 1994, 1999, and 2011. It was agreed within the CSCE framework, and it is still handled within the OSCE, by the Forum

for Security and Cooperation (Schmitt 2018, 270). The need for its adoption was evident as the CFE-mandated conventional weapons parity between the two alliances did not include separate provisions relating to the prevention of large-scale deployments of military forces during military exercises from being used in surprise attacks (OSCE, n.d.). Unlike the CFE and the Open Skies Treaty, the Vienna Document is not an international treaty, but a politically binding agreement and a soft law instrument, which means that non-compliance and even violations of its provisions do not constitute breaches of international law (Schmitt 2018, 271-272). Its purpose was to increase transparency on military activities in the OSCE zone of application (Stefanović 2021, 64). Participating States are required to provide each other, on an annual basis, information on their military forces, including with respect to manpower, and major conventional weapons and equipment systems, as well as deployment plans and budgets and notifications about major military activities such as exercises. Verification is inter alia conducted through the obligation to host inspections at military sites, up to three per year, in order to check whether military activities are taking place, for what purpose, the validation of the reported numbers of troops and amount of military material, and consultations in case of unusual military activity or increasing tensions (Casey-Maslen and Vestner 2019, 60).

The first years of the Vienna Document were successful. The Vienna Document was enhanced by decreasing the threshold of personnel and battle tanks required for prior notification, expanding the zone of application, and introducing the obligation for states to provide information on command structure, major power systems, and strength and location of forces. Even when challenges occurred, the result was the further strengthening of the process (Schmitt 2018, 272-273). In 2010, the modernization of the Vienna Document was further enabled by instituting a new mechanism for its continuous updating, called the "Vienna Document Plus". This made it possible for the Vienna Document to be reissued again in 2011, in order to take into account technical issues regarding visits (Shakirov 2019, 5-6). At the same time, the first obstacles appeared, as it was impossible to reach a consensus on substantial issues, notably the reduction in the threshold for prior notifications of certain military activity (Schmitt 2018, 277). Mutual threat perception also re-emerged, particularly after the outbreak of the war in eastern Ukraine in 2014. Ukraine made unsuccessful attempts to use the Vienna Document measures in relation to the territories not controlled by the government and an OSCE visit to Crimea shortly before the 2014 referendum was denied (Shakirov 2019, 6). These events were followed by further failures to update the Document, which were put forward in 2016 and 2018.

The 2011 Vienna Document continued to be implemented, as inspections were being held, and none of the participating States suspended its implementation. However, concerns regarding its application started to pile up, as there were large military exercises on both sides, frequently close to borders and often on short notice, inevitably accompanied by mutual accusations (Rosa-Hernandez 2023). Ultimately, and after the commencement of the War in Ukraine, Russia decided to *de facto* suspend the implementation of the Vienna Document, by refusing to provide information about its armed forces for 2023 (Rosa-Hernandez 2023). In conclusion, the crisis in Ukraine showed that the Vienna Document is essentially a "too weak a tool in a severe crisis situation" (Engvall 2019, 50).

Russian position and the prospects for future arms control in Europe

The overview of the erstwhile arms control agreements gave us a detailed look at the character, structure, status, and problems that arms control is facing in Europe. In this part of the paper, we will analyse the Russian positions in each matter and the prospects of these various categories that were regulated under arms control under new conditions set up after the Russian invasion of Ukraine on 24 February 2022. In each case, we will consider the prospects for future arms control in relation to nuclear and conventional weapons, as well as EDTs. What needs to be noted prior to this consideration is that the overall global context and competition that emerged over the interpretations of the rules-based international order hamper the possibility of finding the common ground for any international agreement, including in the sphere of arms control. As the newly adopted Foreign Policy Concept (2023, point 9) states: "The international legal system is put to the test: a small group of states is trying to replace it with the concept of a rulesbased world order (imposition of rules, standards and norms that have been developed without equitable participation of all interested states). It becomes more difficult to develop collective responses to transnational challenges and threats, such as the illicit arms trade, proliferation of weapons of mass destruction and their means of delivery...The culture of dialogue in international affairs is degrading, and the effectiveness of diplomacy as a means of peaceful dispute settlement is decreasing. There is an acute lack of trust and predictability in international affairs."

Besides, further arms control would not be possible before the war in Ukraine ends, and arms control options would depend on how the war ends (Williams and Adamopoulos 2022, 8; Pifer 2022). Since arms control cannot be managed outside the political and security considerations of one state, these concerns have to be addressed first. Russia remains committed to future arms control, especially for the purpose of maintaining strategic stability by strengthening and developing the system of international treaties and political foundations (arrangements), the prevention of arms race in all domains, and increasing predictability in international relations through CSBMs (Foreign Policy Concept 2023, point 27). This is why we will take a closer look at the Russian position on arms control in fields that were previously covered by the arms control arrangements, as shown in the previous part of the paper, and present some of the future prospects for the new arrangements to take place in the European context.

Principles and lessons learned that affect the Russian position on arms control

During the period after the Cold War, in its strategies and proposals on security architecture in Europe from 2008/2009 and 2021/2022, Russia based its arms control policy on several principles. Firstly, there are principles of cooperation, indivisible, equal, and undiminished security of state parties (USA, Russia, NATO members). For Russia, these principles meant mutual respect for and recognition of each other's security interests and concerns, avoidance of undertaking, participation, or/and support of activities that affect the security of the other Party, avoidance of implementation of security measures adopted by each Party individually or in the framework of an international organization, military alliance or coalition that could undermine core security interests of the other Party. The Russian draft Treaty between The United States of America and the Russian Federation on security guarantees (2021, Article 5) contained the following provision: "The Parties shall refrain from deploying their armed forces and armaments, including in the framework of international organizations, military alliances or coalitions, in the areas where such deployment could be perceived by the other Party as a threat (emphasize added) to its national security, with the exception of such deployment within the national territories of the Parties." Moreover, Article 1 of the draft Agreement on measures to ensure the security of The Russian Federation and member States of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (2021) stated that the parties "shall not strengthen their security individually, within international organizations, military alliances or coalitions *at the expense of the security of other Parties* (emphasize added)."

Secondly, a principle that nuclear war cannot be won and must never be fought, which is rooted in the famous Gorbachev – Regan summit in Geneva in 1985, is one of the basis of all Russia-US strategic and nuclear arms control agreements and is still often heard in the documents and speeches of the US and Russian leaders, as well as other P5 members. It means that nuclear weapons states shall tend to avoid any *direct* military confrontation and armed conflict between them that might lead to nuclear weapon use. However, this principle is nowadays significantly challenged by the principle of humanitarian consequences of any possible nuclear weapon use, thus adjusting the previously mentioned statement that a nuclear war cannot be fought not because it cannot be won, but because of the humanitarian consequences that any use of nuclear weapons would have.

Thirdly, the national principle on the possession, deployment, and expertise of use of nuclear weapons – in the Draft agreements between Russia and the USA and Russia and NATO from December 2021, this principle applied to the: a) deployment of ground-launched intermediaterange and shorter-range missiles outside the national territories as well as in the areas of the national territories of the parties, from which such weapons can attack targets in the national territory of the other Party (these systems were previously forbidden by the INF Treaty in the European theatre), b) deployment of nuclear weapons outside parties' national territories and return of such weapons already deployed outside their national territories, as well as elimination of all existing infrastructure for deployment of nuclear weapons outside national territories of the parties, c) refraining from the training of military and civilian personnel from nonnuclear countries to use nuclear weapons.

In the end, regarding the parties, after 1999 Russia preferred to sign agreements with NATO member states, not with NATO or the EU as unitary actors, which was also the case with the proposed agreements for the new European security architecture. What was missing, however, from the Russian plans were the security interest of smaller states in the European continent, which felt they would be left without protection if NATO closed the door for future enlargements, and the issue of freedom of each state to choose the alliances, including in the security field. That means that Russian security interests should not have precedence over the security interests of other states. However, the solutions to these issues should find a compromise, which was unfortunately lacking for the last thirty years. The developments in these thirty years have led Russia to learn some lessons. According to the social-constructivist paradigm, the learning process leads to the evolution of the decision-making process and public policies, including the security and defence fields. These lessons include:

- 1. Lesson learned on NATO enlargement cooperation with the US or Western Europe will not prevent the NATO enlargement to the Russian borders, which undermines the principle of equal and undiminished security for all, as Russia perceived it.
- 2. Lessons learned since the NATO intervention on FRY i.e. the use of force in 1999 – the absence of the UN Security Council authorization on the use of force will not prevent the US and their partners from conducting a military intervention anywhere in the world, which undermines the principles of territorial integrity, non-interference in internal affairs and the use of force in the manner consistent with the UN Charter.
- 3. Lessons learned since 1999 onward "colour revolutions" regime change might occur through the great support of various groups inside one's country, which Russia considers as an unconstitutional change of power.

Since Russia did not manage to prevent these unfavourable events for her from happening through agreements and cooperation with the West, Russia started to implement the strategy of counter-hegemony, sometimes with other emerging powers, especially China, which has led to the creation of a multipolar world order that lacks universal consensus and is rather contested in nature (Kostić 2018). In the area of arms control this means that, in this shifting period, all sides are taking and consolidating their positions, in order to be prepared to negotiate a new set of international regimes that would reflect new realities and interests.

Nuclear arms control

Regarding strategic nuclear arms control, with the consequences for the European states, is the US position that China must be involved in future nuclear arms control. As the US National Security Advisor Jake Sullivan stated in June 2023, "the limits on the U.S. nuclear arsenal in any new arms control arrangement with Russia after 2026 will be affected by the size of and the capabilities in China's nuclear arsenal" (cited according to Bugos 2023). This means that the US will go for trilateralization of strategic nuclear arms control that takes into account the combined Russo-Chinese nuclear forces, although Sullivan emphasized that the US did not need to increase its nuclear forces "to outnumber the combined total of our competitors in

order to successfully deter them" (cited according to Bugos 2023). Even before the New START was signed in 2010, the Russian Foreign Policy Concept 2008, for example, contained a provision that a strategic stability issue can no longer be addressed exclusively within the framework of Russia-US relations. The 2013 Foreign Policy Concept (point 70) also stated that there was "the necessity to transform nuclear disarmament into a multilateral process" and the one from 2016 (point 27f) mentioned *a phased* "reduction of nuclear potentials based on the growing relevance of giving this process a multilateral character".

Since reciprocity and a balance of forces remained the basic principles of US-Russia strategic arms control, and according to Russian previous statements, we can expect that the US demands on the involvement of China be followed by the Russian demands on the involvement of the French and British strategic nuclear forces into the nuclear strategic arms control talks, leading them to further multilateralization. This will be, however, a very hard task to achieve if the Chinese, British, and French preconditions for this involvement remain the same. Since the strategic stability is based on the significant disparity between the USA and Russia, on the one side, and the rest of the nuclear-weapon states, on the other, it would be extremely hard for the US and Russia to accept the lowering of their forces to the level of others in order to start disarmament talks (Kostić 2022, 35). Thus, the future regarding strategic weapons could have several scenarios: 1) increasing the strategic nuclear forces of all nuclear-weapon states having in mind the "strategic circle" effect (Kostić 2022, 224) on the size of nuclear arsenals of all nuclear-weapon states, 2) freeze of existing nuclear arsenals, 3) another round of bilateral strategic arms control agreements among the US and Russia, 4) acceptance of other nuclear weapon-states to adhere to the multilateral nuclear arms control talks on the US and Russian conditions, and 5) at this moment the least realistic, but significant to mention, accession of all nuclear-weapon states to the Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons that entered into force in January 2021 and 6) also less realistic, bilateral US-Chinese strategic arms control deal.

Regarding the INF systems, the Russian position after the demise of the INF Treaty was that ground-based systems should not be deployed in the areas, including national, from which it could target NATO member states or the US, on the basis of reciprocity. However, prior to this flow of events, both the US and Russia (Concept of the Foreign Policy of the Russian Federation 2013, Point 32c), but also some states like France, promoted the universalization of the INF treaty in order to include all countries, but

primarily with China in mind. Even if not universal, France also expressed the position that other arms control agreement that concerns Europe must involve all European states and not be bilateral – between the USA and Russia (ACA 2020). Thus, the future arms control in this field could be: a) unilateral Russian and NATO member states moratorium on the deployment of ground-based INF systems in Europe, b) making a new agreement that would involve the US, Russia, and other European states as well, c) creating a universal mechanism that would end or put a cap on all kinds of INF missile systems.

On tactical nuclear weapons arms control, which is one of the US conditions for new strategic arms control, Russia continued to dismiss the prospects of arms control talks, especially until the US "withdraws from Ukraine" (Bugos 2023). Until 2023 the Russian position on tactical nuclear weapons was the same as with the strategic, i.e. based on the national principle and condemning the US nuclear sharing with European allies. But, since the 25 May 2023 agreement, Russia has formalized a nuclear sharing agreement with Belarus and according to Putin the first nuclear warheads have been delivered to Belarus and there will be more (Bugos 2023). This calls into question the longstanding Russian principle on the deployment of nuclear weapons only on the national territory and might lead Russia to extend its deterrence even beyond Belarus. This, however, only confirms the priority of the principles of equality and reciprocity in conducting the relations with the US.

Conventional arms control

The balance of forces principle continued to lead Russia in its position toward conventional arms control, although the Warsaw Pact was dissolved and the issue of Russian capability to be perceived as an equal partner was raised. During the early years of the new century, Russia wanted to prevent its isolation from the European security system and the development of NATO in that direction. Russia wanted to "fix the imbalances" (The Foreign Policy Concept of the Russian Federation 2008, IV. Regional priorities), that occurred in the sphere of conventional arms and armed forces reduction, to ensure bringing the conventional arms control regime in Europe into line with the "current reality" (Concept of the Foreign Policy of the Russian Federation 2013, Point 32k) and to adopt new confidence-building measures.

Russian preoccupation was not with NATO as an organization, but with its enlargement to the Russian borders and assumed intention to take global

roles and use the force on its own terms (MID 2010). Thus, Russia tried to limit the deployment and expansion of NATO, its military infrastructure, troops, and weapons systems, both conventional and nuclear, and the assumption of global functions that NATO might take (The Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation 2010). Russia also intended to curb the deepening of the military and economic cooperation between the US and post-Soviet states, especially to prevent the establishment of foreign military bases in the territory of the former Soviet states that are not NATO members. Russian endeavours were concentrated on maintaining the NATO force on the line before the first NATO enlargement in the 1990s. Thus, the draft Agreement from 2021 (Article 4) contained the provision: "The Russian Federation and all the Parties that were member States of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization as of 27 May 1997, respectively, shall not deploy military forces and weaponry on the territory of any of the other States in Europe in addition to the forces stationed on that territory as of 27 May 1997."

The best modality of arms control in this field for Europe would still be the agreement on non-aggression and limitation of the number of forces in the bordering and flank regions (a kind of a new CFE Treaty) and strong CSBMs. However, prior to this or as part of the negotiating process of one such agreement, there must be a consensus on the political issues regarding Serbia, Ukraine, Moldova, and Georgia, as well as future NATO enlargement. If NATO does not want to be in conflict with both Russia and China, together with the states that gravitate toward them, NATO would have to reconsider its policy of extension around these two countries, as well as the possible assumption of global roles that would involve the use of force.

Emerging and Disruptive Technologies

From its onset, Russia was against the US national missile-defence shield that could undermine its strategic forces and tried to preserve the ABM Treaty as long as it could. However, the US withdrawal from the ABM treaty in 2001, due to the changed perception of the nature and actors of threat, marked the beginning of the strategic stability international crisis and, in the wake of the expiration of START I, in 2008 Russian Foreign Policy Concept (III, point 3), Russia expressed opposition to the deployment of weapons in outer space and unilateral actions in the field of strategic antimissile defence. Instead, Russia proposed the establishment of a system of collective response to potential missile threats on an equal basis. However, these propositions were not acceptable to the US or NATO side, but, instead,

the original plans of the US national missile defence were modified under the Obama administration in order not to be able to erode Russian strategic deterrence. This, however, did not dissuade Russia from developing new kinds of weapons that could undermine the US and NATO defence shield – first of all hypersonic missiles. Together with China, Russia is one of the main promoters of the legally based approach to the prevention of militarization of space and regulation of Internet and information security. Both in space and cyber domains Russia is seeking the achievement of legal instruments that would be based on the principles of sovereign equality, non-interference, indivisible security, and balance of interests. Prior to negotiating such instruments, what has to precede are the CSBMs and mutual understanding of the contested issues in these domains, including the role of the private companies.

Besides space and cyber domains, the nature of conflict has also changed with the development of warfare drones, Artificial Intelligence (AI), and autonomous weapons systems. At this moment, there are no Europe-specific arms control restraints on EDTs. Discussion on their regulation, and potential prohibition, are being conducted predominantly in UN-led bodies and forums, such as the Group of Governmental Experts on Lethal Autonomous Weapons Systems, the Open-Ended Working Group on Reducing Space Threats through Norms, Rules, and Principles of Responsible Behavior, as well as two working groups operating at the apex of cyber and international security. With regard to missiles and their accompanying technology, apart from being addressed in bilateral arms control instruments between the US and Russia, there are also non-legallybinding instruments, such as the Hague Code of Conduct against Ballistic Missiles Proliferation, and the Missile Technology Control Regime, that are of importance for curbing the spread of missiles and their technology. Again, these instruments are of a more universal nature, and not specific to the European context.

In the long run, the most pressing problems would be encountered when addressing cyber and AI, as they account for "intangible" assets that escape traditional arms control, unlike hypersonic missiles and space systems which have the potential to be subsumed under already existing arms control instruments (Lissner 2021, 11). At the same time, the destabilizing effects of many emerging technologies remain largely prospective, and much still depends on their future development and their potential adoption by militaries. Moreover, they have the potential for future arms control regimes and be beneficial for verifying compliance with obligations (Lissner 2021, 12).

The mechanisms for the establishment of new security architecture in Europe, that Russia proposed through its draft agreements with NATO and the US in 2021, were the urgent bilateral or multilateral consultations, including the NATO-Russia Council, regular and voluntary exchange of assessments of contemporary threats and security challenges, informing of each other about military exercises and manoeuvres, and main provisions of their military doctrines, using of all existing mechanisms and tools for confidence-building measures. These CSBMs included the establishment of telephone hotlines to maintain emergency contacts between the Parties and a dialogue and interaction on improving mechanisms to prevent incidents on and over the high seas (primarily in the Baltics and the Black Sea region).

Conclusion

This paper tried to offer an explanation of the crisis in European arms control through the concept of international crisis and constructivist theoretical assumptions and to provide for some future prospects for arms control in Europe, both in the nuclear and conventional domains. These prospects we considered by presenting and taking into account the Russian position on arms control. By giving an overview of the erstwhile arms control instruments in Europe, the paper showed the main logic behind them and the reasons for their demise or ineffectiveness. The paper, then, considered the possibilities of a new arms control arrangement in all domains covered by the previous or ineffective treaties, by taking into account the Russian perspectives and principles for arms control.

The current arms control crisis in Europe, which reflects the international crises of strategic stability and European security architecture, and which culminated with the war in Ukraine in 2022, can lead to several scenarios. First is Europe in a proliferation crisis, which leaves Europe in a security dilemma, with the galloping arms race and militarization and without any arms control legal instruments or coordinating mechanisms. The other scenario is Europe in the status of frozen armed capabilities and frozen conflict in Ukraine (together with already existing ones in Moldova, Georgia, and Serbia), where some political coordination and unilateral caps or reductions on weapon possession and deployment would be established among the US and NATO, on the one, and Russia on the other side. And the third scenario is a Europe with a new arms control architecture,

including international treaties, which would reflect new compromises and a willingness to establish a common European security. Regarding the actors, this would include the true multilateralization of a nuclear arms control that would involve France and Britain, but could also involve the European Union as a whole, as well, in both nuclear and conventional domains. It could also take the form of bilateral or trilateral treaties among Russia and certain European states, or Russia, the USA, and a certain interested state. Regarding the content, besides the strategic arms control, new arrangements ought to be made on intermediate- and shorter-range nuclear and dual-capable systems, possibly also with multilateral character, tactical nuclear weapons in some form of arms control (together with the strategic and INF systems or as a separate category), and first of all, the conventional arms control in Europe.

The new conventional arms control in Europe would first have to deal with the increase in confidence and trust among the main actors in the European continent since, otherwise, Europe could not escape further militarization and possible confrontation. It would also have to regulate the traditional armaments, but emerging technologies with warfighting capabilities, as well. An agreement on the basic principles of world order, primarily on the respect of territorial integrity and human rights and on the use of force needs to be found. The freedom of states to choose their alliances and foreign and security policies in a way that is not threatening to others is also one of preconditions for the peace on the European continent. In a contested multipolar international system the states and groups of states would have to find mechanisms for coordination, if not cooperation, among themselves, if they do not want to end up in turmoil, chaos, or war, and arms control agreements are the best option to this end.

References

- ACA 2020. "France Seeks Dialogue on Post-INF Treaty Arms Control", January/February. Accessed 6.9.2023. https://www.armscontrol.org/ act/2020-01/news-briefs/france-seeks-dialogue-post-inf-treaty-armscontrol.
- "Agreement on measures to ensure the security of The Russian Federation and member States of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, 17 December. Accessed 5.9.2023. https://mid.ru/ru/foreign_policy/rso/nato/1790803/?lang=en.

- Arbatov, Alexey. 2019. A New era of Arms Control: Myths, Realities and Options. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 24.10.2019. Accessed 3.9.2023. carnegiemoscow.org/commentary/80172
- Aybet, Gülnur. 1996. "The CFE Treaty: The way Forward for Conventional Arms Control in Europe", *Perceptions: Journal of International Affairs* 1(4).
- Baylis John, Smith Stive, and Owens Patricia. 2020. *The Globalization of World Politics: An Introduction to International Relations*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Bolton, John. 2020. *The Room Where It Happened: A White House Memoir*. New York: Simon and Schuster.
- Bolving, Klaus. 2000 "The Adapted Treaty on Conventional Armed Forces in Europe – CFE – Considerations concerning Baltic CFE-Membership", *Baltic Defence Review* 2000(4): 31-66.
- Bugos, Shannon. 2023. "Russia to Consider U.S. Arms Control Proposal", *Arms Control Today*, July/August. Accessed 9.9.2023. https://www.arms control.org/act/2023-07/news/russia-consider-us-arms-controlproposal.
- Bull, Hedley. 1987. "Arms Control and the Balance of Power". In: *Hedley Bull on Arms Control*, edited by O'Neill, Robert, and Schwartz, David. N, 41-57. London: Palgrave Macmillan, 1987.
- Casey-Maslen, Stuart. 2021. Arms Control and Disarmament Law. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Casey-Maslen, Stuart, and Vestner, Tobias. 2019. A Guide to International Disarmament Law. Abingdon: Routledge.
- "Concept of the Foreign Policy of the Russian Federation". 2013. February. Accessed 5.9.2023. https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/ report/2013/2013-foreign-policy-concept.htm.
- CRS 2019. "Russian Compliance with the Intermediate Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty". Accessed 2.9.2023. https://crsreports.congress.gov /product/details?prodcode=R43832.
- Devetak Richard, Burke, Anthony, and George, Jim. 2012. An Introduction to International Relations. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Dunay, Pal. 2023. "After withdrawal, what? The dilemma facing the states parties after Russia leaves the CFE treaty", 28 June. Accessed 9.9.2023. https://www.europeanleadershipnetwork.org/commentary/afterwithdrawal-what-the-dilemma-facing-the-states-parties-after-russia-

leaves-the-cfe-treaty/#:~:text=The%20Netherlands%2C%20as%20the%20treaty's,150%20days%20after%20the%20notification.

- Dunay, Pal, Marton Krasznai, Hartwig Spitzer, et al. 2004. *Open Skies: A Cooperative Approach to Military Transparency and Confidence Building*. Geneva: United Nations Institute for Disarmament Research.
- Engvall, Johan. 2019. "OSCE and Military Confidence-Building in Conflicts: Lessons from Georgia and Ukraine". Stockholm: Swedish Defence Research Agency.
- "Flank Document Agreement to the CFE Treaty". 1996. Accessed 10.9.2023. https://www.congress.gov/treaty-document/105th-congress/5
- Gassert, Philipp, Tim Geiger and Hermann Wentker. 2021. "The Reward of a Thing Well Done is to Have Done It: The Rise and Fall of the INF Treaty, 1987-2019". In: *The INF Treaty of 1987: A Reappraisal*, edited by Philipp Gassert, Tim Geiger and Hermann Wentker, 9-42. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht.
- Graef, Alexander. 2020. Saving the Open Skies Treaty: Challenges and possible scenarios after the U.S. withdrawal. Policy Brief. London: European Leadership Network.
- Interfax 2023. "Russia's Federation Council approves withdrawal from CFE Treaty", 24 May. Accessed 8.9.2023. https://interfax.com/newsroom/ top-stories/90800/#:~:text=2023%2014%3A47-,Russia's%20Federation %20Council%20approves%20withdrawal%20from%20CFE%20Treaty,P aris%20on%20November%2019%2C%201990.
- Isyar, Ömer Göksel. 2008. "Definition and Management of International Crises". *Perceptions: Journal of International Affairs* 13 (3): 1-49.
- Keohane, Robert. 1988. "International Institutions: Two Approaches". International Studies Quarterly 32(4): 379-396.
- Костић Шулејић, Марина. 2022. Стратешка стабилност у мултиполарном свету. Београд: Институт за међународну политику и привреду.
- Kostić, Marina T. 2021. "France, the UK and the Prospects of the Multilateralization of Formal Strategic Arms Control". *Serbian Political Thought* 73(3): 27-56.
- Kostić Marina T. and Andrej Stefanović. 2021. "The Biden Administration and Arms Control". *Politika nacionalne bezbednosti* 21(2): 45-73.
- Kostić, Marina T. 2020. "Strateška stabilnost i mogućnosti uključivanja Kine u pregovore o kontroli strateškog naoružanja". *Međunarodni problemi* 72(4): 678-708.

- Kostić, Marina T. 2019. "Isključiva priroda evropskih, evroatlantskih i evroazijskih integracija i previranja na evropskom postsovjetskom prostoru". *Međunarodni problemi* 71(4): 498-526.
- Kostić, Marina T. 2018. "Čija hegemonija? Svet u uslovima takmičenja za novu globalnu vladavinu", *Međunarodni problemi* 70 (4): 391-411.
- Koulik, Sergey and Richard Kokoski. 1991. Verification of the CFE Treaty. A SIPRI Research Report. Stockholm: Stockholm International Peace Research Institute.
- Krepon, Michael. 2021. *Winning and Losing the Nuclear Peace: The Rise, Demise, and Revival of Arms Control.* Redwood City: Stanford University Press.
- Kühn, Urlich. 2021. "Back to the Future? The New Missile Crisis". In: *The INF Treaty of 1987: A Reappraisal*, edited by Philipp Gassert, Tim Geiger and Hermann Wentker, 355-368. Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht.
- Lachowski, Zdzislaw. 2003. "Conventional arms control in Europe". In: *SIPRI Yearbook 2003: Armaments, Disarmament and International Security.* Stockholm: Stockholm International Peace Research Institute.
- Lissner, Rebecca. 2021. *The Future of Strategic Arms Control*. New York: Council on Foreign Relations.
- Maître, Emmanuelle. 2023. "Towards a new missile crisis in Europe?" Analysis, June 6, 2023. Accessed 3.9.2023. https://www.frstrategie.org/ sites/default/files/documents/publications/autres/2023/AP2-2023-Maitre.pdf.
- McCausland, Jeffrey D. 1995. "The CFE Treaty: A Cold War Anachronism?" Carlisle: U.S. Army War College.
- Mearsheimer, John. 1994. "The False Promise of International Institutions". International Security 19 (3): 5-49.
- MID 2010. "Russian MFA Spokesman Andrei Nesterenko Response to Media Query on NATO Secretary General Anders Fogh Rasmussen's Critical Remarks About the New Military Doctrine of Russia", 9 February. Accessed 5.9.2023. https://mid.ru/en/foreign_policy/rso/ 1607779/.
- NPT 1968. The Non-Proliferation Treaty. Accessed 1.9.2023. https://treaties. unoda.org/t/npt.
- "Об утверждении Концепции внешней политики Российской Федерации". 2016. Accessed 5.9.2023. November. http://kremlin.ru/ acts/bank/41451/page/1.

- OSCE n.d. "Arms control". Accessed 9.9.2023. https://www.osce.org/arms-control.
- OSCE n.d. "A New start for the Vienna Document". Accessed 9.9.2023. www.osce.org/fsc/104041
- Pifer, Stiven. 2022."The Russia-Ukraine War: A Setback for Arms Control", Stanford Center for International Security and Cooperation, May 23. https://cisac.fsi.stanford.edu/news/russia-ukraine-war-setback-armscontrol.
- Reif Kingston, and Shannon Bugos. 2020. "Critics Question U.S. Open Skies Complaints." Arms Control Today, July/August. Accessed 6.9.2023. https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2020-07/news/critics-question-usopen-skies-complaints.
- Reif, Kingston, and Shannon Bugos. 2021. "Russia to Withdraw from Open Skies Treaty." *Arms Control Today*, June 23. Accessed 6.9.2023. https:// www.armscontrol.org/blog/2021-06/us-russian-nuclear-arms-controlwatch.
- Rosa-Hernandez, Gabriela Iveliz. 2023. "How Russia's retreat from the Vienna Document information exchange undermines European Security". *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists*, March 24. Accessed 9.9.2023. https://thebulletin.org/2023/03/how-russias-retreat-from-the-vienna-document-information-exchange-undermines-european-security/
- Schepers, Nevine. 2020. "Keeping the Skies Open over Europe". Policy Perspectives 8(8), July. Zurich: Center for Security Studies at ETH Zurich.
- Schmitt, Olivier. 2018. "The Vienna Document and the Russian challenge to the European Security Architecture". In: *Military Exercises: Political Messaging and Strategic Impact*, edited by Beatrice Heuser, Tormod Heier, and Guillaume Lasconjarias, 269-284. NATO Defense College.
- Shakirov, Oleg. 2019. "The Future of the Vienna Document: Prospects for the Further Development of Confidence- and Security-Building Measures in Europe". PIR Center Security Index Occasional Paper Series No. 5.
- Stefanović, Andrej. 2021. "Deterioration of the Global Arms Control Regime and the Role of the Vienna Document in Reviving Stability and Confidence in Europe". *Journal of Regional Security* 16 (1): 55-72.
- *TASS* 2023. "Russian News Agency: Russia needs about six months to fully withdraw from CFE Treaty", 16 May. Accessed 8.9.2023. https://tass. com/politics/1618279.

- "The Foreign Policy Concept of the Russian Federation". 2008. January. Accessed 5.9.2023. http://en.kremlin.ru/supplement/4116.
- "The Military Doctrine of the Russian Federation". 2010. Accessed 6.9.2023. https://carnegieendowment.org/files/2010russia_military_doctrine.pdf
- "Treaty between The United States of America and the Russian Federation on security guarantees". 2021. Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, 17 December. Accessed 5.9.2023. https://mid.ru/ru/ foreign_policy/rso/nato/1790818/?lang=en.
- "Treaty on Conventional Armed Forces in Europe". 1990. Accessed 4.9.2023. https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/4/9/14087.pdf
- "Treaty on Elimination of Intermediate- range and Shorter-range Missiles between USA and USSR (INF Treaty)". 1987. Accessed 10.9.2023. https://media.nti.org/documents/inf_treaty.pdf.
- "Treaty on Open Skies." 1992. Accessed 10.9.2023. https://www.osce.org /files/f/documents/1/5/14127.pdf
- "Vienna Document." 2011. Accessed 10.9.2023. https://www.osce.org/ files/f/documents/a/4/86597.pdf
- "Visualizing the Open Skies Treaty". Accessed 9.9.2023. https://www.openskies.flights/.
- Wendt, Alexander. 1992. "Anarchy is what States make of it: The Social Construction of Power Politics". *International Organization* 46(2): 391-425.
- Williams, Heather, and Nicholas Adamopoulos. 2022. "Arms Control after Ukraine: Integrated Arms Control and Deterring Two Peer Competitors", December 16. Center for Strategic and International Studies. Accessed 10.9.2023. https://www.csis.org/analysis/armscontrol-after-ukraine-integrated-arms-control-and-deterring-two-peercompetitors.
- Woolf, Amy F. 2023. *The Past and Future of Bilateral Nuclear Arms Control*. Geneva: United Nations Institute of Disarmament Research.
- Young Oran R. 1968. *The Politics of Force: Bargaining during International Crises*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Zellner, Wolfgang. 2019. "Addressing the Threat of Uncontrolled Escalation by Means of Conventional Arms Control in Europe". *Security and Human Rights* 30(1-4): 100-107.

Language editor Maja Nikolić

Cover design Nenad Stekić

Layout Sanja Balović

Printed by Birograf Comp d.o.o., Atanasija Pulje 22, 11070 Beograd Zemun

ISBN 978-86-7067-317-5

CIP - Каталогизација у публикацији Народна библиотека Србије, Београд

351.861(4+5)(082) 332.135(4+5)(082)

EURASIAN Security After NATO / Dušan Proroković and Ekaterina Entina (eds.). - Belgrade : Institute of International Politics and Economics ; Moscow : Institute of Europe of the Russian Academy of Sciences, 2023 (Belgrade : Birograf Comp). - 314 str. : tabele ; 24 cm

Tiraž 100. - Bibliografija uz svaki rad.

ISBN 978-86-7067-317-5

a) Безбедносни систем -- Евроазија -- Зборници б) Регионална сарадња -- Евроазија -- Зборници

COBISS.SR-ID 128375817

